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Introduction

In 2015, Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency (Hanfa) continued its intensive work on 
the harmonization of the regulatory framework with the acquis communautaire, which regulates 
non-bank financial sector as well as with the activities to ensure a smooth implementation of new 
regulations. Hanfa also continued improving its business processes with a focus on further devel-
opment of the IT infrastructure which, for supervised entities accelerates and facilitates the deliv-
ery of data by way of updating and introducing additional digitized and automated reporting pro-
cesses, and for Hanfa it provides a timely and comprehensive exchange of information with Eu-
ropean supervisory bodies responsible for non-banking financial sector (EIOPA and ESMA). In 
this context, Hanfa started to compile a catalogue of information and to digitize data delivery in 
order to develop data warehouses (DWH). Hanfa also initiated a project which will improve the 
process of reporting on financial derivatives’ exposure and trading as well as a project which inte-
grates and improves risk-based control. All projects were approved by the European Commission 
and financially backed by the European Union.

A new regulatory framework of the European Union for insurance companies (Solvency 2) was 
implemented. In cooperation with the Ministry of Finance, the new Insurance Act was devised, 
Hanfa developed new ordinances, and jointly with insurance companies it carried out the prepara-
tory stage to implement the new regulatory framework. Furthermore, in cooperation with the 
Ministry of Finance, Hanfa intensively worked on the preparation for the implementation of new 
EU regulations which regulate business operations of investment firms and other business enti-
ties providing investment services and conducting investment activities, and also regulate capital 
market infrastructure (MiFID Directive and MiFIR Regulation), and for the new EU regulations 
aiming to combat capital market abuse (MAR Regulation) and new legal framework for the invest-
ment funds field. Hanfa also participated in the preparation of regulatory and implementing tech-
nical standards and guidelines as part of the work within ESMA and EIOPA, which regulate oper-
ations of supervised entities in more detail as well as procedures of competent authorities of 
Member States. In 2015, Hanfa prepared and published a total of 46 ordinances and amendments 
to ordinances.

In line with its capacity, in 2015 Hanfa engaged in continued on-site supervision of all supervised 
entities, which includes the analysis of financial and supervisory reports of supervised entities as 
well as gathering of data and findings from other sources. A total of 56 on-site examinations re-
sulted in reports determining irregularities on the basis of which Hanfa takes further measures to 
eliminate them. In accordance with its on-site examination plan, Hanfa carried out regular on-site 
examinations as well as targeted on-site examinations, if needed, conducting a total of 48 on-site 
examinations in 2015.

Although some macroeconomic indicators for the past year indicate favourable economic trends, 
the results in certain segments of the financial industry continue to vary. In the past year, the total 
turnover on the Zagreb Stock Exchange fell by 9.3%, but the other hand, in the same year two 
shares were admitted in the stock exchange via an initial public offering, which was the first time 
since 2008. Revenues of investment companies, credit institutions and companies managing 
open-ended investment funds with public offering from providing investment services and per-
forming investment activities in 2015 increased by 23.4% and amounted to HRK 231.4m. In the 
same period, the net assets of open-end investment funds increased by 6.8% and at the end of 
the year amounted to HRK 13.9bn, while the net assets of alternative investment funds grew by 
14.3% and at the end of the year amounted to HRK 3bn1.

1  For corrected data, see page 190.
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During the past year, pension funds continued to generate positive returns. Thus, in 2015 the 
average returns of mandatory pension funds were 9.1% for category A, 6.2% for category B and 
6.8% for category C, while voluntary pension funds recorded returns between 2.1% and 8.1%. 
The net assets of mandatory and voluntary pension funds recorded a growth in the past year. 
Thus, the net assets of mandatory pension funds increased by 11.7% and amounted to HRK 74bn 
at the end of the period, while the net assets of open voluntary pension funds rose by 14.8% and 
amounted to HRK 3bn and assets of closed voluntary pension funds increased by 14.3% and 
amounted to HRK 681m.

In 2015, the premium of life insurance companies increased by 11.2% and amounted to HRK 
2.9bn while gross written premium for non-life insurance amounted to 5.8bn which is 2.3% less 
than in the previous year. The assets of leasing companies in 2015 decreased by 1.3% and 
amounted to HRK 17.6bn while the assets of factoring companies amounted to HRK 6.6bn i.e. 
15.8% less than in the previous year.

In cooperation with the Ministry of Finance and the Croatian National Bank last year, Hanfa con-
ducted the first comprehensive national survey on financial literacy in line with the OECD meth-
odology. In addition, Hanfa conducted a number of other activities related to increasing the level 
of financial literacy, including the launch of an educational campaign, work with secondary school 
students and students and cooperation with other state institutions in this area. Moreover, during 
the past year Hanfa held eight consultations with associations of supervised entities at the Croa-
tian Chamber of Commerce with which we openly discussed various issues related to the adjust-
ment to the novelties in the regulatory framework and other topics of interest to the supervised 
entities.

As in previous several years, adjustments to new regulations and membership in ESMA and EI-
OPA as well as work on improving the IT system and regular supervisory activities marked Hanfa’s 
work. I believe that Hanfa successfully and fully complied with its legal obligations in 2015 and 
that it conducted its activities at a high professional and expert level. I would like to thank the 
employees of Hanfa who, together with members of the Board, scrupulously and responsibly 
performed their tasks and thereby contributed to the improvement of functioning of the financial 
system in the Republic of Croatia.

 
                                 Petar-Pierre Matek 

                                 President of the Board
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Summary

Capital Market

The total trading volume on the Zagreb Stock Exchange (hereinafter: ZSE) decreased by 9.3% 
compared to the previous year and amounted to HRK 3.5bn. Trading in shares (11.5%) and bonds 
(20.7%) within the order book decreased, as well as the block trades in bonds (39.5%) and 
structured securities (17.2%), while block trade in shares increased (45.5%). The main index 
stock CROBEX declined by 3.2%, and CROBEX10 declined by 1.8%, while CROBEXTURIST 
increased significantly by 23.7%. In the past year, there were two new stock listings through an 
initial public offering, being the first listings since 2008.

The ZSE was recapitalized with the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) 
entering its ownership structure. By acquisition of 100% of shares of the Ljubljana Stock Ex-
change, ZSE completed its takeover process and it strengthened its position in the regional cap-
ital market.

The total value of transactions settled within the clearing and settlement system managed by the 
Central Depositary and Clearing Company (hereinafter: the CDCC) in 2015 amounted to HRK 
326.7bn, rising by 13.3% relative to the previous year, while the total number of securities trans-
actions declined by 13.9%.

During 2015, Hanfa took part in the preparation of amendments to the Capital Market Act2 which 
were necessary in order to, among other things, align with the Prospectus Directive3, Transpar-
ency Directive4 and EMIR Regulation5. For the purpose of strengthening the capital market and 
cross-border flow of capital and financial services, Hanfa also took part in activities under the 
action plan for the establishment of the Capital markets union, which was initiated by the Euro-
pean Commission and which, among other things, includes the adoption of a new regulation on 
securitization and the new regulation amending the current Prospectus Directive.

In 2015, we continued with the process of licensing the CDCC CCP company for the provision of 
services as a central counterparty. The ZSE was authorised to conduct the activities related to the 
allocation and administration of LEIs (Legal Entity Identifiers), whereby the ZSE became the only 
organization in Croatia and the region to offer this service, important for financial stability, to 
market participants.

In 2015, Hanfa approved 15 applications for approval of prospectuses through which the capital 
market raised a little over HRK 1bn. Hanfa received 61 notifications from issuers related to the 
use of exemption from the obligation to publish prospectuses, and the use of these exceptions in 
the capital market raised approximately HRK 6bn.

In 2015, Hanfa carried out the examination of the entire operations of ZSE, with the focus on the 
financial position, management of conflicts of interest, surveillance of issuers, certificates’ trading, 

2 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13, 159/13, 18/15 and 110/15

3 Directive 2014/51/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 amending Directives 2003/71/EC and 2009/138/
EC and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009, (EU) No 1094/2010 and (EU) No 1095/2010 in respect of the powers of the European Super-
visory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European Supervisory Authority (European Secu-
rities and Markets Authority), OJ L 294/13

4 Directive 2013/50/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 2013 amending Directive 2004/109/EC of the 
 European Parliament and of the Council on the harmonisation of transparency requirements in relation to information about issuers 
whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market, Directive 2003/71/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council 
on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered to the public or admitted to trading and Commission Directive 2007/14/
EC laying down detailed rules for the implementation of certain provisions of Directive 2004/109/EC, OJ L 294/13

5  Regulation (EU) No 648/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 4 July 2012 on OTC derivatives, central counterparties 
and trade repositories, OJ L 201
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observation segment, trading control system, suspected manipulation etc. We continued with the 
surveillance of the CDCC’s information system, as well as with the monitoring of the implementa-
tion of measures aimed to improve this system.

Investment firms

In 2015, there were eight investment firms and 15 credit institutions providing investment services 
and conducting investment activities, as well as seven UCITS management companies providing 
investment services. Compared to the year before, total revenues increased by 23.4% and 
amounted to HRK 231.4m. In 2015, Hanfa received 142 notifications on intention to directly pro-
vide investment services in the Republic of Croatia by investment firms based in EU Member 
States.

The past year saw a significant increase in the value of portfolio assets managed by investment 
firms, credit institutions and companies managing open-ended investment funds with public offer-
ing, which at the end of the year stood at HRK 5.2bn i.e. 289.9% more than in the previous year. 
This was mostly due to companies managing open-ended investment funds, as the value of 
portfolio assets they manage increased by 301.8%. Total assets under custody did not change 
significantly and reached HRK 62.4bn6, reported primarily by credit institutions.

Hanfa participated in the harmonization of national legislation with the BRRD7, which was the 
base for the amendment of CMA, and in line with those amendments, Hanfa also adopted an or-
dinance in order to complete the harmonization regarding investment firms.

In 2015, Hanfa initiated nine on-site examinations of investment firms, companies managing 
open-ended investment funds with public offering and credit institutions, which included the pro-
vision of investment services and activities, and compliance with EMIR provisions, while one ex-
amination included a surveillance of the information system. Three decisions were issued to 
suspend the examination process because the violations and irregularities found were rectified 
during the examination, and the remaining examinations are still under way. Furthermore, based 
on the examination started in 2014, Hanfa issued one decision ordering the elimination of irregu-
larities due to the infringement of provisions of the CMA and the ordinances, and after the com-
pany complied with the decision, a decision to suspend the examination process was issued, due 
to the fact that the violations and irregularities found were rectified. Two more decisions were is-
sued to suspend the examination process due to the fact that the violations and irregularities 
found were rectified during the examination, based on the examinations started in the previous 
years. Off-site supervision included the control of supervisory reports, control of the assessment 
of risks arising from holding the clients’ assets with third parties, control of compliance with the 
provisions of EMIR, supervision of the assessment of appropriateness in the provision of services 
to clients trading in complex financial instruments and the control of implementation of interna-
tional restrictive measures.8

Investment funds

At end-2015, there were 20 registered companies managing investment funds, three fewer than 
in the same period the year before, as a result of the consolidation processes in the investment 
funds market. In 2015, Hanfa received a total of 35 notifications from competent authorities of 
other Member States, and by the end of 2015 it received a total of 66 notifications relating to the 
intention to conduct cross-border marketing of units of investment funds or to carry out investment 
fund management activities. In 2015, Hanfa forwarded one notification by a company for manage-

6  For corrected data, see page 190.

7 Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 establishing a framework for the recovery and 
resolution of credit institutions and investment firms and amending Council Directive 82/891/EEC, and Directives 2001/24/EC, 2002/47/
EC, 2004/25/EC, 2005/56/EC, 2007/36/EC, 2011/35/EU, 2012/30/EU and 2013/36/EU, and Regulations (EU) No  1093/2010 and (EU) 
No (648/2012, of the European Parliament and of the Council (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/190

8 Decision on the method of implementing international restrictive measures, Official Gazette, No 78/2011
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ment of investment funds from the Republic of Croatia on its intention to conduct cross-border 
marketing of units of UCITS funds to the competent authority of another Member State.

Investment fund management companies realised an after-tax profit in the amount of HRK 53.1m, 
an increase of 18.2% compared to 20149. Net assets of open-end investment funds with a public 
offering (hereinafter: UCITS) increased by 6.8% compared to 2014 and at the end of 2015 
amounted to HRK 13.9bn. The share of domestic assets in UCITS total net assets at the end of 
2015 further increased compared to the previous year and amounted to 89.2%. 

The number of registered alternative investment funds (hereinafter: AIF) in the Republic of Croatia 
at the end of 2015 remained unchanged compared to the previous year and amounted to 28. Net 
assets of AIFs increased by 14.3% compared to 2014 and amounted to HRK 3bn10.

Hanfa worked on the implementation of the UCITS V Directive11 and on preparation of a new draft 
Act on open-ended investment funds with public offering, in which the Directive was implemented. 
The UCITS V Directive further increases the protection of investors in UCITS in a way that it in-
troduces rules on the liability of depositaries and requirements on the remuneration of employees 
of management companies. During 2015, Hanfa participated in the working group in charge of 
drafting a new Act on Amendments to the Act on the Fund of Croatian Homeland War Veterans 
and Members of their Families.

Hanfa continued with six on-site examinations of UCITS management companies and alternative 
investment funds management companies (hereinafter: AIFMs) which started in 2014, whose aim 
was to check their adjustment to the provisions of the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with 
Public Offering12 and the Alternative Investment Funds Act13 regarding organizational require-
ments. Hanfa issued seven decisions ordering UCITS management companies and AIFMs to 
eliminate illegalities and irregularities identified during the procedures of on-site examinations, 
according to which the UCITS management companies and AIFMs removed those illegalities and 
irregularities and notified Hanfa thereof. In 2015, Hanfa initiated and completed examinations of 
one UCITS management company, two AIFMs and one company managing UCITS and AIFs, 
which related to organizational requirements, namely investment processes and investments of 
fund and company assets, internal control mechanisms, including risk management function, 
compliance function and internal audit function, and handling of conflicts of interest and personal 
transactions. A decision was issued to one UCITS management company ordering it to eliminate 
illegalities and irregularities, according to which it removed illegalities and irregularities and notified 
Hanfa thereof.

On-site supervision of AIFMs managing open-ended venture capital AIFs with private offering in-
volved the investment process and the investment of fund assets, including the conduct in accord-
ance with the AIFM’s operating conditions, realisation of managing rights, realised by company on 
its own account or on the account of funds, in the issuers where funds assets are invested, as well 
as the mechanisms of internal control, including risk management functions, compliance with 
relevant provisions and internal revision. Pursuant to the decisions issued during the examination 
processes, the companies eliminated the illegalities and irregularities and notified Hanfa thereof.

Hanfa also initiated one target on-site examination of one UCITS management company and one 
AIFM. The supervision was focused on the process of realisation of managing rights, realised by 
company on its own account and on the account the fund it manages, in the issuers where funds 
assets are invested, as well as making investment decisions and acting in line with corporate 
actions, as a part of providing portfolio management investment services in accordance with the 

9  For corrected data, see page 190.

10  For corrected data, see page 190.

11 Directive 2014/91/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 July 2014 amending Directive 2009/65/EC on the coordina-
tion of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities 
(UCITS) as regards depositary functions, remuneration policies and sanctions, OJ L 257/186 

12  Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14

13  Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14
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provisions of the Capital Market Act14. Supervised entities eliminated their irregularities and viola-
tions during the examination process, thus no supervisory measures to eliminate them were issued.

Off-site examinations were primarily focused on the verification of the alignment of investments of 
investment fund assets with investment restrictions, on the valuation of assets in investment fund 
portfolios, on the disclosure of information to investors on web sites of investment fund manage-
ment companies and in regular reports of investment funds, and on the capital adequacy of in-
vestment fund management companies. Hanfa’s supervisory activities also included the prepara-
tion of periodic and ad hoc reports on the current situation in the fund industry and on capital 
markets in general and qualitative and quantitative assessment of risks related to business oper-
ations of investment funds and investment fund management companies. The off-site examina-
tions also involved the assessment of the financial stability of supervised entities, verification of 
the appropriateness of accounting policies of investment fund management companies and in-
vestment funds and changes in prospectuses of investment funds, and the verification of the 
calculation of charges. Following illegalities and irregularities established, 12 reports were pre-
pared, after which the illegalities and irregularities were eliminated in most cases, while in one 
case a supervised entity received a decision to eliminate the irregularities in investments of in-
vestment fund assets with investment restrictions.

Pillar 2 and Pillar 3 Pensions and Pension Payments

At end-2015, total net assets of mandatory and voluntary pension funds amounted to HRK 77.7bn, 
an increase of HRK 8.2bn compared to the end of the previous year. Out of HRK 8.2bn growth of 
net assets of mandatory pension funds and voluntary pension funds, HRK 3.8bn (46.7%) ac-
counted for net payments, while HRK 4.4bn (53.3%) was a result of generated returns. These 
positive trends were primarily related to mandatory payments into pension pillar 2.

The number of members of mandatory pension funds continued to grow in 2015 at an average 
rate of 1.5% compared to the year before. At end-2015, total net assets of mandatory and volun-
tary pension funds amounted to HRK 77.7bn, an increase of HRK 8.2bn compared to the end of 
the previous year

As at December 31 2015, total net assets of mandatory pension funds amounted to HRK 74.0bn, 
recording an increase of HRK 7.7bn in comparison with the previous year, with an increase of 
HRK 3.5bn (45.5%) relating to net payments of members’ contributions, while the increase in net 
assets of HRK 4.2bn (54.5%) resulted from returns achieved by mandatory pension funds. In 
2015, the category A MIREX index stood at 9.1%, the category B MIREX index reached 6.2%, and 
the category C MIREX index totalled 6.8%.

There were four voluntary pension companies on the market, managing a total of six open-ended 
voluntary pension funds and 17 closed-ended voluntary pension funds. In 2015, the number of 
members of voluntary pension funds continued to grow. There was a significant increase in the 
number of members of voluntary pension funds (20.3%) in 2015 compared to the previous year, 
which was reflected in the growth of their net assets (14.3%). In accordance with the increase in 
the number of new members, gross contributions of closed-ended voluntary pension fund mem-
bers also grew by 19.5%, while total gross contributions of open-ended voluntary pension fund 
members increased by 8.2% compared to 2014.

Mandatory and voluntary pension companies recorded an increased after-tax profit in the amount 
of HRK 199.2m, up by 21.0% relative to 2014.

Regulation amending the Mandatory Pension Funds Act15, adopted by the Government of the 
Republic of Croatia marked the end of the amendments to the Mandatory Pension Funds Act16. 
This Regulation governs memberships in mandatory pension funds and terminations of member-

14 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54 / 13,159 / 13, 18/15 and 110/15

15 Official Gazette, No 93/15

16 Official Gazette, No 19/14
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ships in mandatory pension funds regarding insured persons whose pension entitlements are 
governed by a special regulation governing pension entitlements of active military personnel, 
police officers and authorised officials, or whose pension is defined by this regulation.

During this period there were a total of 31,687 cases of membership termination or account 
closing in mandatory pension funds, as a result of the Regulation mentioned above.

According to the statement on financial position, as at 31 December 2015 the value of total assets 
of the only pension insurance company reached HRK 438.3m, increasing by HRK 25.7m or 6.2% 
compared to the value of total assets as at 31 December 2014. As at 31 December 2015, the total 
number of pension contracts reached 15.039, of which 14.904 contracts were related to voluntary 
pension insurance (pension pillar 3 and direct lump-sum payments), and 135 contracts to manda-
tory pension insurance (pension pillar 2).

Hanfa initiated on-site examinations of four mandatory pension companies, which focussed on 
investment process and the investment of funds’ assets and in relation to that the establishment 
and the connection of internal control mechanisms, including risk management functions and 
compliance with relevant regulations, while in one company the examination included a surveil-
lance of the information system.

Hanfa also initiated on-site examination of REGOS, focusing on the entire process regarding the 
payments of contributions for pension insurance based on individual capitalised savings. The 
examination included the manner in which funds on transfer and interim accounts are handled, 
the manner in which they are forwarded, the method of fees calculation, the calculation of ac-
counting units, arrangement of members and reporting. Moreover, the examination encompassed 
policies, measures and procedures for the supervision and protection of the information system 
and the system for electronic data processing.

Hanfa also conducted an on-site examination of the pension insurance company, focusing on the 
contracting process and payment of lifetime pensions on the basis of direct lump sum payments 
by employers for their employees at the time of their retirement.

In 2015, Hanfa conducted continuous off-site supervisions of pension companies, pension funds 
and the pension insurance company.

Insurance

As at 31 December 2015, there were 23 insurance companies and one reinsurance company with 
their registered offices and operating in the Republic of Croatia. Insurance market participants 
also included the Croatian Insurance Bureau as an association of insurance companies, and the 
Croatian Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance Pool (EIG). In 2015, insurance representation and 
insurance and reinsurance brokerage business was conducted by 280 insurance agencies, 44 
insurance and reinsurance brokerage companies, 252 insurance representation crafts, 26 credit 
institutions and HP – Hrvatska pošta d.d. In 2015, Hanfa received a total of 341 notifications, 68 
of which related to direct pursuit of insurance business by insurance companies, 269 related to 
direct pursuit of activities of insurance and reinsurance mediation and two related to pursuit of 
insurance representation business through a branch in the Republic of Croatia. In 2015, two 
branch offices of insurance companies from other Member States were established in the Repub-
lic of Croatia, in accordance with the right of establishment. At the same time, four domestic insur-
ance companies and one insurance and reinsurance brokerage company submitted notifications 
to Hanfa about their intention to directly provide services in the European Union, which Hanfa 
forwarded to competent supervisory authorities. Since the accession of the Republic of Croatia to 
the European Union, Hanfa has received a total of 870 notifications, of which 243 related to direct 
pursuit of insurance business by insurance companies, 623 to direct pursuit of activities of insur-
ance and reinsurance mediation and two to pursuit of insurance representation business through 
a branch, while two branches of insurance companies from a member state have been estab-
lished in accordance with the right of establishment.
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The total gross written premium of the insurance companies amounted to HRK 8.7bn, increasing 
by HRK 0.1bn or 1.9% compared to the 2014 premium. The gross written premium recorded on 
the reinsurance market amounted to HRK 42.0m, decreasing by HRK 293.7m or 87.5% relative 
to 2014.

As at 31 December 2015, total assets of insurance and reinsurance companies amounted to HRK 
38.5bn, increasing by HRK 1.1bn or 2.9% compared to the previous year. This was largely due to 
an increase in life insurance assets in the amount of HRK 1.1bn or 5.34%17.

In 2015, insurance and reinsurance companies achieved a profit of HRK 520.31m as a result of 
their operations, unlike in 2014, when a loss of HRK 48.2m was recorded18. Net profit amounting 
to HRK 589.7m was reported by 17 insurance companies and one reinsurance company, while a 
HRK 69.4m loss was reported by six insurance companies. The profit in the non-life insurance 
field was HRK 315.2 m. Of this amount, HRK 384.6 m accounted for the profit of 15 insurance 
companies and one reinsurance company, while three insurance companies reported loss 
amounting to HRK 69.4 m. The life insurance group recorded a HRK 205.1m profit, of which a 
HRK 214.4m profit was generated by eleven insurance companies, while a HRK 9.3m loss was 
realised by three insurance companies.

As at 31 December 2015, the total assets of the Croatian Insurance Bureau amounted to HRK 
10.4m, growing by 2.3% relative to 2014, while total assets of the Guarantee Fund amounted to 
HRK 22.6m, increasing by 24.8% compared to the previous year. As at 31 December 2015, total 
assets of the CN POOL reached HRK 95.9m, rising by 10.9% compared to 2014.

Concerning its regulatory activities, Hanfa continued with the preliminary phase for Solvency II, 
considering the entry into force of the new regulation on 1 January 2016. European Insurance and 
Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA) was sent a report on the implementation process and 
progress of the preparatory phase for Solvency II, the new Insurance Act19 was adopted, comply-
ing with the provisions of the Solvency II Directive20, the second round of talks with insurance 
companies in connection with the FLAOR21/22 ORSA reports for 2014 was held, and all the activi-
ties planned for that process were taken. Hanfa also performed a series of activities prior to the 
implementation of the pilot project for sending and receiving reports, which included the imple-
mentation of a software solution, additional training of Hanfa’s staff, creating internal instructions 
for validation and close cooperation with the EIOPA committees.

Regarding normative activities, it is important to point out that the new Insurance Act fulfils the 
preconditions for the implementation of the Delegated Regulation supplementing the Solvency II 
Directive23. This regulations contains rules for the implementation of the Solvency II Directive and 
it determines procedures for the exercise of delegated power conferred to the European Commis-
sion, as defined in the Article 301a of the Solvency II Directive. In 2015, Hanfa adopted five new 
ordinances.

Through six examination cycles, examination for insurance agents was taken for 1477 candidates, 
and examination for insurance and reinsurance brokers was taken by 32 candidates. A total of 
1358 candidates passed the examination (1330 insurance agents and 28 insurance and reinsur-
ance brokers), while 151 candidates failed.

17  For corrected data, see page 190.

18 The losses in 2014 were mainly the result of the insurance companies’ restructuring process.

19 Official Gazette, No 30/15

20 Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 November 2009 on the taking-up and pursuit of the busi-
ness of Insurance and Reinsurance, OJ L 335/1

21 Forward Looking Assessment of Own Risks – FLAOR

22 Own Risk and Solvency Assessment – ORSA. ORSA implies regular assessment of overall solvency needs taking into account the 
specific risk profile.

23 Commission Delegated Regulation No 2015/35 of 10 October 2014 supplementing Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Parliament 
and of the Council on the taking-up and pursuit of the business of Insurance and Reinsurance (Solvency II) (Text with EEA relevance), 
OJ L 12
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In the course of 2014, Hanfa conducted a total of 12 on-site examinations of entities operating on 
the insurance market, of which four were targeted, and 13 were full-scope examinations. Two 
examinations started in 2014 and ended in 2015. Nine examinations were started and completed 
in 2015, while one examination that began in 2015 continued in 2016. Supervision of insurance 
companies included the process of modelling and sufficiency of provisions for claims for class 3 
(Motor vehicle insurance) and class 10 (Motor vehicle liability insurance), the process of calculat-
ing and recording operating costs, investment process, reporting process, the process of opera-
tional risk management, safety and adequacy of the information system, risk management system, 
business process related to insurance contracting and claims handling, the process of investing 
in shares, their evaluation and reporting in business books, realisation of management rights and 
implementation of the Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing24 and 
regulations adopted pursuant to this Act. All the above-mentioned violations and irregularities re-
sulted from a failure to comply with the provisions of the Insurance Act, Act on Amendments to the 
Insurance Act, Accounting Act and International Financial Reporting Standards, Civil Obligations 
Act (Official Gazette 35/05, 41/08 and 125/11), Companies Act (Official Gazette 111/93, 34/99, 
121/99, 52/00, 118/03, 107/07, 146/08, 137/09, 125/11, 152/11, 111/12 and 68/13), Act on the 
Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing and regulations adopted under these 
acts. Hanfa adopted a total of eight decisions ordering elimination of the violations and irregulari-
ties, relating to on-site examinations completed in 2014 and 2015. The supervised entities acted 
in accordance with the decisions and within the deadlines defined. In addition to these eight deci-
sions about violations and irregularities, Hanfa issued five decisions on termination of the on-site 
examinations, for all supervised entities for which no violations or irregularities were found in their 
operations, or these were eliminated during the on-site examination.

Off-site supervision carried out by Hanfa involved on-going monitoring of insurance business 
conducted by insurance companies and of insurance companies’ compliance with supervisory 
provisions. It was based on the analysis of reports submitted by insurance companies within 
prescribed deadlines, on documents, notifications and other data submitted to Hanfa at its re-
quest, on data and findings collected from other sources, on verification and assessment of 
business operations on the basis of submitted reports and gathered information and on interviews 
conducted with management board members, supervisory board members and other responsible 
persons. 2015 saw a total of 14 cases of off-site examinations which were the basis for issuing a 
total of 10 decisions.

Leasing

As at 31 December 2015, leasing operations were carried out by 21 leasing companies i.e. two 
companies less than in the previous year. Initial capital of leasing companies as at 31 December 
2015 amounted to HRK 1.059m. Total assets of leasing companies as at 31 December 2015 
amounted to HRK 17.6bn which was HRK 237.3m or 1.3% less compared to the same day the 
year before.

In 2015, the share of the ten largest leasing companies in the total assets of leasing companies 
reached 79.1%, slightly increasing compared with the previous year, when it stood at 77.5%. All 
the leasing companies from the top ten group are members of bank groups.

In 2015, leasing companies reported negative operating results, reflected in loss after profit, which 
totalled HRK 742.1m (in 2014, it reached HRK 1.3bn).

The value of newly concluded contracts in operating lease in 2015 decreased by HRK 363.8m, 
while the value of newly concluded contracts in financial lease increased by HRK 250m compared 
to the previous year. Accordingly, the share of operating lease in the structure of total value of 
newly concluded contracts amounted to 29.3%, while the share of financial lease accounted for 
70.7%.

24 Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12
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As at 31 December 2015, passenger cars recorded the highest value of active contracts by leased 
assets, reaching HRK 4.1bn or 29.6% of the total value of active contracts, whereas property re-
corded the value of active contracts amounting to HRK 3.4bn or 27.5% of the total value of active 
contracts.

Supervisory activities were focused on on-site examinations that checked compliance of lease 
contracts with the provisions of the Leasing Act25 and the Ordinance on the content and form of 
lease agreements and on the methodology for the calculation of the effective interest rate26, and 
based on these examinations, 13 decisions were issued ordering the elimination of violations and 
irregularities found. Companies are expected to comply with those decisions in 2016. Hanfa also 
carried out an examination of the entry of data in the Register of Leased Assets, and it issued four 
decisions ordering the elimination of violations and irregularities. The companies complied with 
those decisions.

Five off-site examinations focused on the recording of business events after the leasing contract. 
One company was found to be without irregularities, while other four companies eliminated their 
irregularities in 2016. Moreover, there was one off-site examination in the area of financial assets 
valuation, which ended in 2015 since the company in question eliminated its irregularities.

One report was made on the basis of an off-site supervision started in 2014. This examination 
focused on credit risk management, activities upon the termination of lease contracts and the 
implementation of the Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing27. A 
decision was issued ordering the elimination of the violations and irregularities found, and the 
company is expected to comply with the decision in 2016.

Factoring

As at 31 December 2015, the assets of factoring companies authorised by Hanfa for the provision 
of factoring services and of companies known to Hanfa to be providing factoring services (herein-
after: factoring companies) stood at HRK 6.6bn, a decrease of HRK 1.2bn (15.8%) compared to 
31 December 2014. The asset decline was mostly caused by a decrease in receivables for dis-
counting of bills of exchange in the amount of HRK 941.3m and by a rise in factoring receivables 
totalling HRK 249.6m. Current assets made up as much as 98.0% of total assets, same as the 
preceding year. The most significant item in the current assets was discounting of bills of ex-
change (58.7% of the assets).

Factoring companies’ net profit reached HRK 212.5m, decreasing by 1.2% compared to 2014. 
Factoring companies’ total income amounted to HRK 841.1m, increasing by HRK 51.8m in com-
parison with 2014, while expenses reached HRK 575.1m, increasing by HRK 55.5m relative to the 
previous reporting period. 11 out of 13 factoring companies reported after-tax profit amounting to 
HRK 212.7m. At the same time, two factoring companies reported after-tax losses amounting to 
HRK 0.2m.

The transaction volume reached HRK 17.8bn, decreasing by 5.9% in comparison with 2014. In 
the period from 1 January 2015 to 31 December 2015, factoring companies purchased invoices 
under factoring arrangements in the amount of HRK 3.8bn, at the same time purchasing bills of 
exchange in the amount of HRK 14.0bn.

Hanfa issued three authorisations to provide factoring services to three companies that had pro-
vided factoring services before the Factoring Act entered into force. The share of those three 
companies in the aggregate assets of factoring companies as at 31 December 2015 stood at 
59.5%. Regulation of the Croatian Government extended the deadline for the harmonization of 
those legal entities which, on the date of entry into force of the Factoring Act performed factoring 

25 Official Gazette, No 141/13

26  Official Gazette, No 66/14

27  Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

18

operations and were registered in the register of companies, so those legal entities, pursuant to 
the same Regulation, must comply with the Factoring Act28 until 31 March 2016 instead of 8 Au-
gust 2015, which was a legally prescribed deadline.

The focus of supervisory activities was primarily on the analysis of the factoring market in the 
Republic of Croatia with respect to risks related to the factoring industry and types and character-
istics of certain products and services provided by factoring companies.

Judicial Proceedings

During its examinations in the field of capital market, leasing and factoring, investment funds and 
insurance, Hanfa established misdemeanours committed with respect to regulations resulting in 
17 indictments brought before the misdemeanour courts and the Financial Inspectorate of the 
Republic of Croatia. Final judgement was pronounced in respect of two cases, while proceedings 
relating to the remaining cases have not finished yet. In the course of 2015, a total of 14 adminis-
trative disputes were initiated against Hanfa’s decisions and resolutions following complaints filed 
with administrative courts of the Republic of Croatia, 12 of which related to administrative acts in 
the field of capital markets, and two in the field of   investment funds. Twelve disputes are still in 
progress, one administrative dispute was dismissed, and one was discontinued. Hanfa filed a 
criminal charge against three physical persons after having established a reasonable suspicion of 
committing a criminal offense regarding inside information abuse. Throughout 2015, Hanfa’s 
representatives participated in the working group of the Croatian Ministry of Justice regarding the 
amendments to the Misdemeanour Act, with respect to the process of harmonization with the 
acquis communautaire.

Participation in the Work of EU Institutions and Domestic and International Cooperation

In 2015, Hanfa’s employees were involved in work and coordination with relevant national author-
ities and institutions of the European Union regarding the issues of harmonization with the regu-
lations and practices of the European Union within the financial sector. Hanfa took part in seven 
meetings of Board of Supervisors of European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) and five 
meetings of Board of Supervisors of European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority. 
In 2015, committees of ESMA and EIOPA issued over a hundred decisions each and organised 
more than a hundred and fifty debates, mainly concerning the approval of numerous documents 
for public consultation, guidelines and recommendations, adoption of implementing and technical 
standards, analysis of trends, risks and vulnerability of the financial sector, organization of the 
common market and, in this light, harmonization of supervisory practices, activities of trade repos-
itories and credit rating agencies under the competence of ESMA, participation in EIOPA’s stress 
tests, opinion making regarding the European Commission or other European supervisory bodies, 
combat against money laundering and terrorist financing, identification of new instruments and 
services on financial markets and future trends, their impact on consumers and the financial sta-
bility of the European area, the assessment of equivalence of supervisory systems of third coun-
tries etc. Expert committees and working groups of ESMA and EIOPA and their professional ser-
vices worked on the preparation of these topics through collection of data, information and opinions 
and analysis on national level. The committees and working groups of ESMA and EIOPA, and 
Hanfa’s members within them, worked on the preparation of all relevant documents which were 
necessary for decision-making and for debates on specific issues and the needs of special groups 
to implement peer reviews on specific issues important for the work and activities within the entire 
European financial market.

For the first time, Hanfa was subjected to on-site supervision by ESMA within the framework of 
ESMA’s expert assessment of supervisory practices of national supervisory bodies. The focus 

28  Official Gazette, No 94/14 and 85/15



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

19

was on the compliance with the provisions of MiFID Directive29 that regulate the application of 
appropriateness assessment i.e. controls of the ways in which national regulators supervise ap-
plication of the appropriateness assessment with companies providing investment advice to retail 
investors. The conclusion was that Hanfa’s employees possessed detailed knowledge about the 
consultancy market and about licensed companies providing such services in the territory of the 
Republic of Croatia. It was also noted that Hanfa’s organizational structure for supervision of such 
entities was adequate, as well as the level of communication between relevant departments. It 
was also noted that, even though the level of on-site examinations was satisfactory, the supervi-
sion of the appropriateness assessment was carried out to a limited extent, but ultimately this was 
understandable taking into account the extremely limited range of the provision of investment 
advice to retail investors by supervised entities, which more often provide portfolio management 
services. Regarding the appropriateness assessment, it was noted that Hanfa organized exami-
nations and granted licenses to investment advisors (natural persons who provide investment 
advice and portfolio management services), which is a regulatory practice that surpasses stand-
ards in the majority of Member States. During 2015, EIOPA also conducted comparative analyses 
related to the freedom to provide insurance services, the supervisory practices of occupational 
pension funds, functioning of the college of supervisory bodies and the assessment of depth, li-
quidity and transparency of the market in which Hanfa also participated.

Hanfa’s employees continued to participate in the work of the European banking authority (EBA), 
the European Systemic Risk Board (ESRB), the Council and the European Commission. They 
prepared materials and provided information needed to make decisions and opinions related to 
the operations of investment firms for meetings of the EBA Board of Supervisors, they participated 
in EBA’s analyses associated with the revision of prudential requirements for investment firms on 
the basis of relevant regulations, in collaboration with the Croatian National bank they started with 
the work on the adoption of EBA guidelines concerning both supervisory bodies and with work as 
a part of notifications within the EBA database. Hanfa participated in four meetings of the ESRB 
General Committee and four meetings of the ESRB Advisory Technical Committee. Taking part in 
the work of the Council and the European Commission included participation of Hanfa’s employ-
ees at expert meetings organized by the European Commission and participation in the public 
discussion on modelling the Capital Markets Union, in the discussion about the revision of the 
Prospectus Directive and the entire EU regulatory framework for financial services, making opin-
ions and proposals of amendments to the text of the Securitization Directive30 in cooperation with 
the Croatian National Bank and the Ministry of Finance, in the workshops for transposition of 
 MiFID II Directive31 and CSMAD Directive32, i.e. ensuring the application of MiFIR Regulation33 
and MAR Regulation34, in discussions about possible approaches to create the proposal of the 
new Prospectus Directive, in the final phase of adopting the Directive on insurance distribution35 

29 Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004 on markets in financial instruments amending 
Council Directives 85/611/EEC and 93/6/EEC and Directive 2000/12/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and repealing 
Council Directive 93/22/EEC, OJ L 145/1

30 Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council laying down common rules on securitisation and creating a 
European framework for simple, transparent and standardised securitisation and amending Directives 2009/65/EC, 2009/138/EC, 
2011/61/EU and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009 and (EU) No 648/2012, 2015/0226 (COD) 

31  Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending 
Directive 2002/92/EC and Directive 2011/61/EU (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173 349

32 Directive 2014/57/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 on criminal sanctions for market abuse (market 
abuse directive), OJ L 173/179     

33 Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and 
amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012  (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/84

34 Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 on market abuse (market abuse regula-
tion) and repealing Directive 2003/6/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and Commission Directives 2003/124/EC, 
2003/125/EC and 2004/72/EC  (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/1

35 Directive (EU) 2016/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 20 January 2016 on insurance distribution (recast) (Text with 
EEA relevance), OJ L 26/19      
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and taking part in drawing up the corrigendum to the Directive amending the Transparency Direc-
tive36.

Cooperation with domestic institutions included the activities on informing SMEs about the possi-
bilities of financing on the capital market, through workshops which tried to inform the interested 
parties about this topic, together with the Croatian Chamber of Economy and the ZSE, participa-
tion in the work of six new working groups at the request of the Ministry of Finance, participation 
in the analysis of the EBRD regarding the new regulatory framework for the covered bonds market 
in the Republic of Croatia in cooperation with the Ministry of Finance and the Croatian National 
Bank, as well as the continuation of participation in the work of the Financial Stability Council.

Hanfa continued its activities regarding the supervision of the implementation of the Act on the 
Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing37 with supervised entities and it conducted 
five on-site examinations, while on the basis of examinations from 2014 and 2015, Hanfa adopted 
a total of eight decisions ordering elimination of the violations and irregularities, and supervised 
entities acted in accordance with the decisions. Hanfa also monitored the implementation of inter-
national measures restricting asset disposal. Hanfa reported its examinations to the Anti-Money 
Laundering Office with the Ministry of Finance. Hanfa issued revised guidelines for the implemen-
tation of the Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing for taxpayers 
within the competence of the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency in the area of   es-
tablishing political exposure of foreign natural persons and it participated in the project of National 
risk assessment conducted by the Republic of Croatia in line with the World Bank methodology.

Activities Related to Consumer Protection and Provision of Information to the Public

In 2015, Hanfa received 149 complaints, the majority of which related to the insurance market 
(49.0%), capital market (12.8%) and leasing market (8.0%). Hanfa continued to be active in the 
area of   consumer protection, educational activities and public information and it developed five 
educational brochures, which it also published on its website, aimed at users and potential users 
of financial services, using simple and easily understandable language to explain terms related to 
capital markets, insurance, investment funds, pension funds and leasing. In order to strengthen 
the awareness of the need to be familiar with financial products and associated risks when decid-
ing to invest in such products, Hanfa developed an innovative educational campaign, which was 
conducted through online ads that were linked to a specially designed Hanfa’s informational 
website, where potential investors were warned to be cautious, and they were also informed 
about the importance of timely information about products and services before entering into a 
business relationship with financial services providers. Together with the Croatian National Bank 
and in cooperation with the Ministry of Finance, Hanfa conducted the survey “Measuring the fi-
nancial literacy”, based on the action plan to improve the financial literacy of consumers in 2015. 
The study was conducted in line with the methodology of the Organization for Economic Cooper-
ation and Development (OECD), and the results will allow a comparison of national levels of liter-
acy of Croatian citizens with the results of surveys in other countries and will be a useful basis for 
better planning of future educational projects and activities as well as for evaluating their success. 
In cooperation with universities, Hanfa held three student debates titled “Pension savings – opti-
mal investment strategy” with students, who had prepared for the debate with employees of Hanfa 
and of pension companies, where they presented their opinions and attitudes in relation to Pillar 
2 pension insurance in the Republic of Croatia, with special emphasis on pension fund invest-
ments and pension companies business operations. Other informative and educational activities 

36 Corrigendum to Directive 2013/50/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 2013 amending Directive 2004/109/
EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on the harmonisation of transparency requirements in relation to information about 
issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market, Directive 2003/71/EC of the European Parliament and of the 
Council on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered to the public or admitted to trading and Commission Directive 
2007/14/EC laying down detailed rules for the implementation of certain provisions of Directive 2004/109/EC (OJ L 294, 6.11.2013), 
OJ L 41/54

37 Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12
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included the announcements on consultations with the interested public in connection with subor-
dinate acts under Hanfa’s competence and calls for comments on their content on the central 
government portal for public consultations with the interested public (e-consultations) and publi-
cation of laws and subordinate regulations and their consolidated versions on Hanfa’s web site, 
public announcements about different risk types of investments and financial activities, warnings 
aiming to protect investors, warnings by ESMA and the International Organization of Securities 
Commissions (IOSCO) educational texts, frequently asked questions and answers, publications, 
manuals and information on the results of operations of supervised entities and other notices 
containing information and announcements from Hanfa’s area of work. Hanfa continued to partic-
ipate in the committees of ESMA and EIOPA dealing with consumer protection and holding various 
lectures at seminars and conferences of various educational, professional and government insti-
tutions, as well as organizing student visits to Hanfa. In 2015, Hanfa also participated in the 
analysis of the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development to create a legal framework 
for covered bonds and it cooperated with the World Bank which, in cooperation with the Ministry 
of Entrepreneurship and Crafts and the Croatian Agency for SMEs, Innovations and Investments, 
conducts a project with the aim to establish the first Croatian venture capital fund.

Hanfa’s General Business Operations and Meetings of the Board and of the Council

Hanfa continued to improve its business processes and internal documents in order to function in 
accordance with the best practices. Hanfa decided to take part in the ESMA project Financial In-
struments Reference Data System, whose aim is to make sure that complex transparency calcu-
lations are done in a centralized manner. Since it is the obligation of Hanfa, being the competent 
authority of a Member State, to merge with EIOPA’s systems using a specific data format and 
model, it was necessary to select and implement a new system for reporting to EIOPA as the first 
phase of the preparation for reporting in line with the Solvency II Directive. A project funded by the 
EU IPA programme was initiated, which aims to improve the effectiveness of supervision in the 
area of   non-banking financial services sector in the Republic of Croatia, in accordance with the 
purposes of the European System of Financial Supervision through the implementation of busi-
ness intelligence systems. In order to enhance and improve business processes, the European 
Commission approved two projects in the framework of the Twinning light programme: Transitional 
instrument – capacity building instrument. For the future period, Hanfa plans to additionally up-
grade its information system by implementing internationally recognized standards, by replacing 
the existing reporting system in order to enable the exchange of data with the Croatian National 
Bank and to gather reports necessary to establish a system that will enable better functionalities 
in relation to reporting and data exchange with EU institutions.

In 2015, Hanfa financed its activities from fees from assets and revenue of supervised entities and 
fees for services provided. Total income amounted to HRK 52.8m, of which 98.7% or HRK 52.2m 
related to income from fees from assets and revenue of supervised entities, fees for services 
within Hanfa’s competence and other income under special regulations. Total expenditure 
amounted to HRK 45.1m, of which expenditure for employees reached HRK 31.0m, material ex-
penditure totalled HRK 12.8m, while depreciation expenditure stood at HRK 1.1m. Expenditure 
for employees, 152 of them in 2015, remained at the same level as in 2014. The decrease in 
material expenses compared to 2014 was influenced by a reduction in the cost of office space 
rent, owing to arranging more favourable lease conditions and a reduction in the cost of manda-
tory membership fees of ESMA and EIOPA due to subsequent reduction of the total budgets of 
these institutions. The effects of implementing development projects also contributed to the re-
duction of material expenditure. The implementation of development IT projects, connected with 
the acquisition of long-term assets, caused an increase in depreciation costs by 7.2% compared 
to 2014. In 2015, Hanfa realized an excess of income over expenditure amounting to HRK 7.7m 
that was transferred into the State Budget of the Republic of Croatia at the end of the year.

Hanfa’s Board held 85 meetings and adopted 1442 decisions, and the Council had four meetings 
where its members issued opinions and expert advice for improving the supervisory practice.
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1 Capital Market

1.1 Market Overview
In 2015, capital market in the Republic of Croatia was marked by a decrease in investment activ-
ity and a continued decrease of market indicators. The total trading volume on the Zagreb Stock 
Exchange (hereinafter: ZSE) decreased by 9.3% compared to the previous year and amounted to 
3.5bn HRK. Trading in shares within the order book38 amounted to HRK 2.4bn, a decrease of 
11.5%, while trading in bonds within the order book amounted to HRK 0.29bn, a decrease of 
20.7% compared to 2014. Block trades39 in shares amounted to HRK 0.56bn increasing by 45.5%, 
while block trades in bonds amounted to HRK 0.21bn representing a decrease of 39.5% com-
pared to the year before. This negative trend mostly resulted from the decrease in trading in 
shares and bonds within the order book as well as the decrease in block trades in bonds. The 
total market capitalisation recorded an increase of 3.3%, primarily due to the increase in the 
market capitalisation of bonds. Trades in structured securities decreased by 17.2% whereas their 
market capitalisation rose by 179.6% compared to the year before. Market indicators showed 
different trends. The value of main stock indices fell, while bond indices grew slightly. The main 
stock index CROBEX declined by 3.2%, and CROBEX10 declined by 1.8%. Stock index CROBEX-
TURIST increased significantly by 23.7%. CROBIS bond index grew slightly by 5.8%, while 
CROBIStr, which also includes interest accrued and interest paid, rose by 11.4%.

The year 2015 was marked by listing of shares of companies Tankerska Next Generation d.d. and 
Granolio d.d. to the official market. Those were the first new listings since 2008 for which funds 
were collected via an initial public offering. The most important business event was the sale of 
TDR d.o.o. and the companies belonging to Adris Grupa d.d. for the amount of EUR 505m, which 
significantly influenced the trading in shares ADRS-R-A and ADRS-P-A, as well as overall trading 
at the ZSE. A delisting trend was still noticed on the regulated market.

ZSE was recapitalized with the amount of HRK 14.9m, with the European Bank for Reconstruction 
and Development (EBRD) entering its ownership structure. By acquisition of 100% of shares of 
the Ljubljana Stock Exchange from the CEE Stock Exchange Group (CEESEG), ZSE completed 
its takeover process by the end of 2015. Because of the licensing process of the CDCC CCP 
Smart Clear d.d. company (hereinafter: CDCC CCP), the ZSE carried out activities aiming to in-
troduce changes into the clearing and settlement system.

1.1.1 Capital Market Infrastructure
Zagreb Stock Exchange is the only operator of the regulated mar-
ket and MTF operator in the Republic of Croatia. Participants on 
the regulated market traded in shares, bonds, commercial papers, 
and structured products financial products, while MTF trading in-
volved shares and rights. The total market capitalisation of admit-
ted financial instruments amounted to HRK 208.9bn at the end of 
2015, which is an increase of 3.3% compared to 2014.

38 The order book is a segment of the trading system containing all offers used as a basis for concluding transactions.

39 A block trade is a transaction in a financial instrument listed on the regulated market or admitted to trading on the multilateral trading 
facility (hereinafter: MTF), which includes a member or members of the ZSE, it is arranged privately and concluded via the trading 
system of the ZSE, in accordance with the Rules of the ZSE.

Rights are registered demateri-
alized securities held in name, 
replaceable only for certain 
stocks or business shares from 
the portfolio of the Croatian 
Government (formerly: Croatian 
Privatization Fund), after such 
stocks / business shares are 
offered for sale by public ten-
ders.
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Table 1.1 Number of financial instruments on the regulated market and MTF as at 31 December 
2015

Market type Number of financial instruments 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015
Change 

relative to 
2014 (in %)

Regular 
market

Shares 160 152 -5.0

 Official market 23 27 17.4

 Regular market 137 125 -8.8

Bonds (government, corporate, 
municipal) 39 38 -2.6

 Official market 36 35 -2.8

 Regular market 3 3 0.0

Commercial papers 3 0 -

 Službeno tržište 2 0 -

 Redovito tržište 1 0 -

Structured securities 43 72 67.4

 Official market 0 0

 Regular market 43 72 67.4

MTF

MTF-Fortis 46 46 0.0

 Shares 44 44 0.0

 Rights 2 2 0.0

Source: ZSE

128 new issues were admitted to the regulated market of the ZSE (two shares, six bonds, three 
commercial papers and 117 structured securities). A total of 99 financial instruments were delisted 
from the regulated market (ten shares, seven bonds, six commercial papers and 76 structured 
products). Bonds and commercial papers and five structured securities were delisted as they 
became due and the remaining structured securities were delisted because their underlying price 
hit the knock-out barrier. The shares were delisted because of a bankruptcy (two shares), liquida-
tion (one share), company transformation (one share) and a decision of the General Assembly 
(six shares). MTF-Fortis recorded 17 new admissions to trading (shares), while the same number 
of shares was excluded from trading.

The following chart present changes in the value of stock indices CROBEX, CROBEX10 and 
CROBEXtr and bond indices CROBIS and CROBIStr.
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Chart 1.1 Changes in the values of the CROBEX, CROBEX10 and CROBEXtr indices and in the 
CROBEX share turnover on the ZSE in 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: ZSE

Chart 1.2 Changes in the values of the CROBIS and CROBIStr indices and in the CROBIS bond 
turnover on the ZSE in 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: ZSE
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At end-2015, ZSE had 19 members i.e. one member less than in 
2014. Three new contracts with specialists were concluded, and 
two were terminated, thus at end-2015 there were 15 contracts 
with specialists. Four members were specialists for ten stocks, of 
which six stocks had two specialists. One member was responsi-
ble for structured securities market.

The Central Depository and Clearing Company (hereinafter: 
(hereinafter: CDCC) was the only entity in the Republic of Croatia 
in 2015 authorised to manage the central depository of demateri-
alised securities and operate the clearing and settlement system 
for transactions in securities concluded on the regulated market 
and MTF or outside these markets.

Table 1.2 Number of deposited securities

 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015
Change 

relative to 
2014 (in %)

Total 1,052 1,053 0.1
Shares 904 886 -2.0
Bonds 60 66 10.0
Other 88 101 14.8

Source: CDCC

In 2015, there was a significant increase in the total value of transactions settled within the clear-
ing and settlement system managed by CDCC relative to 2014. The total value of transactions 
amounted to HRK 326.7bn, rising by 13.3% compared to 2014 when this value stood at HRK 
288.3bn. Broken down by type of securities, bond transactions were dominant with a 59.5% share 
(similar to 2014, when this share amounted to 58.1%). They were followed by transactions in 
treasury bills and commercial papers with 34.2% (35.8% in 2014) and transactions in shares with 
6.2% (7.7% in 2014).

On the other hand, share transactions made up 85.7% of the total number of transactions (87.7% 
in 2014), whereas bond transactions accounted for only 6.0% of the total number of transactions 
(56% in 2014), despite their large share in the total transaction value. The total number of securi-
ties transactions dropped by 13.9% (227.7 thousand compared to 264.6 thousand in 2014), in 
spite of the increase in their value.

Chart 1.3 Securities accounts structure in the CDCC depository as at 31 December 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Source: CDCC

Members of the Stock Exchange 
are investment firms and credit 
institutions that concluded 
membership contracts with the 
ZSE.

Specialist contract is a contract 
concluded between the Zagreb 
Stock Exchange and its mem-
ber and which defines the obli-
gations associated with main-
taining the liquidity of certain 
shares.
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CDCC carried out a total of 1712 corporate actions, which is a 5.6% decrease compared to 1814 
corporate actions in 2014. Most of the corporate actions were related to general assemblies 
(760), followed by removal of securities (181), maturity of the principal (164), cash dividend (96) 
and increase in the initial capital (94).

In 2015, Hanfa continued with the process of licensing the CDCC-CCP company for the provision 
of services as a central counterparty in line with EMIR40. Along with regular communication with 
other members of the college of supervisory bodies (Croatian National Bank, ESMA41), the first 
official meeting was held in August 2015. In September 2015, following the conclusions of the 
college of supervisory bodies, Hanfa extended the time period for CDCC CCP to submit the 
complete documentation, for another six months. The CDCC CCP licencing procedure will con-
tinue in 2016.

Hanfa continuously communicated with the CDCC regarding its harmonization with the provisions 
of the CSDR Regulation42, which implies monitoring the procedures related to adoption of regula-
tory and technical standards of the CSDR, as well as Hanfa’s active participation in ESMA’s 
committees within the procedure of their adoption. Within the framework of a working group, 
Hanfa took part in the preparation of the Act Implementing the CSDR Regulation, falling within the 
area of competence of the Ministry of Finance, which will come into effect in 2016. CSDR contains 
measures aimed at improving the safety and efficiency of settlement. It prescribes the unique 
requirements for the settlement of financial instruments in the European Union, as well as the 
rules of organization and operation of all central securities depositories in the European Union. 
For the purpose of continuing to provide the central securities depository services, the CDCC will 
have to align its operations with the provisions of CSDR. Since all regulatory technical standards 
of the CSDR Regulation have not yet entered into force, and the 
CDCC is obliged to submit an application to Hanfa for a work au-
thorization within six months of their entry into force, under the 
CSDR Regulation, the beginning of CDCC’s harmonization with 
the provisions of the CSDR Regulation is envisaged for 2016. In 
the harmonization procedure, Hanfa will be the competent author-
ity issuing the work authorisation. During the harmonization pro-
cedure, the provisions of national legislation will continue to apply 
to the CDCC.

In order to improve the market infrastructure, in 2015, a working 
group was formed with the Ministry of Finance with the aim to 
achieve interoperability of clearing and settlement system man-
aged by the CDCC43

44 and the Croatian Large Value Payment 
System managed by the Croatian National Bank. The working 
group considered several solutions, as well as the applicable 
models used at the EU level (e.g. Target2-Securities – T2S sys-
tem). Representatives of the CNB, the CDCC and Hanfa partici-
pated in the work of this group. During 2015, several meetings 
were held, and at the last one, held in November 2015, the working 
group was expanded with the representatives of the Croatian 
Banking Association and the leading banks in the Republic of 

40 Regulation (EU) No 648/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 4 July 2012 on OTC derivatives, central counterparties 
and trade repositories, OJ L 201

41 The European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.1 Participation in the Work of ESMA.

42 Regulation (EU) No 909/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 July 2014 on improving securities settlement in the 
European Union and on central securities depositories and amending Directives 98/26/EC and 2014/65/EU and Regulation (EU) No 
236/2012, OJ L 257

43 If the request for the provision of services as a central counterparty is approved, the clearing system, within the meaning of the EMIR 
Regulation, will be managed by the CDCC-CCP and a decision to be proposed by the working group will include the system managed 
by the CDCC-CCP. 

44  Official Gazette, No 59/12

Interoperability in this context 
means an adjustment of settle-
ment finality time of orders in 
terms of the Act on settlement 
finality in payment and financial 
instruments settlement sys-
tems39 that define these two 
systems, as well as operating 
procedures that allow the im-
plementation of orders that are 
defined by both systems as 
accepted, final and irrevocable.

T2S is a European platform for 
securities settlement in central 
bank money, consisting of 24 
European central depositories, 
which settles the monetary part 
of a transaction via TARGET2 
payment system.
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Croatia, which were requested to prepare cost-benefit analysis regarding the introduction of set-
tlement banks service and settlement accounts kept for clients by such banks. Activities aimed at 
achieving interoperability of those systems will continue in 2016.

1.1.2 Issuers
In 2015, two new issuers listed their shares to the official market of the ZSE – Tankerska Next 
Generation d.d. and Granolio d.d., after the public offering of shares and increase of the initial 
capital. Hanfa instructed those issuers on their obligations and manner of publication of regulated 
information, and gave them initial support in regard to the application of certain provisions of the 
Capital Market Act45 (hereinafter: CMA).

By moving from the regular to the official market, companies Luka Rijeka d.d., Ilirija d.d. and Hr-
vatska poštanska banka d.d., changed the market segment in which they are admitted. At the 
same time, newly issued shares of each issuer were admitted to the official market. By changing 
the market segment, those issuers decided to accept stricter rules concerning the transparent 
provision of information to the investor community.

Table 1.3 Number of issuers whose securities were admitted to trading on the ZSE regulated 
market as at 31 December 2015

Number of issuers Dec 31 2014 Dec 31 2015
Change 

relative to 
2014 (in %)

Regulated market    

Shares 152 144 -5.3

Official market 22 26 18.2

Regular market 130 118 -9.2

Bonds (government, corporate, municipal) 18 19 5.6

Official market 15 16 6.7

Regular market 3 3 0.0

Commercial papers 2 0 -

Official market 1 0 - 

Regular market 1 0 - 

Structured products 1 1 0.0

Source: ZSE

At the request of the ZSE, Hanfa appointed its representative in the ZSE working group on corpo-
rate governance improvement. The purpose of this working group is further intensification of ef-
forts to develop a corporate culture of companies whose securities are listed in the regulated 
market.

45 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54 / 13,159 / 13, 18/15 and 110/15
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1.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities

1.2.1 Normative Activities

Amendments to the Capital Market Act

Via Amendments to the Capital Market Act46 from 2015, Croatian legislation was, among other 
things, harmonized with the Prospectus Directive47,48 Transparency Directive and EMIR Regulation.

The goal of the Prospectus Directive at EU level is to enable the improvement of the internal 
market functioning by ensuring a high, effective and harmonized level of prudential regulation and 
supervision, protection of the integrity and efficiency of financial markets and their proper func-
tioning, maintenance of the financial system stability, and strengthening of international supervi-
sory cooperation. In order to align with the Prospectus Directive, there is an introduction of an 
obligation of the competent authority of the home Member State to submit final details of the offer, 
which they receive by the issuer, to the competent authority of the host Member State and ESMA, 
unlike the current legal arrangement, according to which the issuer must submit final details of the 
offer to the competent authority of the host Member State.

Changes to the CMA, which are connected with the implementation of certain provisions of EMIR 
are related to regulating the legal basis of central counterparty’s business operations in the Re-
public of Croatia, the consequences of insolvency proceedings against a participant in the clearing 
and/or settlement system, as well as the mechanism of risk management which enables monitor-
ing and managing exposures to the stock exchange, investment firms and central counterparties 
and their members.

Amendments to the CMA regarding transparency primarily further regulate the area of   financial 
reporting of issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market and the area 
of   administrative measures and sanctions. Regarding the issuers whose shares are admitted on 
the regulated market and having their registered office in the Republic of Croatia, they still have 
an obligation to draw up and publish annual, semi-annual and quarterly financial reports. Dead-
lines for drawing up and publishing semi-annual reports and reports for the fourth quarter are 
additionally arranged/extender, as well as deadlines of availability of published annual, semi-an-
nual and quarterly reports. Keeping the obligation to draw up and publish those quarterly reports 
allows to maintain the achieved level of transparency of business operations of the issuers of 
securities, which is in line with the interests of investors and protection of integrity of the Croatian 
capital market as a whole. On the other hand, the extension of deadlines for drawing up certain 
periodic reports reduces the short-term pressure on issuers of securities and encourages inves-
tors to come up with a long-term investment vision. Extension of the time period for having the 
published financial reports available to the public from five to ten years, also means taking into 
account specificities and requirements of capital market participants.

The transparency regarding the disclosure of corporate ownership is also improved, because 
notifying about changes in voting rights includes all (new) types of financial instruments which 
have a similar economic impact as the ownership of shares and the right to acquire shares. An-

46  Official Gazette, No 18/15 and 110/15

47 Directive 2014/51/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 amending Directive 2003/71/EC and 2009/138/
EC and Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, (EU) No 1094/2010 and (EU) No 1095/2010 in respect of the powers of the European Super-
visory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European Supervisory Authority (European Secu-
rities and Markets Authority), OJ L 153/1

48 Directive 2013/50/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 2013 amending Directive 2004/109/EC of the Eu-
ropean Parliament and of the Council on the harmonisation of transparency requirements in relation to information about issuers 
whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market (Transparency Directive), Directive 2003/71/EC of the European Par-
liament and of the Council on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered to the public or admitted to trading (Prospec-
tus Directive) and Commission Directive 2007/14/EC laying down detailed rules for the implementation of certain provisions of Directive 
2004/109/EC (Directive on implementation of certain provisions of Transparency Directive), OJ L 294/13
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other issue that is additionally regulated is the possibility to suspend voting rights in case of failure 
to notify about overriding the prescribed voting rights thresholds, which would be used exception-
ally, in cases of serious violations of provisions on notifying about voting rights (for example, in 
case of deliberate concealment of ownership etc.), making sure that the issuer does not suffer 
unfavourable treatment owing to a possibility to dispute the decisions of the main assembly where 
voting rights are (not) realised.

Amendments to the provisions concerning administrative sanctions and measures, including ad-
ministrative provisions, strengthen the sanctioning powers by prescribing adequate administrative 
measures and sanctions (violations, sanctioning powers, exercise of sanctioning powers and 
publication of decisions on sanctions and measures) and set up appropriate levels of administra-
tive fines whose amount is determined with the aim to deter from offences. The administrative 
measures and sanctions adopted must be published on Hanfa’s website. They also enable a 
more precise definition of the home Member State of the issuers of securities for the purposes of 
fulfilling the obligation to publish information, and a more precise definition of the home Member 
State of the issuers from a third country, for the purposes of the prospectus approval. They addi-
tionally regulate the Officially Appointed Mechanism for the central storage of regulated informa-
tion (European access point and harmonized electronic reporting format) governed by Hanfa for 
the purpose of including into network officially appointed mechanisms of storage and publication 
of regulated information with the development of technical criteria for the access to regulated in-
formation.

Direction of development of the legislative framework of the capital market

Because of the obligation of the Republic of Croatia to implement the MiFID II Directive49 into its 
national regulations, and to enforce the MiFIR Regulation50, CSDR Regulation and MAR Regula-
tion51, in the second half of 2015, Hanfa participated in the preparatory activities intended to ena-
ble a successful implementation of changes to the existing legislative framework of the capital 
market in the future, so that Croatian financial services market could continue to be in step with 
the European market.

MiFID II Directive, which must be implemented by 3 July 2016, 
introduces an organized trading facility as a new marketplace 
where only debt securities can be admitted. For fast-growing small 
and medium-sized issuers, the MiFID II Directive regulates spe-
cially adapted markets within already known multilateral trading 
facility, while the application area of this regulation was expanded 
by the introduction of new financial instruments, such as emission allowances. Requirements for 
the management body of a market operator are defined in more detail, and regarding the regu-
lated market system, there are additional requirements concerning the systems resilience, circuit 
breakers, electronic trading, tick sizes and synchronisation of business clocks.

The MiFIR Regulation, which will apply from 3 January 2017, regulates obligations and the man-
ner of information disclosure pre-trade and post-trade, as well as the enforcement of associated 
measures considering the market conditions, which relate to the market operator an investment 
firms operating a trading venue.

The CSDR Regulation introduces changes to the work authorisation issuance and the manner of 
CSD operations as well as the new settlement discipline regime for all market participants, it im-

49 Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending 
Directive 2002/92/EC and Directive 2011/61/EU (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/349

50 Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and 
amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012  (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/84

51 Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 on market abuse (market abuse regula-
tion) and repealing Directive 2003/6/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and Commission Directives 2003/124/EC, 
2003/125/EC and 2004/72/EC  (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/1

Emission allowance means an 
allowance to emit one tonne of 
carbon dioxide equivalent dur-
ing a specified period.
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proves the openness of the Croatian market towards central de-
positories from other EU member states and it regulates new ob-
ligations for settlement internalisers.

During the procedure of amending the existing national legislative 
framework relating to trading venues, securities settlement and 
central depository, Hanfa also works on the amendments that are 
not directly attributable to these regulations, adopted by the European Parliament and the Council 
of the European Union, but instead they are the result of the need for improving the capital market 
and removing the irregularities in its functioning and development.

MAR Regulation will start to directly apply in the Republic of Croatia from 3 July 2016. Compared 
to the former legal framework, this area will be harmonised with new practices, instruments and 
technologies on the market.

Capital Markets Union

At end-2014, the European Parliament adopted the Investment Plan for Europe by Jean-Claude 
Juncker, the President of the European Commission, which provides for measures to restart the 
economic growth after a years-long stagnation and high unemployment rate in the EU Member 
States. As a part of this plan, a project to establish the Capital Markets Union was presented with 
the aim to improve the capital market in the European Union.

As the first step in the realisation of this project, at the beginning of 2015, the European Commis-
sion initiated several public consultations, about the creation of CMU, measures to encourage 
investments, the Prospectus Directive, securitization, venture capital funds, covered bonds and 
the cumulative effect of financial regulations.

At a high-level conference on 8 June 2015, the European Commission announced that the feed-
back within the consultation showed that a single capital market would help to have more 
cross-border risk spreading, the creation of more developed and more liquid markets and diversi-
fication of financing sources in the economy. In order to achieve those goals, in September 2015, 
the European Commission launched an action plan which presented priority steps in the realiza-
tion of the CMA, and, in principle, they related to the launch of high-quality securitization and 
promotion of long-term investment in infrastructure, and it was also announced that by the end of 
2015, a proposal for amendments to the Prospectus Directive will be published so that SMEs 
could raise capital in a simpler and cheaper manner.

After the European Commission published the official Proposal for the Prospectus Regulation52 in 
late 2015, the European Parliament and the Council started a discussion about the proposal of 
the new regulation governing the prospectus regime. Due to the high volume of comments re-
ceived in connection with the differences in the application, the European Commission decided 
on the proposal for a regulation as the most powerful legislative instrument with direct application. 
Taking into account publicly announced plans of the Council of the European Union regarding the 
Prospectus Regulation and the announced period of their realization, it is expected that discus-
sions in the European Parliament and the Council on the Proposal for Prospectus Regulation will 
last until the end of the first half of 2016, when a common approach of the European Parliament 
and EU member states in the Council should be reached, with regard to the proposal of this reg-
ulation.

Within the framework of the policy for the establishment of the CMU, and following the public 
debate on securitization conducted by the European Commission in the first half of 2015, Hanfa, 
in cooperation with the CNB and the Ministry of Finance followed the meetings of the working 
group of the Council of the EU for financial services regarding the Proposal for the Regulation on 

52 Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered 
to the public or admitted to trading, 2015/0268 (COD)

Settlement internaliser exe-
cutes transfer orders on behalf 
of clients or on its own account 
other than through a securities 
settlement system.



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

32

securitisation53. The first Proposal for the Regulation on securitisa-
tion was adopted in September 2015. The main goal of the work 
on the Regulation on securitisation was to develop a strong and a 
reliable securitisation framework in the European Union to pro-
mote the integration of EU financial markets. In this sense, apart 
from the introduction of specific requirements for all types of secu-
ritization, there is also a wish to create a framework for a simple, 
transparent and standardized securitization, the so-called STS 
securitization (simple, transparent, standardized), and in order to 
ensure the rules under which simple, transparent and standard-
ized products will be better differentiated from complex, non-trans-
parent and risky instruments. The Regulation on securitization is adopted together with amend-
ments to the CRR Regulation54, which already contains provisions on securitization relating to 
capital requirements.

Given that the adoption of the Regulation on securitization was not completed in 2015, Hanfa will 
continue to monitor the process and participate in it during 2016.

1.2.2 Licensing

1.2.2.1 Licencing Capital Market Infrastructure Institutions

In 2015, we continued with the process of licensing the CDCC-CCP company for the provision of 
services as a central counterparty in line with EMIR, which we started in 2014. Hanfa kept contin-
uous communication with CDCC-CCP and with CDCC as the parent body of CDCC-CCP. During 
February, May and September 2015, CDCC-CCP was given formal conclusions in which Hanfa 
requested for amendments to the submitted documents, as well as new documents needed to 
harmonize the company with the provisions of the EMIR Regulation. On 24 April 2015, Hanfa is-
sued three temporary decisions concerning the CDCC-CCP, which will be replaced by three final 
Hanfa’s decisions, after the adoption of the final decision on the CDCC-CCP’s request for author-
isation to provide services of the central counterparty, pursuant to the EMIR Regulation. Those 
temporary decisions were related to the authorisation given to the CDCC to perform administra-
tive, accounting, IT and related activities for its affiliated company CDCC CCP, regarding services 
that CDCC CCP plans to allocate to the CDCC, regarding approval 
in relation to the appointment of the President of the CDCC CCP’s 
Board and approval to appoint a member of the CDCC CCP’s 
Management Board.

ZSE was authorized to conduct the activities related to the alloca-
tion and administration of LEIs (Legal Entity Identifier – LEI). The 
approval for the performance of these activities is granted by the 
Regulatory Oversight Committee (ROC) headquartered in Basel. 
Hanfa became a member of the ROC in 2015, and it supported 
the project of the ZSE with respect to performing this activity.

Hanfa granted prior approval to the ZSE for the acquisition of a 
holding exceeding 25% of voting rights or holdings in the initial 
capital of the Ljubljana Stock Exchange.

53 Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council laying down common rules on securitisation and creating a 
European framework for simple, transparent and standardised securitisation and amending Directives 2009/65/EC, 2009/138/EC, 
2011/61/EU and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009 and (EU) No 648/2012, 2015/0226 (COD) 

54 Regulation (EU) 575/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on prudential requirements for credit insti-
tutions and investment firms and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012 (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 176/1

LEI identification serves to 
identify entities that engage in 
financial transactions in the 
world market of financial instru-
ments. An essential feature of 
a LEI is its uniqueness, which 
guarantees an unmistakable 
identification for different pur-
poses – regulatory (detection 
of illegal activities), cross-bor-
der supervision, financial sta-
bility analysis, systemic risk 
monitoring etc.

Securitization is a process where 
a bank or some other institution 
allocates a certain amount of 
the loan or other financial asset 
with predictable cash flows from 
its balance sheet and converts 
them into a specific type of se-
curity, which is then sold on the 
capital market.
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1.2.2.2 Prospectuses and Takeover Bids

In 2015, Hanfa approved 15 applications for the approval of prospectuses. Twelve applications 
related to the approval of prospectuses relating to the admission of securities on the regulated 
market (of which eight related to the approval of prospectuses relating to the admission of shares, 
and four in connection with the admission of bonds on the regulated market). Three approved 
issue prospectus were also used for the purposes of admitting securities on the regulated market. 
In 2014, seven prospectuses were approved (two issue prospectuses and five listing prospectuses).

Hanfa received a total of 61 notifications related to the use of exemption from the obligation to 
publish a prospectus pursuant to the provisions of Article 354 of the CMA, which stipulates the 
obligation to notify Hanfa about the intention to use the exemption from the obligation to publish 
a prospectus in relation to securities issue and admission, while in 2014 it received 40 notifications 
of this kind. In 58 cases, these notifications related to the exemptions to publish a prospectus 
when securities are issued. The exemptions were as follows: offering of securities to fewer than 
150 natural or legal persons who were not qualified investors (34), offering of securities to inves-
tors who are to pay at least EUR 100,000 in HRK equivalent per investor for each single offer (13) 
and offering of securities exclusively to qualified investors (10). The remaining notifications referred 
mostly to exemptions related to offering of securities exclusively to qualified investors who partic-
ipate in pre-bankruptcy proceedings according to the financial and operating restructuring plan.

Exemptions associated with offers to a limited circle of investors (offers addressed to fewer than 
150 natural or legal persons or offers addressed solely to qualified investors) are arguably in the 
lead when it comes to use in the past two years.

It should be mentioned that, according to Hanfa’s data, the offers of securities with the use of ex-
emption from the obligation to publish a prospectus in the capital market raised approximately HRK 
6bn, while the public offers of securities with published prospectuses raised a little over HRK 1bn.

Hanfa received a total of 12 notifications of prospectuses, as well 
as 25 notifications of supplements to prospectuses from compe-
tent authorities of other member states. Notified prospectuses 
were mainly related to programmes of structured securities issues 
of credit institutions (about 67% of all received notified prospec-
tuses). The highest number of notifications were received from 
regulators in Austria (19) and Luxembourg (10), while fewer notifi-
cations were received by the regulators in Ireland (4) and England 
(2) and the regulator from the Principality of Liechtenstein (2). From the date of Croatian accession 
to the European Union until 31 December 2015, a total of 27 notifications of prospectuses were 
received, as well as 81 notifications of supplements to prospectuses.

Two takeover bids were approved in 201555. Although this may seem as a drastic fall in the 
number of takeovers, compared to 2014 when six takeover bids were approved, it should be 
noted that in 2015 nine exemptions from the obligation to publish a takeover bid were registered, 
while in 2014, six of them were registered. Out of nine reported exemptions from the obligation to 
publish a takeover bid, the largest number referred to the case where the acquisition of shares 
leads to an obligation to publish an offer, but the decision of the General Assembly in accordance 
with Article 14(1)(3) of the Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies approves the acquisition 
of shares without the obligation to publish a takeover bid (a total of three) and the case where the 
transfer of shares of the target company did not lead to a change of the person who controls the 
target company (a total of three). Other exceptions were associated with the pre-bankruptcy 
proceedings, with a situation when there is a shareholder with a larger number of shares in the 

55 In accordance with Article 9(1) of the Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies (Official Gazette, No 109/07, 36/09, 108/12, 90/13, 
99/13 and 148/13) a person who, directly or indirectly, alone or acting in concert, acquires more than 25% of the voting shares of the 
target company, is obliged to publish a takeover bid for the remaining shares. In accordance with the provisions of Article 24 of the Act 
on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies, Hanfa approves takeover bids shall supervises them in accordance with the provisions of 
Article 47 of the Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies.

Notification enables cross-bor-
der offers and listing of securi-
ties on the regulated market in 
more Member States, with 
minimal additional costs for is-
suers.
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company, and the acquisition of shares from the person with 
whom the acquirer previously worked together.

Based on offers in 2015, a total of HRK 71m was paid for the de-
posited shares, which is significantly less than in 2014, when the 
amount of HRK 301m was paid for the deposited shares in ap-
proved offers. The difference is the result of a fewer takeover bids. 
Regardless of the fact that in 2015, there were few procedures 
related to the approval of takeover bids, Hanfa directed most of its 
activities towards supervisory procedures connected with the de-
termination of obligation to publish takeover bids. Those were 
complex procedures, with a large quantity of documents that 
needed to be collected and analysed, and in some cases, numer-
ous witnesses had to be questioned. Some of the supervisory 
procedures from 2015 will be continued in 2016, due to their com-
plexity. One of those procedures led to a decision determining an obligation to publish a takeover 
bid. It should be noted that in this type of decision, pursuant to Article 50(3) of the Act on the Take -
over of Joint-Stock Companies, the legal effects are postponed until they become legally binding.

During 2015, Hanfa issued four statements clarifying some of the provisions of the Act on the 
Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies and the Capital Market Act.

1.2.3 Supervision

1.2.3.1 Capital Market Infrastructure Supervision

Supervision of the Zagreb Stock Exchange and trading
On-site supervision of ZSE in 2015 focussed on entire operations in order to establish the risks to 
which ZSE is or might be exposed in its operations. Supervision included the following areas: fi-
nancial position of ZSE, management of conflicts of interest, surveillance of issuers, certificates’ 
trading, observation segment, trading control system – ANCOA, suspected manipulation, revision 
of indices, internal audit and business planning and projects.

Off-site supervision was carried out through the collection of reports the ZSE is obliged to submit 
to Hanfa, relating to the functioning of the regulated market and operation of the MTF. The follow-
ing was verified: data on the ZSE ownership structure (on a monthly basis), monthly reports on 
the acquisition/disposal of financial instruments by the ZSE management, notifications on the 
admission to/removal from trading on the regulated market and admission to/removal from trading 
on the MTF, information on current business activities and changes in these activities (such as 
conclusion of new contracts, etc.), notifications on new market specialists and market makers, 
notifications on volatility interruptions and suspensions of trading, monthly report on cancelled 
transactions, changes in the membership and updated member lists and the annual financial 
statement for 2014 accompanied by relevant external auditor’s report. Hanfa monitored and ana-
lysed the process of the Ljubljana Stock Exchange takeover by the ZSE and adopted the decisions 
necessary to approve the takeover of the Ljubljana Stock Exchange.

Hanfa carried out on-site supervision of trading in financial instruments on the regulated market 
and MTF through monitoring stations in real time. It supervised placing, changing and cancelling 
of orders in the trading system, volatility interruptions, publication of information, and placing of 
issuers or financial instruments into the observation segment. The supervision of trading singles 
out and analyses financial instruments transactions that deviate from the usual course of trading, 
and it establishes a possible suspected market abuse by the participants in the transactions.

In accordance with the Ordinance on market manipulation and the obligation to report suspicions 
of market abuse56, in 2015 the ZSE and investment firms submitted to Hanfa four reports relating 

56 Official Gazette, No 05/09

Shares that appear in legal 
transactions in the form of 
electronic records at the Cen-
tral Depository Agency are de-
posited by transfer from the 
account of shareholders to a 
special account opened for the 
purpose of depositing shares in 
order to accept the takeover 
offer, from which they are re-
turned to the account of share-
holders in the event of with-
drawing the shares from the 
deposit.
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to suspicions of market manipulation and five reports relating to insider dealing. Based on the 
reports received, Hanfa analyses trading, collects relevant documentation and determines the 
grounds for the suspicion of market abuse. If there is reasonable suspicion of market abuse, such 
reports are submitted to competent authorities for further action.

Supervision of the Central Depository and Clearing Company
Supervision of the CDCC’s business operations was carried out through off-site and on-site ex-
aminations. Off-site examinations involved the collection of reports the CDCC is obliged to submit 
to Hanfa pursuant to the provisions of the Capital Market Act, as well as data from other sources. 
In accordance with the provisions of the CMA, CDCC submitted to Hanfa monthly reports on its 
operation, notifications of changes in the Management and Supervisory Board, information on 
holders of qualifying holdings in the CDCC, annual financial statements, annual report, audit re-
port, report on the acquisition or disposal of financial instruments by members of the Management 
or Supervisory Board or employees of the CDCC, notifications of changes in the membership, 
cessation of membership and an updated membership list and notifications of any failure on the 
part of participating members to fulfil the obligations with respect to clearing and/or settlement of 
transactions on the regulated market and/or MTF, and of any serious breaches of the rules of the 
CDCC on the part of participating members. In addition, CDCC submitted to Hanfa for approval 
amendments to the Rules, Instructions and Price List.

Hanfa continued with the supervision of the CDCC’s information system, as well as with the 
monitoring of the implementation of measures to improve this system and risk monitoring, ordered 
by Hanfa in 2014. On-going supervision of the development of CDCC CCP’s information system 
(a project led by CDCC CCP), which was started in 2014 was continued in 2015. Within the 
framework of the harmonization process with the provisions of the EMIR Regulation, another 
on-site supervision of the CDCC CCP’s information system was completed in August 2015. A new 
on-site supervision of the CDCC CCP’s information system is planned for 2016, and it will be 
carried out in the final stages of the licensing process.

Reporting to ESMA and competent authorities of other Member States
Pursuant to Article 41 of the MiFID Directive57, Hanfa shall immediately notify ESMA and other 
competent authorities of the other Member States of its decision to temporarily suspend and/or 
remove from trading financial instruments on the regulated market, regardless of the initiator of 
the suspension i.e. removal. This obligation is fulfilled via the SARIS portal, developed by ESMA. 
During 2015, Hanfa utilized this portal to submit 67 notifications on suspension removal from 
trading regarding structured securities, eight notifications on suspension and continuation of 
trading in shares, one notification on suspension and continuation of trading in bonds and ten 
notifications on removal from trading concerning shares.

In accordance with Article 11(1) of the Regulation on short selling58, based on the notifications 
received from received from entities obliged to submit data and information received from the 
Croatian National Bank, Hanfa submitted to ESMA, on a quarterly basis, a summary of informa-
tion on net short positions relating to issued share capital and to issued sovereign debt and on 
uncovered positions relating to sovereign credit default swaps.

In accordance with Article 7(2) of the Short Selling Regulation and provisions of the Commission 
Delegated Regulation (EU) No 918/201259, and on the basis of data published on the website of 

57 Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004 on markets in financial instruments amending 
Council Directives 85/611/EEC and 93/6/EEC and Directive 2000/12/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and repealing 
Council Directive 93/22/EEC, OJ L 145/1

58 Regulation (EU) No 236/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 14 March 2012 on short selling and certain aspects of 
credit default swaps (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 86/1

59 Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No 918/2012 of 5 July 2012 supplementing Regulation (EU) No 236/2012 of the European 
Parliament and of the Council on short selling and certain aspects of credit default swaps with regard to definitions, the calculation of 
net short positions, covered sovereign credit default swaps, notification thresholds, liquidity thresholds for suspending restrictions, 
significant falls in the value of financial instruments and adverse events (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 274/1
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the Ministry of Finance (overview of domestic and foreign bonds and statistics of treasury bill 
auctions), Hanfa fulfilled its obligation towards ESMA and submitted information on duration-ad-
justed amount of sovereign debt issued by the Republic of Croatia. In comparison to 2014, in 
2015 Hanfa received three times less notifications on significant net short positions in sovereign 
debt issued by the Republic of Croatia.

Submission of data to ESMA through the MiFID Database

Articles 33 and 34 of the Regulation as regards record-keeping obligations60 prescribe the obliga-
tions of competent authorities related to calculations, estimates and publication of data for share 
admitted to trading on a regulated market. In accordance with the above-mentioned articles, 
Hanfa shall ensure that calculations are made promptly after the end of each calendar year and 
that MiFID database is updated. It shall also update the database within six weeks from a new 
admission to trading, and update it with a removal from trading. In 2015, Hanfa performed an 
annual update of the MiFID data base, submitted estimates for new listings three times, and up-
dated the database after the publication of the removal from trading.

1.2.3.2 Supervision of Issuers61

In 2015, Hanfa carried out supervisory, educational and other activities related to regulated infor-
mation of issuers whose financial instruments were admitted to trading on the regulated market. 
In the framework of its supervisory activities, Hanfa continuously supervised the publication of 
regulated information as well as deadlines, locations and content of their publication (if the content 
is prescribed). In cases where it found a flaw in the preparation and publication of regulated infor-
mation, Hanfa indicated it to issuers, called for correcting irregularities and gave guidance as to 
future conduct. Throughout 2015, the Officially Appointed Mechanism for the central storage of 
regulated information (OAM)62, led by Hanfa, received a total of 5,696 pieces of regulated and 
other information (categories Annual Reports and Quarterly Reports do not include reports with 
submitted corrections). Reducing the quantity of regulated and other information submitted to 
OAM compared to 2014 was primarily a result of the reduction in the number of issuers whose 
securities were admitted on a regulated market during 2015.

Table 1.4 Regulated and other information submitted to OAM

Type of information
Number 

of reports 
2014

Number 
of reports 

2015
Change

Annual reports 334 308 -26
 total audited 250 234 -16
  consolidated audited 89 85 -4
  unconsolidated audited 161 149 -12
 total unaudited 84 74 -10
  consolidated unaudited 31 26 -5
  unconsolidated unaudited 53 48 -5

60 Commission Regulation (EC) No. 1287/2006 of 10 August 2006 implementing Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and 
of the Council as regards record-keeping obligations for investment firms, transaction reporting, market transparency, admission of fi-
nancial instruments to trading, and defined terms for the purposes of that Directive (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 241/1

61 This chapter relates to the supervision of issuers on the regulated market as regards their obligation to disclose information after the 
admission to trading pursuant to the relevant provisions of the Capital Market Act. These obligations do not relate to issuers whose fi-
nancial instruments are admitted to trading on the MTF.

62 Submission of regulated information to the OAM in the form of electronic documents signed with advanced electronic signature, in the 
form and manner laid down in the Decision on the form and manner of submitting regulated information to the Croatian Financial Ser-
vices Supervisory Agency of 22 December 2011, constitutes the fulfilment of the obligation to submit information to Hanfa.
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Type of information
Number 

of reports 
2014

Number 
of reports 

2015
Change

Quarterly reports 918 806 -112
  consolidated 301 275 -26
  unconsolidated 617 531 -86
Information on changes in the percentage of voting rights 54 64 10
Acquisition and/or disposal of own shares 161 204 43
Information submitted by persons discharging managerial 
responsibilities in issuers 200 205 5

Inside information 473 370 -103
Inside information – change in disclosed inside information 8 2 -6
Information on changes in number of shares and/or voting rights 6 24 18
Information on number of changes in rights arising from issued 
securities 3 2 -1

Information on new issues of debt securities 6 8 2
General assembly – information on convocation, counterproposals 
and decisions 498 394 -104

Annual document containing disclosed information 68 40 -28
Other regulated information 624 465 -159
Other information (non-regulated) 285 271 -14
List of insiders 57 49 -8
Proof of announcements to the media 2756 2445 -311
Proposal of amendments to the statute 6 4 -2
Statements submitted to Hanfa 4 1 -3
Other documents submitted to Hanfa 53 34 -19

Source: Hanfa

In 2015, Hanfa conducted 162 off-site examinations of issuers related to transparency i.e. publi-
cation of regulated information, 21 off-site examinations related to acquisition and disposal of is-
suers’ shares by managing persons and 44 off-site examinations related to acquisition and dis-
posal of shares and other financial instruments. Irregularities regarding management of regulated 
information and maintenance of insider lists were established with three issuers. Hence, they 
were ordered by Hanfa to improve their internal system of regulated and inside information man-
agement. In 2015, Hanfa issued a non-public warning to the president of the board of one issuer, 
regarding improper handling of inside information, and it also issued a decision with a non-public 
warning to one issuer due to inadequate handling of regulated information or a delay in their 
publication.
Within the framework of educational activities aimed at issuers, in 2015 Hanfa, in cooperation with 
the ZSE and the CDCC, organized the sixth day-long educational assembly, where discussions 
were led about quarterly reporting and its influence to the transparency of issuers whose securi-
ties were admitted to a regulated market.

1.2.3.3 Other Examinations

Within other examinations, the activities were undertaken regarding access to data from trade 
repositories in a way that Hanfa concluded an agreement and gained access to data in two trade 
repositories, namely REGIS-TR from Luxembourg and DTCC Derivatives Repository Ltd from 
London. This is going to be an efficient tool for supervision of non-financial counterparties with 
their registered office in the Republic of Croatia and their fulfilment of obligations under EMIR. The 
data in other trade repositories will be made available in 2016.
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2 Investment firms

2.1 Market Overview
Number of legal entities that provide investment services and perform investment activities in 
2015 did not change compared to the previous year, which suggests that the market63 consoli-
dated after several years of reducing the number of market participants. In the course of the year, 
no suspension of activities was recorded by any of the legal persons authorized to provide invest-
ment services and perform investment activities, while one open-ended investment funds with a 
public offering management company (hereinafter: UCITS management company) began to 
provide investment services in the course of the year. In 2015, Hanfa received 142 notices of in-
tention to directly provide investment services on the Croatian territory, while at end-2015, there 
were 395 investment firms with their registered offices in Member States, authorized to directly 
provide certain investment services on the Croatian territory.

Table 2.1 Number of active investment firms, credit institutions providing investment services 
and performing investment activities and UCITS management companies with their 
registered office in the Republic of Croatia64,65

Date Investment firms Credit institutions UCITS management 
companies

31 Dec 2013 9 16 6
31 Dec 2014 8 15 7
31 Dec 2015 8 15 7

Source: Hanfa

Income from provision of investment services and performance of investment activities

Total income of investment firms, credit institutions and UCITS management companies author-
ised to provide investment services and perform investment activities in accordance with the 
Capital Market Act66 increased in 2015 by 23.4% compared to the preceding year. The largest part 
of the income (99.2%) was generated by credit institutions, whereas income generated by invest-
ment firms and UCITS management companies was significantly lower (0.5% and 0.3% respec-
tively) which indicates that credit institutions are the most important participant of this financial 
market segment.

The increase in credit institutions’ income (23.4%) accounted for the largest share in the increase 
of total income, while income of investment firms increased by 19.7% compared to the previous 
year. Income generated by UCITS management companies increased by 45.9%, due to the in-
crease in the value of assets relating to the portfolio management and associated fees.

63 The data for earlier periods presented in Hanfa’s Annual Report 2015 may differ from the data in reports 2013 and 2014 due to the 
application of the provisions of the Accounting Act (Official Gazette 109/07, 109/07, 54/13 and 121/14), Leasing Act (135/06 and 
141/13), International Financial Reporting Standards, changes in reporting methodology, as well as due to actions taken by leasing 
companies in accordance with Hanfa’s instructions. “

64 This report includes data on investment firms with their registered office in the Republic in Croatia. Investment firms from other Member 
States which notified Hanfa of their intention to provide investment services and perform investment activities in the Republic of Croa-
tia under the freedom-of-services provisions are not included in this report. 

65 The list of Hanfa’s supervised entities is available at www.hanfa.hr

66 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13, 159/13, 18/15 and 110/15
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Chart 2.1 Total income of legal persons authorised to provide investment services and perform 
investment activities from 2013 to 2015 (in HRK thousand)67

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The major part of income generated by credit institutions was accounted for by income from 
placing of financial instruments without a firm commitment basis (32.4% of total income68) and 
custodianship (12.3% of total income). Income from the reception and transmission of orders and 
execution of orders on behalf of clients was a relatively minor part of income reported by credit 
institutions (5.4%). Income from the execution of orders on behalf of clients was the most signifi-
cant part of income generated by investment firms (5% of total income), as well as the income 
from financial instruments underwriting (1.7%). Market segment relating to the UCITS manage-
ment companies’ portfolio management services recorded a significant growth in income in rela-
tion to the previous year (46.8%), accounting for 6.4% of total income.

Table 2.2 Total income from provision of investment services and performance of investment 
activities in 2014 and 2015 (in HRK thousand)
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Income from reception and transmission 
of orders and income from execution of 
orders on behalf of clients

19,977 15,498 0 35,475 18,885 15,804 0 34,689

Income from portfolio management 542 434 12,693 13,670 561 444 18,631 19,636

Income from investment advice 554 7 145 707 0 10 118 128

Income from underwriting of financial 
instruments and/or placing of financial 
instruments on a firm commitment basis

0 41,164 0 41,164 0 1,525 0 1,525

67 Total income from the provision of investment services and performance of investment activities is shown exclusive of income from 
dealing on own account.

68 Proportions are depicted in relation to total income of legal entities authorised to provide investment services and perform investment 
activities without income from dealing on own account.
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Income from underwriting of financial 
instruments and/or placing of financial 
instruments without a commitment basis

681 42,215 0 42,896 5,104 94,625 0 99,730

Income from safekeeping and 
administration of financial instruments 
for the account of clients, including 
custodianship

889 34,013 0 34,901 972 35,907 0 36,879

Income from granting credits or loans to 
an investor to allow them to carry out a 
transaction

17 2,296 0 2,314 77 3,452 0 3,529

Income from advice to undertakings on 
capital structure, industrial strategy and 
related matters

1,623 8,359 0 9,983 2,331 32,942 0 35,272

Total income 24,284 143,987 12,839 181,109 27,930 184,709 18,749 231,388

Source: Hanfa

Assets under management and custody of financial instruments

The total value of assets under management increased by 289.9% at the annual level, and the 
most significant contribution to this growth was provided by UCITS management companies with 
a share of 98.6% in total assets, an increase of 301.8% annually. The reason lies in the fact that 
one UCITS management company, which manages assets of one insurance company started to 
provide investment services in 2015, and on 31 December 2015 had a share of 72.5% of total 
assets under management. Total assets under custody of financial instruments decreased by 
0.3%, with the highest share of 99.3% taken by credit institutions, a decrease of 0.5%.

Table 2.3 Portfolio and custody assets as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK 
thousand)

Portfolio management Change  
in %

Custody of financial 
instruments Change  

in %
31 Dec 2013 31 Dec 2015 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Investment firms 21,274 32,236 51.5 280,908 412,357 46.8

Credit institutions 36,851 40,808 10.7 62,029,268 61,717,258 -0.5

UCITS management 
companies 1,294,849 5,202,635 301.8 0 0 0.0

Total 1,352,974 5,275,679 289.9 62,310,176 62,129,614 -0.3

Source: Hanfa

Investment firms’ annual financial statements

As at 31 December 2015, the most significant share of the investment firms’ total assets structure 
was made up from financial assets (70.9%), with a decrease of 8.5% and cash and receivables 
(20.5%) with a decrease of 20.1% at the annual level. Total assets of all investment firms de-
creased by 10.8% at the annual level. Total liabilities of investment firms are made up from capital 
and reserves, with 37% share and 1.8% decrease, and commitments with 63% share and 16.8% 
decrease at the annual level.
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Table 2.4 Statement of financial position of investment firms as at 31 December 2014 and 31 
December 2015 (in HRK thousand)

 Assets 31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2015

Change  
(in %)

1. Tangible and intangible assets and long-term investments 8,939 8,585 -4.0
2. Cash and receivables 25,813 20,613 -20.1
3. Financial assets 77,746 71,155 -8.5
 Total assets 112,499 100,353 -10.8

Liabilities 

1. Capital and reserves 36,493 37,146 1.8
2. Payables 76,005 63,207 -16.8
 Total liabilities 112,499 100,353 -10.8

Source: Hanfa

In 2015, investment firms made an after-tax profit of HRK 3m, which represents an 11.7% de-
crease compared to the year before. The most significant share in the income structure was ac-
counted for by income from fees and commissions for investment services provided (79.9%) with 
a 15% increase, interest income (13.1%) with 86.6% increase and realised income on financial 
assets measured at fair value through profit and loss account (3.3%) with a 16.7% increase. In the 
expense structure, general operating costs accounted for the share of 62.3% with a 25.5% in-
crease, while expenses on fees and commissions for investment services provided accounted for 
the share of 26.1% with a 7.9% decrease.

Table 2.5 Statement of comprehensive income of investment firms for 2014 and 2015 (in HRK 
thousand)

 2014 2015 Change  
(in %) 

Income from fees and commissions for investment services 
provided 24,987 28,732 15.0

Expenses from fees and commissions for investment services 
provided 9,297 8,564 -7.9

Realised income on financial assets 1,009 1,178 16.7
Realised expenses on financial assets 680 2,271 234.1
Unrealised income on financial assets 420 117 -72.2
Unrelised expenses on financial assets 181 174 -3.6
Interest income 2,527 4,714 86.6
Interest expenses 316 847 167.9
Positive exchange rate differences 772 205 -73.4
Negative exchange rate differences 191 246 29.2
Total other income 745 1,014 36.0
Total income 31,355 35,960 14.7
Total expenses 27,337 32,748 19.8
Pre-tax profit or loss 4,018 3,212 -20.1
Profit tax 732 140 -80.9
Profit or loss 3,286 3,072 -6.5
Total comprehensive income 3,290 2,904 -11.7

Source: Hanfa
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Aggregated financial indicators of investment firms

Considering a years-long market consolidation accompanied by a decrease in the number of legal 
persons providing investment services and performing investment activities, a decrease in invest-
ment firms’ total assets, disinvesting of certain firms and a decrease in market liquidity, aggregated 
financial indicators of investment firms did not change significantly compared to the previous year, 
thus indicating a partial market stabilization. Lack of significant changes in rate of return indicators 
and indicators of meeting regulatory requirements on the annual basis leads to the conclusion 
that a significant growth of liquidity on the regulated market was not achieved, nor the increased 
activity of investors.

Table 2.6 Aggregated financial indicators

2014 2015

Ratios (in %)
Debt ratio 70 62
Return on assets 3 3
Return on equity 10.4 8.2
Capital adequacy ratio 33.10 34.3
Amounts (in HRK thousand)
Total risk exposure 72,886 70,613
Total regulatory capital 24,182 24,249
Aggregated profit/loss 3,286 3,072
Aggregated assets 112,499 100,353

Source: Hanfa

2.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities

2.2.1 Normative Activities

Amendments to the Capital Market Act

The BRRD Directive69, which lays down rules and procedures relating to the recovery and resolu-
tion of the financial institutions that are established in the Union, financial holding companies, 
parent financial holding of investment firms and credit institution, was transposed into the Croatian 
legal system via the Act on Recovery and Resolution of Credit Institutions and Investment Firms70, 
Act on Amendments to the Capital Market Act71 and the Act on Amendments to the Credit Institu-
tions Act72.

Significant number of Hanfa’s activities regarding the BRRD Directive were related to participation 
of Hanfa’s employees in the preparation of the draft proposal of the Act on Recovery and Resolu-
tion of Credit Institutions and Investment Firms and the draft proposal of the Act amending the 

69 Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 establishing a framework for the recovery and 
resolution of credit institutions and investment firms and amending Council Directive 82/891/EEC, and Directives 2001/24/EC, 2002/47/
EC, 2004/25/EC, 2005/56/EC, 2007/36/EC, 2011/35/EU, 2012/30/EU and 2013/36/EU, and Regulations (EU) No 1093/2010 and (EU) 
No 648/2012, of the European Parliament and of the Council (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/190

70 Official Gazette, No 19/15

71 Official Gazette, No 18/15

72 Official Gazette, No 19/15
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Capital Market Act, falling within the area of competence of the 
Ministry of Finance, as well as the adoption of the Ordinance on 
investment firms’ recovery plans73.

The Act on Amendments to the Capital Market Act came into force 
in early 2015. Changes were connected with the implementation 
of certain provisions of the EMIR Regulation74 regarding the regu-
lation of the legal basis for the central counterparty’s business 
operations in the Republic of Croatia, the consequences of insol-
vency proceedings against a participant in the clearing and/or 
settlement system, as well as the mechanism of risk management 
which enables monitoring and managing exposures to the stock 
exchange, investment firms and central counterparties and their 
members. The amendments introduced in the new institute, re-
covery plan investment companies.

Regulations adopted under the amendments  
to the Capital Market Act
In the first quarter of 2015, Hanfa adopted the Ordinance on investment firms’ recovery plans 75, 
which prescribes the manner and range for the implementation of requirements related to the 
drafting of investment firms’ recovery plans, contents and deadlines for sending the plan to Hanfa 
and the criteria to determine a recovery plan on a smaller scale and the frequency of its update. 
A recovery plan must include a summary of key recovery elements, information on governing, a 
strategic analysis, communication and public disclosure plan and the analysis of preparatory 
measures.

Participation in the activities of EU institutions

Pursuant to the provisions of the CRD IV Directive76 and the CRR Regulation77 which lay down 
that by 31 December 2015, the European Commission shall report to the European Parliament 
and the Council on an appropriate regime for the prudential supervision of investment firms, 
Hanfa’s employees, in cooperation with the representatives of the Croatian National Bank (here-
inafter: CNB) participated in the EBA’s boards78 and the analysis in question conducted by the 
EBA. Based on the analysis, three recommendations were presented to the European Commis-
sion i.e.:
– new categorisation of investment firms distinguishing between systemic and non-systemic in-

vestment firms, and development of a prudential framework for non-systemic investment firms
– development of a specific prudential framework for non-systemic investment firms so that special 

rules could be developed with regard to risks arising from the provision of investment services
– extension of the exemption from the application of certain provisions of the CRR Regulation for 

companies trading in commodity derivatives by 31 December 2020.

73 Official Gazette, No 26/15 

74 Regulation (EU) No 648/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 4 July 2012 on OTC derivatives, central counterparties 
and trade repositories, (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 201/1

75 The list of ordinances adopted by Hanfa in 2015 is provided in the Appendix.

76 Directive 2013/36/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on access to the activity of credit institutions and 
the prudential supervision of credit institutions and investment firms, amending Directive 2002/87/EC and repealing Directives 2006/48/
EC and 2006/49/EC, OJ L 176

77 Regulation (EU) No 575/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on prudential requirements for credit 
institutions and investment firms and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, OJ L 176

78 European Banking Authority  – EBA) is an association of European banks with more than 600 members, and its purpose is cooperation 
in a number of banking operations, standardization of banking techniques and notifying Member States. More details about EBA are 
provided in Chapter 9.1.1. Participation in the work of EBA.

Recovery plan shall be devel-
oped and implemented by an 
investment firm which is obliged 
to have the initial capital in the 
amount of HRK 6,000,000m 
minimum, and which is not 
subject to consolidated super-
vision under Articles 265 and 
267 of the CMA, the one that is 
the parent investment company 
in the European Union with 
registered offices in the Repub-
lic of Croatia, for its group and 
the company which is ordered 
so by Hanfa in a separate deci-
sion, if it finds the occurrence of 
circumstances for the imposi-
tion of additional supervisory 
measures to manage the risks 
under the CMA.
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In terms of those recommendations, concrete decisions of the European Commission regarding 
the appropriate regime for the prudential supervision of investment firms are expected in the 
coming period, i.e. the revision of the CRD IV Directive.

Amendments to the Regulation (EU) No 1093/201079 define the competence of EBA regarding 
certain EU directives (e.g. CRD IV package, BRRD etc.), which also made EBA a supranational 
supervisory body for all supervisory bodies responsible for the implementation of those directives. 
In this sense, as the supervisory authority for investment firms regarding the above mentioned 
directives, Hanfa has to submit reports to EBA about business operations of investment firms, as 
well as about their compliance with regulatory and implementing standards and other regulations 
adopted by EBA, which relate to business operations of investment firms.

2.2.2 Licensing
Hanfa issued 13 authorisations to brokers and 10 to investment advisors. These authorizations 
were entered in the Register of brokers i.e. Register of investment advisors, maintained by 
HANFA. Nine terminations of operating licence validity for brokers and four terminations of oper-
ating licence validity for investment advisors were also entered into those registers, with regard to 
termination of work contracts in investment firms / credit institutions / UCITS management com-
panies to manage UCITS funds in which they were employed.

Three authorisations were granted to tied agents. One authorisation was granted to a natural 
person, while two were granted to legal persons. Tied agents, on behalf of an investment firm, 
provide promotional services, offer services, receive and transmit orders of clients, place financial 
instruments and provide advice to clients in respect of financial instruments and services offered 
by the investment firm. The investment firm is fully responsible for their work. Termination of op-
erations was determined for one tied agent (legal entity) considering that they ceased to perform 
the activities of a tied agent.

One UCITS management company requested an authorization to extend its activities of providing 
investment services to the provision of investment advice and portfolio management, in accord-
ance with the provisions of the CMA. During the licensing process, the applicant withdrew the 
request for the authorization to provide investment services. Pursuant to provisions of the General 
Administrative Procedure Act80, Hanfa suspended this procedure, as well as the procedure of is-
suing licenses for investment advisors associated with this request of the UCITS management 
company to provide investment services in accordance with the provisions of the CMA.

Table 2.7 Authorisations and approvals

Work authorisations issued 2014 2015

Brokers 10 13
Investment advisors 13 10
Tied agents  1  3
Investment firms  1  0
Approvals for Board Members  7  0
Prior approvals for credit institutions  2  0

Source: Hanfa

79 Regulation (EU) No 1093/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 establishing a European Super-
visory Authority (European Banking Authority), amending Decision No 716/2009/EC and repealing Commission Decision 2009/78/EC, 
OJ L 331/12

80 Official Gazette, No 47/09
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Table 2.8 Terminations of operating licences

Terminations of operating licences 2014 2015

Brokers 15 9
Investment advisors 11 4
Tied agents  1 1

Source: Hanfa

Hanfa issued one decision granting exemption to one investment firm from the application of Ar-
ticle 5(5) of the Ordinance on the organisational requirements for provision of investment services 
and performance of investment activities and ancillary services, on remuneration policies and on 
criteria for significant investment firms81 in a way that the investment firm is enabled to have the 
relevant person carrying out the task of monitoring compliance with the relevant regulations, to be 
included in the provision of services or activities they supervise. In this particular case, the invest-
ment firm proved that it will continue with its operations duly and independently.

There were no requests for the approval of the acquisition or increase of qualifying holdings in 
investment firms of natural and legal persons from 20%, 30% or 50%, however Hanfa’s activity 
was focused on changes of holders of qualifying holdings and the amount in investment firms at 
the level not subject to approval under the provisions of the CMA.

Two investment firms were given authorizations to perform additional and other activities, pursu-
ant to provisions of the Ordinance on additional activities of investment firms82. The authorizations 
related to the education of capital market participants and consumers, insurance representation, 
marketing of units in investment funds and offering of pension schemes. Other activities included 
publishing, IT and similar activities, commodities buying and selling and marketing.

Hanfa issued one opinion on the establishment of a branch of a foreign investment firm in the 
Republic of Croatia and on the obligations of such branch. The applicant was given a detailed 
explanation of the sequence of activities needed to establish a branch and they were informed 
about the obligations of the branch regarding Hanfa, as well as its obligations during business 
operations in the Republic of Croatia.

In 2015, Hanfa received 142 notices of intention to directly provide 
investment services on Croatian territory. At-end 2015, there were 
395 investment firms with their registered offices in Member 
States which are authorized to directly provide certain investment 
services on Croatian territory. Of the total number of received no-
tifications in 2015 that related to direct provision of investment 
services in Croatia, 62% (88 investment firms) of notifications 
were connected to firms with registered offices in the United King-
dom. This was followed by Cyprus with 32 investment firms, five 
investment firms had registered offices in Malta, three firms in 
Germany, two in Gibraltar and one investment firm in Austria, Ire-
land, France, Finland, Greece, Luxembourg, Poland and Hungary 
respectively.

81 Official Gazette, No 31/14

82 Official Gazette, No 98/14

Freedom of capital movement 
within the EU enables invest-
ment firms from EU member 
states to provide investment 
services on the Croatian terri-
tory without prior approval by 
Hanfa. Under the provisions of 
the CMA, an investment firm 
from a third country (outside 
the European Union) may pro-
vide investment services on the 
Croatian territory only with prior 
approval by Hanfa.
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2.2.3 Supervision

2.2.3.1 On-Site Supervision

In 2015, Hanfa initiated nine on-site examinations in investment firms, UCITS management com-
panies and credit institutions. Two regular on-site examinations of investment firms were initiated, 
relating to provision of investment and ancillary services, one of which included a control informa-
tion system, as well as an associate direct control. Three regular on-site examinations of UCITS 
were initiated regarding the provision of investment services of portfolio management and invest-
ment advice, as well as implementation of provisions of the EMIR Regulation in connection with 
derivatives trading. Three regular on-site examinations of credit institution were initiated regarding 
the provision of investment and ancillary services.

In 2015, Hanfa issued one decision concerning the supervision launched in 2014, which contains 
measures to improve operations, and measures to eliminate violations and irregularities. Meas-
ures were issued due to breaches of the provisions of the Capital Market Act and ordinances 
founded on this Act, and were related to:
– failure to report personal transactions of relevant persons
– failure to report procedures when trading in securities
– failure to notify Hanfa on transactions with financial instruments admitted on the regulated 

market
– failure to notify the ZSE on transactions with financial instruments admitted on the regulated 

market concluded outside the regulated market or MTF

The firm acted pursuant to Hanfa’s decision, thus the decision was issued to suspend the super-
vision process due to violations and irregularities found being eliminated.

Violations and irregularities found in other on-site examinations were eliminated by the supervised 
entities before any decisions on appropriate supervisory measures, or the examination process is 
still under way.

Regarding the violations and irregularities found during the examination process, Hanfa issues a 
decision with measures to improve business operations of a supervised entity, unless the super-
vised entity removes all violations and irregularities during the supervision process on its own, 
and submits evidence thereof. After the elimination of violations and irregularities, Hanfa issues a 
decision establishing that all violations and irregularities were removed and the examination pro-
cess is suspended. In 2015, five decision were issued regarding the suspension of the supervision 
process considering the fact that violations and irregularities were eliminated during the examina-
tion process. Three of those decisions related to examinations from 2015, and two to examinations 
initiated in earlier years.

2.2.3.2 On-Site Supervision

Within the framework of on-site supervision, Hanfa collected, analysed and processed investment 
firms’ monthly reports on net liquid assets and quarterly reports submitted by investment firms, 
credit institutions and UCITS management companies on income and expenses arising from the 
provision of investment services and performance of investment activities, and on the manage-
ment of clients’ assets. Apart from the control of supervisory reports, Hanfa also analysed quar-
terly financial reports and reports on investment firms’ capital adequacy.

On a weekly basis, Hanfa examined and analysed data related to the protection of clients’ assets 
i.e. data on the clients’ funds disposal, which were submitted via mandatory forms (general data 
on transaction accounts, report on clients’ funds, report on transactions in business purpose ac-
counts, report on realised volume and calculated income from the provision of investment ser-
vices) and periodically sought and checked the documentation that served as a basis for the in-
formation provided. The results of such data analysis are serve as an indicator to initiate or en-
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hance on-site and off-site supervisions. Furthermore, data on the 
number of clients with more than HRK 150,000 in investment firms 
were analysed as well as maximum possible activation amount of 
the Investor Protection Scheme per investment firm.

In early 2015, Hanfa conducted an analysis of the manner in which 
investment firms conduct a continued assessment of risks arising 
from holding the clients’ assets with third parties (primarily domes-
tic and foreign credit institutions) as well as the analysis of written 
assessments of third party adequacy made by investment firms. 
Since the results of the analysis showed significant differences in 
assessing the stability of a third party by investment firms, in June 
2015 Hanfa adopted the Guidelines for conducting assessment of 
the adequacy of the third party for holding the assets of clients, 
which are intended for legal entities which, in accordance with the 
provisions of the CMA, have an authorization to provide invest-
ment services and perform investment activities and ancillary 
services, and are also authorized to hold money and/or financial 
instruments of clients. These guidelines regulate the manner of 
conducting the assessment of the adequacy of the third party 
storage for holding the assets of clients, as well as minimum crite-
ria to be taken into account in doing so.

Hanfa issued one decision with measures whereby one investment firm was ordered to make an 
appropriate assessment of the adequacy of third parties for holding the assets of clients.

Pursuant to the Ordinance on investment firms’ recovery plans (which, for certain investment 
firms, prescribes the manner of designing recovery plans to be applied in order to improve the fi-
nancial position of the company in the event of its significant deterioration), investment firms 
submitted the first recovery plans to Hanfa within the prescribed timeframe, until 1 September 
2015, and Hanfa analysed them afterwards.

In order to control the activities of investment firms under the EMIR Regulation, Hanfa supervised 
trading in derivatives and their reporting to trade repositories.

In relation to supervised entities whose clients trade in complex 
financial instruments, Hanfa supervised the application of service 
suitability assessment. Selected credit institutions and investment 
firms were asked to provide data on clients who traded in complex 
financial instruments, questionnaires to assess the suitability and 
internal regulations which prescribe how firms should deal with 
suitability assessments.

In accordance with the Decision on implementation of international 
restrictive measures83, Hanfa is responsible for supervising the 
implementation of the Act on International Restrictive Measures84, 
so in relation to investment firms it supervised measures that 
those firms established for the implementation of the provisions of 
the said Act, as well as records of foreign customers who hold 
assets (funds, financial instruments) in accounts open by the firms 
and/or who traded via such firms.

83 Official Gazette, No 78/2011

84 Official Gazette, No 139/08 and 41/14

The purpose of the Investor 
Protection Fund is to protect 
the Fund members’ claims 
when a Fund member is not 
able to pay and/or return to the 
Client if a bankruptcy proceed-
ing has been initiated against 
that Fund member or if the 
Hanfa determines that the 
Fund member cannot meet its 
obligations to clients.
Clients’ claims are ensured up 
to the value of HRK 150,000 
per Fund member’s client, and 
Fund members are, in short, all 
investment companies and 
credit institutions providing in-
vestment services, companies 
for managing investment funds 
and some foreign investment 
companies’ branches.

Complex financial instruments 
are instruments whose value is 
tied to the value of another in-
strument or asset. They often 
contain a leverage, and the 
understanding of their function-
ing and risks associated with 
this kind of investment requires 
a higher level of knowledge 
and experience than regarding 
simple financial instruments 
(stocks, bonds, etc.). For ex-
ample, complex financial in-
struments are certificates, op-
tions, futures, contracts for dif-
ference (CFDs) etc.
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In 2015, ESMA85 controlled the supervisory practices which supervisory bodies use in relation to 
the application of the Guidelines on certain aspects of MiFID requirements regarding the appro-
priateness. Within the framework of this control, ESMA’s representatives visited Hanfa in October 
and conducted an on-site examination. According to the conclusions of ESMA’s team, Hanfa’s 
employees possessed detailed knowledge about the consultancy market and about licensed 
companies providing such services in the territory of the Republic of Croatia. It was also noted 
that Hanfa’s organizational structure for supervision of such entities was adequate, as well as the 
level of communication between relevant departments. Furthermore, the team of ESMA noted 
that, even though the level of on-site examinations was satisfactory, the supervision of the appro-
priateness assessment was carried out to a limited extent, but ultimately this was understandable 
taking into account the extremely limited range of the provision of investment advice to retail in-
vestors by supervised entities, which more often provide portfolio management services. Regard-
ing the appropriateness assessment, it was noted that Hanfa organized examinations and granted 
licenses to investment advisors (natural persons who provide investment advice and portfolio 
management services), which is a regulatory practice that surpasses standards in the majority of 
Member States. This is an example of a regulatory practice that surpasses standards in the ma-
jority of Member States.

In 2015, Hanfa monitored whether and how the investment firms 
with registered offices in another EU member state provided ser-
vices to investors in Croatia. It was determined that one notified 
firm offered investment services on the territory of the Republic of 
Croatia contrary to the CMA, in a way that it offered investment 
services on the Croatian territory via a third country firm, which is 
not in line with the provisions of the CMA or the provisions of the 
MiFD Directive86.

In connection with this case, and with a view to protect the inves-
tors, Hanfa issued a warning for the public regarding the risks of 
entering a business relation and activities of the third country firm. 
After informing the notified firm in question and the competent 
regulator about the problematic activities, Hanfa issued a decision 
whereby the notified firm was prohibited from the direct provision of services on the Croatian ter-
ritory. After the notified firm provided evidence about starting to provide the investment services 
on the Croatian territory in line with the provisions of the CMA and the provisions of the MiFID 
Directive which regulate cross-border provision of investment services, Hanfa suspended the 
prohibition to provide investment services on the Croatian territory, regarding the firm in question.

2.2.4 Examinations Taken by Candidates for Brokers  
 and Investment Advisors
Hanfa organised an examination cycle for brokers and an examination cycle for investment advi-
sors. Both examination cycles consisted of two examination terms, and according to the Ordi-
nance on the requirements for professional training and examination of professional knowledge 
required to obtain authorisation to carry out insurance representation or insurance/reinsurance 
brokerage business87 valid at the time, the right to take the exam in the second examination term 

85 The European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.1. Participation in the Work of ESMA.

86 Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004 on markets in financial instruments amending 
Council Directives 85/611/EEC and 93/6/EEC and Directive 2000/12/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and repealing 
Council Directive 93/22/EEC, OJ L 145/1

87 Official Gazette, No 80/10 and 26/15. The ordinance ceased to apply with the day of entry into force of the Ordinance on the educa-
tional programme and examination for certified managers of pension funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, bro-
kers and investment advisors (Official Gazette, No 133/15). According to the new Ordinance, candidates may apply to take the exam 
in the first or second exam term, and in the second exam term, the candidates who did not pass it in the first term can also take the 
exam.

If Hanfa establishes that a par-
ticular company or individual 
from another EU Member State 
or from a third country offers 
investment services to Croa-
tian investors contrary to the 
provisions of the CMA, it noti-
fies the public by publishing a 
warning on its website and tak-
ing other actions at its disposal, 
in accordance with the provi-
sions of the CMA.
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was awarded only to those candidates that had taken the exam in the first examination term but 
had failed it.

The examination of professional knowledge required to obtain a broker’s licence was taken by 
161 candidates, and passed by 71 of them. The examination of professional knowledge required 
to obtain investment advisor’s licence was taken by 83 candidates, and passed by 70 of them.

The educational programme for acquisition of professional knowledge required to obtain broker’s 
and investment advisor’s licence did not take place due to an insufficient number of candidates 
who had applied for the programme.
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3 Investment funds

3.1 Market Overview
The investment funds market88 was marked by a stagnation in 
2015 despite a noticeable growth in the value of total assets of 
investment funds in the first half of the year and by the recovery of 
the real economic activity. The number of open-end investment 
funds with public offering (hereinafter: UCITS fund) increased by 
three compared to the same period last year, and two umbrella 
funds89 were established. In addition, four funds of the same com-
pany with defined maturity began their activities; they are classified 
as other funds. The number of alternative investment funds (here-
inafter: AIF) remained unchanged compared to the previous year.

3.1.1 Management Companies
At end-2015, there were 20 registered companies managing in-
vestment funds90,91 three fewer than in the same period the year 
before. Eight companies managed UCITS and AIFs, seven com-
panies managed only UCITS and five companies managed only 
AIFs. In 2015, Hanfa received a total of 35 notifications from 
competent authorities of other Member States, and by the end of 
2015 it received a total of 66 notifications relating to the intention 
to conduct cross-border marketing of units of investment funds or 
to carry out investment fund management activities. 9293

As at 31 December 2015, 11 investment fund management com-
panies were directly owned by residents, seven companies were 
indirectly owned by non-residents and two companies were di-
rectly owned by non-residents. Management companies making a 
part of a banking group managed 89.5% of UCITS assets, while 
three management companies making a part of a banking group 
managed 12.5% of AIF assets at the end of 201594.

88 Historical data in Hanfa’s Annual Report 2015 may differ from the data earlier reports due 
to the application of the provisions of the Accounting Act (Official Gazette 109/07, 54/13 
and 121/14), International Financial Reporting Standards, changes in reporting methodol-
ogy, as well as due to actions taken by supervised entities in accordance with Hanfa’s 
instructions.

89 An umbrella fund is a UCITS fund that consists of two or more sub-funds and as such 
does not have a legal personality.

90 The report includes information on UCITS management companies and AIF management 
companies with registered offices in the Republic of Croatia. UCITS management compa-
nies and AIFMs from other Member States which notified Hanfa of their intention to con-
duct business in the Republic of Croatia under the freedom-of-services provisions are not 
included in this report.

91 The list of Hanfa’s supervised entities is available at www.hanfa.hr.

92 Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14

93  Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14

94  For corrected data, see page 190.

There are two types of invest-
ment funds in the Republic of 
Croatia: UCITS and AIFs. 
UCITS and AIFs are managed 
by companies managing open-
ended investment funds with 
public offering (hereinafter: 
UCITS management company) 
i.e. alternative investment funds 
management companies (here-
inafter: AIFMs).
UCITS has no legal personality, 
and is established by a man-
agement company that man-
ages the fund in its own name 
and for the account of holders 
of units in those assets, pursu-
ant to provisions of the Act on 
Open-Ended Investment Funds 
with Public Offering88, prospec-
tus and fund rules. UCITS are 
established for the purpose of 
raising cash by offering units in 
the fund through a public offer-
ing to all interested investors. 
Funds collected from investors 
are invested in transferable se-
curities or other types of liquid 
financial assets, while observ-
ing the principle of risk distribu-
tion. Depending on changes in 
the value of assets in the 
UCITS, investors earn a return 
and, in addition to the right to a 
proportional share in the fund’s 
profit, may require the redemp-
tion of units and exit the fund.
AIF is an investment fund es-
tablished for the purpose of 
raising capital through a public 
or private offering, and invest-
ing it in various types of assets 
in line with a defined investment 
policy and in order to generate 
returns for investors. In the Re-
public of Croatia, AIFs may be 
established as funds with public 
offering, of an open-ended or a 
closed-ended type, or as funds 
with private offering.
Each open-ended and closed-
ended investment fund operat-
ing in the Republic of Croatia 
must have a depository, which 
carries on a series of activities 
for the fund, involving safe-
keeping of separate fund as-
sets, keeping of separate ac-
counts for the fund’s assets, 
and other activities in accord-
ance with the provisions of the 
Act on Open-Ended Investment 
Funds with Public Offering and 
the Alternative Investment Funds 
Act89. Duties of depositaries in 
the Republic of Croatia are car-
ried out by credit institutions.
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Investment fund management companies realised an after-tax profit in the amount of HRK 53.1m, 
an increase of 18.2% compared to 2014. There was a decrease in overheads and administrative 
operating expenses in the amount of HRK 6.8m, with a more pronounced increase in net results 
from fees from investment funds management, compared to the previous year. At end 2015, the 
largest share in total assets was accounted for by financial assets (74.7%), while the largest share 
in total liabilities was made up of capital and reserves (79.5%).95,96

3.1.2 Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering
In 2015, the declining trend regarding the number of UCITS was halted, and the total number of 
funds increased by three compared to the previous year. The rise in the number of UCITS was 
largely the result of the increase in the number of other funds by five, which can be attributed to 
the establishment of four new funds with a defined time frame. As at 31 December 2015, three 
funds were in the process of liquidation.

In 2015, two UCITS were removed from Hanfa’s register, eight new UCITS were established and 
there was one merger.

Table 3.1 Comparison of the number of UCITS as at 31 December 2014 with that as at 31 De-
cember 2015

 UCITS 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Cash 21 20

Bond 10 11

Balanced 10  9

Equity 28 27

Other 13 18

Total 82 85

Source: Hanfa

Table 3.2 Net assets of UCITS as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK thou-
sand)

31 Dec 
2014 Share (%) 31 Dec 

2015 Share (%) Change 
(in %)

Payments 
in 2015

Payouts in 
2015

UCITS 12,978,397 13,857,695 6.8 23,685,383 22,963,666

 Cash 9,180,308 70.7 9,256,527 66.8 0.8 19,232,892 19,218,255

 Bond 934,891 7.2 1,457,602 10.5 55.9 1,073,199 580,745

 Balanced 749,768 5.8 809,312 5.8 7.9 620,668 604,091

 Equity 1,696,259 13.1 1,630,344 11.8 -3.9 2,348,202 2,425,513

 Other 417,172 3.2 703,910 5.1 68.7 410,422 135,063

Source: Hanfa

95 The Statement of financial position and the Statement of comprehensive income of investment fund management companies are 
provided in the Appendix. These financial statements are not complete for the reporting period because some firms report less 
 frequently in line with the statutory provisions.

96  For corrected data, see page 190.
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UCITS’ net assets increased compared to 2014, totalling HRK 13.9bn at the end of 2015. Increase 
in net assets of UCITS funds was mostly due to the increase in net assets of bond funds. The 
category of other funds recorded an increase in the total value of net assets in the amount of HRK 
0.3bn due to the already mentioned establishment of new funds with a defined time frame. On the 
other hand, the net asset value decreased only for equity funds, which can be connected with net 
pay-outs, which were highest in July.

The performance of UCITS observed in the currency of their unit value UCITS shows that, at 
end-2015, equity funds recorded returns ranging from -13.2% to 21.9%, compared to the same 
period in the previous year. 11 funds recorded negative returns. Positive returns of a large number 
of equity funds were mostly the result of the faster recovery of global stock markets, while the 
domestic stock market stagnated during the period in question. Balanced investment funds re-
corded returns ranging between -2.5% and 9.3%. Cash and bond funds recorded positive returns. 
However, due to additional easing of monetary policy in the Eurozone, the returns of cash funds 
were significantly lower than in the year before and ranged from 0.2% to 1.5%, while the returns 
of bond funds ranged from 2.1 % to 7.5%. Returns of UCITS which can be categorized as “other 
funds” ranged between -13.7% and 3.0%.

Chart 3.1 Investment structure of UCITS as at 31 December 2015 (in HRK thousand)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa
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rities, primarily deposits (32.1%) and money market instruments (24.6%), due to a dominant 
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(84.7%), while cash funds invested in bonds to a lesser extent (11.4%). Largest investors in 
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Chart 3.2 Share of domestic and foreign assets in UCITS net assets as at 31 December 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The share of domestic assets in UCITS total net assets at the end of 2015 further increased 
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Table 3.3 Comparison of the number of AIFs as at 31 December 2014 with that as at 31 Decem-
ber 201597

 AIF 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Private offering 23 23
 basic 14 10
 hedge (special types) 2 5
 venture capital (special types) 2 2
 venture capital – economic cooperation funds (special types) 5 5
 closed-ended - 1
Public offering 5 5
 open-ended 1 2
 closed-ended real estate 1 1
 closed-ended 3 2
Total 28 28

Source: Hanfa

Table 3.4 Net assets of AIFs as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK thousand)98

AIF 31 Dec 
2014

Share 
(%)

31 Dec 
2015

Share 
(%)

Apsolute 
change

Change 
(in %)

Private offering 1,125,069 43.0 2,610,917 87.3 1,485,848 132.1
 basic 236,761 9.1 381,020 12.7 144,259 60.9
 hedge (special types) 8,400 0.3 57,047 1.9 48,647 579.1
 venture capital (special types) 97,217 3.7 71,892 2.4 -25,325 -26.0
 venture capital - economic  
 cooperation (special types) 782,691 29.9 951,589 31.8 168,898 21.6

 closed-ended - - 1,149,368 38.4 1,149,368 -
Public offering 1,490,679 57.0 378,477 12.7 -1,112,202 -74.6
 open-ended 28,480 1.1 50,183 1.7 21,703 76.2
 closed-ended 1,343,368 51.4 251,859 8.4 -1,091,509 -81.3
 closed-ended real estate 118,831 4.5 76,435 2.6 -42,396 -35.7
Total 2,615,748 100.0 2,989,394 100.0 373,646 14.3

Note: information for AIFs with private offering is not complete.

Source: Hanfa

The increase in net assets of AIFs in 2015 was primarily a result of the increase in net assets of 
venture capital AIFs with private offering – economic cooperation funds99,100.  Apart from the in-
crease in net assets of those AIFs, net assets of hedge funds (special types) also grew. Net assets 
of venture capital AIFs with private offering – economic cooperation funds rose by HRK 168.9m 
compared to 2014, whereas net assets of hedge funds (special types) increased by HRK 48.6m101.

97 As from 7 October 2015, one closed-ended fund is recorded as a fund with private offering.

98  For corrected data, see page 190.

99  This data relates to the latest available data on net assets of venture capital AIFs with private offering – economic cooperation funds.

100 For corrected data, see page 190.

101 For corrected data, see page 190.
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3.1.4 Funds Established under Special Acts
Net assets of the Fund for Croatian Homeland War Veterans and Members of their Families and 
of the Retired Persons’ Fund continued to decrease in 2015. Thus the net asset value of the first 
one decreased by HRK 61.6m, and the second one by HRK 16.1m in the observed period. Such 
decrease in the net asset value of the Fund for Croatian Homeland War Veterans and Members 
of their Families is the result of the market influence (HRK 35.2m) and partly of net payments from 
the fund (HRK 26.3m).

Decision of the Croatian Government on a lump sum payment from assets belonging to the Repub-
lic of Croatia as a member of the Pensioners’ Fund, stipulates that the Croatian Pension Insurance 
Institute is responsible for the payment of funds to settle the debt to pensioners. The funds that 
were intended to settle the debt to pensioners were paid in late December 2015 into the state 
budget account, in the amount of HRK 180m in order to pay a lump sum to beneficiaries of pen-
sions earned within the mandatory pension insurance scheme based on intergenerational solidarity.

Table 3.5 Investment funds established under special acts as at 31 December 2014 and 31 
December 2015 (net assets in HRK thousand)

Investment fund Net assets  
31 Dec 2014

Net assets  
31 Dec 2015

Fund for Croatian Homeland War Veterans and Members of their Families 749,507 687,952
Retired Persons’ Fund 190,673 174,549

Source: Hanfa

3.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities
3.2.1 Normative Activities
Changes to the existing legal framework regarding open-ended investment funds with 
public offering
In 2015, Hanfa worked on the implementation of the UCITS V Directive102 and on preparation of a 
new draft Act on open-ended investment funds with public offering, in which the Directive was 
implemented. The existing Act on open-ended investment funds with public offering was improved 
on the basis of experience and practice in the application of this Act. Parliament is expected to act 
on the US request this month.
The UCITS V Directive was published in the Official Journal of the European Union on 28 August 
2014, and Member States are obliged to transpose the provisions of this Directive into their na-
tional legal systems by 18 March 2016. UCITS V Directive further increases the protection of in-
vestors in UCITS funds in a way that it introduces rules on the liability of depositaries and require-
ments on the remuneration of employees of management companies. At the same time, there is 
a tendency to ensure that EU regulators responsible for the supervision of management compa-
nies and UCITS funds have a uniform minimum of powers to conduct supervision and to sanction 
entities that act contrary to the UCITS V Directive.

Changes brought by UCITS V Directive refer to:
a) obligations of a depositary, i.e.
– harmonization of rules regarding duties and obligations of depositaries, which include holding 

the funds assets, monitoring cash flows and monitoring and controlling the operations of man-
agement companies

102 Directive 2014/91/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 July 2014 amending Directive 2009/65/EC on the coordina-
tion of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities 
(UCITS) as regards depositary functions, remuneration policies and sanctions, OJ L 257/186 
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– request for Member States to ensure that assets in depositary’s or sub-depositary’s custody 
are protected in the event of their insolvency

– depositary’s liability for the loss of financial instruments which are in custody
– additional requirements relating to the protection of assets in the event of insolvency of the 

sub-depositary which was delegated custodianship by the depositary, and the requirements 
regarding the independence of the depositary and the management company

b) additionally prescribed requirements of remuneration policies

c) harmonization of administrative sanctions that must be available to regulators in case when the 
provisions of the UCITS Directive are violated.

Consequently, the provisions of the UCITS Directive were transposed into the new Act on Open-
Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering in a way that, in comparison to the Act on Open-
Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering, the articles in relation to the depositary, and new 
articles in connection with the remuneration policies.

The provisions of the UCITS Directive relating to administrative sanctions were transposed to the 
misdemeanour provisions, where regarding serious violations different amounts of fines were 
foreseen (from 1% to 10% of total revenue in the year when the offense was committed, as es-
tablished by the official financial statements for that year), and some new offenses were added.

Other provisions of the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering were also 
amended, especially those in relation to which experience and practice showed that there was a 
need for them to be regulated in more detail. Provisions relating to licensing procedures were 
amended partially, with current procedures being simplified, still leaving a possibility of simultane-
ous decision-making by Hanfa and procedure merging, and, to the extent it was possible, certain 
administrative barriers and obstacles were eliminated, with a view of a more cost-effective and 
purposeful treatment and less burden for supervised entities.

This implies the simplification of procedures to establish management companies (meaning that 
authorisations for companies, board members and holders of qualifying holdings will be decided 
upon within the same procedure) and procedures to establish UCITS funds (implying simultane-
ous fund establishment, approval for the choice of the depositary and approvals for a fund’s rules 
and prospectus).

The section prescribing Hanfa’s obligation in relation to the assessment of financial stability and 
suitability of all management company members was removed, as well as the part prescribing 
requirements for all management company members, with Hanfa assessing the suitability and 
financial stability only in relation to qualified management company members, from now on.

Aiming to unburden the supervised entities, the provisions concerning the obligation to approve 
the delegation of management company’s activities which the management company is obliged 
to perform were amended thus changing the range of activities whose delegation to third persons 
need to be approved by Hanfa in a way that basic activities and functions are made concrete.

The provisions on the delegation of UCITS management functions were amended in a way that 
previous practical experience was taken into account, which simplified procedures and adjusted 
deadlines and required documentation.

Master and feeder UCITS are prescribed in more detail, while the provisions that had previously 
been contained in subordinate regulation (they were transposed from the implementing Directive 
2010/44/ EU103) are now listed in the new Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offer-
ing and represent a consolidated unit.

103 Commission Directive 2010/42/EU of 1 July 2010 implementing Directive 2009/65/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council 
as regards certain provisions concerning fund mergers, master-feeder structures and notification procedure (Text with EEA relevance), 
OJ L 176/28
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The provisions regarding cross-border activities and marketing of units of UCITS were also 
amended. Responsibilities and competences of Hanfa and of foreign regulators were marked off 
more clearly in cases in which the UCITS and the management company come from different EU 
member states.

Regulations adopted under the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public 
Offering and the Alternative Investment Funds Act
In 2015, Hanfa adopted several ordinances104 and amended existing ordinances in order to har-
monize them with the Act amending the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offer-
ing105 and the Act amending the Alternative Investment Funds Act106. The two acts were adopted on 
25 November 2014 and they stipulate the harmonization of existing ordinances within three 
months from the entry into force of those acts.

On the basis of AOEIF, Hanfa adopted two new ordinances that regulate:
– determination of the net asset value of UCITS and the price of UCITS units, methods for deter-

mining the value of UCITS assets and liabilities, frequency of determining the net value of 
UCITS assets, method of calculating management fees and depositary fees as well as the 
manner and deadlines for reporting on the net asset value of UCITS and the price of UCITS 
units

– permitted investments and investment restrictions of UCITS assets, financial instruments and 
activities in the capital market where UCITS assets can be invested, institutions that are con-
sidered to be a counterparty in transactions with OTC derivatives, categories of other issuers of 
money-market instruments that are not traded on regulated markets, markets that are consid-
ered to be regulated and the requirements and restrictions associated with techniques and in-
struments for the efficient management of UCITS assets.

In the previous year, Hanfa also adopted a series of amendments to existing ordinances regulat-
ing the following:
– conditions for offering units in UCITS, everything a management company needs to verify re-

garding a legal entity with which it intends to enter into a cooperation agreement and regarding 
the employees of that legal entity, conditions to be met by employees and legal entities engaged 
in the activities of offering units in UCITS, time frame for delivering to Hanfa the list of legal 
persons with which the management company concluded agreements for offering units in 
UCITS, as well as what the list should contain

– organizational requirements of the management company, responsibility of senior manage-
ment, the content of operational reports and reports on the control functions, supervision of 
compliance with relevant regulations and the manner in which the management company must 
ensure the compliance function with relevant regulations, obligations of persons carrying out 
delegated activities for the management company and persons authorized to offer units in 
UCITS, the obligation of the management company regarding liquidity of financial instruments 
and liquidity of UCITS portfolio

– content and form of reports on the structure of the management company’s financial assets and 
liabilities. as well as the time frame for preparing and submitting those reports to Hanfa

– advertising and other information for investors in UCITS, monthly report on UCITS operations; 
provisions on Hanfa’s approval of advertising material were deleted

Pursuant to the AIFA, Hanfa adopted two new ordinances that regulate:
– determination of the net asset value and unit price of alternative investment funds, criteria as-

sociated with the procedures for appropriate valuation of AIF’s assets and liabilities and calcu-
lation of AIF’s unit price, frequency of calculation of net asset value and unit price of AIFs and 
the manner and timeframe for reporting on calculation of net asset value and unit price of AIFs

104 The list of ordinances adopted by Hanfa in 2015 is provided in the Appendix.

105 Official Gazette, No 143/14

106 Official Gazette, No 143/14
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– contents of the application for the issuance of authorisation of AIFMs and small AIFMs and the 
documenation enclosed with such application and with the application for the approval of the 
acquisition of a qualifying holding in the AIFM and the increase of a qualifying holding in the 
AIFM

In the previous year, Hanfa also adopted a series of amendments to existing ordinances regulat-
ing the following:
– conditions for offering units in AIFs with a private offering, everything an AIFM needs to verify 

regarding a legal entity with which it intends to enter into a cooperation agreement and regard-
ing the employees of that legal entity, conditions to be met by employees and legal entities, time 
frame for delivering to Hanfa the list of legal persons with which the AIFM concluded agree-
ments for offering units in AIFs, as well as what the list should contain

– content and form of reports on the AIFM’s financial assets and liabilities, as well as the time 
period for which it is drafted

– investment restrictions of AIFs, the umbrella AIF and subordinate AIFs
– delegation of AIF management functions
– contents and method of keeping the register of AIFMs and AIFs, entry of the date of authorisa-

tion to a small AIFM into the register indicating that it is a small AIFM, and delivery of forms in 
electronic format for data entry into the register of AIFMs and AIFs.

The Act on the Fund of Croatian Homeland War Veterans and Members of their Families

In 2015, Hanfa participated in the working group in charge of drafting a new Act on the Fund of 
Croatian Homeland War Veterans and Members of their Families.

Participation in the activities of EU institutions

Hanfa participated in the activities of ESMA’s Investment Management Standing Committee107 by 
working on the advice to the European Commission, on technical standards and on guidelines 
and recommendations relating to the UCITS IV Directive108 and the AIFMD Directive109 and aiming 
to encourage supervisory convergence among national authorities in the field of investment man-
agement. Hanfa also participated in the preparation of ESMA’s technical advice to the European 
Commission on delegated acts referred to in the UCITS V Directive.

3.2.2 Licensing
Under the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering, Hanfa issued approvals for 
the establishment and operation of investment funds, for the selection of UCITS funds depositar-
ies, for the rules and approval of the prospectus of UCITS funds, for the establishment of two 
umbrella UCITS funds, for the inclusion of UCITS funds into the umbrella fund, for major changes 
of UCITS fund prospectuses, approvals to change the UCITS funds depositaries and approvals 
for mergers of UCITS funds.

With the entry into force of the Act on the Amendments to the Act on Open-Ended Investment 
Funds with Public Offering, licensing also relates to the analysis of documents in the process of 
granting exemptions from the investment restrictions referred to in Article 250b of the Act on 
Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering.

107 The European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.1.  Participation in the Work of ES-
MA.

108 Directive 2009/65/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 July 2009 on the coordination of laws, regulations and ad-
ministrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities (UCITS), OJ L 176

109 Directive 2011/61/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 2011 on Alternative Investment Fund Managers and 
amending Directives 2003/41/EC and 2009/65/EC and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009 and (EU) No 1095/2010, OJ L 174
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Delegation of UCITS management tasks was approved, regarding UTCS established in the Re-
public of Croatia, managed by the management company from Croatia, to the UCITS manage-
ment company from another EU Member State.

Approvals were issued for the merger of one management company with another, for the acqui-
sition of a qualifying holding in the management company, for the delegation of management 
company’s tasks to a third party, as well as an authorization for exemption from the provisions of 
Article 7. Ordinance on organizational requirements for UCITS management companies110.

Entry of the AIFA into force was followed by extensive work re-
garding the harmonization of the AIFMs business operations with 
the new legislation. Consequently, in 2015, Hanfa issued work 
authorisations for AIFMs, approvals for the acquisition of a quali-
fying holding in the AIFM, authorisation of AIFs, approval for the 
selection of the AIF’s depositary and approval for the AIF’s rules.

It also issued authorisations for the establishment and operation 
of two AIFs, approvals for rules and changes to rules of AIFs, ap-
proval for the selection and change of AIF’s depositary and ap-
proval for the voluntary transfer of AIF’s management tasks to 
another AIFM from the Republic of Croatia.

Licensing operations under the Act on Open-Ended Investment 
Funds with Public Offering and the Alternative Investment Funds 
Act also included approvals regarding management board mem-
bers of UCITS management companies and AIFMs. Furthermore, 
in relation to two management companies, Hanfa established the 
end of operating licence validity for performing the activities of 
establishing and managing UCITS and AIFs, and in relation to one 
company, it established the end of operating licence validity to 
perform the activities of establishing and managing AIFs, at the 
management companies’ own request.

In 2015, Hanfa received a total of 35 notifications from competent 
authorities of other Member States relating to the intention to 
conduct cross-border marketing of units of investment funds or to 
carry out investment fund management activities. 31 notifications 
concerned the AIFs and four concerned the UCITS. On its web-
site, Hanfa published a list of financial service providers from other 
EU Member States who have submitted a notification of their in-
tent to provide services in the Republic of Croatia. Since the ac-
cession of the Republic of Croatia to the European Union, Hanfa 
has received a total of 66 notifications relating to the intention to 
conduct cross-border marketing of units of investment funds i.e. to 
carry out investment fund management activities, of which 62 no-
tifications related to AIFs and four related to UCITS.

Hanfa acted upon the notification of the management company 
relating to its intention to conduct cross-border marketing of 
UCITS funds established in the Republic of Croatia, which would 
be marketed in another EU Member State (Republic of Slovenia), 
and it forwarded the above-mentioned notification and necessary 
documents to the competent authority of the Republic of Slovenia 
and informed the management company thereof.

110 Official Gazette, No 85/13, 31/14 and 26/15

Notification is a procedure dur-
ing which Hanfa receives infor-
mation from the competent au-
thority of another Member 
State of the European Union of 
the intention of a UCITS man-
agement company or AIFM 
from the other Member State to 
trade, in the Republic of Croa-
tia, in units of UCITS or AIFs 
established in the Member 
State, or to provide services, 
directly or through a branch, 
referred to in Article 13 of the 
Act on Open-Ended Investment 
Funds with Public Offering or 
Article 13 of the Alternative In-
vestment Funds Act in the Re-
public of Croatia. On its web-
site, Hanfa keeps a list of 
UCITS management compa-
nies from other member states 
i.e. AIFMs from other member 
states which have, in accord-
ance with the prescribed pro-
ceedings, submitted a notifica-
tion of their intent to provide 
services in the Republic of 
Croatia and the list of their 
branches in the Republic of 
Croatia (if they are estab-
lished), as well as the list of 
activities they intend to perform 
in the Republic of Croatia and 
the list of UCITS and/or AIFs 
they offer in the Republic of 
Croatia.
Hanfa is responsible for the 
supervision of UCITS manage-
ment companies and AIFMs 
from other Member States with 
respect to services and activi-
ties they directly provide and 
perform in the Republic of Cro-
atia, of their branches estab-
lished in the Republic of Croa-
tia, and of trade in units of 
UCITS and AIFs from other 
Member States in the Republic 
of Croatia, in accordance with 
the Act on Open-Ended Invest-
ment Funds with Public Offer-
ing and Alternative Investment 
Funds Act.
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Table 3.6 Comparison of the number of cases relating to licensing procedures with respect to the 
operation of investment fund management companies in 2014 with that in 2015

Licensing procedure 2014 2015

Authorisation for operation of AIFM (compliance with the provisions of AIFA) 12 1
The extension of the operating license for performing the activities of establishing and 
managing alternative investment funds 1 0

Authorisations withdrawn from management companies 1 0
End of validity of operating licences 0 3
Authorisation for establishment and operation of the fund 15 10
Authorisation for establishment and operation of AIF (compliance with the provisions of AIFA) 11 14
Approval for selection of a depositary bank 27 24
Approval for change of the depositary bank 4 6
Approval of Agreement with the depositary bank 19 8
Liquidation of funds 5 4
Deletion of funds that have not started to work from the register of funds 7 0
Approval for merger/acquisition of funds 2 2
Granting exemptions from the investment restrictions referred to in Article 250b of the 
Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering 0 33

Approval to carry out the functions of a management member 43 13
Approval of the prospectus and prospectus amendments 27 9
Approval of the rules of the fund and of their amendments 55 19
Advertising content 9 0
Approval for delegating tasks to a third party 15 7
Approval for the acquisition of a qualifying holding in the management company 15 7
Approval for the company’s status change (merger) 2 2
Granting exemptions from the application of the provisions of Article 7 of the Ordinance 
on the organizational requirements for UCITS management companies 6 3

Approval for the retail offering of shares/units of AIFs 1 0
Approval for the transfer of operations of fund management 1 8

Source: Hanfa

3.2.3 Supervision

3.2.3.1 On-Site Supervision

In 2015, Hanfa continued with six on-site supervisions of UCITS management companies and 
AIFMs which started in 2014, whose aim was to check companies’ adjustment to the provisions 
of the AOEIF and the AIFA regarding organizational requirements. In 2015, Hanfa initiated and 
completed examinations of one UCITS management company, two AIFMs and one company 
managing UCITS and AIFMs, which related to organizational requirements, namely investment 
processes and investments of fund and company assets, internal control mechanisms, including 
risk management function, compliance function and internal audit function, and handling of con-
flicts of interest and personal transactions. Regarding the organizational requirements for UCITS 
management companies and AIFMs, during on-site examinations, with a view of a clearer insight 
into business operations of supervised entities, Hanfa intensively uses a risk-based supervisory 
approach. In this way, a clear insight into the business organization and distribution of responsi-
bilities, human resources and technical capacity as well as business environment was obtained 
in advance through interviews with managers in those supervised entities. Consequently, the so 
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far mostly quantitative risk-based supervision model was additionally enriched with qualitative 
indicators. This kind of supervision represents an important tool for timely recognition of critical 
segments of business operations of individual companies or systemically important events and for 
focusing supervisory activities on these elements in order to prevent the materialisation of identi-
fied risks or to reduce the impact of those risks.

One UCITS management company was given a decision ordering the elimination of violations 
and irregularities found, referring to the assurance of effectiveness of the compliance function 
with relevant regulations, assurance of the effectiveness of the internal audit function, elimination 
of violations in connection with the non-compliance of framework repurchase agreements with the 
applicable regulations, and the removal of identified violations in connection with discrepancies of 
policies regarding handling of conflicts of interest and personal transactions with the provisions on 
conflict of interest specified in the regulations of the UCITS. Pursuant to the decision, the com-
pany eliminated the violations and irregularities and notified Hanfa thereof.

Seven decisions were issued to UCITS and AIFM management companies ordering the elimina-
tion of determined violations and irregularities from the on-site supervision procedures initiated in 
2014, which were related to the adjustment and improvement of internal documents, the estab-
lishment of decision-making procedures and organizational structures, reporting and provision of 
information at all relevant levels of the company, organization of business operations in order to 
reduce conflicts of interest to a minimum, establishment of a comprehensive and effective risk 
management system, obligation to prescribe the influence of recognized risks for each individual 
fund, obligation to prescribe, apply and regularly update internal limits of currency risk, the obliga-
tion to update supervised entities’ web sites regarding the presentation of risks, establishment of 
an appropriate control system regarding a possible violation of investment restrictions before the 
transaction (i.e. pre-trade control), prescribing appropriate policies to achieve the best possible 
result when executing orders, as well as policies that determine other persons who are allowed to 
assign orders to trade upon the execution, and the establishment of permanent, effective and in-
dependent compliance function with relevant regulations. The companies complied with the is-
sued decisions and eliminated the irregularities, and notified Hanfa thereof.

In parallel with the initiated on-site examinations of UCITS and AIFM management companies, 
targeted on-site examinations of one UCITS management company and one AIFM were also 
started. The supervision was focused on the process of realisation of managing rights, realised by 
company on its own account and on the account the fund it manages, in the issuers where funds 
assets are invested, as well as making investment decisions and acting in line with corporate 
actions, as a part of providing portfolio management investment services in accordance with the 
provisions of the Capital Market Act111.

Within those targeted on-site examinations, Hanfa established violations and irregularities in rela-
tion to internal documents not including the issues of handling all the conflicts of interest arising 
from the exercise of voting rights, failures associated with the establishment of an appropriate and 
effective procedure i.e. strategy for exercising voting rights and other rights from instruments be-
longing to the assets of the AIF managed by the company and the lack of measures and proce-
dures to prevent or handle conflicts of interest arising from the exercise of voting rights, which was 
not in accordance with the provisions of the Delegated Regulation No112 231/2013 and the Ordi-
nance on organizational requirements for UCITS management companies113. Supervised entities 
eliminated their irregularities and violations during the examination process, thus no supervisory 
measures to eliminate them were issued.

111 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13, 159/13, 18/15 and 110/15

112 Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No 231/2013 of 19 December 2012 supplementing Directive 2011/61/EU of the European 
Parliament and of the Council with regard to exemptions, general operating conditions, depositaries, leverage, transparency and su-
pervision (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 083/1

113 Official Gazette, No 85/13, 31/14 and 26/15
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Hanfa’s supervisory activities in 2015 were marked by the launch of on-site examinations of 
AIFMs managing open-ended venture capital AIFs, which, apart from these funds, includes man-
aging economic cooperation funds in which the Government of the Republic of Croatia participates 
by means of ownership restructuring through the investment of additional capital, with the aim of 
fostering the development of economy, preserving the current and creating new jobs and strength-
ening the existing and setting up new economic entities, in accordance with its Decision on the 
participation in economic cooperation funds114 adopted at its meeting held on 28 March 2013. 
These examinations focused on the investment process and the investment of fund assets, in-
cluding the conduct in accordance with the AIFM’s operating conditions, realisation of managing 
rights, realised by company on its own account or on the account of funds, in the issuers where 
funds assets are invested, as well as the mechanisms of internal control, including risk manage-
ment functions, compliance with relevant provisions and internal revision. Pursuant to the deci-
sions issued during the examination processes, the companies eliminated the illegalities and ir-
regularities and notified Hanfa thereof.

3.2.3.2 On-Site Supervision

Off-site supervision of investment funds and investment fund management companies was based 
on the analysis of daily and periodic reports on business operations and the analysis of annual 
financial statements of investment fund management companies and investment funds audited 
by an independent certified auditor, and the analysis of other information collected from super-
vised entities. The objective of the analyses was to verify whether supervised entities aligned with 
the provisions of the AOEIF, AIFA, related subordinate regulations and their own internal docu-
ments, prospectuses and rules of certain investment funds.

In 2015, off-site examinations were primarily focused on the verification of the alignment of invest-
ments of investment fund assets with investment restrictions, on the valuation of assets in invest-
ment fund portfolios, on the disclosure of information to investors on web sites of investment fund 
management companies and in regular reports of investment funds, and on the capital adequacy 
of investment fund management companies. Off-site examinations also included the preparation 
of periodic and ad hoc reports on the current situation in the fund industry and on capital markets 
in general and qualitative and quantitative assessment of risks related to business operations of 
investment funds and investment fund management companies. The off-site examinations also 
involved the assessment of the financial stability of supervised entities, verification of the appro-
priateness of accounting policies of investment fund management companies and investment 
funds and changes in prospectuses of investment funds as well as the verification of the calcula-
tion of charges.

Following illegalities and irregularities established, 12 off-site supervisory reports were prepared, 
after which the illegalities and irregularities were eliminated in most cases, while in one case a 
supervised entity received a decision to eliminate the irregularities in investments of investment 
fund assets with investment restrictions.

114 Official Gazette, No 40/13
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4 Pillar 2 and Pillar 3  
 Pensions and Pension Payments

4.1 Market Overview
The mandatory and voluntary pension insurance market115 has 
been rising since the beginning of the pension reform and as at 31 
December 2015, total net assets of mandatory and voluntary 
pension funds amounted to HRK 77.7bn, which is a HRK 8.2bn 
increase compared to the end of 2014. These positive trends were 
primarily related to the increase in mandatory payments into pen-
sion pillar 2.

4.1.1 Mandatory pension funds
At end-2015, there were four mandatory pension companies oper-
ating in the Republic of Croatia. Two of them were directly owned 
by non-residents, one was indirectly owned by non-residents, 
while one company was half directly owned by residents and half 
indirectly owned by non-residents116.117 Each company managed 
one mandatory pension fund belonging to each of the categories 
A, B and C.118119120

Table 4.1 Mandatory pension fund (OMF) membership and activ-
ities in 2015

Categories of OMFs A B C Total

Balance as at 31 Dec 2014 4,827 1,685,594 15,299 1,705,720
First registrations 281 1,055 111 1,447
Subsequently completed 
registrations 0 125 0 125

Allocation by REGOS 0 55,416 0 55,416
Total number of new 
members 281 56,596 111 56,988

Transfers to another OMF of 
the same category 21 5939 4 5,964

Transfers from other OMF of 
the same category 63 21 5880 5,964

115 Historical data in Hanfa’s Annual Report 2015 may differ from the data in earlier reports 
due to the application of the provisions of the Accounting Act (Official Gazette 109/07, 
54/13 and 121/14), International Financial Reporting Standards, changes in reporting 
methodology, as well as due to actions taken by supervised entities in accordance with 
Hanfa’s instructions.

116 All mandatory pension companies are registered and have their registered offices in the 
Republic of Croatia.

117 The list of Hanfa’s supervised entities is available at www.hanfa.hr

118 Official Gazette, No 19/14 and 93/15

119 Official Gazette, No 19/14

120 Official Gazette, No 49/99, 63/00, 103/03, 177/04, 140/05, 71/07, 124/10, 114/11 and 51/13

The Croatian pension insur-
ance system based on individ-
ual capitalized savings, i.e. the 
establishment and manage-
ment of mandatory and volun-
tary pension funds (known as 
pension insurance pillar 2 and 
3) is regulated by the Manda-
tory Pension Funds Act109 and 
Voluntary Pension Funds Act110, 
which entered into force in 
February 2014, repealing the 
Mandatory and Voluntary Pen-
sion Funds Act111.
Mandatory pension fund is a 
fund established, on the basis 
of Hanfa’s authorization, by the 
mandatory pension company 
and managed by it in the name 
of the company and for the joint 
account of the fund’s members, 
in accordance with the Manda-
tory Pension Funds Act. A 
mandatory pension fund may 
belong to one of the categories 
A, B or C, which differ with re-
spect to the duration of the fund 
membership until the retire-
ment of the member, and con-
sequently with respect to in-
vestment strategies regarding 
the risks taken, with the lowest 
risks pertaining to funds be-
longing to category C and the 
highest risks to funds belonging 
to category A.
Voluntary pension fund is a 
fund established, based on 
Hanfa’s authorisation, by the 
voluntary pension company, 
mandatory pension company 
or UCITS management com-
pany and managed by any of 
these companies in its own 
name and for the joint account 
of the fund’s members. A volun-
tary pension fund may be of an 
open-ended type, with its mem-
bership being open to any nat-
ural person under the Voluntary 
Pension Funds Act, or of a 
closed-ended type consisting 
of natural persons employed 
with an employer, or members 
of trade unions, or members of 
associations of self-employed 
persons or self-employed per-
sons.
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Categories of OMFs A B C Total

Net change 42 -5918 5876 0
Prelasci u drugi OMF 8 302 5 315
Transfers from other OMFs 8 302 5 315
Total termination of 
membership 56 29,315 2316 31,687

Balance as at 31 Dec 2015 5,094 1,707,104 18,983 1,731,181
Annual change (in %) 5.5 1.3 24.1 1.5

Source: REGOS

The number of members of mandatory pension funds continued to grow in 2015 at an average 
rate of 1.5% compared to the year before. Data from the Central Registry of Insured Persons 
(REGOS) indicate a further increase of the number of new members, but they also reveal that 
mandatory pension fund members are still quite reluctant to participate in the selection of their 
mandatory pension fund. Out of 56,988 new mandatory pension fund members recorded in 2015, 
only 1,572 selected their mandatory pension funds themselves, which represents a share of 2.8% 
out of entire number of new members and a decrease compared to the previous year. During this 
period, there were 31.687 cases of membership termination or account closing in mandatory 
pension funds. The largest number of terminations reflected the effects of the Regulation amend-
ing the Mandatory Pension Funds Act121, which entered into force on 1 September 2015 and 
whereby the insured persons employed in the army, police and other authorized persons with an 
accelerated pension scheme had the opportunity to choose to have the total capitalised assets 
from their personal pension fund accounts transferred to the state budget, and the Croatian Pen-
sion Insurance Institute will calculate their annuities as if they had been insured within the man-
datory pension insurance scheme based on intergenerational solidarity system only.

Table 4.2 Net assets of mandatory pension funds as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 
2015 (in HRK thousand)

31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015 Change (in %)

OMF – Category A 353,517 416,563 17.8
OMF – Category B 64,351,054 71,351,783 10.9
OMF – Category C 1,576,982 2,236,322 41.8
Total 66,281,554 74,004,667 11.7

Source: Hanfa

As at December 31 2015, total net assets of mandatory pension funds amounted to HRK 74.0bn, 
recording an increase of HRK 7.7bn in comparison with the previous year, with an increase of 
HRK 3.5bn (45.5%) relating to net payments of members’ contributions, while the increase in net 
assets of HRK 4.2bn (54.5%) resulted from returns achieved by mandatory pension funds.

Table 4.3 Payment of contributions to mandatory pension funds in 2015 (in HRK thousand)

OMF categories A B C Total

Net contributions 31,789 5,024,156 104,295 5,160,239
Payments from other OMFs 5,601 13,756 651,220 670,577
Disbursements to other OMFs 2,280 667,197 1,279 670,757
Disbursements of funds upon adjustments 239 26,792 566 27,597
Disbursements of funds upon
the closure of personal accounts

5,140 1,394,278 216,025 1,615,443

Source: REGOS

121 Official Gazette, No 93/15
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A total of HRK 5.2bn was paid into personal accounts of mandatory pension fund members in 
2015, while HRK 1.6bn was paid out upon the closing of personal accounts of mandatory pension 
fund members.

Table 4.4 Values of accounting units and rates of return of mandatory pension funds

Values of accounting units Mandatory pension funds’  
rate of return (in %)

31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015 2015

Annualised 
rates of return 

since the 
beginning of 

operation

MIREX Category A 104.6 114.1 9.1 10.2
MIREX Category B 205.7 218.4 6.2 5.9
MIREX Category C 102.9 109.9 6.8 7.2

Note: The performance of category A MIREX and category C MIREX is shown as of the start of business operations of mandatory 
pension funds belonging to categories A and C (21 August 2014). Category B MIREX is shown as from 30 April 2002.

Source: Hanfa

In 2015, the category B MIREX index stood at 6.2%, with rates of return of category B mandatory 
pension funds ranging between 5.6% to 7.0%. The category A MIREX index reached 9.1%, and 
the category C MIREX index totalled 6.8%. Category A mandatory pension funds recorded rates 
of return ranging from 7.2% to 9.7%, while category C mandatory pension funds recorded rates 
of return ranging between 5.4% and 8.7%.

Chart 4.1 Growth rates of indices MIREX A, MIREX B and MIREX C during 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa
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Chart 4.2 Net contributions to mandatory pension funds and net assets of mandatory pension 
funds

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The net assets of mandatory pension funds grew steadily from the beginning of 2002, mainly 
owing to continued payments of mandatory pension funds members and positive returns.

Chart 4.3 Investment structure of category A mandatory pension funds in 2015 (in HRK thousand 
and in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

As at 31 December 2015, the largest share in the investment structure of category A mandatory 
pension funds accounted for long-term debt securities, which primarily related to investments in 
domestic government bonds (92.3%). In addition to this, a significant share of total assets of 
category A mandatory pension funds was invested in shares, primarily in issuers from the Repub-
lic of Croatia (64.9%). Regarding the shares of foreign issuers, most of them related to issuers 
from the United States of America (14.4%) and Slovenia (10.6%). Apart from bonds and shares, 
assets of category A mandatory pension funds were also invested in investment funds, primarily 
in foreign equity investment funds (93.8%), and minor share in domestic funds (6.2%).
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Chart 4.4 Investment structure of category B mandatory pension funds in 2015 (in HRK thousand 
and in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

Category B mandatory pension fund investments in 2015 were mainly accounted for by bond in-
vestments, primarily by domestic government bond investments (97.6%). Similarly to the category 
A funds, a significant amount of investments in total investments related to shares, with the share 
of domestic issuers in these investments accounting for 55.1%, while the remainder related mostly 
to the issuers in Slovenia (16.3%) and the United States (12.4%). Apart from these investments, 
assets of category B mandatory pension funds were also invested in investment funds, primarily 
in foreign equity investment funds (78.3%), domestic UCITS (17.4%) and domestic and foreign 
AIFs (4.3%). The category Other is dominated by investments in deposits at domestic credit insti-
tutions (0.9%).

Chart 4.5 Investment structure of category C mandatory pension funds in 2015 (in HRK thou-
sand and in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

Category C mandatory pension fund investments were mainly accounted for by bond investments, 
first of all by domestic government bond investments (96.2%). Investments in domestic corporate 
bonds accounted for a smaller share in total investments in bonds (3.5%). Category C mandatory 
pension funds also invested their assets in treasury bills, deposits of credit institutions and do-
mestic cash UCITS.

4.1.2 Voluntary pension funds
There were four voluntary pension companies on the market, managing a total of six open-ended 
voluntary pension funds and 17 closed-ended voluntary pension funds. Two of them were directly 
owned by non-residents, one was indirectly owned by non-residents, while one company was in 
direct resident ownership.122

122 All voluntary pension companies are registered and have their registered offices in the Republic of Croatia.
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Similarly to mandatory pension funds, the number of members of 
open-ended voluntary pension funds continued to rise in 2015. 
Their gross contributions grew by 8.2% compared to 2014. Along 
with the increase in the number of members and paid gross con-
tribution, total net assets of open-ended voluntary pension funds 
increased even more pronouncedly (14.8%) compared to the 
previous year. Open-ended voluntary pension funds recorded 
positive returns, ranging between 2.1% and 6.9%.

Table 4.5 Key indicators for open-ended voluntary pension funds

Podaci 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015
Change
(in %)

Total membership of ODMFs 220,527 236,948 7.4
Total contributions to ODMFs (in HRK thousand) 357,339 386,781 8.2
Total assets of ODMFs (in HRK thousand) 2,651,987 3,044,842 14.8

Source: Hanfa

Chart 4.6 Investment structure of ODMFs in 2015 (in HRK thousand and in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

At the end of 2015, total investments of open-ended voluntary pension funds mainly consisted of 
investments in bonds, primarily of investments in domestic government bonds (93.9%). Apart 
from investing in bonds, open-ended voluntary pension funds also invested in shares, mainly 
shares of domestic issuers (62.4%). Foreign investments recorded investments in equity securi-
ties from Slovenia (10.7%), United States of America (8.0%) and Germany (7.9%). Domestic in-
vestments were related to investments in deposits of credit institutions. Table 4.6 Key indicators 
for closed-ended voluntary pension funds (ZDMFs) Data Total membership of ZDMFs Total con-
tributions to ZDMFs (in HRK thousand) Total assets of ZDMFs (in HRK thousand) Source: Hanfa

Table 4.6 Key indicators for closed-ended voluntary pension funds

Podaci 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015
Change
(in %)

Total membership of ZDMFs 23,927 28,776 20.3
Total contributions to ZDMFs (in HRK thousand) 86,400 103,227 19.5
Total assets of ZDMFs (in HRK thousand) 596,188 681,211 14.3

Source: Hanfa

Voluntary pension fund mem-
bers are given government in-
centives for their investments, 
amounting to 15% of the 
amount paid over one calendar 
year, up to a maximum of HRK 
750 per fund member, irrespec-
tive of whether the person is a 
member of one or more volun-
tary pension funds.
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There was a significant increase in the number of members of voluntary pension funds (20.3%) in 
2015 compared to the previous year, which was reflected in the growth of their net assets (14.3%). 
In accordance with such increase in the number of new members, gross contributions of closed-
ended voluntary pension fund members also grew by 19.5%. Returns of closed-ended voluntary 
pension funds ranged from 3.3% to 8.1% in 2015.

4.1.3 Mandatory and Voluntary Pension Companies
Mandatory and voluntary pension companies recorded an increased after-tax profit in the amount 
of HRK 199.2m, up by 21.0% relative to 2013. Income from mandatory and voluntary pension 
fund management in 2015 grew by 20.1% at annual level. Total assets of mandatory and voluntary 
pension companies increased by 8.8% compared to 2014. The largest share in total assets was 
accounted for by financial assets (86.8%), while the largest share in total liabilities was made up 
of capital and reserves (89.2%).123

Chart 4.7 Mandatory pension fund management fee

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

4.1.4 Pension insurance companies
There is only one pension insurance company operating in the Republic of Croatia. MOD). In 
2014, the Act on Pension Insurance Companies124 was adopted, and the pension insurance com-
pany aligned its business operations with its provisions.

123 The Statement of financial position and the Statement of comprehensive income of mandatory and voluntary pension companies are 
provided in the Appendix.

124 Official Gazette, No 22/14
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According to the Statement of financial position125, as at 31 December 2015 the value of total 
assets of the pension insurance company reached HRK 438.3m, increasing by HRK 25.7m or 
6.2% compared to 31 December 2014. This was primarily a result of increased investments, 
which accounted for 97.3% of total assets and grew by HRK 28.0m in comparison with 31 Decem-
ber 2014.

As at 31 December 2015, technical provisions amounted to HRK 371.0m and accounted for 
84.6% of the pension insurance company’s liabilities. Capital and reserves reached HRK 43.9m, 
increasing compared to 2014 due to an increase in retained profit and profit of the current period.

Technical provisions are formed separately for mandatory and 
voluntary pension insurance. Technical provisions of voluntary 
pension insurance totalled HRK 293.8m, while assets covering 
technical provisions of voluntary pension insurance amounted to 
HRK 340.8m, with the excess of assets over the provisions reach-
ing HRK 47.0m. Technical provisions of mandatory pension insur-
ance stood at HRK 37.7m, while assets covering technical provi-
sions of mandatory pension insurance amounted to HRK 41.6m, 
with the excess of assets over the provisions totalling HRK 3.9m.

In the period from 1 January 2015 to 31 December 2015, the 
pension insurance company recorded an after-tax profit totalling 
HRK 6.4m. In the period from 1 January 2014 to 31 December 
2014, the pension insurance company recorded an after-tax profit 
totalling HRK 3.0m. The increase in revenue is the result of an 
increase in investment income. The income structure was dominated by income from payments 
of pension companies and direct lump-sum payments from voluntary pension insurance (57.7%).

Total expenses amounted to HRK 247.4m, increasing by HRK 42.1m compared to 2014. The 
most significant part of the expenses (61.7%) was accounted for by expenses arising from pen-
sion insurance contracts, of which HRK 127.7m was made up of payments from pension insur-
ance, and HRK 25.1m of changes in technical provisions. The increase in total expenditure in 
2015 was mostly the result of the increase in investments expenditure.

As at 31 December 2015, the total number of pension contracts reached 15,039, of which 14,904 
contracts were related to voluntary pension insurance (pension pillar 3 and direct lump-sum pay-
ments), and 135 contracts to mandatory pension insurance (pension pillar 2). The number of 
contracts fell by 389 relative to 2014. At end-2015, the total number of beneficiaries stood at 
14,400, of which there were 14,285 voluntary pension insurance beneficiaries and 137 mandatory 
pension insurance beneficiaries.

4.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities

4.2.1 Normative Activities

Regulations adopted under the Mandatory Pension Funds Act and Voluntary Pension 
Funds Act

Under the Mandatory Pension Funds Act and Voluntary Pension Funds Act, a new ordinance126 
was adopted, prescribing contents and duration of the educational programme, requirements for 
taking the examination and contents of the examination for certified managers of pension insur-
ance companies, brokers and investment advisors.

125 Financial statements of the pension insurance company are provided in Appendices (Tables A3 and A4).

126 The list of ordinances adopted by Hanfa in 2015 is provided in the Appendix.

Technical provisions are formed 
from remittances and lump 
sum payments of persons made 
into the account of the pension 
insurance company. Consider-
ing that these assets are in-
tended for covering current and 
future liabilities under pension 
contracts, the pension insur-
ance company is obliged to in-
vest them in the best interest of 
pension beneficiaries, taking 
into account statutory principles 
and investment restrictions.
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In the past year, under the Mandatory Pension Funds Act, Hanfa amended three existing ordi-
nances. This included amendments to the ordinance regulating permitted investments and addi-
tional investment restrictions for mandatory pension funds and stipulating what is considered a 
money market instrument. In addition, some terminological adjustments were made.

Amendments to the ordinance regulating advertising and other information for members of man-
datory pension funds stipulate that the information on the returns of a pension fund should be 
shown for the previous 12 months from the date on which the returns of the pension fund are 
published, and that the investment structure of the pension fund should be made available on the 
website of the pension company, at least once a month. It is also stipulated that a pension com-
pany must, within 30 days of the expiry of a half-year, in a prominent place on its website publish 
an overview of investments of the pension fund investments, as at the last day of the half-year (30 
June and 31 December). Overview must include a complete list of pension fund investments, with 
an indication of quantity, prices and percentage of each item in the fund’s net assets. In addition, 
apart from every pension fund investment, it is necessary to state the category of the investment 
according to the International Accounting Standard 39 – Financial Instruments: Recognition and 
Measurement, as well as the valuation method.

Amendments to ordinances governing the operations of REGOS and of pension companies in 
relation to members of mandatory pension funds regulate the operations of REGOS in case of 
irregular personal account closing.

In 2015, in accordance with the Mandatory Pension Funds Act, Hanfa adopted the Decision on 
the maximum percentage of the fee paid to the depositary127, Decision on the guaranteed returns 
of mandatory pension funds128 and the Decision on the harmonization of the guarantee deposit129.

Amendments to the Mandatory Pension Funds Act

In 2015, the Mandatory Pension Funds Act was amended through the Regulation amending the 
Mandatory Pension Funds Act130, adopted by the Government of the Republic of Croatia, which 
regulates memberships in mandatory pension funds (hereinafter: pension funds) and terminations 
of memberships in pension funds regarding insured persons whose pension entitlements are 
governed by a special regulation governing pension entitlements of active military personnel, 
police officers and authorised officials, or whose pension is defined by this regulation.

It is also stipulated that, in case of a pension fund member’s partial loss of working capacity with 
the right to a disability pension or the right to a temporary disability pension under the Pension 
Insurance Act131, the member of the pension fund may be entitled to a pension only within the 
mandatory pension insurance scheme based on intergenerational solidarity, as he were insured 
only with this type of insurance scheme.

Transitional and final provisions of this Regulation stipulate that insured persons whose pension 
entitlements are governed by a special regulation governing pension entitlements of active mili-
tary personnel, police officers and authorised officials, or whose pension is defined by this regu-
lation, and who were members of the pension fund until entry into effect of this regulation, cease 
to be members of the pension fund, and their funds are transferred into state budget through 
REGOS by 30 November 2015, unless they stated that they wish to remain members of the 
pension fund before 31 October 2015.

It is also stipulated that a member of a pension fund who is a beneficiary of a disability pension 
due to occupational incapacity and whose pension entitlements are regulated by a special regu-

127 Official Gazette, No 137/15

128 Official Gazette, No 13/15

129 Official Gazette, No 13/15

130 Official Gazette, No 93/15

131 Official Gazette, No 157/13, 151/14, 33/15 and 93/15
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lation governing pension entitlements of active military personnel, police officers and authorised 
officials, or whose pension is defined by this regulation, and who exercised this right before the 
entry into force of this Regulation, shall cease to be a member of the pension fund on 1 Septem-
ber 2015. In addition, a member of the pension fund who is a beneficiary of a disability pension 
due to occupational incapacity according to the Pension Insurance Act which was in force until 31 
December 2013, or a disability pension due to a partial loss of working capacity according to the 
Pension Insurance Act, who exercised this right before the entry into force of this Regulation, shall 
cease to be a member of the pension fund on 1 September 2015. The funds of those members 
were transferred into state budget via Regos before 30 November 2015, and the Croatian Pen-
sion Insurance Institute will calculate their annuities as if they had been insured within the man-
datory pension insurance scheme based on intergenerational solidarity system only.

Participation in the activities of EU institutions

Hanfa actively participated in the work EIOPA Board of Supervisors (EIOPA BoS), taking part in 
drafting Technical standards in regard to risk-mitigation techniques for OTC derivatives, and elab-
orating advice for the European Commission regarding the single market for personal pension 
products by filling out the Questionnaire on personal pensions and the Questionnaire on personal 
pension products, as well as the Questionnaire on self-assessment/supervisory practices in con-
nection with the Statement on investment principles for Institutions for Occupational Retirement 
Provision (hereinafter: IORP).

Hanfa participated in the work of the Occupational Pensions Committee (OPC) by filling out the 
Questionnaire on market development and the Questionnaire on informing IORP members and 
users on pension programmes.

4.2.2 Licensing

As part of licensing operations, Hanfa issued two authorizations for the establishment and man-
agement of pension funds i.e. two closed-ended voluntary pension funds. Approvals were also 
issued for the pension company management board members and supervisory board members, 
approvals for the selection of depositaries for pension funds, approvals for statutes and prospec-
tuses of voluntary pension funds and the approval for the delegation of tasks of the pension 
company managing voluntary pension funds. One approval was issued for the merger of one 
closed-ended voluntary pension fund with another closed-ended voluntary pension fund.

Table 4.7 Number of cases related to business operations of pension companies and pension 
funds

Case type 2014 2015

Approval of the appointment of a management board member of a mandatory/
voluntary pension company 2 5

Approval of the appointment of a supervisory board member of a mandatory pension 
company 4 8

Approval of the appointment of a supervisory board member of a voluntary pension 
company 1 0

Approval of the establishmenzt and operation of a mandatory pension fund Category A 4 0
Approval of the establishment and operation of a mandatory pension fund Category A 4 0
Approval of the choice and change of depositary 8 8
Approval of an agreement with a depositary 0 8
Approval of the statute/amendments to the statute of a mandatory pension fund 
Category A, B and C 12 0
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Case type 2014 2015

Approval of the statute/amendments to the statute of a voluntary pension fund 6 18
Approval of the informative prospectus and amendments to the informative prospectus 
of a voluntary pension fund 0 2

Approval for the establishment and management of a voluntary pension fund 0 2
Odobrenje za pripajanje dobrovoljnih mirovinskih fondova 0 1
Marketing of pension funds 4 0
Approval of the delegation of tasks to a third party 0 2
Granting exemptions from the application of the provisions of Article 7 of the Ordinance 
on organisational requirements for pension companies managing mandatory pension 
funds

0 1

Issuance/renewal of the licence to pension fund managers 1 0
Approval of the qualified share acquisition of a voluntary pension company 1 0
Approval of the pension company initial capital increase 2 0
The extension of the operating licence of a pension company 2 0
Approval of the status change of the pension company (acquisition) 4 0

Source: Hanfa

4.2.3 Supervision

4.2.3.1 On-Site Supervision

Hanfa initiated on-site examinations of four mandatory pension companies, which focussed on 
investment process and the investment of funds’ assets and in relation to that the establishment 
and the connection of internal control mechanisms, including risk management functions and 
compliance with relevant regulations. Such examinations of the investment process and the risk 
management system additionally completed and improved the internal approach to a risk-based 
supervision process. They were initiated with a view to check the compliance of mandatory and 
voluntary pension companies with the new legal provisions adopted in 2014, which placed busi-
ness operations of mandatory and voluntary pension funds in separate legal frameworks. In one 
of the mandatory pension companies, the supervision focused on the entire IT system of the 
company.

Hanfa also initiated on-site examination of REGOS. The examination focused on the entire pro-
cess regarding the payments of contributions for pension insurance based on individual capital-
ised savings. It included the manner in which funds on transfer and interim accounts are handled 
and the manner in which they are forwarded, including the maintenance of personal accounts of 
mandatory pension fund members, linkage of data on calculated contributions, calculation of fees 
and their forwarding to the pension company, conversion of contributions into accounting units, 
interim account maintenance, arrangement of members and reporting. Moreover, this examina-
tion included policies, measures and procedures for the supervision and protection of the informa-
tion system and electronic data processing system, as well as associated resources and systems.

Based on the findings from the on-site supervision, a decision was issued to REGOS ordering the 
elimination of violations and irregularities found, which referred to the obligation to adopt and im-
plement appropriate measures and procedures for the supervision and protection of the informa-
tion system (regarding the part where the activities of electronic data processing are delegated to 
the Financial Agency), the obligation to create a plan to improve the control of the information 
system and to establish the control of the information system provided for in this plan, improve-
ment of the risk management system (in a way that it allows for timely identification of potential 
risks, the correct assessment of their magnitude and influence, definition of procedures in case of 
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events that pose a risk, continuous monitoring and management of the identified risks i.e. taking 
preventive measures before the events that pose a risk actually happen, and the implementation 
of periodic retroactive tests and stress tests) and the obligation to create a business continuity 
plan for critical business processes and in case of an unforeseen interruption of services from key 
external suppliers related to the information system.

In 2015, Hanfa also conducted an on-site examination of the pension insurance company, focus-
ing on the contracting process and payment of lifetime pensions based on direct lump sum pay-
ments by employers for their employees at the time of their retirement.

4.2.3.2 On-Site Supervision

In 2015, Hanfa conducted continuous off-site supervisions of pension companies and pension 
funds. Those off-site examinations focused on the control of funds’ assets investment restrictions, 
asset value determination, website content and the control of publication and content of key data 
for members of pension funds, prospectuses and financial statements of firms and funds. Super-
vised entities were given three decisions regarding the rejection of pension companies’ requests 
to extend the period for pension funds’ investments into certain securities, and one decision was 
given to one pension company regarding the approval to extend the period needed to adjust the 
pension fund investments.

4.2.4 Examinations Taken by Candidates for Certified Pension Fund  
 Managers and Certified Managers of Pension Insurance Companies
The first examination term of the examination cycle for certified pension fund managers and cer-
tified managers of pension insurance companies in 2014 was followed by the second examination 
term in 2015, which was attended only by candidates who had taken the examination in the first 
term and failed it, in accordance with then valid Ordinance on the content and duration of the 
educational programme, requirements for taking the examination and contents of the examination 
taken by candidates for certified pension fund managers132 and Ordinance on the contents and 
duration of the educational programme, requirements for taking the examination and contents of 
the examination taken by candidates for certified managers of pension insurance companies133.134 
The examination for certified pension fund managers was taken by six candidates, two of whom 
passed the exam. The examination for certified managers of pension insurance companies was 
taken by one candidate who successfully passed the exam.

132 Official Gazette, No 101/14

133 Official Gazette, No 101/14

134 The ordinances ceased to apply with the day of entry into force of the Ordinance on the educational programme and examination for 
certified managers of pension funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, brokers and investment advisors (Official 
Gazette, No 133/15). According to this Ordinance, candidates may apply to take the exam in the first or second exam term, and in the 
second exam term, the candidates who did not pass it in the first term can also take the exam.
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5 Insurance

5.1 Market Overview
In 2015, the insurance market135 in the Republic of Croatia was marked by a trend of a decrease 
of the gross written premium in the non-life group, as a result of the liberalisation136 of price lists 
of the compulsory insurance of owners or users of motor vehicles against liability for damage to 
third parties (hereinafter: motor vehicle liability insurance). At the same time, life insurance pre-
mium recorded a growth (fourth year in a row) resulting from insurance contracts involving lump-
sum premium payments, same as the year before.

As at 31 December 2015, there were 23 insurance companies and one reinsurance company with 
their registered offices and operating in the Republic of Croatia.137 138Insurance market participants 
also included the Croatian Insurance Bureau, as an association of insurance companies with their 
registered offices in the Republic of Croatia, and the Croatian Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance 
Pool (EIG). Insurance representation and insurance and reinsurance brokerage business139 was 
conducted by 280 insurance agencies, 44 insurance and reinsurance brokerage companies, 252 
insurance representation crafts, 26 credit institutions and HP – Hrvatska pošta d.d.

In 2015, Hanfa received a total of 341 notifications from other Member States, 68 of which related 
to direct pursuit of insurance business by insurance companies, 269 related to direct pursuit of 
activities of insurance and reinsurance mediation and two related to pursuit of insurance rep-
resentation business through a branch in the Republic of Croatia. In 2015, two branch offices of 
insurance companies from other Member States were established in the Republic of Croatia, in 
accordance with the right of establishment. Since the accession of the Republic of Croatia to the 
European Union, Hanfa has received a total of 870 notifications, of which 243 related to direct 
pursuit of insurance business by insurance companies, 623 to direct pursuit of activities of insur-
ance and reinsurance mediation and two to pursuit of insurance representation business through 

135 The 2015 insurance market overview was presented on the basis of the analysis of financial, statistical and supervisory reports sub-
mitted to Hanfa and following examinations of business operations of insurance companies and reinsurance companies, the Croatian 
Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance Pool (EIG), the Croatian Insurance Bureau, insurance and reinsurance brokerage companies, 
insurance agencies, insurance representation crafts, HP – Hrvatska pošta d.d. and credit institutions authorised to conduct insurance 
representation business. The data for the previous years shown in Hanfa’s 2015 Annual Report might differ from the data in Annual 
Reports 2013 and 2014 due to the application of the provisions of the Accounting Act (Official Gazette, No 109/07, 54/13 and 121/14), 
Insurance Act (Official Gazette, No 151/05, 87/08, 82/09 and 94/14), International Financial Reporting Standards adopted by the Eu-
ropean Union, as well as due to actions taken by insurance and reinsurance companies following Hanfa’s instructions.

136 The liberalisation process on the insurance market was set off by the abolishment of the mandatory application of the common terms 
and conditions and the Basic Premium System for Compulsory Motor Vehicle Liability Insurance, resulting in the possibility offered to 
insurance companies conducting compulsory motor vehicle liability insurance business to apply their own terms and conditions and 
premium price lists for compulsory motor vehicle liability insurance as of 1 January 2008. However, terms and conditions applied by 
insurance companies after that date did not differ (except in terms of nomotechnics) from the terms and conditions and premium price 
lists applied until end-2007. The actual liberalisation process began upon the creation of other prerequisites to liberalisation, such as 
adequate statistics, experience, etc. This occurred at the very moment of Croatia’s EU accession, when the companies were not 
obliged any more to submit technical bases for premium systems, but only insurance terms and conditions 60 days prior to the begin-
ning of their application. 

137 This report includes data on insurance companies and reinsurance companies with their registered offices in the Republic of Croatia. 
The report does not include insurance companies from other Member States that have submitted to Hanfa a notification of their inten-
tion to conduct insurance business in the Republic of Croatia under the freedom to provide services (directly) and under the freedom 
of establishment (through a branch).

138 The list of Hanfa’s supervised entities is available at www.hanfa.hr

139 This report includes data on companies and crafts with their registered offices in the Republic of Croatia that conducted insurance 
representation business and insurance and reinsurance brokerage business in 2015. Insurance agents and insurance and reinsurance 
brokers with their registered offices in other Member States that conducted insurance representation business and insurance and re-
insurance brokerage business directly or through a branch are not covered by this report.
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a branch, while two branches of insurance companies from a member state have been estab-
lished in accordance with the right of establishment.

5.1.1 Insurance Companies and Reinsurance Companies
Out of 23 insurance companies, six companies conducted life insurance business only, nine in-
surance companies conducted non-life insurance business only, while life and non-life insurance 
business was conducted by eight insurance companies. Compared to 31 December 2014, the 
number of insurance firms decreased by two due to the merger of one insurance firm with another 
within the territory of the Republic of Croatia, and one cross-border merger. Reinsurance activities 
were pursued by one reinsurance company.

As at 31 December 2015, eight insurance companies were directly majority-owned by residents, 
while 15 insurance companies were directly majority-owned by non-residents. The only reinsur-
ance company was directly majority owned by residents.

5.1.1.1 Gross Written Premium

The total gross written premium of the insurance companies140 in 2015 amounted to HRK 8.7bn, 
increasing by HRK 0.1bn or 1.9% compared to the 2014 premium. In terms of insurance groups, 
life insurance gross written premium increased by HRK 2.9bn, an increase of HRK 0.3bn or 11.2% 
compared to 2014. Life insurance premium involving lump-sum premium payments accounted for 
HRK 1.1bn, rising by HRK 0.4bn compared to 2014, when it totalled HRK 738.8m. This points to 
the fact that the growth of the life insurance market resulted from insurance contracts involving 
lump-sum premium payments. Life insurance premium paid in instalments recorded a decrease. 
The largest share of gross written premium in life insurance related to the insurance class 19 – life 
insurance, which increased by HRK 155.3m compared to the previous year. A significant premium 
increase in the life insurance group of HRK 105.0m was recorded in the insurance class 23 – Life 
or annuity insurance where the investment risk is borne by the policyholder.

The gross written premium in the non-life insurance group amounted to HRK 5.8bn, decreasing 
by HRK 0.1bn or 2.3% compared to 2014. The most significant decrease could be seen in class 
10 – motor vehicle liability insurance, amounting to HRK 332.6m or 13.7%. Other than in class 10, 
a decrease in premium in the amount of HRK 45.8 m was recorded with another five classes of 
non-life insurance. Other 12 classes of non-life insurance recorded an increase in premium of 
HRK 244.8m, with the largest share relating to the increase in premium in class 13 – Other liabil-
ity insurance lines (increase of HRK 75.5m) and in class 03 – Motor vehicle insurance (increase 
of HRK 68.8m).

The gross written premium recorded on the reinsurance market amounted to HRK 42.0m, de-
creasing by HRK 293.7m or 87.5% relative to 2014.

Insurance density141 in 2015 amounted to HRK 2,072, recording a slight growth relative to the 
previous year. In terms of insurance groups, insurance density in the non-life group continued to 
decrease, while in the life group it was in the increase.

140 The amount of gross written premium includes premium by an insurance company that was merged with an insurance company with 
registered offices in another Member State in 2015, while other data in this report do not include information on that company.

141 The insurance density is calculated as the ratio of gross written premium to total population. The population numbers were taken from 
the website of the Croatian Bureau of Statistics (data for 2013 and 2014 were taken from the Communication No 7.1.4. of September 
11 2015 and relate to the population assessment mid-year, while the first results published in the document Natural population trends 
of 10 March 2016 were used for 2015).
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Chart 5.1 Insurance density in the 2013-2015 period (in HRK)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa, Croatian Bureau of Statistics

As at 31 December 2015, the share of gross written premium in GDP142 amounted to 2.61%, re-
cording a slight increase compared to the previous year when it amounted to 2.60%. However, the 
changes are noticeable in relation to insurance groups, so the share of life insurance gross written 
premium in GDP went from 0.80% in 2014 to 0.88% in 2015, reflecting an increase of gross 
written premium in this insurance group. The decrease in the non-life insurance premium resulted 
in the decrease of its share in BDP from 1.80% in 2014 to 1.73% in 2015.

Chart 5.2 Shares of the gross written premiums in GDP in the 2013-2015 period

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa, Croatian Bureau of Statistics

142 The data on GDP published in the Communication from the Croatian Bureau of Statistics, No 12.1.1/4 of 4 March 2016; data for 2015 
is provisional and obtained based on preliminary quarterly calculation.
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The gross written premium concentration in the five largest insurance companies declined from 
65.2% in 2014 to 3.4% in 2015. The non-life insurance group recorded a higher concentration 
than the life insurance group, with five insurance companies accounting for 71.0% of the total 
nonlife insurance premium, while the life insurance group recorded 65.4% of the premium con-
centrated in five insurance companies.

Chart 5.3 Gross written premium indices in the insurance industry in the 2013-2015 period

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

In terms of premium in relation to insurance groups, no changes were recorded in 2015. The 
non-life insurance group continued with a decrease of gross written premium, while life insurance 
group recorded a decrease in premium for the fourth year in a row.

Although the structure of gross written premium was dominated by non-life insurance, accounting 
for 66.4%, same as in previous years, their share is continuously decreasing, mainly as a result 
of a significant decrease in compulsory motor vehicle liability insurance premiums, but also to an 
increase in life insurance premiums.

Chart 5.4 Shares of life and non-life insurance in the total gross written premium in the  
2013-2015 period (in HRK thousand)
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In accordance with the above mentioned trends, 2015 saw a change in the share of certain types 
of insurance in the total gross written premium. For the first time, the class of insurance which took 
the largest share in the structure of gross written premium was class 19 – Life insurance, while 
class 10 – Motor vehicle liability insurance, which previously held the largest share, now took the 
second place regarding the share in the total gross written premium. These two classes of insur-
ance, as in previous years, accounted for more than half of the total gross written premium, but 
their share is continuously decreasing (down from 55.6% in 2014 to 52.5% in 2015).

Table 5.1 Gross written premium by insurance classes in 2014 and 2015 (in HRK thousand)

Code Insurance class 2014
Share 

(%)
2015

Share 
(%)

Change 
(in %)

01 Personal accident insurance 472,817 5.5 477,047 5.5 0.89

02 Health insurance 278,338 3.3 329,278 3.8 18.30

03 Insurance of land motor vehicles 645,487 7.5 714,287 8.2 10.66

04 Insurance of railway rolling stocks 7,097 0.1 7,100 0.1 0.04

05 Insurance of aircraft 8,322 0.1 11,105 0.1 33.44

06 Insurance of vessels 164,128 1.9 160,977 1.8 -1.92

07 Insurance of goods in transit 45,165 0.5 39,169 0.4 -13.28

08 Insurance against fire and natural disasters 554,784 6.5 565,801 6.5 1.99

09 Other property insurance lines 587,744 6.9 597,660 6.9 1.69

10 Motor vehicle liability insurance 2,434,236 28.4 2,101,683 24.1 -13.66

11 Aircraft liability insurance 5,743 0.1 7,449 0.1 29.70

12 Insurance against liability arising out of the use of vessels 41,671 0.5 44,862 0.5 7.66

13 Other liability insurance lines 301,444 3.5 376,925 4.3 25.04

14 Credit insurance 194,521 2.3 159,649 1.8 -17.93

15 Suretyship insurance 6,171 0.1 4,536 0.1 -26.50

16 Insurance against miscellaneous financial losses 115,968 1.4 118,848 1.4 2.48

17 Legal expenses insurance 2,735 0.0 2,588 0.0 -5.37

18 Travel insurance 55,525 0.6 69,330 0.8 24.86

19 Life insurance 2,322,980 27.1 2,478,271 28.4 6.69

20 Annuity insurance 20,083 0.2 60,901 0.7 203.25

21 Supplementary insurance linked with life insurance 151,663 1.8 147,679 1.7 -2.63

22 Marriage and birth insurance 6,796 0.1 6,304 0.1 -7.24

23
Life or annuity insurance in which the investment risk is 
held by the policyholder

136,263 1.6 241,266 2.8 77.06

24 Tontines 0 0.0 0 0.0 -

25 Assurance with paid-up sum assured 0 0.0 0 0.0 -

Total non-life insurance (classes 01 – 18) 5,921,894 69.2 5,788,294 66.4 -2.26

Total life insurance (classes 19 – 25) 2,637,784 30.8 2,934,421 33.6 11.25

Total (classes 01 – 25) 8,559,679 100.0 8,722,715 100.0 1.90

Source: Hanfa

A further reduction was recorded in the share of motor vehicle insurance, which includes motor 
vehicle liability insurance (class 10) and motor vehicle insurance (class 03), which in 2015 ac-
counted for 32.3% of the total gross written premiums, while in the previous year the same two 
classes of insurance accounted for 35.9% of the total gross written premium. This was due to a 
HRK 332.5m (13.7%) fall in the premium reported by class 10, which has been the largest pre-
mium decrease reported by an insurance class in absolute terms.
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Chart 5.5 Premium structure by insurance classes in 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The largest share of the gross written premium recorded in class 
10 – insurance against liability arising out of the use of motor ve-
hicles was accounted for by risk 10.01 – motor vehicle liability in-
surance. Motor vehicle liability insurance premium totalled HRK 
2.0bn and accounted for 23.0% of the total gross written premium 
recorded in 2015, decreasing by HRK 347.8m (14.8%) relative to 
2014, as a result of the liberalisation of motor vehicle liability insur-
ance price lists and a decrease in the average premium. In fact, 
the average premium dropped from HRK 1,196.5 in 2014 to HRK 
993.0 in 2015.

Decrease in motor vehicle liability insurance premiums was recorded by 11 out of 13 insurance 
companies. Risk 10.01 recorded an after-tax profit in the amount of HRK 292.1m.

5.1.1.2 Asset Structure

As at 31 December 2015, total assets of insurance and reinsurance companies amounted to HRK 
38.5bn, increasing by HRK 1.1bn or 2.9% compared to the previous year. This increase was 
mostly due to a rise in life insurance assets totalling HRK 1.1bn or 5.5%. As at 31 December 2015, 
life insurance assets accounted for 54.2% of total assets of insurance and reinsurance compa-
nies. Non-life insurance assets rose by HRK 7.8m or 0.04%. Assets of reinsurance companies 
accounted for 3.9% of total non-life insurance assets.

Chart 5.6 Asset structure of insurance and reinsurance companies in 2014 and 2015 (in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa
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The most significant share (89.1%) in life insurance assets was accounted for by investments, 
while investments for the account of life insurance policyholders who bear the investment risk 
accounted for 4.5% of the assets. The major share in investments was accounted for by invest-
ments in debt securities and other securities with fixed income classified in the portfolio of invest-
ments available for sale (40.5% of life insurance assets) and investments in debt securities and 
other securities with fixed income classified in the portfolio of investments held-to-maturity (27.3% 
of life insurance assets). In the life insurance group, the top five companies (as regards the 
amount of assets) accounted for 67.3% of total life insurance assets.

The most significant share (67.8%) in non-life insurance assets (reinsurance excluded) was also 
accounted for by investments. As in life insurance investments, the major investment share was 
accounted for by investments in debt securities and other securities with fixed income classified 
in the portfolio of investments available for sale (19.4% of non-life insurance assets). In addition 
to investments, a significant asset share was related to receivables (12.1%) and the reinsurers’ 
share of technical provisions (6.3%). In the non-life insurance group, the top five insurance com-
panies (as regards the amount of assets) accounted for 77.3% of total non-life insurance assets.

5.1.1.3 Liability structure

As at 31 December 2015, the largest share (67.6%) in total liabilities recorded by insurance and 
reinsurance companies was accounted for by technical provisions, while capital and reserves 
made up 21.7% of their liabilities.

Chart 5.7 Liability structure of insurance and reinsurance companies in 2014 and 2015 (in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The life insurance liability structure was dominated by technical provisions (78.8%), with mathe-
matical provisions reaching HRK 16.2bn (77.6% of life insurance liabilities) and accounting for the 
largest part. A significant share was also related to capital and reserves, which accounted for 
12.6% of the life insurance liability structure, while special provisions for life insurance policies 
where the investment risk is borne by the policyholder (gross amount) made up 4.4% of life insur-
ance liabilities.

Technical provisions dominated the non-life insurance liability structure (reinsurance excluded) as 
well (a 54.5% share), and were mostly related to provisions for claims outstanding, which 
amounted to HRK 6.3bn (36.9% of total liabilities). Capital and reserves accounted for 32.1%, 
while the remaining liability items made up a 6.6% share in total liabilities.
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5.1.1.4 Technical Provisions

As at 31 December 2015, net technical provisions of insurance 
and reinsurance companies, as presented in the statement of fi-
nancial position, amounted to HRK 24.5bn, rising by HRK 839.4m 
or 3.5% compared to 2014. This increase was mainly due to a 
HRK 999.8m or 6.7% increase in mathematical provisions. Provi-
sions for claims outstanding recorded a decrease in the amount of 
HRK 92.7m or 1.5%, while provisions for unearned premiums fell 
by HRK 35.3m or 1.4% compared to the previous year, as a result 
of the decline in non-life insurance premiums.

Chart 5.8 Net technical provisions in the 2013-2015 period (in HRK thousand)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

Mathematical provisions were also the largest item in the structure of net technical provisions, 
continuing its growing trend within total technical provisions, which ranged from 61.0% in 2013 to 
65.1% in 2015. The above trend is the result of the growth in life insurance premiums. A significant 
part of net technical provisions was allocated by companies to claims for provisions outstanding. 
Unlike the share of mathematical provisions, the share of provisions for claims outstanding in total 
net technical provisions kept declining and ranged from 25.1% in 2013 to 24.2% in 2015. The 
share of provisions for unearned premiums also continued its decrease, ranging from 12.4% in 
2013 to 10.2% in 2015.

5.1.1.5 Investments of Assets Covering Technical Provisions

Insurance and reinsurance companies were obliged to invest assets covering technical provisions 
in accordance with relevant provisions of the Insurance Act143, laying down the types of and limi-
tations on permitted investments of assets covering technical provisions and in accordance with 
the Ordinance on types and characteristics of assets covering technical provisions, rules on diver-
sification and limitations on investments covering technical provisions, their valuation and compli-
ance with the law, rules on the use of derivative financial instruments, and the manner of and time 
limits for reporting144 hereinafter: Ordinance on investments). As at 31 December 2015, the re-

143  Official Gazette, No 151/05, 87/08, 82/09, 54/13 and 94/14

144 Official Gazette, No 119/09, 155/09, 01/12, 39/12, 79/13 and 105/13
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quired coverage of technical provisions, other than mathematical provisions145, amounted to HRK 
8.4bn. Insurance and reinsurance companies invested a total of HRK 9.3bn in assets covering 
technical provisions, which was HRK 0.9bn or 10.7% more than the required coverage.

Chart 5.9 Technical provision investment structure in the 2013-2015 period (in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The investment structure relating to assets covering technical provisions was dominated by in-
vestments in securities146, which accounted for 58.6% of total investments, an increase compared 
to 2014, when their share totalled 52.9%. The investments primarily consisted of investments in 
securities issued by the Republic of Croatia, whose share in total investments amounted to 48.5%. 
All other types of investments recorded a decrease in the share of total investments compared to 
2014.

5.1.1.6 Investments of Assets Covering Mathematical Provisions

Insurance companies were obliged, by end-2015, to invest assets covering mathematical provi-
sions in accordance with relevant provisions of the Insurance Act, laying down the types of and 
limitations on permitted investments of assets covering mathematical provisions and in accord-
ance with the Ordinance on investments, taking into account the type of insurance activities car-
ried out and guaranteeing the safety, profitability and adequate diversity of investments. Further-
more, in line with the provisions of the Insurance Act, the value of assets covering mathematical 
provisions should at any moment be at least equal to the required coverage covering mathemat-
ical provisions.

145 The requested coverage of technical provisions, other than mathematical provisions, is comprised of provisions for unearned premi-
ums, provisions for bonuses and rebates, provisions for claims outstanding, equalisation provisions and other technical provisions.

146 These investments are laid down in Article 115 points 1 to 8 of the Insurance Act.

Securities       Deposits       Real estate       Shares and units in investment funds       Loans       Other
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As at 31 December 2015, insurance companies invested HRK 16.7bn in assets covering mathe-
matical provisions, i.e. HRK 0.6bn or 3.9% more than the required coverage of mathematical 
provisions147, which amounted to HRK 16.1bn.

Chart 5.10. Mathematical provision investment structure in the 2013-2015 period (in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The largest share of assets covering mathematical provisions was invested in securities148 
(81.6%), with the largest part relating to securities issued by the Republic of Croatia, which ac-
counted for 66% in the assets covering mathematical provisions, while 9.3% of total assets cov-
ering mathematical provisions related to securities issued by another Member State.

5.1.1.7 Investments of Assets from Capital and other Funds (other than Assets Covering  
 Mathematical and Technical Provisions)

As at 31 December 2015, insurance and reinsurance companies reported investments of assets 
from capital and other funds, other than assets covering mathematical provisions and assets 
covering technical provisions (hereinafter: investments of assets from capital) in the amount of 
HRK 5.3bn, of which HRK 1.4bn or 27.2% related to life insurance and HRK 3.9bn or 72.8% to 
non-life insurance. The majority share of total investments of assets from capital was accounted 
for by deposits, loans and receivables in the amount of HRK 2.0bn (38.3%) and investments 
available for sale in the amount of HRK 1.7bn (31.8%). Total investments of assets from capital 
increased by HRK 363.2m or 7.3% relative to the previous year.

147 The requested coverage of mathematical provisions is comprised of mathematical provisions, provisions for unearned premiums in risk 
types for which mathematical provisions must be formed, provisions for claims outstanding in risk types for which mathematical provi-
sions must be formed, and provisions for bonuses and rebates in risk types for which mathematical provisions must be formed.

148 These investments are laid down in Article 122(1) points 1 to 6 of the Insurance Act.
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Chart 5.11. Investments of mathematical provisions149, investments of technical provisions other 
than mathematical provisions150 and investments of capital151 in the 2013-2015 period 
(in HRK thousand)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

5.1.1.8 Financial Operating Results

In 2015, insurance and reinsurance companies achieved a profit of HRK 520.3m as a result of 
their operations, unlike in 2014, when a loss of HRK 48.2m was recorded152. Net profit amounting 
to HRK 589.7m was reported by 17 insurance companies and one reinsurance company, while a 
HRK 69.4m loss was reported by six insurance companies.

Chart 5.12    Operating results of insurance and reinsurance companies from 2013 to 2015  
     in HRK million)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

149 Data on investments of assets covering mathematical provisions have been taken from the form Overview of investments of assets 
covering mathematical provisions (form PU-1).

150 Data on investments of assets covering technical provisions other than mathematical provisions have been taken from the form Over-
view of investments of assets covering technical provisions other than mathematical provisions (form PU-2).

151 Data on investments of capital have been taken from the form Overview of investments of assets from capital and other funds (Form PU-3).

152 The losses in 2015 were mainly the result of the restructuring process of insurance companies i.e. reinsurance companies.
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The profit in the non-life insurance group was HRK 315.2 m. Of this amount, HRK 384.6 m ac-
counted for the profit of 15 insurance companies and one reinsurance company, while three in-
surance companies reported loss amounting to HRK 69.4 m. The life insurance group recorded a 
HRK 205.1m profit, of which a HRK 214.4m profit was generated by 11 insurance companies, 
while a HRK 9.3m loss was realised by three insurance companies.

5.1.1.9 Capital Adequacy

Insurance and reinsurance companies are obliged to maintain a capital level corresponding to the 
volume and types of insurance activities carried out and taking account of the risks they are ex-
posed to. In order to meet the prescribed capital adequacy requirements, insurance and reinsur-
ance companies must satisfy three conditions laid down in the Insurance Act. The capital level of 
the company must be at least equal to the solvency margin, the guarantee fund of the company 
must be at least equal to one third of the solvency margin and the guarantee fund of the company 
must be at least equal to the minimum initial capital.

As at 31 December 2015, all insurance and reinsurance compa-
nies were meeting the prescribed capital adequacy requirements.

In the life insurance group, the ratio of capital to the solvency 
margin of insurance companies ranged from 1.5 to 29.4, the ratio 
of guarantee fund to one third of the solvency margin ranged be-
tween 4.4 and 88.6, while the ratio of guarantee fund to minimum 
initial capital was between 1.1 and 10.0. In the non-life insurance 
group, the ratio of capital to the solvency margin of insurance and 
reinsurance companies ranged from 1.4 to 32.0, the ratio of guar-
antee fund to one third of the solvency margin ranged from 4.3 to 
97.3, while the ratio of guarantee fund to minimum initial capital 
ranged between 1.1 and 53.3.

5.1.1.10. Insurance Industry Performance Indicators

The key performance indicators153 for insurance and reinsurance 
companies are loss ratio, expense ratio and combined ratio.

In 2015, the loss ratio reached 64.0% and was somewhat more 
favourable compared to 2014, when it stood at 64.1%. The loss 
ratio of the life insurance business amounted to 93.1%, falling 
slightly compared to 2014, when it stood at 96.6%. The loss ratio 
of the non-life insurance business was 49.2%, decreasing in com-
parison with 2014, when it reached 51.0%.

The expense ratio amounted to 39.8%, a decrease compared to 
2014, when it stood at 43.5%. The expense ratio of the life insur-
ance business totalled 26.8%, a more favourable amount in com-
parison to 2014, when it reached 31.3%. This indicator amounted 
to 46.4% in the nonlife insurance business, decreasing compared 
to 2014, when it reached 48.4%.

The combined ratio totalled 103.8%, somewhat more favourable 
than in 2014, when it stood at 103.8%. The combined ratio of the 
life insurance business reached 119.9%, declining relative to 
2014, when its value was 127.8%. In the non-life insurance busi-

153 Data on 2014 and 2015 indicators calculated on the basis of data from the statement of comprehensive income, do not include data 
relating to insurance companies acquired by other companies during this period due to the accounting impact of the acquisition, and 
they also do not include data relating to a company merged with another insurance company with its registered office in another Mem-
ber State. 

Loss ratio is the ratio of the 
gross sum of claims settled and 
the gross amount of changes in 
provisions (provisions for 
claims outstanding, mathemati-
cal provisions, other technical 
provisions and life insurance 
technical provisions where the 
policyholder bears the invest-
ment risk), to the sum of gross 
written premium, co-insurance 
premium, value adjustment 
and charged adjustment of in-
surance/co-insurance premium 
value and changes in gross 
provisions for unearned premi-
ums.

Expense ratio is the ratio of the 
sum of operating expenses 
(acquisition expenses and ad-
ministrative expenses) and 
other technical expenses to the 
sum of gross written premium, 
co-insurance premium, value 
adjustment and charged ad-
justment of insurance/co-insur-
ance premium value and 
changes of gross provisions for 
unearned premiums.

Combined ratio is calculated as 
the sum of the claims ratio and 
the expense ratio, and shows 
operating results prior to inclu-
sion of income from invest-
ments.
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ness, this ratio amounted to 95.6%, an improvement compared to 2014, when it reached 99.4%. 
A combined ratio lower than 100.0% is considered desirable. This ratio is more significant as a 
non-life insurance business indicator, as in the life insurance business investment results must be 
taken into account as well, because the interest rate is implicitly included in the insurance pre-
mium and mathematical provisions.

Chart 5.13. Insurance industry performance indicators for 2014 and 2015 (in %)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

Return on investment, return on assets (ROA) and return on eq-
uity (ROE) also represent important insurance industry perfor-
mance indicators.

In 2015, the return on investment totalled 4.0%, while in 2014 it 
stood at 3.2%. In the life insurance industry, return on investment 
amounted to 4.5%, falling compared to 2014, when it totalled 
4.9%. In the non-life insurance industry, this ratio reached 3.2%, 
rising in comparison with 2014, when it amounted to 0.6%.

Return on assets in the insurance sector stood at 1.3% in 2015, 
while in 2014 it was negative standing at -0.1%. In the life insur-
ance industry, this indicator stood at 1.0%, an improvement rela-
tive to 2014 when it stood at 0.7%. In the non-life insurance group, 
this indicator stood at 1.8%, unlike in 2014 when it was negative 
and amounted to -1.1% A high indicator implies a high return on 
assets.

In 2015, the total return on equity amounted to 6.6%, a significant 
improvement in comparison with 2014, when it was negative at 
-0.6%. In the life insurance business, return on equity totalled 
8.5%, increasing compared to 2014, when it reached 5.7%. In the 
non-life insurance group, this indicator stood at 5.8%, unlike in 
2014 when it amounted to -3.4%.

Return on investment is calcu-
lated as the ratio of income 
from investments reduced by 
investment costs for an ac-
counting period to the invest-
ment balance as at the last day 
of the accounting period.

Profitability of assets or return 
on assets (ROA) represents a 
ratio of after-tax profit or loss of 
the accounting period to total 
assets.

Return on equity (ROE) repre-
sents the relationship between 
after-tax profit or loss of the 
accounting period and equity 
(subscribed capital, premium 
on shares issued, revaluation 
reserves, reserves and accu-
mulated profit or loss). It shows 
how much net profit or loss of 
the accounting period can be 
ge  nerated by HRK 100 of eq-
uity.
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5.1.2 Croatian Insurance Bureau154

5.1.2.1 Regular Business Operations

According to the balance sheet of the regular business operations of the Bureau155, as at 31 De-
cember 2014 the total assets of the Bureau amounted to HRK 10.4m, growing by 2.3% relative to 
2014. The total liabilities of the Bureau at end-2015 stood at HRK 3.7m, declining by 3.8% in 
comparison with the preceding year. Sources of financing amounted to HRK 6.7m, and were 
comprised of own funds of the establisher and of the excess of income over expenses. The ex-
cess of income is accounted for by all unspent funds since the beginning of the Bureau’s business 
operations and by all acquisitions of long-term assets from funds obtained in line with the budget, 
and reduced by the long-term asset value impairment.

Table 5.2 Abbreviated balance sheet of the Regular Business Operations of the Bureau as at 31 
December 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK thousand)

No Item 2014 2015 Change  
(in %)

Assets
Total assets 10,161 10,391 2.3

1 Non-financial assets 6,366 6,139 -3.6
2 Financial assets 3,795 4,252 12.0

Liabilities
Total liabilities and own sources 10,161 10,391 2.3

1 Liabilities 3,801 3,654 -3.8
2 Sources of financing 6,360 6,737 5.9

Source: Hanfa

In the period from 1 January 2015 to 31 December 2015, income from regular business opera-
tions of the Bureau (excluding taxable activity) amounted to HRK 8.9m, with the largest part being 
accounted for by income from members, while expenses from the Regular Business Operations 
totalled HRK 8.2m and mainly related to salaries and fringe benefits and functional expenses 
(expenses linked to regular activities of the Bureau and additional projects).

Total income from taxable activity of the Bureau reached HRK 1.0m, comprising income from the 
Insurance Education Centre (hereinafter: CEDOH), income from consulting services, income 
from services provided to leasing companies and income from services provided to insurance 
agencies. Expenses of the Taxable Activity reached HRK 1.2m and comprised expenses relating 
to the organisation of expert consulting, expenses relating to the organisation of CEDOH semi-
nars and other expenses.

154 The Croatian Insurance Bureau conducts the following activities for its members: the National Green Card Bureau activities and other 
activities envisaged under international agreements on insurance against third-party liability of motor vehicle owners, the representa-
tion of Croatian insurance companies in international organisations, the Guarantee Fund management activities, insurance market 
statistics, resolution of complaints from insured and injured persons, out-of-court settlement of disputes between insured persons or 
policyholders i.e. consumers and insurance companies or insurance service providers. The Bureau also performs other duties of gen-
eral and common interest for the insurance industry.

155 Balance sheet of the regular business operations includes a non-profit business operations segment, which is financed by members, 
and a profitable segment (hereinafter: taxable activity), which refers to the organization of seminars and consultations, and other ac-
tivities that are not financed by the members of the Bureau.



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

93

Table 5.3 Income and expenses from Regular Business Operations of the Bureau for 2014 and 
2015 (in HRK thousand)

No Description 2014 2015
Change (in %)

2015/2014

A Income 11,024 9,940 -9.8

1.
Total income – Regular
Business Operations

9,906 8,891 -10.2

2
Total income – Taxable
Activity

1,118 1,048 -6.2

B Expenses 9,115 9,370 2.8
1 Total expenses – Regular Business Operations 7,826 8,185 4.6
2 Total expenses – Taxable Activity 1,289 1,186 -8.0

Source: Hanfa

5.1.2.2 Guarantee fund

Pursuant to Article 45(1) of the Act on Compulsory Insurance within the Transport Sector156, insur-
ance companies conducting compulsory insurance business157 are obliged to pay contributions to 
the Bureau for the Guarantee Fund, in proportion to the premium or number of risks recorded in 
a certain class of compulsory insurance in the current year.

The Bureau is obliged to separate assets of the Guarantee Fund from other assets of the Bureau 
and keep them in a special account. As at 31 December 2015, total assets of the Guarantee Fund 
amounted to HRK 22.6m, increasing by 24.8% compared to the previous year.

Table 5.4 Abbreviated balance sheet of the Guarantee Fund for 2014 and 2015 (in HRK thou-
sand)

No Item 2014 2015 Change  
(in %)

Assets
Total assets 18,132 22,620 24.8

1 Non-financial assets 416 416 0.0
2 Financial assets 17,716 22,204 25.3

Liabilities
Total liabilities and own sources 18,132 22,620 24.8

1 Liabilities 1,307 1,257 -3.9
2 Sources of financing 16,825 21,363 27.0

Source: Hanfa

5.1.3 Croatian Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance Pool, EIG
Pursuant to Article 270(1) of the Insurance Act, two or more insurance or reinsurance companies 
may establish an insurance or reinsurance pool, for the purpose of carrying on insurance or rein-
surance business covering risks of liability claims for great damage arising from nuclear energy 

156 Official Gazette, No 151/05, 36/09, 75/09, 76/13 and 152/14

157 Article 2(1) of the Act on Compulsory Insurance within the Transport Sector defines the following classes of compulsory insurance: 
accident insurance of passengers in public transport, third party liability insurance of owners or users of motor vehicles, third-party lia-
bility insurance of air carriers and aircraft operators and third party liability insurance of owners or users of motor boats or yachts.
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or for other great damage. The only association of such nature in the Republic of Croatia is the 
Croatian Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance Pool EIG (hereinafter: CN POOL), consisting of five 
members as at 31 December 2015 (four insurance companies and one reinsurance company). 
Members of the CN POOL jointly accept extraordinary risks with respect to insurance, co-insur-
ance and reinsurance of nuclear plants, i.e. risks related to the exploitation of nuclear power for 
peacetime purposes.

5.1.3.1 Financial Statements

As at 31 December 2015, the total assets of the CN POOL reached HRK 95.9m, rising by 10.9% 
compared to 2014. The asset structure was dominated by investments (79.2% of the total assets) 
amounting to HRK 75.9m. The largest liability share (77.3%) was accounted for by technical 
provisions totalling HRK 74.1m.

In the period from 1 January 2015 to 31 December 2015, the CN POOL generated a profit totalling 
HRK 10.4 thousand and decreasing by 69.1% compared to the preceding year. The total income 
amounted to HRK 14.8m, decreasing by 39.4% compared with 2014, primarily due to a decrease 
in the income from investments. The largest income share was accounted for by gross written 
premiums, which amounted to HRK 26.3m in 2015, rising by 46.8% relative to 2014. Gross written 
premium consisted of reinsurance premium in the amount of HRK 14.4m and insurance premium 
in the amount of HRK 11.9m. Investment income, amounting to HRK 2.3m, decreased by 67.9% 
compared to the previous year.

Total expenses reached HRK 14.8m, falling by 39.4% relative to the year before. A decrease in 
expenditures was mostly influenced by the reduction in damages (which consist of expenses for 
insured cases and changes in provisions for claims outstanding and other provisions) by 76.6% 
to HRK 2.1m, as well a decrease in acquisition costs of 21.0% to HRK 10.3m.

Income intended for financing regular business operations of the CN POOL comprised a part of 
paid insurance and reinsurance premiums, and income from investments. In 2015, it amounted to 
HRK 5.0m, while material and non-material expenses amounted to HRK 3.0m.

5.1.4 Insurance representation business and insurance and reinsurance  
 brokerage business
Data on insurance representation business and insurance and reinsurance brokerage business 
was collected from financial statements and statistical reports submitted to Hanfa by insurance 
agencies, insurance and reinsurance brokerage companies, insurance representation crafts, HP 
– Hrvatska pošta d.d., and credit institutions having their registered office in the Republic of Cro-
atia in accordance with the scope, deadlines and manner defined by the Ordinance on the form 
and content of financial and statistical reports compiled by insurance agencies and insurance and 
reinsurance brokerage companies158. According to the data received, the total income from insur-
ance representation services and insurance and reinsurance brokerage services provided in 
2015 reached HRK 425.1m, rising by HRK 39.2m or 10.2% relative to the preceding year.

Insurance agencies generated income from insurance representation services totalling HRK 
152.9m and accounting for a 36.0% share in the total income recorded in insurance representa-
tion and insurance and reinsurance brokerage business. Credit institutions reported income from 
insurance representation business in the amount of HRK 151.3m, which accounted for a 35.6% 
share in the total income structure. Income reported by insurance and reinsurance brokerage 
business totalled HRK 78.6m and made up a 18.5% share in the total income from insurance 
representation and insurance and reinsurance brokerage business. Income from insurance rep-
resentation crafts in the amount of HRK 39.4m accounted for 9.3% of total income arising from 
these activities.

158 Official Gazette, No 149/09, 42/10, 52/13 and 151/14
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5.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities

5.2.1 Preparatory phase for Solvency II
Forward looking assessment of own risks based on the ORSA principles (FLAOR)

In 2015, Hanfa continued with the preliminary phase for Solvency II, considering the entry into 
force of this new regulation on 1 January 2016. In early 2015, Hanfa sent to EIOPA159 a report on 
the implementation process and progress of the preparatory phase for Solvency II. In March 
2015, the new Insurance Act160 was adopted, which is in conformity with the provisions of the 
Solvency II Directive161 with full implementation from 1 January 2016. Given the fact that in De-
cember 2014, the first round of talks with insurance companies was held, in April 2015, Hanfa held 
a second round of talks with the companies in connection with the FLAOR162/ ORSA163 reports for 
2014, and all the activities planned for that process in 2015 were undertaken. The talks were held 
with the companies making up 80% of the entire insurance market in the Republic of Croatia. In 
this manner, a continued compliance with regulatory capital requirements and the requirements 
in respect of technical provisions was assessed, as well as the significance of deviations in the 
risk profile from the assumptions underlying the standard formula. In addition, the views were 
exchanged with representatives of the insurance companies with the aim of improving the process 
of FLAOR/ORSA reporting and implementation of this process in 2015. In the last quarter of 2015, 
Hanfa intensified preparations for FLAOR/ORSA reports for 2015 in order to prepare for the anal-
ysis of FLAOR 2015 report.

Key determinants during communication with companies were as follows: making summaries/
conclusions of key assumptions and results of FLAOR/ORSA processes, risk profile i.e. materially 
significant risk representation, risks included in the calculation of solvency capital requirements164, 
risks not defined in the calculation of solvency capital requirements, deviations, quantification and 
measures for risk management, equity capital requirements (economic capital), period included 
in projections, risk of assets and liabilities alignment165, using curves for discounting of liabilities, 
treatment and influence of the concentration of investment in Cro-
atian government bonds – transitional measures, motor vehicle 
insurance – scenarios, treatment of investment in affiliated com-
panies, stress tests and various scenarios. After the analysis of 
submitted FLAOR/ORSA reports deficiencies were found that can 
generally be classified into the following categories: the role of 
management, analysis and explanations of key risks, identifying 
and pointing to the emerging risks, clarification of determining the 
total solvency needs, projections and capital requirements rep-
resentations, explanation of stress tests and the impact of results 
risk on the future strategy. In addition to the identified deficiencies 
of FLAOR/ORSA reports submitted in the preparatory phase  
for Solvency II, recommendations were given in relation to the 
elimination of these deficiencies in the full implementation of Sol-
vency II.

159 The European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.2. Participation in 
the Work of EIOPA.

160 Official Gazette, No 30/15

161 Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 November 2009 on the taking-up and pursuit of the busi-
ness of Insurance and Reinsurance, OJ L 335/1

162 Forward Looking Assessment of Own Risks – FLAOR

163 Own Risk and Solvency Assessment – ORSA. ORSA implies regular assessment of overall solvency needs taking into account the 
specific risk profile

164 Solvency Capital Requirement – SCR

165 Asset-Liability Management

FLAOR/ORSA report must be a 
unified and documented report, 
which includes a business 
strategy, risk management, as-
sessment of capital require-
ments and stress tests. It is not 
intended for the supervisory 
body, but for company man-
agement so they could make 
valid, effective and required 
decisions, and must be ap-
proved by the company’s man-
agement board.
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Reporting and validation of reports

In accordance with the Guideline on Submission of Information to National Competent Authori-
ties166 (hereinafter: Guidelines), in 2015, Hanfa was involved in the process of reporting and vali-
dation of reports within the preparatory phase for Solvency II. Reporting and validation of reports 
in the preparatory phase had the following objectives: testing of systems and processes before 
the full implementation of Solvency II, correct preparation of reports by companies, testing the 
process of sending and receiving the reports and implementation of their validation, preparation 
of companies for Solvency II and the establishment of appropriate systems and structures that will 
allow an adequate exchange of information and the use of the preparatory phase for the improve-
ment of reports submitted.

During the preparatory phase for Solvency II, Hanfa was involved in the activities of the Working 
Group HUO-HANFA-HAD167 for Pillars 2 and 3, and it invited insurance companies to participate 
and to prepare for the new way of reporting. Hanfa also undertook a series of different activities 
prior to the implementation of the pilot project for sending and receiving reports, which included 
the implementation of a software solution consisting of a test part and a production part, additional 
training of Hanfa’s staff, creating internal instructions for validation and close cooperation with the 
EIOPA committees.

Hanfa conducted this pilot project in the period from 1 March to May 28 2015 via an interface on 
its web site, and it encompassed sending of reports by the companies, technical verification of 
reports and compliance of reports with the controls defined by EIOPA.

The pilot project was followed by the submission and validation of annual quantitative information 
and descriptive reports (qualitative information) submitted in accordance with deadlines and in the 
manner as provided in the Guidelines (quantitative information were delivered according to the 
contents prescribed in the QRT forms168, while descriptive reports were submitted in electronically 
readable formats). The validation included 23 companies, 11 of which were required to submit 
quantitative information and a descriptive report, while additional 12 companies responded to 
Hanfa’s call to participate in and prepare for the new way of reporting. During the preparation for 
validation, in the course of it and after its completion, Hanfa openly communicated with compa-
nies, and eventually it sent the reports to EIOPA within the prescribed deadline.

The preparatory phase included the delivery of quantitative quarterly information to the extent and 
in the manner prescribed by the Guidelines, so that Hanfa received reports from 20 companies. 
The process of validation primarily included five companies that were required to submit the pre-
scribed range of information, and after that, the reports of companies that were not obliged to 
submit quantitative information were validated. Reports of the five obliged companies were suc-
cessfully delivered to EIOPA within the given deadline.

The firs report that Hanfa receives within the full implementation of Solvency II, according to the 
provisions of Article 314 of the Delegated Regulation supplementing the Solvency II Directive169, 
refers to both quantitative and qualitative information regarding the initial reporting in the full im-
plementation of Solvency II, or “Day 1” reporting. The reference date of the initial report is the first 
day of the financial year of the insurance or reinsurance company, which begins on 1 January 
2016. “Day 1” implies reporting on the initial values   of assets and liabilities and the value of mini-
mum capital requirements, solvency capital requirements and eligible own funds of a company, 
from the date of the initial financial statement. In addition, for better understanding of the opening 
balance sheet, the delivery of qualitative explanations of the main differences between the initial 

166 EIOPA-CP-13/010

167 Croatian Actuarial Association

168 Quantitative Reporting Templates – QRT

169 Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No 2015/35 of 10 October 2014 supplementing Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Par-
liament and of the Council on the taking-up and pursuit of the business of Insurance and Reinsurance (Solvency II) (Text with EEA 
relevance), OJ L 12/1
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value of assets and liabilities and the value of assets and liabilities calculated in accordance with 
the previous solvency system is also prescribed, separately for each major category of assets and 
liabilities. The deadline for the submission of information is 20 weeks from the reference date of 
the initial financial report i.e. 20 May 2016. In accordance with the foregoing, all the insurance and 
reinsurance companies submitted the requested information within the prescribed period and in 
the prescribed manner, which formally marked the beginning of reporting within the full implemen-
tation of Solvency II.

5.2.2 Normative Activities

New Insurance Act

Hanfa was involved in the activities of drafting the new Insurance Act considering the fact that 
Member States were obliged to transpose the provisions of the Solvency II Directive into their 
national legislation by 31 March 2015.

The new Insurance Act was adopted on 6 March 2015, with the full effect from 1 January 2016. 
Certain provisions of the new Insurance Act entered into force in 2015, given that the Solvency II 
Directive stipulates a gradual introduction of these regulations. The provisions of the new Insur-
ance Act which entered into force in April 2015 introduced significant changes in the part of deci-
sion-making regarding the approval of ancillary own funds, classification of own funds items, and 
the implementation of specific parameters, the application of transitional measures on technical 
provisions, determining the level and scope of group supervision, determining the body responsi-
ble for group supervision and the establishment of the college of supervisory bodies. Furthermore, 
provisions of the new Insurance Act which entered into force in July 2015 introduced significant 
changes in the part of determining the selection of the method for the calculation of group sol-
vency and, where necessary, decision to implement transitional measures.

It is important to point out that the new Insurance Act fulfils the preconditions for the implementa-
tion of the Delegated Regulation supplementing the Solvency II Directive. This delegated regula-
tion contains rules for the implementation of the Solvency II Direc-
tive and it determines procedures for the exercise of delegated 
power conferred to the European Commission, as defined in the 
Article 301a of the Solvency II Directive.

The new Insurance Act establishes a new regulatory framework 
for the insurance industry. Some of the more relevant novelties 
included a higher level of consumer protection, new calculation of 
capital adequacy taking into account company’s risk profile, 
greater transparency of business operations and the manner and 
efficiency regarding risk management. The supervision process 
will be based on risks. A risk-based approach intensifies supervi-
sion of insurance companies and promotes the best supervisory 
practice. The purpose of such approach is to identify and manage 
insurance companies’ risks, assess financial vulnerability to po-
tentially negative experiences through stress tests, identify the 
existing and any future deficiencies in insurance companies’ 
business operations, and finally promote and safeguard the stabil-
ity of the financial system and supervise the lawfulness of busi-
ness operations. The new Insurance Act also introduces a new 
manner of reporting and publication.

The new Insurance Act introduces a new system of operation and 
supervision of insurance and reinsurance companies in accord-

In risk assessment all the risks 
in the operation of insurance 
and reinsurance companies 
should be qualitatively and 
quantitatively identified and 
managed, and exposure and 
risk management of companies 
would determine the required 
level of capital – capital ade-
quacy. Qualitative risk assess-
ment is about assessing areas 
of activity and effectiveness of 
the management system based 
on assessment of authorised 
persons (management and 
holders of key functions, man-
agers, leaders). Quantitative 
assessment involves calculat-
ing indicators (general indica-
tors, solvency, liquidity, effi-
ciency and profitability indica-
tors...) based on data available 
to the supervisory authority as 
well as the implementation of 
stress tests.
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ance with the Solvency II Directive and the Omnibus II Directive170, the Regulation on credit rating 
agencies171 and regulations establishing the European Supervisory Authority (European Insur-
ance and Occupational Pensions Authority)172 in terms of the powers of the European supervisory 
authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European supervi-
sory authority (European Securities and Markets Authority).

Solvency II is a long-term EU project, launched more than ten years ago with the aim of revising 
the current capital requirements i.e. replacing the existing system of capital adequacy and sol-
vency margin based on the rules and measures governing the solvency margin that must be met 
by insurance and reinsurance companies. The old system functioned in a way that took into ac-
count only the insurance risk on the basis of the index of premiums and claims. Moreover, during 
the development of the new system, the experience of the recent financial crisis was taken into 
account.

The aim of the transposition of the above-mentioned directives is to establish new, more stringent 
rules and requirements with respect to capital adequacy, introduce changes to the risk manage-
ment system, improve the asset and liability valuation rules (including technical reserves), intro-
duce risk based supervision and provide for sanctions against inadequate risk management pro-
cedures, and introduce a new reporting and public disclosure system, which will result in adequate 
protection for policy holders and insured persons and prevent market disturbances.

The purpose of implementation of these directives in the Croatian 
legal system, i.e. the new Insurance Act, is a greater protection of 
the insured persons as well as greater transparency and compet-
itiveness of the market in the Republic of Croatia in relation to the 
entire market of the European Union and other financial institu-
tions. New rules will improve the risk management which will have 
a central role in company management and thereby contribute to 
better understanding, identifying and managing risks. This can 
ultimately have a positive impact on the overall exposure and se-
curity of business operations. The assumption is that the new 
rules of the Solvency II Directive will increase the level of required 
capital, which could result in further recapitalization or different 
understanding of business and investment policy in order to 
achieve substantial capital relief and reduce capital requirements 
for individual risks. Finally, this will ensure greater risk diversifica-
tion, or the use of collateral and risk transfer.

Furthermore, the insurance company shall annually prepare and publish on its website a report 
on the solvency and financial state containing a description of the company’s business operations 
and results, description of the management system and the assessment of its adequacy regard-
ing the company’s risk profile, description of risk exposure etc. Detailed regular reporting and re-
porting at Hanfa’s request is also prescribed.

Another novelty is that the insurance company will be able to perform insurance and reinsurance 
activities, i.e. reinsurance activities will be able to be carried out by a reinsurance company and 

170 Directive 2014/51/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 amending Directives 2003/71/EC and 2009/138/
EC and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009, (EU) No 1094/2010 and (EU) No 1095/2010 in respect of the powers of the European Super-
visory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European Supervisory Authority (European Secu-
rities and Markets Authority), OJ L 153/1

171 Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 September 2009 on credit rating agencies (Text 
with EEA relevance), OJ L 302/1

172 Regulation (EU) No 1094/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 establishing a European Super-
visory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority), amending Decision No 716/2009/EC and repealing Com-
mission Decision 2009/79/EC (L 331/48) and Regulation (EU) No 1095/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 
November 2010 establishing a European Supervisory Authority (European Securities and Markets Authority), amending Decision No 
716/2009/EC and repealing Commission Decision 2009/77/EC, OJ L 331/84

Insurance companies must at 
all times have eligible basic 
own funds to cover the mini-
mum capital requirement. The 
minimum capital requirement 
represents the lowest permissi-
ble level of capital, while sol-
vency capital requirement rep-
resents the level of capital that 
enables an insurance company 
or reinsurance company to ab-
sorb almost all adverse events 
and solvent operations with re-
spect to the risks assumed.
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an insurance company with registered offices in the Republic of Croatia which possesses Hanfa’s 
approval for the provision of reinsurance services, and a reinsurance company and an insurance 
company with registered offices in another Member State which possesses the approval of the 
competent supervisory authority for the provision of reinsurance services and which has the right 
to engage in reinsurance activities under the freedom to provide services and under the freedom 
of establishment.

A novelty regarding the insurance representation is that at vehicle roadworthiness test garages, 
insurance agencies will be able to conduct insurance representation business regarding the fol-
lowing types of insurance:
– personal accident insurance
– insurance of land motor vehicles
– insurance of goods in transit
– motor vehicle liability insurance
– legal expenses insurance
– help/assistance insurance.

Until now, insurance agencies were only allowed to offer personal accident insurance and motor 
vehicle liability insurance at vehicle roadworthiness test garages.

Furthermore, it is more clearly stipulated that persons engaged in insurance representation busi-
ness on the basis of their employment in an insurance company cannot hire an insurance assis-
tant.

The new Insurance Act enables insurance and reinsurance brokers with work experience of at 
least three years in the field of insurance, reinsurance, representation or brokerage, and at least 
180 ECTS points173 to also engage in insurance and reinsurance brokerage business, provided 
that they meet other conditions.

Regulations adopted under the new Insurance Act

In 2015, five new ordinances entered into force174 and they regulate:
– the method of implementing own risk and solvency assessment by insurance companies and 

reinsurance companies, market volume and deadlines for reporting to Hanfa regarding the re-
sults of own risk and solvency assessment

– content of the application and documentation and data that must be submitted to Hanfa to-
gether with the request for the approval to the company that wants to acquire another company 
or another legal entity based in the Republic of Croatia or abroad, approval to the company that 
wants to merge with another company, approval to the companies that intend to merge, ap-
proval to carry out division to the company that plans to transfer all its assets to two or more 
new companies or companies that already exist, and approval to carry out division of the com-
pany that intends to transfer one or more parts of its assets to one or more new companies or 
one or more companies that already exist

– documentation that must be submitted with the Request for the application of deduction from 
transitional measures to technical provisions

– documentation that must be submitted with the Request for the application of transitional meas-
ures for the relevant risk-free interest rate term structure

– documentation that must be submitted with the Request for the application of volatility adjust-
ment to the relevant risk-free interest rate term structure in the calculation of the best estimate.

173 The grading system defined by the European Commission, i.e. European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System

174 The list of ordinances adopted by Hanfa in 2015 is provided in the Appendix.
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Participation in the activities of EU institutions

In 2015, during the preparatory phase for a new regulatory system as prescribed by the Solvency 
II Directive (hereinafter: Preliminary guidelines175), Hanfa conducted a process of harmonization 
with the Guidelines on the System of Governance176, Guidelines on forward looking assessment 
of own risks (based on the ORSA principles)177 and Guidelines for submission of information to the 
national competent authorities178. The companies had the possibility to directly communicate with 
Hanfa, for a more efficient way of preparing for the upcoming Solvency II regulations. The first 
reporting followed, during which, within a test phase, the companies were given detailed instruc-
tions for prompt and timely reporting.

Based on the first set of guidelines on Solvency II issued by the EIOPA, on 27 March 2015 Hanfa 
expressed its intention and complied with the guidelines in force since 1 April 2015, namely 
Guidelines on operational functioning of colleges179 (except Guidelines No 17 and 18, in force 
since 1 January 2016), Guidelines on contract boundaries180, Guidelines on the valuation of tech-
nical provisions181, Guidelines on ancillary own funds182, Guidelines on classification of own 
funds183, Guidelines on ring-fenced funds184, Guidelines on treatment of related undertakings, in-
cluding participations185, Guidelines on look-through approach186, Guidelines on basis risk187, 
Guidelines on the application of outwards reinsurance188, Guidelines on the treatment of market 
and counterparty risk exposures in the standard formula189, Guidelines on application of the life 
underwriting risk module190, Guidelines on health catastrophe risk sub-module191, Guidelines on 
undertaking-specific parameters192, Guidelines on the use of internal models193, Guidelines on 
group solvency194 and Guidelines on the methodology for equivalence assessments by national 
supervisory authorities under Solvency II195.

On the same date, Hanfa also expressed its intention to comply with the Guidelines on the 
loss-absorbing capacity of technical provisions and deferred taxes196 and Guidelines on supervi-
sory review process197 from the first set, which apply from 1 January 2016. Intention to comply 

175 The Preparatory Guidelines prescribe the procedure and manner in which local supervisory authorities should prepare for the up-com-
ing Solvency II regulation.

176 (EIOPA-CP-13/08)

177 (EIOPA-CP-13/09)

178 (EIOPA-CP-13/10)

179 (EIOPA-BoS-14/146)

180 (EIOPA-BoS-14/165)

181 (EIOPA-BoS-14/166)

182 (EIOPA-BoS-14/167)

183 (EIOPA-BoS-14/168)

184 (EIOPA-BoS-14/169)

185 (EIOPA-BoS-14/170)

186 (EIOPA-BoS-14/171)

187 (EIOPA-BoS-14/172)

188 (EIOPA-BoS-14/173)

189 (EIOPA-BoS-14/174)

190 (EIOPA-BoS-14/175)

191 (EIOPA-BoS-14/176)

192 (EIOPA-BoS-14/178)

193 (EIOPA-BoS-14/180)

194 (EIOPA-BoS-14/181)

195 (EIOPA-BoS-14/182)

196 (EIOPA-BoS-14/177)

197 (EIOPA-BoS-14/179)
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with the issued guidelines on Solvency II issued by the EIOPA was expressed by Hanfa on 13 
November 2015 regarding the second set of guidelines, which apply from 1 January 2016, in re-
lation to: Guidelines on the methods for determining the market shares for reporting 198, Guidelines 
on financial stability reporting199, Guidelines on the extension of the recovery period     in the excep-
tional adverse situations200, Guidelines on reporting and public disclosure201, Guidelines on the 
implementation of the long-term guarantee measures 202, Guidelines on the exchange of informa-
tion on a systematic basis within colleges203, Guidelines on recognition and valuation of assets 
and liabilities other than technical provisions204, Guidelines on system of governance205 and 
Guidelines on own risk and solvency assessment206.

Regarding other applicable guidelines, Hanfa continued to implement the provisions from guide-
lines with which it aligned in previous years, namely Joint guidelines on the convergence of su-
pervisory practices relating to the consistency of the supervisory coordination arrangements for 
financial conglomerates207, the Guidelines on the use of the Legal Entity Identifier – LEI)208, 
Guidelines on complaints handling by insurance intermediaries209 and Guidelines on complaints 
handling by insurance undertakings210.

5.2.3 Licensing

Hanfa received and processed 11 requests for authorization to serve as management board 
members in insurance companies, one request for the approval of insurance portfolio transfer, 
two requests for the approval for the merger of the insurance company and five requests for the 
approval for the merger of insurance and reinsurance brokerage company.

Hanfa also received 13 applications for issuance of the certificate on successful completion of the 
examination of professional knowledge required to perform duties of a certified actuary and an 
applications for issuance of the authorisation to perform duties of a certified actuary.

Following the reception of applications, Hanfa issued authorisations to conduct insurance rep-
resentation business and insurance and reinsurance brokerage business to nine insurance 
agencies and 103 insurance representation crafts. It also issued authorisations to conduct insur-
ance and reinsurance brokerage business to two insurance and reinsurance brokerage compa-
nies. Following the reception of applications for authorisations to conduct insurance representation 
business at the vehicle roadworthiness test garage, Hanfa granted the authorisations to one in-
surance agency conducting insurance business at vehicle roadworthiness test garages. Based on 
the received notifications relating to termination of operations, Hanfa adopted decisions establish-
ing the termination of authorisation to conduct insurance representation business granted to 6 
insurance agencies, 22 insurance representation crafts, three insurance agencies and one insur-
ance representation craft conducting insurance business at vehicle roadworthiness test garages 

198 (EIOPA-BoS-15/106)

199 (EIOPA-BoS-15/107)

200 (EIOPA-BoS-15/108)

201 (EIOPA-BoS-15/109)

202 (EIOPA-BoS-15/111)

203 (EIOPA-BoS-15/112)

204 (EIOPA-BoS-15/113)

205 (EIOPA-BoS-15/253)

206 (EIOPA-BoS-15/259)

207 (JC/GL/2014/01)

208 (EIOPA-BoS-14/026)

209 (EIOPA-BoS-13/164)

210 (EIOPA-BoS-12/069)
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and a financial agency. Based on the notice received regarding the termination of insurance rep-
resentation business, a decision was issued to the credit institution, concerning the termination of 
the validity of the prior work approval.

There were six examination dates211, with 1509 candidates. Examination for insurance agents 
was taken for 1477 candidates, and examination for insurance and reinsurance brokers was 
taken by 32 candidates. A total of 1358 candidates passed the examination (1330 insurance 
agents and 28 insurance and reinsurance brokers), while 157 candidates failed.

In 2015, Hanfa received a total of 341 notifications from other Member States, 68 of which related 
to direct pursuit of insurance business by insurance companies, 269 related to direct pursuit of 
activities of insurance and reinsurance mediation and two related to pursuit of insurance rep-
resentation business through a branch in the Republic of Croatia. In 2015, two branch offices of 
insurance companies from other Member States were established in the Republic of Croatia, in 
accordance with the right of establishment. At the same time, four domestic insurance companies 
and one insurance and reinsurance brokerage company submitted notifications to Hanfa about 
their intention to directly provide services in the European Union, which Hanfa forwarded to com-
petent supervisory authorities.

Since the accession of the Republic of Croatia to the European Union, Hanfa has received a total 
of 870 notifications, of which 243 related to direct pursuit of insurance business by insurance 
companies, 623 to direct pursuit of activities of insurance and reinsurance mediation and two to 
pursuit of insurance representation business through a branch, while two branches of insurance 
companies from a member state have been established in accordance with the right of establish-
ment.

5.2.4 Supervision

5.2.4.1 On-Site Supervision

In the course of 2014, Hanfa conducted a total of 12 on-site examinations of entities operating on 
the insurance market, of which four were targeted, and 13 were full-scope examinations. Two 
examinations started in 2014 and ended in 2015. Nine examinations were started and completed 
in 2015, while one examination that began in 2015 continued in 2016.

Out of the 12 on-site examinations, nine were carried out in insurance companies, one in an in-
surance agency and one in the Croatian Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance Pool (EIG).

Supervision of insurance companies included the process of modelling and sufficiency of provi-
sions for claims for class 3 (Motor vehicle insurance) and class 10 (Motor vehicle liability insur-
ance), the process of calculating and recording operating costs, investment process, reporting 
process, the process of operational risk management, safety and adequacy of the information 
system, risk management system, business process related to insurance contracting and claims 
handling, the process of investing in shares, their evaluation and reporting in business books, 
realisation of management rights and implementation of the Act on the Prevention of Money 
Laundering and Terrorist Financing212 and regulations adopted pursuant to this Act.

During the examination of business operations of insurance companies, certain violations and ir-
regularities were established relating primarily to:
– irregularities in the process of design and control of provisions for claims and exposure to the 

operational risk in relation to the generation of adequate technical provisions
– inadequate processing and settlement of claims

211 Examinations for natural persons testing professional knowledge needed to obtain authorisation to conduct insurance representation 
business or insurance and reinsurance brokerage business

212 Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12
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– inadequate monitoring and exposure to risk of premium sufficiency according to the insurance 
class

– failure to implement measures for the prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing
– lack of, failure to respect and inadequacy of internal regulations and procedures
– inadequacy of the risk management system
– failure to comply with related insurance conditions by types of insurance covered by supervi-

sion
– enabling legal entities to conduct insurance representation business without a legally prescribed 

authorisation.

Supervision of insurance agencies’ business operations covered the insurance representation 
business and financial operations of insurance agencies. During the examinations, violations and 
irregularities were established relating to activities carried out contrary to internal acts, incomplete 
accounting documents and failure to comply with the principle of good faith while conducting in-
surance representation business.

All the above-mentioned violations and irregularities resulted from a failure to comply with the 
provisions of the Insurance Act213, Act on Compulsory Insurance within the Transport Sector, Ac-
counting Act, Civil Obligations Act214, Companies Act215 and the Act on the Prevention of Money 
Laundering and Terrorist Financing as well as regulations adopted under these acts.

Hanfa adopted a total of eight decisions ordering elimination of the violations and irregularities, 
relating to on-site examinations completed in 2014 and 2015. The supervised entities acted in 
accordance with the decisions and within the deadlines defined. In addition to these eight deci-
sions, Hanfa issued five decisions on termination of the on-site examinations, for all supervised 
entities for which no violations or irregularities were found in their operations, or these were 
eliminated during the on-site examination.

5.2.4.2 Off-Site Supervision

Off-site supervision carried out by Hanfa involved on-going monitoring of insurance business 
conducted by insurance companies and of insurance companies’ compliance with supervisory 
provisions. It was based on the analysis of reports submitted by insurance companies within 
prescribed deadlines, on documents, notifications and other data submitted to Hanfa at its special 
request, on data and findings collected from other sources, on verification and assessment of 
business operations on the basis of submitted reports and gathered information and on interviews 
conducted with management board members, supervisory board members and other responsible 
persons.

The activities started in 2014 were continued, relating to off-site supervision based on the analy-
ses of annual and quarterly financial, supervisory and statistical reports (trends in performance 
indicators, financial position, capital adequacy), the analysis of business models and measures 
taken by the companies following negative deviations by key indicators, the assessment of total 
risk profile of individual insurance companies as regards motor vehicle insurance (class 03 and 
10) with respect to the market, the decline in premium sufficiency in risk type 10.01 and the de-
cline in premium sufficiency in class 03. This resulted in 12 off-site examinations (nine administra-
tive and three non-administrative proceedings), which were focused on the premium sufficiency 
in the insurance class 03 – Motor vehicle insurance and the risk 10.01 – Motor vehicle liability 
insurance, and the capital adequacy (reports were requested from all companies dealing in insur-
ance class 03 and risk 1.10, reports were analysed, administrative proceedings were started and 
decisions were issued in relation to nine companies, while non-administrative procedures were 

213 Official Gazette, No 151/05, 87/08, 82/09 and 54/13

214 Official Gazette, No 35/05, 41/08 and 125/11

215 Official Gazette, No 111/93, 34/99, 121/99, 52/00, 118/03, 107/07, 146/08, 137/09, 125/11, 152/11, 111/12 and 68/13
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started in relation to three companies which oblige those companies to monthly reports on their 
actions).

As a result of the analysis of audited financial reports, auditor’s review, stress test 2014 with re-
spect to valuation of financial assets for the purpose of calculating solvency needs, and the appli-
cation of IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement, the examinations carried out in four insurance com-
panies were focused on financial asset valuation. Based on the analysis of supervisory reports 
and additionally collected information regarding the reinsurance cover, Hanfa carried out non-ad-
ministrative on-site examinations of three companies and one off-site examination of one com-
pany. It also issued a decision regarding the provision of information to the policyholder prior to 
the conclusion of an insurance contract i.e. providing information to the policyholder during the 
term of the insurance contract.

In addition to the targeted off-site examinations aimed at stabilising the insurance market as re-
gards insurance classes 03 and 10 and financial asset valuation, a significant part of supervisory 
activities were focused on the Solvency II Preparatory Phase and included the reception, analysis 
and review of the FLAOR (ORSA) reports for 2014 and 2015, reporting in accordance with the 
new regulatory requirements and on-going communication with the companies, including working 
meetings with their representatives.

Hanfa’s employees participated in colleges of supervisors organised by group supervisors, for 
each individual company operating in the Republic of Croatia and being a member of the group 
with its registered office in another Member State. Apart from participation at meetings organised 
in the Member State in which a group has its registered office, membership of colleges of super-
visors also implies Hanfa’s on-going cooperation with group supervisors. Such cooperation im-
plies regular reporting on activities carried out by insurance companies operating in the Republic 
of Croatia, participating in bilateral and multilateral teleconferences and dealing with various is-
sues relating to companies that are group members. Hanfa’s employees participated in a total of 
nine meetings and two teleconferences within the colleges of supervisors.

During 2015, Hanfa further intensified its activities in the area of consumer protection, particularly 
regarding   life insurance products where policyholders bear the investment risk, in order for poli-
cyholders and insured persons to be better acquainted with the characteristics of such insurance. 
The emphasis was on the risk bearer (the investment risk is borne by the policyholder and the 
insurance risk by the insurer), the amount of the insured sum and the premium that must be paid, 
the modes of premium payment, the types of investment regarding the savings portion of the 
premium (conservative or risky) and the existence of any guaranteed pay-outs and the holder of 
such a guarantees. In addition, Articles 380 to 382 of the new Insurance Act, entering into force 
on 1 January 2016, prescribe the information that insurers are required to provide to clients prior 
to the conclusion of the insurance contract and during the term of the insurance contract, as well 
as the content of the notification used to deliver such information.



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

105

 
 
 

 
 
 

Leasing



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

106

6 Leasing

6.1 Market Overview
As at 31 December 2015216, leasing operations were carried out 
by 21 leasing companies217, compared to 23 companies in 2014. 
During 2015, two companies initiated the winding-up proceedings. 
Majority of leasing companies in the Republic of Croatia belongs 
to groups of financial institutions. As at 31 December 2015, the 
initial capital of leasing companies amounted to HRK 1059m, with 
the non-resident share accounting for 84.9% or HRK 898.9m and 
15.1% or HRK 160m being accounted for by the initial capital in 
direct resident ownership. Only two companies were in resident 
ownership.

Chart 6.1 Assets and value of newly concluded contracts of leas-
ing companies in the period from 2013 to 2015 (in HRK 
million)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

6.1.1 Asset Structure
Total assets of leasing companies as at 31 December 2015 
amounted to HRK 17.6bn which was HRK 237.3m or 1.3% less 
compared to the same day the year before. Decrease in assets 
compared to the previous year was mainly influenced by the wind-
ing-up of companies whose assets as at 31 December 2015 were 
not included in the report (in the amount of HRK 246.6 m) and by a decrease in assets of three 
inactive companies in the amount of HRK 218.5 m. Excluding these companies from considera-

216 The data for previous years shown in Hanfa’s 2015 Annual Report might differ from the data in Annual Reports 2013 and 2014 due to 
the application of the provisions of the Accounting Act (Official Gazette, No 109/07, 54/13 and 121/14), the Leasing Act (Official Ga-
zette, No 135/06 and 141/13), International Financial Reporting Standards, changes in reporting methodology, as well as due to actions 
taken by leasing companies in accordance with Hanfa’s instructions.

217 The list of Hanfa’s supervised entities is available at www.hanfa.hr.

A lease is an arrangement 
where the lessor acquires an 
asset by purchasing it from a 
vendor, thus obtaining the own-
ership right, and allows the 
lessee to use the leased asset 
for a period of time in exchange 
for one or more payments. Ex-
ceptionally, the lessor may 
provide leasing services involv-
ing leased assets acquired in 
another manner prescribed by 
law. In this case, the lessor is at 
the same time the vendor of the 
leased asset. Leases may be 
classified either as finance 
leases or operating leases. 
Under a finance lease, the les-
see pays the lessor a defined 
fee during a period of time, that 
takes into account the overall 
value of the leased asset, 
bears the depreciation costs 
and has the option to purchase 
it and become its owner at the 
price that is lower than the fair 
value of the asset at the mo-
ment of exercise of the pur-
chase option. The risks and 
benefits related to the owner-
ship of the leased asset are 
mostly transferred to the les-
see. Under an operating lease, 
the lessee pays the lessor a 
defined fee during a period of 
time, that does not have to take 
into account the overall value 
of the leased asset, the lessor 
bears the depreciation costs 
and the lessee does not have a 
purchase option. The risks and 
benefits referring to the owner-
ship of the leased assets re-
main mostly related to the les-
sor, i.e. they cannot be trans-
ferred to the lessee.
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tion, the assets of 18 active leasing companies recorded a growth of HRK 227.9m or 1.5% com-
pared to 31 December 2014.

This decrease in assets relative to the previous year is mainly the result of a reduction in invento-
ries of HRK 294.8m, material assets under operating lease of HRK 167.3m, receivables under 
financial leasing of HRK 157.9m and loans given in the amount of HRK 120.8m. At the same time, 
the largest increase was recorded with other receivables (HRK 183.6m), investments in subsidi-
aries, associates and joint ventures (HRK 156.4 m) and cash at bank and in hand (HRK 77.7m).

Table 6.1 Leasing companies’ asset structure as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 
(in HRK thousand)

Item 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015 Change  
(in %)

Tangible assets under operating leases 5,032,341 4,865,000 -3.3
Operating lease receivables 176,992 174,127 -1.6
Finance lease receivables 10,359,497 10,201,614 -1.5
Loans granted 265,242 144,486 -45.5
Inventories 816,369 521,579 -36.1
Other assets 1,213,060 1,719,446 41.7
Total assets 17,863,501 17,626,251 -1.3

Source: Hanfa

The largest asset item was accounted for by finance lease receivables, making up 57.9% of the 
assets. Of this amount, short-term receivables accounted for HRK 2.9bn, and long-term receiva-
bles for HRK 7.3bn. Tangible assets under operating leases and operating lease receivables ac-
counted for 28.6% of the total assets.

Chart 6.2 Leasing companies’ asset structure as at 31 December 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The share of the ten largest leasing companies in the total assets of leasing companies reached 
79.1% in 2015, increasing slightly compared with the previous year, when it stood at 77.5%. All 
the leasing companies from the top ten group are members of bank groups.

6.1.2 Liability structure
2015 saw a change in the structure of leasing companies financing compared to the previous 
year, in a way that obligations towards banks and financial institutions decreased, while the equity 
(capital and reserves) increased. Leasing companies’ assets were still primarily financed by loans 
from banks and financial institutions; as much as 79.1% of the total assets were accounted for by 
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liabilities for loans from domestic and foreign banks and financial institutions. As at 31 December 
2015, total liabilities for loans from banks and financial institutions amounted to HRK 13.9bn, de-
clining by HRK 1.9bn or 12.% compared to the previous year. This decrease was mainly influenced 
by the winding-up of two companies whose liabilities for loans (in the amount of HRK 232.8m) as 
at 31 December 2015 were not included in the report, and the decrease in liabilities for loans of 
three inactive companies in the amount of HRK 1bn. Liabilities for loans from foreign banks and 
financial institutions fell by HRK 1.85bn, while liabilities for loans from domestic banks and finan-
cial institutions fell by HRK 52.7m. At the same time, liabilities for deposits and guarantees relating 
to amounts guaranteed under operating lease contracts decreased by HRK 67.4m or 13.4%, in 
line with the reduction in the value of active contracts.

As at 31 December 2015, capital and reserves amounted to HRK 1.8bn or 10.3% of liabilities, and 
increase of HRK 1.5bn compared with the previous year. This was mostly due to payments into 
capital reserves of four leasing companies with a purpose to achieve capital adequacy of the 
companies in question. Initial capital of all leasing companies amounted to HRK 1.1bn, decreas-
ing by HRK 132.6m in comparison with the previous year. This decrease was mostly the result of 
winding-up of two leasing companies during 2015 whose share capital (amounting to 139.4) was 
not included in this report.

Table 6.2 Leasing companies’ liability structure as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 
(in HRK thousand)

Item 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015 Change  
(in %)

Capital and reserves 351,991 1,815,507 415.8
Liabilities for loans from foreign banks and
credit institutions

13,900,409 12,046,495 -13.3

Liabilities for loans from domestic banks and credit 
institutions 1,943,929 1,891,240 -2.7

Other liabilities 1,667,173 1,873,009 12.3
Total assets 17,863,501 17,626,251 -1.3

Source: Hanfa

Although 2014 saw a decrease in the level of borrowing, leasing companies’ liability structure 
shows that their assets were still primarily financed by loans from foreign banks and financial in-
stitutions, making up as much as 68.3% of the total liabilities of leasing companies. Most leasing 
companies are majority-owned by foreign banks and their related financial institutions, which also 
finance their operations.

Chart 6.3 Leasing companies’ liability structure as at 31 December 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa
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6.1.3 Financial Operating Results
In 2015, leasing companies reported negative operating results, reflected in loss after profit, which 
totalled HRK 742.1m (in 2014, it reached HRK 1.3bn). This loss was mainly influenced by the 
reported after-tax loss of one leasing company in the amount of HRK 1.1bn (largely caused by the 
reported costs of value adjustment for impairment losses). With the operating results of that com-
pany omitted from the report, the remaining leasing companies generated an after-tax profit of 
HRK 325.4m in 2015.

Table 6.3 Statement of comprehensive income of leasing companies in 2014 and 2015 (in HRK 
thousand)

Item 1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2015

Change 
(in %)

Interest income 672,351 573,185 -14.7

Interest expenses 383,280 319,462 -16.7

Interest profit/loss 289,071 253,723 -12.2

Income from fees and commissions 40,177 48,917 21.8

Expenses on fees and commissions 28,230 22,604 -19.9

Profit/loss on fees and commissions 11,946 26,312 120.3

Other operating income 1,857,427 1,844,875 -0.7

Other operating expenses 2,316,092 1,848,226 -20.2

Profit/loss on other income and expenses -458,665 -3,351 -99.3

Profit/loss before expenses on value adjustment for 
impairment losses -157,648 276,684 -

Expenses on value adjustment for impairment losses 1,119,664 943,129 -15.8

Profit/loss before profit tax -1,277,312 -666,445 -47.8

Profit tax 51,807 75,654 46.0

Profit/loss after profit tax -1,329,119 -742,099 -44.2

Source: Hanfa

After-tax profit totalling HRK 372.6m was reported by 17 leasing companies, whereas four leasing 
companies recorded after-tax loss reaching HRK 1.1bn.

6.1.4 Leasing Companies’ Portfolio Structure
The value of newly concluded contracts is the main indicator of the leasing market activity. In 
2015, the total number of contracts in leasing companies’ portfolio structure rose, while the value 
of newly concluded contracts fell slightly, in comparison with the previous year. The number of 
active contracts increased, while their total value decreased. Comparison of the share of newly 
concluded contracts in relation to active contracts shows that such share amounted to 37.3% in 
2015 (in 2014 it was 36.7%), which indicates an increase of business activities in the leasing in-
dustry.
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Table 6.4 Leasing Companies’ Portfolio Structure as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015

Date/
period
from  

1 Jan to

Newly concluded contracts in the period Active contracts as at

Number of
newly

concluded
contracts

Value of 
newly

concluded
contracts (in

HRK 
thousand)

Average 
value

of newly
concluded
contracts
(in HRK

thousand)

Number
of active
contracts

Value of
active

contracts
(in HRK

thousand)

Average
value of
active

contracts
(in HRK

thousand)

31 Dec 2014 34,809 5,243,429 151 110,651 14,298,426 129
31 Dec 2015 36,363 5,129,588 141 112,320 13,740,852 122

Source: Hanfa

The value of newly concluded contracts in operating lease in 2015 decreased by HRK 363.8m, 
while the value of newly concluded contracts in financial lease increased by HRK 250m compared 
to the previous year. Accordingly, the share of operating lease in the structure of total value of 
newly concluded contracts amounted to 29.3%, while the share of financial lease accounted for 
70.7%. Reduced share of operating lease in 2015 compared to the previous year resulted from 
the lack of high-volume car fleet renewal carried out by the government administration through 
public procurement procedures, which was in 2014 typically carried out through operating leases. 
The increase in the share of financial lease was mainly influenced by an increase in commercial 
vehicles financing.

Table 6.5 Number and value of newly concluded contracts of leasing companies in 2014 and 2015

Type of lease/
period

Number of newly concluded contracts  
in the period

Value of newly concluded contracts  
in the period (in HRK thousand)

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2015

Change  
(in %)

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2015

Change  
(in %)

Operating lease 17,308 17,798 2.8 1,868,046 1,504,247 -19.5

Finance lease 17,501 18,565 6.1 3,375,383 3,625,340 7.4

Total 34,809 36,363 4.5 5,243,429 5,129,588 -2.2

Source: Hanfa

Chart 6.4 Leasing companies’ portfolio structure – comparison of the values of newly concluded 
contracts in the period from 2013 to 2015 (in HRK million)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa
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Considering the fact that leasing companies are prohibited from concluding loan contracts, the 
share of loans has been decreasing constantly in the structure of the value of active contracts, 
since the loan contracts that had been active until the day of the legal regulation of leasing busi-
ness (21 December 2006) are held until the expiration, with no possibility of their extension.

Table 6.6 Number and value of active contracts in the leasing industry in 2014 and 2015

Investment type/ 
as at

Number of active contracts as at Value of active contracts as at  
(in HRK thousand)

31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2015

Change  
(in %)

31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2015

Change  
(in %)

Operating lease 50,736 50,998 0.5 3,757,482 3,356,963 -10.7
Finance lease 58,126 60,112 3.4 10,419,586 10,308,096 -1.1
Loans 1,789 1,210 -32.4 121,359 75,793 -37.5
Total 110,651 112,320 1.5 14,298,426 13,740,852 -3.9

Source: Hanfa

The structure of newly concluded contracts of leasing companies since 2009 was influenced by 
the decline in economic activity. Leasing operations in the several past years have been focused 
on the financing of passenger cars and commercial vehicles. At the same time, the value of newly 
concluded contracts for property continued to decrease. The largest number and value of newly 
concluded contracts in 2015 was related to passenger cars, followed by commercial vehicles, 
which recorded the highest increase in value in the portfolio structure of newly concluded con-
tracts. The most significant decrease in the value of newly concluded contracts was recorded in 
the categories of passenger vehicles as well as plants, machinery, transport machines and equip-
ment.

The structure of the value of newly concluded contracts by sectors in 2015 recorded a decrease 
in the share of government units (1.7%) compared to 2014, when it amounted to 3.6%. This de-
crease relative to the previous year resulted from the lack of high-volume car fleet renewal carried 
out by the government administration through public procurement procedures.

Table 6.7 Value of newly concluded contracts of leasing companies by leased assets in 2014 
and 2015 (in HRK thousand)

Leased asset
Value of newly concluded contracts in the period 

1 Jan – 31 
Dec 2014

Share 
(in %)

1 Jan – 31 
Dec 2015

Share 
(in %)

Change  
(in %)

Property 208,135 4.0 72,098 1.4 -65.4
Passenger cars 2,645,634 50.5 2,495,798 48.7 -5.7
Commercial vehicles 1,394,110 26.6 1,638,860 31.9 17.6
Vessels 203,605 3.9 211,465 4.1 3.9
Aircraft 0 0.0 854 0.0 0.00
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 765,539 14.6 673,720 13.1 -12.0

Other 26,408 0.5 36,793 0.7 39.3
Total 5,243,429 100.0 5,129,588 100.0 -2.2

Source: Hanfa
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Chart 6.5 Leasing companies’ portfolio structure – value of newly concluded contracts by leased 
assets in the period from 2013 to 2015 (in HRK million)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

As at 31 December 2015, passenger cars recorded the highest value of active contracts by leased 
assets/loans, reaching HRK 4.1bn or 29.6% of the total value of active contracts, whereas prop-
erty recorded the value of active contracts amounting to HRK 3.4bn or 27.5% of the total value of 
active contracts.

Until the end of 2010, passenger cars, followed by property, had accounted for the largest share 
in the total value of active contracts. In the period from 2011 to 2014, in spite of a sharp turnover 
fall in the property market over the last seven years, property has been the most significant single 
item in the value of active contracts due to their higher value and longer repayment period com-
pared to most other leased assets.

Table 6.8 Value of leasing companies’ active contracts by leased assets/loans as at 31 Decem-
ber 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK thousand)

Leased/loaned asset
Value of active contracts as at

31 Dec 
2014

Share  
(in %)

31 Dec 
2015

Share  
(in %)

Change  
(in %)

Property 4,152,129 29.0 3,396,350 24.7 -18.2
Passenger cars 3,934,117 27.5 4,070,627 29.6 3.5
Commercial vehicles 2,739,685 19.2 3,065,636 22.3 11.9
Vessels 521,282 3.6 451,029 3.3 -13.5
Aircraft 482 0.0 804 0.0 66.9
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 2,879,924 20.1 2,645,340 19.3 -8.1

Other 70,809 0.5 111,067 0.8 56.9
Total 14,298,426 100.0 13,740,852 100.0 -3.9

Source: Hanfa
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6.1.4 Capital Adequacy
Leasing companies are obliged to maintain a level a capital level in the manner prescribed by the 
Leasing Act218 and the Ordinance on the capital of leasing companies219. In order for a leasing 
company to meet the capital adequacy requirements, two conditions must be fulfilled: both the 
initial capital and the capital level of the company must amount to no less than HRK 1m.

As at 31 December 2015, one leasing company did not meet the prescribed requirements on 
capital adequacy. In addition, in 2015, three other companies did not meet capital adequacy re-
quirements, but they solved the issue of negative capital by recapitalization (payments of owners 
into the initial capital, i.e. capital reserves). A total of HRK 2.3bn was paid into capital reserves of 
the four companies.

6.1.5 Leasing Industry Performance Indicators
The debt ratio measures the share of leasing companies’ assets financed by external funds (loans 
and credits from banks and financial institutions and other sources). As at 31 December 2015, this 
ratio totalled 0.897, meaning that 89.7% of the total assets of leasing companies were financed 
by external funds, which is in line with business practices of leasing companies that base their 
business operations on borrowing. As at 31 December 2014, this ratio was higher and stood at 
0.98.

Profitability ratios viewed together reflect the overall performance of a company. It is desirable for 
the profitability ratios to be as high as possible.

Return on assets (ROA) is a ratio that measures net profit against total assets of the leasing in-
dustry. As at 31 December 2015, the aggregate return on assets for leasing companies amounted 
to -4.2%. The negative value of the said ratio was due to the after-tax loss recorded in the leasing 
industry in the year 2015. As at 31 December 2014, this ratio stood at -7.4%.

6.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities

6.2.1 Normative Activities
Hanfa issued the Ordinance on amendments to the Ordinance on the register of leased assets220, 
which cancelled provisions on fees for the maintenance of the Register of leased assets, which 
are now covered by the provisions regulating the payment of fees to Hanfa.

Hanfa issued 12 opinions on the application of the Leasing Act and appropriate ordinances, per-
taining to the legality of the provisions of lease contracts and obligations of the lessee in the event 
of the lease termination, the issue of employment of leasing company management board mem-
bers and the possibility of the cession of unpaid claims from inactive leasing contracts to another 
leasing company and the definition of the activities of leasing companies. In addition, Hanfa 
continuously responded to inquiries regarding the changes of these regulations.

6.2.2 Licensing
As at 31 December 2015, the register of leasing companies contained 23 leasing companies 
authorised to conduct lease operations. In 2015, two easing companies decided to initiate the 

218 Official Gazette, No 141/13

219 Official Gazette, No 60/14

220 Official Gazette, No 16/15
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proceedings of voluntary liquidation. Due to legal provisions, leasing companies under winding up 
retain their authorizations to conduct lease operations. Winding-up of these leasing companies is 
the result of many problems and difficulties, among other things, in the operation of their mem-
bers. In accordance with its authority and competence, Hanfa continuously supervises the liqui-
dation proceedings of these leasing companies.

Hanfa issued 12 decisions approving the appointment of members of management boards of 
leasing companies, mostly due to end of their term. In certain cases, it was due to early termina-
tions of terms (e.g. resignation). In one procedure, a decision was adopted concerning the termi-
nation of the procedure due to the party’s withdrawal of the request.

Hanfa issued five decisions approving the acquisition of qualifying holdings in leasing companies, 
two of them in a joint procedure i.e. two decisions gave approvals to six requests. These cases 
related to intra-group rearrangements, in the EU countries where parent company is registered. 
This indirectly led to a change in the ownership structure of domestic leasing companies, because 
they belong to the same group.

Regarding the acquisition of a qualifying holding in a leasing company by another company, one 
such approval was issued.

6.2.3 Supervision

Supervisory activities were focused on the verification of compliance with the provisions of the 
Leasing Act and the ordinances adopted in 2014, through full-scope on-site examinations. Off-site 
supervision of leasing companies involved verification and analysis of reports submitted to Hanfa 
by the companies within the prescribed deadlines. It also included monitoring, collection and 
verification of documentation, notification and data submitted, and monitoring, collection and 
verification of data and findings obtained from other sources.

Hanfa drew up a total of 27 supervisory reports, 11 amendments to reports and issued a total of 
20 decisions ordering elimination of irregularities and 11 decisions establishing the elimination of 
irregularities and the end of supervision procedures.

Supervision activities were aimed at checking compliance of leasing contracts with the provisions 
of the Leasing Act and the Ordinance on the content and form of lease agreements and on the 
methodology for the calculation of the effective interest rate221. On the basis of violations and ir-
regularities found, this on-site supervision resulted in the opening of administrative proceedings 
against 15 leasing companies, as well as 15 supervisory reports and nine amendments to the 
supervisory reports. Irregularities were found in the part of the leasing contract governing the 
rights and obligations of the parties in case of an early termination and of regular expiration of the 
leasing contract, in connection with transparent and clear prescription of all calculation elements 
and terms of delivery of the final settlement of the leasing contract. Furthermore, irregularities 
were found regarding leasing contract compliance with the provisions of the Consumer Credit 
Act222.

Based on the examinations conducted, Hanfa issued 13 decisions ordering the elimination of vi-
olations and irregularities found, while regarding two companies, in the amendments to reports it 
was established that such violations had been eliminated in the meantime. It is expected that in 
2016 the leasing companies will act according to the decisions ordering the elimination of viola-
tions and irregularities found regarding the compliance of leasing contracts with the provisions of 
the Leasing Act and the Ordinance on the content and form of lease agreements and on the 
methodology for the calculation of the effective interest rate.

221 Official Gazette, No 66/14

222 Official Gazette, No 75/09, 112/12, 143/13, 147/13, 09/15 and 78/15
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Throughout the year, Hanfa continued to monitor entry of leased 
assets into the Register of leased assets. Based on the irregulari-
ties found in the process of entering leased assets into the Regis-
ter of leased assets, five reports were drawn which established 
irregularities in the process of entering leased assets into the 
Register of leased assets. Irregularities concerned the inadequacy 
of internal regulations, inaccuracy of data entered as well as de-
lays in their entry. Four of these five reports resulted in Hanfa’s 
decisions ordering the elimination of violations and irregularities 
found. The leasing companies acted accordingly, which led to the 
termination of those examinations in 2015. The amended report 
was made regarding one company that eliminated irregularities and violations, after which the 
supervision process was terminated.

 
Analysis of the received financial statements resulted in an administrative procedure in relation to 
one leasing company and making a supervisory report concerning the valuation of financial as-
sets, which terminated the supervision process.

Hanfa conducted off-site examinations in five leasing companies in relation to the business events 
recording under the finance lease agreement. No irregularities were found in one company, while 
in the remaining four companies some irregularities were established pertaining to the business 
events recording under the finance lease agreements, contrary to the Decision on the chart of 
accounts for leasing companies223 and the Instruction for the application of the chart of accounts 
for leasing companies.

Hanfa’s activities were also related to the supervision of internal control mechanisms of leasing 
companies in accordance with the provisions of the Leasing Act and the Ordinance on organiza-
tional requirements for leasing companies224, as well as the supervision of the reporting system 
i.e. reporting to Hanfa in accordance with the Leasing Act and ordinances regulating the reporting 
of leasing companies.

Hanfa continuously supervised the compliance of capital adequacy of leasing companies with the 
provisions of the Leasing Act and the Ordinance on the capital of leasing companies. As result of 
the capital inadequacy on a quarterly basis in three leasing companies, Hanfa acted in accord-
ance with the provisions of the Leasing Act which resulted in a recapitalization of leasing compa-
nies ((payments of owners into the initial capital, i.e. capital reserves).

One report was made on the basis of an off-site supervision started in 2014. This examination 
focused on credit risk management, activities upon the termination of lease contracts and the 
implementation of the Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing225. This 
report established violations and irregularities in relation to the management of credit risk, to the 
final settlement of leasing contracts, to the non-compliance of internal documents that prescribe 
how to create the final settlement of leasing contracts with the general conditions of leasing con-
tracts, and the transfer of risks associated with ownership of the leased asset to the lessee. A 
decision was issued ordering the elimination of the violations and irregularities found.

223 Official Gazette, No 103/07

224 Official Gazette, No 68/14

225 Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12

The purpose of the Register of 
Leased Assets is to prevent 
fraud in leasing operations. In 
order to minimize the risk of 
fraud, leasing companies are 
required to enter the leased 
assets into the Register of 
Leased Assets in accordance 
with the Ordinance on the reg-
ister of leased assets.
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7 Factoring

7.1 Market Overview
In 2015, Hanfa issued three authorisations to provide factoring 
services to three companies that had provided factoring services 
before the Factoring Act226 entered into force. Consequently, as at 
31 December 2015, the factoring market consisted of three factor-
ing companies and ten companies known to Hanfa to be providing 
factoring services (hereinafter: factoring companies)227, 228, given 
the fact that the period of adjustment to the provisions of the Fac-
toring Act was extended until 31 March 2016.

According to the data from statistical reports submitted by factor-
ing companies, as at 31 December 2015, the Croatian factoring 
market was dominated by discounting of bills of exchange. It was 
also dominated by domestic factoring (88.1% of total factoring 
receivables), with accounts receivable purchased being invoices 
of buyers from the Republic of Croatia. For the first time since 
2007, factoring operations were largely concluded without the 
right for recourse (64.4% of total factoring claims), wherein the 
overall risk of collection is borne by the provider of factoring ser-
vices, while the supplier is not responsible for the collectability of 
factoring items. As at 31 December 2015, factoring companies’ 
assets recorded a 15.8% decrease relative to 31 December 2014.

As at 31 December 2015, non-residents owned three out of 13 
factoring companies. However, the share of these companies in 
the total assets of factoring companies amounted to 77.1%.

The assets of factoring companies grew in the period from 2007 to 
2009. After a decrease in 2010, the assets of factoring companies 
increased in the period from 2011 to 2013, while in 2014 and 2015 
it again decreased.

226 Official Gazette, No 94/14 and 85/15

227 Data and indicators relating to factoring companies refer only to factoring companies authorised by Hanfa for the provision of factoring 
services, and for companies known to Hanfa to be providing factoring services, which submit to Hanfa Statistical Reports of Factoring 
Companies. The data presented in Hanfa’s Annual Report 2015 may differ from the data in Hanfa’s annual reports for the period 2007-
2014 due to differences in the reporting methodology.

228 The list of Hanfa’s supervised entities is available at www.hanfa.hr.

Under a factoring arrangement, 
the factor purchases accounts 
receivable under a factoring 
agreement, with or without re-
course from a business. Fac-
toring operations can be classi-
fied as domestic or as foreign, 
and as those with or without 
recourse. Domestic factoring 
implies factoring operations in-
volving resident entities ac-
cording to the law regulating 
foreign exchange operations. 
Foreign factoring implies fac-
toring operations involving at 
least one non-resident entity 
according to the law regulating 
foreign exchange operations. 
In recourse factoring, the factor 
has the right to collect the un-
paid invoice amount from the 
transferor. In non-recourse fac-
toring, the factor takes on the 
bad debt risk. Reverse factor-
ing is a special type of factoring 
where the factor and the buyer 
enter into an agreement on the 
payment of the buyer’s debts to 
suppliers, obliging the factor to 
pay the buyer’s debts prior to 
their maturity or at maturity at 
the request of the supplier or 
on the instruction of the buyer. 
The factoring company may 
purchase only those bills of ex-
change issued for the purpose 
of settling claims arising from a 
of delivery of goods and provi-
sion of services in the country 
or abroad.
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Chart 7.1 Aggregate assets and transaction volume of factoring companies in the 2007-2015 
period (in HRK million)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

The market share of the three largest factoring companies did not fluctuate significantly in the 
period from 2013 to 2015, and as at 31 December 2015, it amounted to 78.5% of total assets, still 
indicating a high concentration level of the market. A factoring company with the largest share in 
total assets remained the same as in the last three calendar years. As at 31 December 2015, the 
market share of the remaining 10 factoring companies reached 21.5% of total assets.

7.1.1 Asset Structure
As at 31 December 2015, factoring companies’ assets decreased by HRK 1.2bn in comparison 
with 31 December 2014. Current assets made up as much as 98.0% of total assets, same as in 
the preceding year. This is a common occurrence in the factoring industry. The most significant 
item in the current assets was discounting of bills of exchange (58.7% of the assets).

Table 7.1 Factoring companies’ aggregate assets as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 
2015 (in HRK thousand)

Assets 31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2014

Change  
(in %)

Receivables for subscribed capital unpaid 0 0 0.0
Fixed assets 142,768 123,058 -13.8
Current assets 7,675,183 6,452,212 -15.9
Factoring receivables 1,503,175 1,752,740 16.6
  Domestic factoring 1,318,766 1,544,585 17.1
  Export factoring 56,300 33,554 -40.4
  Import factoring 128,109 174,601 36.3
Discounting of bills of exchange 4,809,197 3,867,882 -19.6
Loans granted 256,565 130,426 -49.2
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Assets 31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2014

Change  
(in %)

Deposits given 457,543 84,627 -81.5
Cash at bank and in hand 516,016 484,298 -6.1
Other current assets 132,686 132,239 -0.3
Prepayments and accrued income 9,911 11,950 20.6
Total assets 7,827,862 6,587,220 -15.8

Source: Hanfa

The decline was mostly caused by a decrease in receivables for discounting of bills of exchange 
in comparison with 2014 totalling HRK 941.3m and by a rise in factoring receivables amounting to 
HRK 249.6m.

Chart 7.2 Factoring companies’ asset structure as at 31 December 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

7.1.2 Liability structure
As at 31 December 2015, capital and reserves accounted for 11.1% of liabilities, increasing by 
28.9% compared with the previous year, when they made up 7.2% of total liabilities. The increase 
was largely due to the profit registered by factoring companies in 2015.

Table 7.2 Factoring companies’ aggregate liabilities as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 
2015 (in HRK thousand)

Item  31 Dec 
2014

 31 Dec 
2015

Change  
(in %)

Capital and reserves 566,436 730,100 28.9
Long-term liabilities 754,087 307,306 -59.2
Loans from domestic banks and financial institutions 7,780 21,229 172.9
Loans from foreign banks and financial institutions 689,532 183,241 -73.4
Other long-term liabilities 56,775 102,836 81.1
Short-term liabilities 6,493,302 5,538,974 -14.7
Loans from domestic banks and financial institutions 1,555,775 772,986 -50.3
Loans from foreign banks and financial institutions 4,484,939 4,249,217 -5.3
Other short-term liabilities 452,588 516,771 14.2
Accruals and deferred income 14,036 10,840 -22.8
Total liabilities 7,827,862 6,587,220 -15.8

Source: Hanfa
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Chart 7.3 Factoring companies’ liability structure as at 31 December 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

Factoring companies were mostly financed by foreign banks and financial institutions, whose lia-
bility share reached 67.3% at end-2015, increasing by 1.2% relative to end-2014. The share of 
domestic banks and financial institutions accounted for 12.1% of liabilities, decreasing by 7.9% 
relative to 2014. Looking at liabilities by maturity, there was a change in their structure compared 
to end-2014, with long-term liabilities decreasing from 9.6% to 4.7%.

Chart 7.4 The largest liability items as at 31 December 2015 and their movements from 2013 to 
2015 (in HRK thousand)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa
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7.1.3 Financial Operating Results
Factoring companies’ net profit reached HRK 212.5m in 2015, decreasing by 1.2% compared to 
2014.

Table 7.3 Aggregate profit and loss account of factoring companies (in HRK thousand)

Item 1 Jan – 31 
Dec 2014

1 Jan – 31 
Dec 2015

Change  
(in %)

Interest income 494,870 408,975 -17.4
Interes expense 250,074 187,067 -25.2
Interest profit/loss 244,797 221,909 -9.3
Income from fees and commissions 88,273 69,943 -20.8
Expenses on fees and commissions 33,812 25,037 -26.0
Profit/loss on fees and commissions 54,461 44,906 -17.5
Other operating income 206,124 362,194 75.7
Other operating expenses 235,722 362,979 54.0
Profit/loss from other income and expenses -29,598 -784 -97.4
Profit/loss before profit tax 269,660 266,030 -1.3
Profit tax 54,529 53,568 -1.8
Profit/loss after profit tax 215,131 212,462 -1.2

Source: Hanfa

Factoring companies’ total income in 2015 amounted to HRK 841.1m, increasing by HRK 51.8m 
in comparison with 2014, while expenses reached HRK 575.1m, increasing by HRK 55.5m rela-
tive to the previous reporting period.

Interest income accounted for the largest share in the income structure, reaching 48.6% of total 
income in 2015. In the same way as in the previous reporting period, the major part of this income 
was made up of income interest from discounting of bills of exchange and factoring operations, 
which constitute key business activities of factoring companies.

The major share in total expenditures was attributable to other operating expenditures amounting 
to 63.1%, with other operating costs being the most important item and making up 32.8% of total 
expenditures, primarily related to negative exchange rate differences. Interest expense accounted 
for 32.5% of total expenditures, with interest expense with domestic banks and financial institu-
tions accounting for 15.9% of total expenditures, and interest expense with foreign banks and fi-
nancial institutions accounting for 14.3% of total expenditures.

The analysis of these costs for the 2012-2014 period shows that they peaked in 2012, after which 
they continued to decline. These costs increased significantly relative to 2014, when they ac-
counted for 6.8% of total expenditures.
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Chart 7.5 The largest expense items in 2015 and costs of value adjustment for impairment losses 
from 2013 to 2015 (in HRK thousand)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

11 out of 13 factoring companies reported after-tax profit amounting to HRK 212.7m. At the same 
time, two factoring companies reported after-tax losses amounting to HRK 0.2m.

7.1.4 Transaction volume
Transaction volume represents the cumulative amount of invoices purchased under factoring ar-
rangements and the cumulative amount of discounted bills of exchange. In 2015, the transaction 
volume reached HRK 17.8bn, decreasing by 5.9% in comparison with 2014.

In the period from 1 January 2015 to 31 December 2015, factoring companies purchased invoices 
under factoring arrangements in the amount of HRK 3.8bn, at the same time purchasing bills of 
exchange in the amount of HRK 14.0bn.
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Chart 7.6 The structure of transaction volume by activity in 2014 and 2015

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Source: Hanfa

7.1.5 Factoring Industry Performance Indicators
In 2015, the debt ratio for factoring companies amounted to 0.89, decreasing slightly in compari-
son with the previous year, when it stood at 0.93. This indicates that the assets of factoring com-
panies are still largely financed by external funds, with the apparent declining trend in favour of 
own funds.

Aggregate return on total assets (ROA) for factoring companies totalled 2.7%, rising relative to 
2013, when it reached 2.0%.

Aggregate return on equity (ROE) for factoring companies stood at 38.0%, declining compared 
with the previous year, when it amounted to 40.2%. 

7.2 Hanfa’s Regulatory Activities

7.2.1 Normative Activities
Given the fact that the Factoring Act entered into force on 8 August 2014 and that it provided for 
a period of 12 months for the harmonization of those legal entities that performed factoring oper-
ations and were registered in the register of companies on the day of its entry into force, this 
deadline also referred to the part of 2015. Regarding this period, on 30 July 2015 the Croatian 
Government adopted the Regulation amending the Factoring Act229, which extends the period of 
12 months for the harmonization of companies pursuant to Article 117(2) of the Factoring Act that 
expired on 8 August 2015, until 31 March 2016.

Following normative activities related to the adoption of ordinances under the Factoring Act that 
started in 2014, when three ordinances were adopted, Hanfa adopted all required ordinances 
within the prescribed period of six months from the date of entry into force of the Factoring Act. In 
2015, seven ordinances were adopted230, which further elaborate the provisions of the Factoring 
Act governing the winding-up proceedings of factoring companies, cross-border factoring activi-
ties i.e. provision of factoring activities by companies from Member States and third countries on 

229 Official Gazette, No 85/15

230 The list of ordinances adopted by Hanfa in 2015 is provided in the Appendix.
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the Croatian territory, conditions and manner the operations of factoring companies, the content 
of factoring contract, capital of factoring companies, internal audit of factoring companies, finan-
cial and additional statements and chart of accounts of factoring companies.

Due to amendments to the provision of the Factoring Act which extended the deadline for the 
harmonization of those legal entities which, on the date of its entry into force performed factoring 
operations and were registered in the register of companies until 31 March 2016, ordinances 
which prescribe financial and additional statements and chart of accounts of a factoring company 
were amended, which prolonged the original deadline for the beginning of the chart of accounts 
implementation until 2017.

In order to clarify the procedures and actions that factoring companies should undertake in the 
process of harmonization, in February 2015 Hanfa published on its website the Notice regarding 
the actions of companies which meet the legal requirements for obtaining approval through the 
procedure of their harmonization with the Factoring Act. In connection with the subject of compli-
ance with the Factoring Act, in April 2015 consultations were held with the Association of Factoring 
Companies at the Croatian Chamber of Commerce.

In 2015, three opinions on the application of the provisions of the Factoring Act were issued. One 
opinion was given in relation to the application of the Factoring Act, namely regarding the so-
called secondary factoring market and the question of a legal possibility to resale factoring claims. 
The second opinion concerned the application of the Factoring Act in relation to the discounting 
bills of exchange in relation to factoring operations, while the third opinion concerned the so-
called silent factoring. In addition, Hanfa answered many inquiries mostly regarding the questions 
of status in the application of the Factoring Act, mainly concerning the harmonization with the 
provisions of the Factoring Act, establishment of factoring companies, removal of factoring activ-
ities, issuing approvals in accordance with the Factoring Act, winding-up procedures of factoring 
companies, cross-border activities, register of factoring companies, documentation needed for 
the procedures of issuing approvals/authorizations etc.

7.2.2 Licensing

In the first half of 2015, one application for issuing authorisation to provide factoring services was 
approved, concerning the company that had conducted factoring activities even before the entry 
into force of the Factoring Act, and which gained authorization to perform factoring operations 
through the process of harmonization with the Factoring Act. In the second half of 2015, two ap-
plications i.e. reports on the alignment of the companies providing factoring services were re-
ceived and positively resolved. Within the framework of consolidated procedures to issue author-
isations to conduct factoring operations, there were also procedures to issue approvals for man-
agement board members and acquirers of qualifying holdings.

In 2015, one decision was issued concerning the termination of the procedure to acquire of a 
qualifying holding in the company providing factoring services, due to the lack of legal basis and 
consequently the party’s withdrawal of the request.

7.2.3 Supervision

Since the deadline for harmonization of factoring companies with the Factoring Act was prolonged 
until 31 March 2016, Hanfa did not conduct on-site examinations of factoring companies in 2015. 
Its supervisory activities primarily involved off-site supervision and the analysis of financial state-
ments and additional reports received from factoring companies, same as in 2014. The focus of 
those activities was on research and the analysis of the factoring market in the Republic of Croa-
tia with respect to risks related to the factoring industry and types and characteristics of 130 The 
list of ordinances adopted by Hanfa in 2014 is provided in the Appendix. 
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8 Judicial Proceedings

As an authorized prosecutor, if it establishes a misdemeanour, Hanfa files charges to the compe-
tent authorities (misdemeanour courts and the Financial Inspectorate of the Republic of Croatia). 
In the stage of misdemeanour proceedings when notifications on indictment are submitted, and 
after the proceedings are initiated, Hanfa’s employees actively participate in the process (by 
providing notices on misdemeanour proceedings, visiting the hearings, making reports and taking 
all other actions for which Hanfa is competent as an authorised prosecutor).

In accordance with the provisions of the Act on the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory 
Agency231 (hereinafter: the Hanfa Act), which regulates Hanfa’s legal position as well as its objec-
tives, principles, scope and competence, procedures conducted by Hanfa within its competence 
are subject to provisions of the General Administrative Procedure Act232, unless otherwise pro-
vided by law. Administrative disputes may be initiated against Hanfa’s acts since they are final 
pursuant to the Hanfa Act.

In accordance with the provisions of Article 204 of the Criminal Procedure Act233, Hanfa filed a 
criminal charge with the State Attorney Office after having established a reasonable suspicion of 
committing a criminal offense regarding inside information abuse.

Pursuant to Article 15(4) of the Act on Hanfa, in the performance of its public authorities Hanfa is 
authorised to encourage, organise and supervise measures for the effective functioning of the fi-
nancial markets, while pursuant to Article 15(6) it is authorised to inform the public of the principles 
according to which the financial market operates. On its website, under the Court Decisions sec-
tion and following the principles of anonymization, Hanfa publishes final court decisions relating 
to misdemeanour and administrative court proceedings that Hanfa is a party to. Publication of 
anonymized court decisions on Hanfa’s web site allows the interested public to search through 
decisions of administrative and misdemeanour courts.

As a part of the continued process of harmonization with the acquis communautaire, Hanfa’s 
representatives participated in the working group of the Croatian Ministry of Justice regarding the 
amendments to the Misdemeanour Act. The Act on Amendments to the Misdemeanour Act234 also 
provides for a possibility that special acts can prescribe fines for offences in the amounts required 
by directives and regulations of the European Union. Authorized prosecutors and legal persons 
with public authority having a special statutory status of an independent regulator are allowed to 
publish decisions on offences on their websites. The competent courts also have a possibility to 
impose protective measures for a period necessary for the harmonization with the acquis commu-
nautaire.

8.1 Misdemeanour Proceedings
During supervisory examinations in the area of   capital markets, leasing, investment funds and 
insurance, Hanfa established offences committed under the Capital Market Act235, the Act on the 
Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies,236 the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public 

231 Official Gazette, No 140/05 and 12/12

232 Official Gazette, No 47/09

233 Official Gazette, No 152/08, 76/09, 80/11, 121/11, 91/12, 143/12, 56/13 and 145/13

234 Official Gazette, No 110/15

235 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13 and 159/13

236 Official Gazette, No 109/07, 36/09, 108/12, 90/13, 99/13 and 148/13 
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Offering237, the Insurance Act238, the Accounting Act239 and the Act on the Prevention of Money 
Laundering and Terrorist Financing240 and under its competence in 2015, it brought a total of 17 
indictments before the competent misdemeanour courts and the Financial Inspectorate of the 
Republic of Croatia.

Table 8.1 Indictments brought in 2015

Area Act Number of 
indictments

Investment funds
Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering 1
Total 1

Capital market
Capital Market Act 3
Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies 1
Total 4

Insurance market

Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist 
Financing 5

Insurance Act 6
Total 11

Leasing and factoring
Accounting Act 1
Total 1

Total indictments 
brought in 2015 Total 17

Source: Hanfa

Since its establishment on 1 January 2006 until 31 December 2015, Hanfa brought a total of 437 
indictments for initiating misdemeanour proceedings.

Table 8.2 Indictments brought in the 2006-2015 period

Year
Number of
indictments

Final judgment Discontinuance*
Expiration of

statute of
limitations

Ongoing

2006 75 33 15 27 0
2007 72 15 13 43 1
2008 65 13 6 45 1
2009 49 13 1 34 1
2010 52 14 2 30 6
2011 33 11 1 4 17
2012 27 3 1 5 18
2013 30 8 0 0 22
2014 17 4 0 0 13
2015 17 2 0 0 15
Total 437 116 39 188 94

* The cases without legal continuity between the indictment and a later amendment to the law, or where Hanfa withdrew the in-
dictment or the court rejected the indictment

Source: Hanfa

237 Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14

238 Official Gazette, No 151/05, 87/08 and 82/09

239 Official Gazette, No 109/07 and 54/13

240 Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12
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8.1.1 Capital Market
Within the framework of supervision of the capital market, following established misdemeanours 
committed in this area, in 2015 Hanfa brought three indictments against misdemeanour perpetra-
tors for indictments relating to violations of the provisions of the Capital Market Act and one relat-
ing to violations of the provisions of the Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies. One in-
dictment was brought against a legal person and responsible persons in that legal person due to 
their failure to disclose to the public the annual report of the issuer and the audit report within the 
prescribed time frame or to ensure that the quarterly report is available to the public within the 
prescribed time frame; due to the failure of the legal person – the issuer and responsible persons 
in the issuer to publish the quarterly report of the issuer within the prescribed time frame and to 
make it publicly available; and due to the failure of the legal person – the issuer and responsible 
persons in the legal person to inform the public of inside information relating directly to the issuer 
in line with the prescribed manner and prescribed requirements, pursuant to the Capital Market 
Act. Furthermore, one indictment in relation to the violation of the provisions of the Capital Market 
Act was brought against a legal person – issuer and responsible persons in that issuer for failing 
to cooperate during the supervision process and not allowing access to documents i.e. not pro-
viding the information necessary for the purpose of the supervision. Another indictment was 
brought against a legal person and responsible persons in that legal person because, contrary to 
the provisions of Article 341(1) of the Capital Market Act241, they failed to notify the stock exchange 
of a transaction with a financial instrument listed on a regulated market, carried out outside the 
regulated market or multilateral trading facility. Due to violations of the provisions of the Act on the 
Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies, indictment was brought against natural persons serving as 
board members because, contrary to the provisions of Article 41(1) of the Act on the Takeover of 
Joint-Stock Companies, they failed to publish a justified opinion on the takeover bid.

8.1.2 Investment funds
Within the framework of supervision of investment funds, following established misdemeanours 
committed in this area, in 2015 Hanfa brought one indictment against perpetrators relating to the 
violation of the provisions of the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering. In-
dictment was brought against a legal entity and two responsible persons within that legal entity, 
because the management company’s capital was not greater than or equal to the amount referred 
to in Article 21 of the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering242 and because 
the legal entity / management company engaged in activities referred to in Article 13 of the Act on 
Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering for which it did not obtain Hanfa’s approval.

8.1.3 Insurance Market
Out of 11 indictments from the area of insurance in 2015, six of them were filed due to violation of 
the provisions of the Insurance Act, against members of the insurance company management 
board, due to non-fulfilment of their obligations under this Act, i.e. because they failed to ensure 
that business operations of the insurance company are in line with the provisions of this Act.  
Five indictments were filed to the Financial Inspectorate of the Republic of Croatia, against an 
insurance company and responsible persons for carrying out payment in cash in the amount in 
excess to the one prescribed by the Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Fi-
nancing.

241 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13 and 159/13

242 Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14
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8.1.4 Leasing market
Concerning the leasing field, one indictment was brought against a leasing company and respon-
sible persons in that company because, as a legal entity and responsible persons in that legal 
entity, they did not compile and present annual financial statements in accordance with Interna-
tional Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS 7, IFRS 13, IAS 39) which is contrary to the Account-
ing Act.

8.2 Administrative disputes
In the course of 2015, a total of 14 administrative disputes were initiated against Hanfa’s decisions 
and resolutions following complaints filed with administrative courts of the Republic of Croatia. 
Pursuant to the Administrative Disputes Act243, Hanfa provided responses and submitted files re-
quested based on the complaints filed. Hanfa’s employees were present at court proceedings 
related to these files at administrative courts in Rijeka, Split and Zagreb. Out of 14 administrative 
disputes, 12 were related to administrative acts connected with the capital market, of which four 
disputes were initiated concerning the recognition of a party in a joint-stock company takeover 
procedure, one administrative dispute was initiated due to annulment of a resolution in a joint-
stock company takeover procedure, one administrative dispute was initiated against a decision to 
suspend a joint-stock company takeover procedure, while two administrative disputes were initi-
ated due to publication of a revocation of the decision in a joint-stock company takeover proce-
dure. Furthermore, one administrative dispute was initiated due to a decision in a joint-stock 
company takeover procedure, as well as a dispute regarding the renewal of a joint-stock company 
takeover procedure. Two administrative disputes were launched against a decision on determin-
ing the obligations for the takeover of a joint-stock company. The remaining two administrative 
disputes concerned the area of   investment funds, in connection with the elimination of violations 
and irregularities established by the supervision process of an investment funds management 
company’s operations, and because of the rejection of the application to issue an approval for a 
management board member. Out of the 14 administrative disputes initiated, two were dismissed 
as disallowed, and one was discontinued. The remaining 12 cases are still pending.

8.3 Criminal charges
Within the framework of its regular business activities in 2015, Hanfa established that there were 
grounds for suspicion that a criminal offence had been committed and filed a criminal charge 
against three natural persons. The charge was filed against two natural persons for the criminal 
offence of inside information abuse described and punishable under Article 259(2) of the Criminal 
Code244, and against one person for criminal offence of inside information abuse described and 
punishable under Article 259(3) of the Criminal Code, in connection with the Article 259(1) point 1 
of the Criminal Code.

243 Official Gazette, No 20/10, 143/12 and 152/14

244 Official Gazette, No 125/11 and 144/12
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9 Participation in the Work of EU Institutions  
 and Domestic and International Cooperation

9.1 Participation in the Work of the EU Institutions
In 2015, Hanfa’s employees were involved in work and coordination with relevant national author-
ities and institutions of the European Union regarding the issues of harmonization with the regu-
lations and practices of the European Union within the financial sector. It should be noted that 
these tasks are placing growing demands on Hanfa’s employees, which was reflected in their in-
creased involvement in these matters, more than in previous years. This additional engagement 
is increasingly occupying Hanfa’s resources, and it can be firmly stated that it will continue to in-
crease in the coming years, as individual policies and procedures of the European Union will re-
quire additional involvement of Hanfa’s employees and a great part of their time to work on these 
operations. With the existing resources, it is quite challenging to follow the new requirements and 
the workload is increasing day by day.

9.1.1 Participation in the Work of ESMA
In 2015, the President of the Board of Hanfa or his alternate at-
tended seven meetings of ESMA’s Board of Supervisors245.

ESMA’s strategic goals in 2015 were consumer protection, finan-
cial stability and the functioning of the market, while its operating 
goals were harmonization, risk monitoring and analysis and the 
unique rule book and supervision.

Hanfa’s representatives were involved in the work of 11 commit-
tees, three expert networks and one working group of ESMA:
– Committee for Economic and Markets Analysis
– Corporate Finance Standing Committee
– Corporate Reporting Standing Committee
– CRA Technical Committee
– Market Integrity Standing Committee
– Financial Innovation Standing Committee
– Investment Management Standing Committee
– Investor Protection & Intermediaries Standing Committee
– IT Governance
– Post Trading Standing Committee
– Secondary Market Standing Committee
– Takeover Bids Network
– Legal Network
– Market Data Reporting Working Group
– Translation Network

245 Regulation (EU) No 1095/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 establishing a European Super-
visory Authority (European Securities and Markets Authority), amending Decision No 716/2009/EC and repealing Commission Deci-
sion 2009/77/EC, OJ L 331/84

European Securities and Mar-
kets Authority (ESMA) was 
founded on 1 January 2011 by 
the ESMA Regulation, as a 
successor to the Committee of 
European Securities Regula-
tors (CESR). As a supervisory 
authority, it is an independent 
EU body and it is a part of the 
European System of Financial 
Supervision (ESFS). The aim 
of ESMA is to contribute to the 
stability of the EU financial 
system by ensuring the integ-
rity, transparency, efficiency 
and orderly operation of finan-
cial markets and by increasing 
investor protection.

ESMA and EIOPA have two 
main bodies, the Board of Su-
pervisors and the Management 
Board. The Board of Supervi-
sors is composed of the repre-
sentatives of national supervi-
sory authorities and is respon-
sible for decisions on opera  -  
tional and technical issues of 
administration, while the Man-
agement Board, which is com-
posed of the Chair and six 
members, is responsible for 
organizational issues such as 
the annual budget, personnel 
policies and annual work plan.
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Members of the committees discuss issues relevant to ESMA’s activities and prepare documents 
to be adopted by the ESMA’s Board of Supervisors. European Enforcement Coordination Ses-
sions.

At-end 2015, for the first time Hanfa was subject to an on-site examination by ESMA’s experts 
within Peer review on supervisory practices of national supervisory authorities (On-site peer re-
view). The focus was on the compliance with the provisions of MiFID Directive246, which regulate 
the application of appropriateness assessment i.e. controls of the ways in which national regula-
tors supervise application of the appropriateness assessment with companies providing invest-
ment advice to retail investors. Within this procedure, ESMA’s team of experts conducts a com-
parative analysis of practices and operations of certain regulators, with a focus defined in advance. 
This can result in recommendations to regulators for the improvement of supervisory procedures 
or general recommendations on the basis of best practices.

9.1.2 Participation in the Work of EIOPA
In 2015, the President of the Board of Hanfa or his alternate attended five meetings of EIOPA’s 
Board of Supervisors.247 Hanfa’s representatives were involved in the work of nine committees, 
one working group and a network of language editors of EIOPA.

In 2015, EIOPA began to shift its focus from regulatory framework to supervisory framework. 
Strengthening the role of voluntary pension insurance was in the focus of action, and the same is 
envisaged for the following period.

The goal is to strengthen the role of voluntary pension insurance 
and to reinforce consumer confidence in this segment of insur-
ance.

The main objectives of EIOPA in 2015 were the following:
– to ensure transparency, simplicity, accessibility and fairness for 

consumers throughout the internal market
– to develop reliable and reasonable rules that support the inter-

nal market of the European Union
– to improve quality, efficiency and consistency of supervision of 

European insurers and occupational pensions
– to identify, assess, mitigate and manage risks and threats to fi-

nancial stability of the insurance and occupational pensions 
sector

– to ensure the operation of EIOPA as a modern, capable and 
professional organization, with effective management system, 
efficient processes and reputation.

All EIOPA’s activities in 2015 were associated with those five 
goals.

246 Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004 on markets in financial instruments amending 
Council Directives 85/611/EEC and 93/6/EEC and Directive 2000/12/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and repealing 
Council Directive 93/22/EEC, OJ L 145/1

247 Regulation (EU) No 1094/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 establishing a European Super-
visory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority), amending Decision No 716/2009/EC and repealing Com-
mission Decision 2009/79/EC, OJ L 331/12

European Insurance and Occu-
pational Pensions Authority (– 
EIOPA) was founded on 1 Jan-
uary 2011 by the EIOPA Regu-
lation, as a successor to the 
Committee of European Insur-
ance and Occupational Super-
visors (CEIOPS), and it is con-
stituted as an independent EU 
body and a part of the Euro-
pean System of Financial Su-
pervision (ESFS). EIOPA’s task 
is to contribute to the stability of 
the EU financial system by en-
suring the integrity, transpar-
ency, efficiency and orderly 
operation of financial markets 
and by increasing the protec-
tion of policyholders, pension 
scheme members and benefi-
ciaries. While implementing its 
tasks it acts independently, ob-
jectively and in the interest of 
the European Union.
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Hanfa participated in the work of EIOPA by maintaining the Register of IORPs248 Register of 
IORPs) and the Register of IORPs prudential provisions Register of IORPs Prudential Provisions), 
and it also participated in the test project, Test Database Pension Plans and Products.

Hanfa also participated in the exchange of experience and supervisory practices, coordinated  
its activities with other supervisory authorities of Member States and submitted relevant informa-
tion through participation and work in the following committees, work groups and networks of  
EIOPA; 
– Financial Requirements Committee – FRC
– Equivalence Committee – EC
– Internal Governance, Supervisory Review and Reporting Committee – IGSRRC
– Financial Stability Committee – FSC
– Internal Models Committee – IMC
– IT and Data Committee – ITDC
– Insurance Group Supervision Committee – IGSC
– Occupational Pensions Committee – OPC
– Committee on Consumer Protection and Financial Innovation – CCPFI
– Stress Test Subgroup – STSG
– Network of Quality Checks for Translation.

In 2015, committees of ESMA and EIOPA issued over a hundred decisions and organised more 
than a hundred and fifty debates, mainly concerning the approval of numerous documents for 
public consultation, guidelines and recommendations, adoption of implementing and technical 
standards, analysis of trends, risks and vulnerability of the financial sector, organization of the 
common market and, in this light, harmonization of supervisory practices, activities of trade repos-
itories and credit rating agencies under the competence of ESMA, participation in EIOPA’s stress 
tests, opinion making regarding the European Commission or other European supervisory bodies, 
combat against money laundering and terrorist financing, identification of new instruments and 
services on financial markets and future trends, their impact on consumers and the financial sta-
bility of the European area, the assessment of equivalence of supervisory systems of third coun-
tries etc. Expert committees and working groups of ESMA and EIOPA and their professional ser-
vices worked on the preparation of these topics through collection of data, information and opinions 
and analysis on national level.

In 2015, EIOPA also conducted peer reviews in the following areas:
– Freedom to Provide Services
– Supervisory practices for IORP in relation to the Statement of Investment Policy Principles 

Operation of the colleges of supervisors
– Deep, liquid and transparent assessment.

The committees and working groups of ESMA and EIOPA, and Hanfa’s members within them, 
worked on the preparation of all relevant documents which were necessary for decision-making 
and for debates on specific issues and the needs of special groups to implement peer reviews  
on specific issues important for the work and activities within the entire European financial  
market.

248 Pursuant to the Croatian legislation, closed-ended voluntary pension funds and pension insurance companies make up Institutions for 
Occupational Retirement Provision – IORP.
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9.1.3 Participation in the work of EBA
Pursuant to Article 16 of the Act on Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency249, Hanfa’s 
employees participate in the preparation of materials and the provision of information needed to 
make decisions and statements related to the operations of investment firms for meetings of the 
EBA’s Board of Supervisors250.

HANFA also participates EBA’s analyses associated with the revision of the prudential require-
ments for investment firms under the CRD IV Directive251 and252 the CRR Regulation and other 
types of reporting connected with the requirements of the BRRD Directive253.

In cooperation with the Croatian National Bank, the activities on the adoption of the EBA guide-
lines concerning both supervisory bodies were started, as well as work in the framework of notifi-
cations within the EBA’s database.

9.1.4 Participation in the Work of the ESRB
In 2015, the President of the Board of Hanfa or his alternate at-
tended four meetings of the General Committee, while a repre-
sentative of Hanfa participated in four meetings of the Advisory 
Technical Committee of the ESRB254.

In 2015, debate about risks and vulnerabilities of the financial 
system was one of the main topics of the ESRB, with more atten-
tion paid to specific risks (low level of interest rates, mechanisms 
of indirect financial contagion, market liquidity, prudential issues 
associated with central counterparties, real estate, treatment of 
government issues, etc.).

ESRB continued with its activities concerning macroprudential 
analysis and risk identification, the analysis of macroprudential 
policies of Member States and assessment of national macropru-
dential measures.

The process of the assessment of implementation of the issued 
recommendations was continued. ESRB participated in the de-
sign of a stress test at the EU level, carried out by three European 
supervisory bodies and the ESRB.

249 Official Gazette, No 140/05 and 12/12

250 European Banking Authority (EBA) together with the European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA and the Euro-
pean Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) constitute  European Supervisory Authorities – ESAs). More details about EIOPA and 
ESMA are provided in Chapter 9.1.1. Participation in the work of ESMA and 9.1.2. Participation in the Work of EIOPA.

251 Directive 2013/36/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on access to the activity of credit institutions and 
the prudential supervision of credit institutions and investment firms, amending Directive 2002/87/EC and repealing Directives 2006/48/
EC and 2006/49/EC, OJ L 176 and Regulation (EU) No 575/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on 
prudential requirements for credit institutions and investment firms and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, OJ L 176

252 Regulation (EU) 575/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on prudential requirements for credit insti-
tutions and investment firms and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012 (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 176/1

253 Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 establishing a framework for the recovery and 
resolution of credit institutions and investment firms and amending Council Directive 82/891/EEC, and Directives 2001/24/EC, 2002/47/
EC, 2004/25/EC, 2005/56/EC, 2007/36/EC, 2011/35/EU, 2012/30/EU and 2013/36/EU, and Regulations (EU) No 1093/2010 and (EU) 
No 648/2012, of the European Parliament and of the Council (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/190

254 Regulation (EU) No 1092/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 on European Union macro-pru-
dential oversight of the financial system and establishing a European Systemic Risk Board, OJ L 331/162 and Regulation 1096/2010 
conferring specific tasks upon the European Central Bank concerning the functioning of the European Systemic Risk Board, OJ L 
331/162

The European Systemic Risk 
Board is an independent super-
visory authority of the European 
Union, established under the 
ESRB Regulation. It is respon-
sible for macro-prudential su-
pervision of the financial system 
within the European Union and 
contributes to the prevention or 
mitigation of systemic risks to 
financial stability in the Union, 
taking into account macroeco-
nomic developments, so as to 
avoid periods of widespread fi-
nancial distress. It contributes to 
the smooth functioning of the 
internal market and thereby en-
sures a sustainable contribution 
of the financial sector to eco-
nomic growth.
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9.1.5 Participation in the Work of the Council and the  
 European Commission
In 2015, Hanfa took part in public debates and expert meetings that the European Commission 
initiated in the framework of its policy on the establishment of the Capital Markets Union255 (here-
inafter: CMU). Hanfa participated in the public debate about the establishment of the CMU and 
the debate on the review of the Prospectus Directive256 and the overall EU regulatory framework 
for financial services.

Within the activities associated with the CMU, following a public consultation, in 2015 the Euro-
pean Commission published two proposals for new regulations, namely the Proposal for the 
Prospectus Regulation257, replacing the existing Prospectus Directive and the Proposal for the 
Regulation on Securitization258. Hanfa participated in the development of views and proposals for 
amendments to the text of the Draft Regulation on securitization, in cooperation with the Croatian 
National Bank and the Ministry of Finance as part of the Working Group for Financial Services of 
the Council.

Hanfa participated in the work of the Expert Group of the European Securities Committee at the 
European Commission (EGESC). Activities included workshops for the transposition of the MiFID 
II Directive and the CSMAD Directive259 i.e. assurance of the application of the MiFIR Regulation260 
and261the MAR Regulation. Hanfa participated in EGESC meetings and workshops related to the 
activities connected with the CMU, on issues regarding the obstacles to the free movement of 
capital which may result from the application of EU legislation, national legislation or business 
practices in individual member states. Hanfa also took part in the EGESC meetings where possi-
ble approaches to drafting the new Prospectus Regulation were discussed.

In 2015, Hanfa took part in the final phase of the adoption of the Directive on insurance distribu-
tion262, in resolving some issues related to the harmonization of financial services terminology in 
the Croatian language, as well as issues related to new terms that appear in this Directive. It 
participated in the drafting of the Corrigendum to Transparency Directive263, which corrected cer-
tain errors in the text of the Directive in the Croatian language.

255 Capital Markets Union is described in more detail in Chapter 1. Capital Market

256 Directive 2014/51/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 amending Directives 2003/71/EC and 2009/138/
EC and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009, (EU) No 1094/2010 and (EU) No 1095/2010 in respect of the powers of the European Super-
visory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European Supervisory Authority (European Secu-
rities and Markets Authority), OJ L 153/1

257 Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered 
to the public or admitted to trading, 2015/0268 (COD)

258 Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council laying down common rules on securitisation and creating a 
European framework for simple, transparent and standardised securitisation and amending Directives 2009/65/EC, 2009/138/EC, 
2011/61/EU and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009 and (EU) 648/2012, 2015/0226 (COD)

259 Directive 2014/57/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 on criminal sanctions for market abuse (market 
abuse directive), OJ L 173/179

260 Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and 
amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, OJ L 173/4

261 Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 on market abuse (market abuse regula-
tion) and repealing Directive 2003/6/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and Commission Directives 2003/124/EC, 
2003/125/EC and 2004/72/EC (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/1

262 Directive (EU) 2016/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 20 January 2016 on insurance distribution (recast) (Text with 
EEA relevance), OJ L 26/19      

263 Corrigendum to Directive 2013/50/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 2013 amending Directive 2004/109/
EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on the harmonisation of transparency requirements in relation to information about 
issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market, Directive 2003/71/EC of the European Parliament and of the 
Council on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered to the public or admitted to trading and Commission Directive 
2007/14/EC laying down detailed rules for the implementation of certain provisions of Directive 2004/109/EC (OJ L 294, 6.11.2013), 
OJ L 41/54
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9.2 Cooperation with domestic and international institutions
In 2015, in cooperation with the Croatian Chamber of Commerce and the ZSE, Hanfa started to 
work on informing the SMEs about the financing possibilities in the capital market through work-
shops aiming to introduce such information to the interested parties. During the preparatory phase 
for the Solvency II Directive, it was involved in the activities of the working group HUO-HANFA-
HAD regarding the Pillars 1 and 2.

At the request of the Ministry of Finance, in 2015, Hanfa was involved in the activities of six new 
working groups:
– Operating working group for the analysis of current situation and possible solutions regarding 

the treatment of government bonds with a foreign currency clause according to the delegated 
Regulation of the European Commission

– Working Group for drafting the Capital Market Act
– Working Group for drafting the bundle of acts for investment funds
– Working Group for the implementation of obligations under the Act on critical infrastructures264

– Working Group for monitoring the initiative of the European Commission on the Capital Markets 
Union

– Ad-hoc working subgroup MIRS for the Register of beneficial owners.

Together with the Ministry of Finance and the Croatian National Bank, Hanfa also analysed the 
initiative of the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development for the development of a new 
regulatory framework for the covered bonds market in the Republic of Croatia. It also cooperated 
with the representatives of the World Bank on the project aimed at establishing the first Croatian 
venture capital fund, conducted by the World Bank, the Ministry of Entrepreneurship and Crafts 
and the Croatian Agency for SMEs, Innovations and Investments. Hanfa’s role concerned the 
application of relevant regulations to the establishment of such fund.

In 2015, Hanfa continued its participation in the activities of the Financial Stability Council, to-
gether with the Croatian National Bank, the Ministry of Finance and the State Agency for Deposit 
Insurance and Bank Rehabilitation. In the past year, the Council held two sessions.

In accordance with the signed Multilateral Memorandum of Understanding, as a member of the 
International Organization of Securities Commissions (IOSCO), Hanfa exchanged relevant infor-
mation with other signatories of the memorandum, in its supervision procedures i.e. for the pur-
poses of supervision of other signatories, based on the rights and obligations arising from this 
memorandum.

9.3 Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing  
 and International Restrictive Measures
As a participant in the system for the prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing, 
through its Committee for the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing, Hanfa 
draws up relevant subordinate legislation, proposes opinions and responses to questions, organ-
izes and participates in education of its employees and representatives of supervised entities and 
undertakes other activities related to the prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing.

In 2015, Hanfa continued its activities regarding the monitoring of application of the Act on the 
Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing265 by the supervised entities. In five off-
site supervisions related to money laundering and terrorist financing, supervisory activities in-

264  Official Gazette, No 56/13

265 Official Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12
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cluded supervision of implementation of measures needed to detect and prevent money launder-
ing and terrorist financing. Based on the findings from these examinations, the following violations 
and irregularities were established:
– inadequate internal acts which prescribe procedures regarding money laundering and terrorist 

financing
– reception of cash payments higher than HRK 105,000
– inadequate client due diligence and risk profile assessment measures
– inadequate identity checks of clients (legal entities)
– failure to monitor business activities or to take all necessary measures for monitoring the busi-

ness activities
– inadequate preparation of the annual programme of professional training and education in the 

field of prevention and detection of money laundering and terrorist financing
– failure to carry out internal audit in accordance with the provisions of the Act on the Prevention 

of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing.

In 2015, based on examination conducted in 2014 and 2015, Hanfa issued eight decisions order-
ing measures necessary to eliminate the irregularities and violations regarding   money laundering 
and terrorist financing, with which the supervised entities complied.

In addition to conducting the supervision of legality of the operations of its supervised entities, in 
accordance with the provisions of the Decision on the method of implementing international 
measures restricting asset disposal266, and in connection with the Act on International Restrictive 
Measures267, Hanfa also supervised the implementation of international measures restricting as-
set disposal.

In addition, one of the obligations of supervisory bodies is mutual exchange of data and informa-
tion during the supervision process, so Hanfa continued to inform the Anti-Money Laundering 
Office with the Ministry of Finance on the about its supervision procedures.

In terms of subordinate regulations relating to the prevention of money laundering and terrorist 
financing, in early 2015 Hanfa issued revised guidelines for the implementation of the Act on the 
Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing for taxpayers within the competence of 
the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency in the area of   establishing political exposure 
of foreign natural persons.

In order to prevent money laundering and terrorist financing, Hanfa continuously gave opinions to 
supervised entities in connection with the application of the provisions of the Act on the Prevention 
of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing. In 2015, Hanfa held two training sessions for rep-
resentatives of its supervised entities (Croatian Chamber of Commerce – National risk assess-
ment and responses to the association inquiries, and the Zagreb Stock Exchange Academy – Risk 
management system of the prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing) and one 
training session for Hanfa’s employees (methodology of supervision regarding   money laundering 
and terrorist financing).

Hanfa actively participated in the work of Inter-Institutional Working Group on the Prevention of 
Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing (MIRS), presided by the Anti-Money Laundering Of-
fice. The main topics of the MIRS’s meetings related to the completion of the project of the National 
risk assessment, preparation of Follow-up Reports for the evaluation of Croatia by the Committee 
of Experts on the Evaluation of Anti-Money Laundering Measures and the Financing of Terrorism 
– MONEYVAL, the implementation of the Action Plan for the implementation of measures to pre-
vent money laundering and terrorist financing, adopted by the Croatian Government, and other 
issues related to the prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing.

266 Official Gazette, No 78/11

267 Official Gazette, No 139/08 and 41/14
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Nationally, Hanfa participated in drawing up the project of National Risk Assessment, which Cro-
atia conducted according to the World Bank methodology. The National Risk Assessment project 
was finalized during 2015, and its goal was to define the risk assessment of individual sectors and 
activities in order to, in accordance with the identified risks, draft the action plan with clearly de-
fined measures to be taken in order to reduce the risk of money laundering and terrorist financing 
within the Croatian system.

For the purposes of reporting to MONEYVAL, under the regular procedures of reporting on the 
progress of Croatian compliance with international standards on the prevention of money launder-
ing and terrorist financing, Hanfa prepared a report on the measures taken in the areas of its 
competence, and Hanfa’s representative took part in the 48th plenary session of MONEYVAL, 
which was held in Strasbourg in September 2015.

In the context of inter-institutional cooperation, Hanfa would submit responses, information and 
opinions in relation to the questions of supervised entities associated with international restrictive 
measures.
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10 Activities Related to Consumer Protection  
 and Provision of Information to the Public

10.1 Consumer protection and educational activities
In 2015, Hanfa received 149 complaints and this number includes complaints submitted following 
certain activities of Hanfa’s supervised entities, complaints which do not fall within Hanfa’s area 
of competence and other general inquiries and complaints. Natural persons submitted the major-
ity of complaints. The table below shows the number of complaints according to submitters.

Hanfa processes every complaint received, and following the reception of those falling within its 
competence, it demands documentation and statements from supervised entities referred to in 
the complaint.

Table 10.1 Number of complaints received in 2014 and 2015 by submitters

Type of complaint
Number of complaints

in 2014
Number of complaints

in 2015

Natural persons 107 122
Legal persons 29 24
Anonymous 11 3
Total 147 149

Source: Hanfa

The majority of complaints received related to the insurance market, capital market and leasing 
market, while 24.2% of the complaints fell outside Hanfa’s area of competence, as presented in 
the chart below. Hanfa did not receive any complaints related to factoring services or investment 
companies.

Chart 10.1 Structure of complaints by Hanfa’s area of competence

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: Hanfa

73 complaints concerned the insurance market: 39.7% of those complaints referred to clients’ 
discontent concerning the claims handling procedure, i.e. discontent with the insured amount paid 
or a failure to pay the insured amount while 23.3% of the complaints referred to conclusion of in-
surance agreements, i.e. too high insurance premiums, discounts and incorrect application of the 
bonus/malus system. 16.4% of the complaints referred to insurance agreement disputes, i.e. 
failures to fulfil obligations under the insurance agreement and terms and conditions and 15.1% 
of the complaints referred to the activities of a supervised entity, i.e. its financial or general activ-

Insurance market
Capital market
Leasing
Investment funds
Pension funds
Complaints outside Hanfa's 
area of competence
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ities carried out contrary to the legal framework. The remaining 5.5% of the complaints referred to 
surrender values of the insurance policy. Hanfa initiated off-site supervision of two insurance 
companies on the basis of received complaints pertaining to insurance representation by a com-
pany without an authorization to perform these operations, and to investment in stocks, their 
evaluation and entry into business books, as well as the exercise of management rights.

19 complaints concerned the area of capital market, of which 31.6% referred to takeovers of 
joint-stock companies, 26.3% to market manipulation, 10.5% to non-compliance with the obliga-
tions of transparency and 10.5% to transferring of shares. Other complaints were related to 
bankruptcy proceedings, actions of shareholders’ associations, illegal actions of supervised enti-
ties and to financial reporting. Hanfa promotes the importance of complaints as an effective 
means of protecting the rights of citizens, so complaints were taken into account within Hanfa’s 
continuous supervision of supervised entities.

Out of the 12 complaints received pertaining to   the leasing market, 33.3% referred to the calcula-
tion and payment of debts and related costs for the early termination of leasing contracts, while 
33.3% referred to the return and sale of the leased assets after early terminations of the leasing 
contracts. Other complaints were filed due to changes in the insurance conditions of leased as-
sets, prepayment of contracts, calculation of variable interest rate and disputes arising from due 
receivables purchase contract. After analysing the complaints about the actions of leasing com-
panies received in previous years, Hanfa initiated an off-site examination of leasing contract 
provisions. The purpose of this examination is to protect the interests of consumers and other 
lessees, and to have uniform and transparent contractual provisions of leasing contracts.

Of the six complaints received in relation to investment funds, 50.0% referred to actions of super-
vised entities regarding the legality of their operations and fund management, 33.3% referred to 
dissatisfaction with the purchase and redemption of units in the fund, and 16.7% of the complaints 
referred to actions of supervised entities in connection with the publication of information.

Three complaints in relation   to pension funds referred to the closure of personal accounts in 
mandatory pension funds and inheritance of funds from mandatory pension funds, actions of su-
pervised entities in connection with the violation of confidentiality of data on the account balance 
of voluntary pension fund members, and the actions of supervised entities regarding the manner 
of managing mandatory pension funds.

Hanfa provided prompt replies to all the complaints falling within its area of competence within 30 
days after the reception of the complaints at the latest. Depending on specificities of each case, 
the replies included information on the course of action taken or on the result of such action. 
Submitters of complaints falling outside Hanfa’s area of competence were referred to relevant 
authorities.

In addition to handling complaints of financial services users, Hanfa continued with its efforts in 
the area of consumer protection, informing the public of the importance and the manner of func-
tioning of the financial system and undertaking various activities aimed at providing timely infor-
mation to financial services users. Those activities focused on the prevention through on-site and 
off-site supervision, and on the development of awareness of risks related to investments in finan-
cial instruments and of rights and obligations of supervised entities and users of their services. 
Hanfa conducted those activities via publications o consultations with the interested public in 
connection with subordinate acts under Hanfa’s competence and calls for comments on their 
content on the central government portal for public consultations with the interested public (e-con-
sultations). On its website, it published laws and subordinate regulations and their consolidated 
versions, public announcements about different risk types of investments and financial activities, 
warnings aiming to protect investors, warnings by ESMA268 and IOSCO, educational texts, fre-
quently asked questions and answers, publications, manuals and information on the results of 
operations of supervised entities and other notices containing information and announcements 
from Hanfa’s area of work.

268 The European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.1.  Participation in the Work of ES-
MA.
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In the area of   consumer protection, Hanfa was active within the ESMA Financial Innovation 
Standing Committee and the EIOPA269 Committee on Consumer Protection and Financial Innova-
tion. It reviwed submitted documents, submitted the requested data and reports on complaints, 
and exchanged experience with other Member States in relation to consumer protection issues.

Along with carrying out activities in the area of consumer protection, Hanfa initiated or participated 
in various educational activities. For the second year in a row, Hanfa was involved in marking the 
World Money Week, and for the first time in marking the Money Week, from 9 to 17 March 2015. 
On that occasion, in cooperation with the Ministry of Finance, the Ministry of Economy, the Minis-
try of Science, Education and Sports, the Croatian Banking Association, the Croatian National 
Bank, the Croatian Insurance Bureau and the Croatian Employers’ Association, Hanfa organized 
a round table entitled “With financial literacy to more satisfied citizens.” During this event, through 
presentations and open panel discussions, current and previous activities were presented and 
future activities of state institutions and non-governmental sector were announced in relation to 
the topic of financial education, with special emphasis on the need to include financial education 
in formal education. During that week, Hanfa took part in a panel discussion within the presenta-
tion of results of a preliminary study of financial literacy at the Institute of Economics.

Hanfa continued its educational activities in educational institutions on the Croatian territory via 
student debates titled “Pension savings – optimal investment strategy”. Three student debates 
were held in cooperation with three university faculties, where students presented their opinions 
and attitudes in relation to Pillar 2 pension insurance in the Republic of Croatia, with special em-
phasis on pension fund investments and pension companies business operations. Students pre-
pared for the debate with employees of Hanfa and of pension companies, and the purpose was 
to spread awareness of the need for fund members, as future pension beneficiaries, to be active 
in monitoring the operations of pension funds and pension companies, and information about the 
importance of knowing how the pension system functions, which includes an independent fund 
selection. Hanfa is preparing to hold student debates in 2016, and new topics will relate to insur-
ance and to leasing and factoring.

In order to familiarise the wider public with topics related to financial services and the functioning 
of financial markets, Hanfa prepared and published on its website five educational brochures 
aimed at existing and potential users of financial services. Using simple and easily understanda-
ble language, the brochures explain some concepts related to capital markets, insurance, invest-
ment funds, pension funds and leasing. In order to present the brochures to the public, Hanfa held 
a conference entitled “Financial services – what to know and what to look after? Goals and trends 
in education and consumer protection”. Representatives of Hanfa, the Ministry of Finance, Minis-
try of Economy and ESMA were speakers at the conference. Hanfa’s representative emphasized 
the importance of informing the users of services in time, in order to familiarize them with the risks 
associated with a certain financial service or product prior to entering into a business relationship, 
and each of the presenters, from the perspective of their institution, spoke about the importance 
of education and consumer protection and development of financial literacy in the Republic of 
Croatia.

In order to strengthen the awareness of the need for knowledge on financial products and asso-
ciated risks when deciding to invest in such products, Hanfa developed an innovative educational 
campaign that was carried out through attractive web advertisements (display banners) and ads 
that appeared while searching the Internet for certain words, in which fictional persons, presented 
as the wealthiest Croats, invited users to trade in fictitious financial products called KPNs (com-
plicated products for dummies). The following mouse click would lead to a specially designed 
Hanfa’s informative website, where potential investors were urged to be cautious, and they were 
warned about the importance of gathering information about products and services before enter-
ing into a business relationship with providers of financial services. The educational campaign 
was carried out with the help of modern technology used by providers of those services and 
products who were the focus this campaign. This approach was used in order to reach the target 

269 The European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.2  Participation in 
the Work of EIOPA
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audience that is normally attracted by such ads. During the two months that the educational 
campaign lasted, there were 36000 clicks to those adverts. For the purpose of educating the 
general public, during the campaign Hanfa published articles on Internet sites and in the press in 
which it also emphasized the need for education in the field of finance, and it gave information 
regarding its educational activities and materials and data from the financial sector which are 
available to the public on Hanfa’s website (educational brochures, registers of authorized service 
providers, warnings regarding the companies whose operations, for some reason, need to be the 
focus of attention, statistics, quantitative data, data which Hanfa provided in the form of educa-
tional texts and answers to frequently asked questions).

Together with the Croatian National Bank and in cooperation with the Ministry of Finance, Hanfa 
conducted the survey “Measuring the financial literacy”, based on the action plan to improve the 
financial literacy of consumers in 2015. The study was conducted in line with the methodology of 
the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), which defines financial 
literacy as a combination of information, knowledge, skills, attitudes and behaviours needed to 
make the right financial decisions to achieve individual gain. Therefore, it was envisaged that the 
study would measure three basic categories: financial knowledge, financial behaviour and attitude 
towards spending money. Measurement of financial literacy in the Republic of Croatia was con-
ducted as part of the second international cycle of national testing coordinated by the OECD. The 
questionnaire that was used as a measuring instrument was developed in 2009, and used for the 
first time in 2010 during a coordinated survey in 14 countries. Since then, another 30 countries 
used it for the purpose of collecting data on the financial literacy of its citizens. Given that Croatia 
joined the new cycle of the implementation of this research on the international level, the results 
of this study will allow the comparison of the national level of literacy of Croatian citizens with the 
results of surveys conducted in other countries. Such measuring of financial literacy will be a 
useful foundation for better planning of future educational projects and activities and assessment 
of their success. Presentation of the results of financial literacy measurement if foreseen for 2016.

Educational activities were also carried out through the organization of educational visits of sec-
ondary school students and university students to Hanfa. On those occasions, the students were 
given information about the scope and competence of Hanfa, with the emphasis on the legal 
framework, activities of ESMA and EIOPA and the concepts related to Hanfa’s membership in 
those institutions, procedures of on-site and off-site supervision and licensing, as well as exami-
nations within Hanfa’s competence. Hanfa’s representatives gave various lectures at seminars 
and conferences of different educational, professional and state institutions. Topics of their lec-
tures concerned, among other things, Hanfa’s scope and competence, operation of investment 
funds, insurers and pension funds as institutional investors in the financial market in the Republic 
of Croatia, Solvency II, preparation for own risk and solvency assessment, the concept of insur-
ance agent assistants and cross-border provision of services, consumer protection in insurance, 
accounting for insurance and pension insurance, securities market supervision, MiFID II, factoring 
regulatory framework, prevention of money laundering and terrorist financing, leasing market and 
lease agreements, crowdfunding, revision of supervised entities’ information systems by audit 
company, etc.

10.2 Transparency
The most important change of 2015 connected with the Act on Right of Access to Information270 
was related to its amendments271, which introduced new obligations for public authorities. This 
year saw the introduction of the consultation with the interested public via the central government 
portal for public consultations, e-Consulting. It is obligatory for government administration, and 

270 Official Gazette, No 25/13 and 85/15

271 Official Gazette, No 85/15
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recommended for other public authorities. Obliged to follow the Act on the Right to Access Infor-
mation, immediately after the entry into force of the Act on the Amendments to Act on the Right to 
Access Information, Hanfa introduced consultations related to subordinate regulations via the 
central government portal. Owing to the introduction of this consultation process, Hanfa ceased 
to conduct consultations through its website, where it published only information on the opening 
and closing of consultations regarding subordinate regulations on the central government portal.

Hanfa conducted a total of 45 consultations with the interested public in connection with the ordi-
nances related to Hanfa’s competence and scope, specifically in the field of investment and 
pension funds, investment firms and the capital market, insurance, factoring, as well as Hanfa’s 
general operations. When drafting proposals of subordinate regulations, and after an expert dis-
cussion, Hanfa would take into account comments and suggestions from the public concerned 
that was deemed relevant for the adoption of these acts. After each consultation, which would 
typically be carried out in a period of 30 days, a report on the consultation was published in the 
period required for their publication.

In order for those consultations to be carried out in a precise and organized manner, Hanfa’s 
employees repeatedly participated in educational workshops at the invitation of the Government 
Office for Cooperation with NGOs. At its premises, Hanfa also organized a workshop for all their 
employees involved in the implementation of the consultation procedures, where officials of the 
Office for Cooperation with NGOs provided assistance in terms of acquiring knowledge about the 
implementation of the consultation process through the e-Consulting portal. Hanfa’s employees 
also participated in the round table entitled “Re-use of information and open data of public admin-
istration – support for social development and innovative economy” organized by the Commis-
sioner for Information / Ministry of Public Administration.

Pursuing the Act on the Right to Access Information, Hanfa published all relevant information from 
its scope of action, in a transparent and timely manner so that the public could be fully and timely 
informed. Hanfa’s website contains, among other things, all the regulations from the scope of its 
operation, decisions from the Board meetings, information on the internal structure, all the infor-
mation on the right to access information, answers to frequently asked questions, registers and 
databases, and information about tenders, as well as the results of tenders.

The website also contains the Annual plan of consultations with the public for 2016, with an 
overview of the planned subordinate regulations, deadlines for their adoption, planned duration of 
consultations and means of their implementation.

Eight requests for access to information were received and they were all addressed within the 
legal deadline. The largest number of requests sought information related to   pension funds, cap-
ital market, insurance and factoring. One request was rejected due to requested information being 
confidential and restricted according to the Act on the Right to Access Information. Hanfa rejected 
this request for access to information, in essence, given the obligation of employees on keeping 
confidential documents and data they found in the performance of their duties and tasks, stipu-
lated by the Act on the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency272.

Amendments to the Act on the Right to Access Information determine and define the ruse of infor-
mation in more detail. Hanfa registered 13 requests for the reuse of information, which were de-
livered via website imamopravoznati.org. Only one of those request was not solved, and the 
reason was technical in nature, but the applicant was notified that the request would be solved as 
soon as conditions are met for its fulfilment are met. One request was resolved outside the time 
limit of 15 days.

Submission of documents to the Croatian central catalogue of the official documents continued 
during 2015, so the website of the Digital Information and Documentation Office of the Croatian 
Government contains updated information relating to Hanfa.

272 Official Gazette, No 140/05 and 12/12
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In accordance with the provisions of the Act on the Right to Access Information, in 2015 Hanfa 
fulfilled its obligation towards the Commissioner for information by submitting a report on the im-
plementation of this Act, as well as towards the Office for Cooperation with NGOs by providing 
data on the conducted consultations with the interested public.

Hanfa made its activities known to the public via media. Hanfa also provided access to information 
on its activities to the public through the media, whose representatives sent their inquiries via 
e-mail address press@hanfa.hr. Hanfa’s employees took into consideration the need for a prompt 
delivery of the information requested, with special effort devoted to providing full information. 
Hanfa received and provided answers to 37 media inquiries. Hanfa received and answered 57 
inquiries from journalists, at the same time communicating with the public through notices and 
interviews with the Board members published in the media.
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11 Hanfa’s General Business Operations  
 and Meetings of the Board and of the Council

11.1 Business operations and human resources
Apart from the Act on the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency273 (hereinafter: the 
Hanfa Act) and the Statute of the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency, Hanfa is reg-
ulated by a series of internal documents. Their purpose is transparency, openness and efficiency 
of processes. In addition, for the purpose of transparency, as well as the control and the improve-
ment of procedures, internal revision was established back in 2006. Business processes and all 
internal documents are continuously being improved so that Hanfa can function in accordance 
with the best practices. In the period from 2012, Hanfa significantly improved the systems of 
business processes and operations in order to become a modern European institution. New sys-
tems were introduced, such as electronic document management system and electronic filing and 
records office, as well as numerous IT solutions needed to receive data from supervised entities 
and submitting data to EIOPA274 and ESMA275.

Reporting to EIOPA and ESMA

The obligation of Hanfa, as a competent authority of a Member State, regarding the ESMA’s 
systems include the introduction of systems for merging and exchanging data, and active partici-
pation in the exchange of data with ESMA’s systems.

The process of improving the IT infrastructure was initiated through the creation of a catalogue of 
information and digitalization of data delivery by supervised entities, for the purpose of creating a 
data warehouse (DWH), which would facilitate the implementation of supervision processes. 
When the MiFID II Directive276 and MiFIR Regulation277 enter into force, the quantity of data and 
calculations that Hanfa, as a supervisory authority, will have to send to ESMA will be enlarged, 
Hanfa decided to participate in ESMA’s project Financial Instruments Reference Data System(-
FIRDS), which will ensure that complex transparency calculations, which will encompass all finan-
cial instruments, and not only stocks, are calculated centrally. Furthermore, new requirements of 
the MiFIR Regulation and the MAR Regulation278 oblige trading venues and systematic internal-
isers to submit reference data for relevant financial instruments to competent authorities, which 
must submit those documents to ESMA for subsequent publication on Internet sites. In parallel 
with those upgrades, ESMA is implementing an IT system which would enable a centralised ap-
proach to transactional data in order to allow the reception of inquiries from competent bodies and 
forwarding of inquiries to trade repositories.

Hanfa’s obligation, being a member state supervisory body, is to connect with EIOPA systems 
using XBRL data format and DPM data model. Therefore, it was necessary to implement a new 

273 Official Gazette, No 140/05 and 12/12

274 The European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.2. Participation in 
the Work of EIOPA.

275 The European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) is described in more detail in Chapter 9.1.1.  Participation in the work of ES-
MA.

276 Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending 
Directive 2002/92/EC and Directive 2011/61/EU, OJ L 173/349

277 Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and 
amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, OJ L 173/84

278 Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 2014 on market abuse (market abuse regula-
tion) and repealing Directive 2003/6/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and Commission Directives 2003/124/EC, 
2003/125/EC and 2004/72/EC (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/1
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system for receiving, validating and sending reports to EIOPA, as the first phase of preparation for 
reporting in accordance with the Solvency II Directive279.

IPA project

The goal of the IPA project is to improve the effectiveness of supervision in the area of   non-bank-
ing financial services sector in the Republic of Croatia, in accordance with the purposes of the 
European System of Financial Supervision through the implementation of business intelligence 
systems. Funds in the amount of EUR 150,400 were allocated from the EU IPA programme.

By improving its IT infrastructure through the implementation of business intelligence systems, 
Hanfa will be able to meet the reporting requirements of European supervisory authorities more 
efficiently, and will improve the capacity of its supervisory activities carried out according to the 
principles of risk-based supervision, as well as continuous monitoring and management of sys-
temic risk of the entire non-banking sector.

Twinning light projects

In order to enhance and improve business processes, Hanfa proposed two projects in the frame-
work of the Twinning light programme Transition Facility – Institution Building Envelope.

The projected value of the project “Improvement of the process of reporting on exposure to deriv-
atives and trading derivatives in the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency” is EUR 100 
thousand, and the project “Integration and improvement of supervision on the basis of risk in the 
Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency” is EUR 190 thousand. Both projects were ap-
proved by the European Commission and the tendering is ongoing.

Information system upgrade

The establishment of advanced IT solutions and automation of business activities through IT 
means more business value and dependence on IT. In parallel with the growth of the IT participa-
tion in business operations, it is necessary to raise the level of IT maturity through the introduction 
of internationally recognized standards ISO 20000 and 27001 in order to reduce operational risk. 
With this in mind, Hanfa started extensive preparations to comply with the requirements of these 
standards in the future.

The aim of the infrastructure upgrade and renewal is to establish reliable operation of the informa-
tion system in a way to ensure its adequate response time, reduce the probability of failure to an 
acceptable level and allow for a quick recovery.

For more efficient implementation of the Guidelines of the European Central Bank (ECB) 
(ECB/2014/15) in the segment of Register of institutions and assets database (RIAD) reporting 
and improving the existing model of data exchange regarding the population of financial institu-
tions regulated and supervised by HANFA, it is necessary to replace the current system of report-
ing in a way which would enable the exchange of data from Hanfa’s Registry of financial institutions 
with the Croatian National bank and collection of necessary reports.

For the purposes of reporting to EU institutions, it is necessary to urgently establish a system that, 
in addition to the existing functionality of receiving electronically signed reports, allows the recep-
tion and validation of data in new formats (XBRL, the new XML), definition of schemes and 
 controls of reports based on externally given specifications (EIOPA and ESMA), storage of data 
in predefined structures and versioning and sending data in predefined structures to EU institu-
tions.

279 Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 November 2009 on the taking-up and pursuit of the busi-
ness of Insurance and Reinsurance, OJ L 335
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Human Resources

Pursuant to the Act on the promotion of employment280, in 2015 Hanfa hired four law school 
graduates as a part of vocational training without employment.

In order to facilitate recruitment of best students before they start to actively seek employment, 
and in order to ensure the necessary number of quality staff in time, Hanfa announced a scholar-
ship competition for the academic year 2015/2016 aimed at final year university students in the 
Republic of Croatia, who wish to start their career in Hanfa.

Same as in previous years, Hanfa continued to work on the on-going professional development 
of its employees through seminars and professional training, mostly organized by EIOPA, the 
Joint Vienna Institute and the ATTF, and through internal workshops. The aim of professional 
training was continuous improvement of skills and competencies of employees so that they could 
efficiently, professionally and timely achieve their goals and perform their tasks. Given the signif-
icant changes in the EU regulatory framework, it was necessary to adopt new knowledge applied 
in the development of new and in the modification of existing regulations.

11.2 Hanfa’s Financial Operations
From 1 January 2015, in relation to its accounting and financial operations, Hanfa applies the 
provisions of the new Act on Financial Operations and Accounting of Non-Profit Organizations281 
and the provisions of subordinate regulations adopted under this Act.

In accordance with the provisions of the Act on Financial Operations and Accounting of Non-Profit 
Organizations, an external audit of Hanfa’s 2015 financial statements was carried out, and the 
Independent Auditor’s Report was published on Hanfa’s website.

In accordance with the provisions of the Fiscal Responsibility Act282, in 2015 Hanfa conducted a 
self-assessment of financial management and control systems, and consequently the 2014 State-
ment on fiscal responsibility was sent to the Croatian Parliament. By issuing the Statement on 
fiscal responsibility, the Secretary General, in charge of Hanfa’s financial and accounting affairs, 
confirmed legal, dedicated and purposeful use of funds and the effective and efficient functioning 
of financial management and control system, within the amount of funds determined in the finan-
cial plan.

As at 31 December 2015, Hanfa’s total assets amounted to HRK 33.4m, with 83.2% being ac-
counted for by financial assets, and 16.8% by non-financial assets. Total payables reached HRK 
5.7m, making up 17% of total liabilities, while own sources accounted for 83% of total liabilities.

Table 11.1  Hanfa’s Abbreviated Balance Sheet as at 31 December 2015 (in HRK thousand)283

Assets 33,359

Non-financial assets 5,603
Financial assets 27,756

Liabilities 33,359

Payables 5,679
Own sources 27,680

Source: Hanfa

280 Official Gazette, No 57/12 and 120/12

281 Official Gazette, No 121/14

282 Official Gazette, No 139/10 and 19/14

283 A detailed balance sheet of Hanfa is provided in Table 3.2 in the Appendix.



Hanfa Annual Report 2015

150

In 2015, Hanfa was financed from fees from assets and revenue of supervised entities and fees 
charged for the provision of services, in accordance with the Article 20 of the Hanfa Act.

The calculation and amount of fees and the manner of charging fees from assets and revenue of 
supervised entities charged by Hanfa in 2015 are defined by the Ordinance on the calculation, 
amount and charging of fees paid to the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency in 
2015284, while type and amount of fees and administrative charges for the provision of services 
falling within Hanfa’s competence in 2015 are defined by the Ordinance on the type and amount 
of fees and administrative charges paid to the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency285.

Total income in 2015 amounted to HRK 52.8m, while the total expenses amounted to HRK 45.1m.

Table 11.2 Hanfa’s aggregate income and expenditure account for 2015 (in HRK thousand)286

Income 52,851

Income received under special regulations from other
sources

52,166

Income received under the Ordinance on the calculation, amount  
and charging of fees paid to Hanfa in 2015 46,291

Income received under the Ordinance on the type and amount of fees  
and administrative charges paid to Hanfa 5,834

Other income received under special regulations 41
Income from assets 194
Other income 491

Expenditure 45,081

Expenditure on employees 30,957
Material expenditure 12,799

Costs for employees 1,749
Costs for externall staff 12
Expenditure on sevices 6,281
Expenditure on materials and energy 711
Other material expenditure 4,047

Depreciation expenditure 1,138
Financial expenditure 28
Other expenditure 159

Source: Hanfa

11.2.1 Income
Hanfa’s total income in 2015 amounted to HRK 52.8m, of which 98.7% or HRK 52.2m was ac-
counted for by income received under special regulations from other sources, realised from fees 
from assets and income of supervised entities, fees for the provision of services within Hanfa’s 
competence and other income under special regulations. Less than 1% share was accounted for 
by income from assets and other income.

The largest part of income received under special regulations from other sources (87.6%) con-
sisted of income received under the Ordinance on the calculation, amount and charging of fees 

284 Official Gazette, No 151/14 and 69/15

285 Official Gazette, No 151/14

286 Detailed statement on Hanfa’s income and expenditure is shown in Table 3.2 in the chapter Appendices.
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paid to Hanfa in 2015, while 11% of total income was received under the provisions of the Ordi-
nance on the type and amount of fees and administrative charges paid to Hanfa. Total income in 
2015 decreased by 1.1% compared to 2014.

On 28 August 2015, pursuant to the Ordinance on the calculation, amount and charging of fees 
paid to the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency for 2015, Hanfa issued a Decision on 
the exemption from portion of the fees, which exempts supervised entities from paying part of the 
fees for certain periods in 2015. This decision was adopted with a view to financially disburden 
supervised entities in 2015.

The following is a presentation of income generated by fees from assets and income from super-
vised entities under the Ordinance on the calculation, amount and charging of fees paid to the 
Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency for the year 2015.

Table 11.3 Income from fees from assets and income of supervised entities in 2015 (in HRK thousand)

Income generated under the Ordinance on the calculation, amount 
and charging of fees paid to the Croatian Financial Services 

Supervisory Agency in 2015

Amount in 
HRK thousand

Share in  
total income 

(in %)

Income from pension companies 24,281 45.9
Income from insurance and re-insurance companies 5,018 9.5
Income from credit institutions 4,861 9.2
Income from investment fund management companies 4,768 9.0
Income from leasing companies 3,453 6.5
Income from factoring companies 1,442 2.7
Income from the Central Depository and Clearing Company 1,346 2.5
Income from the Zagreb Stock Exchange 378 0.7
Income from insurance brokers and agents 317 0.6
Income from companies managing funds established under special 
regulations 290 0.5

Income from pension insurance companies 111 0.2
Income from investment firms 26 0.0
Total 46,291 87.6

Source: Hanfa

Pursuant to the Ordinance on the calculation, amount and charging of fees paid to the Croatian 
Financial Services Supervisory Agency in 2015, Hanfa realised income from supervision, calcu-
lated from total assets and income of supervised entities in the amount of HRK 46.3m.

The total fees collected pursuant to this Ordinance accounted for 87.6% of total revenues in 2015, 
with the largest share in total revenues (45.9%) accounted for revenues of pension companies.

Pursuant to the Ordinance on the type and amount of fees and administrative charges paid to the 
Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency, Hanfa charges fees for services rendered within 
its jurisdiction and competence based on the authorizations prescribed by the Hanfa Act, the 
Capital Market Act287, Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies288, the Act on Open-Ended 
Investment Funds with Public Offering289, the Alternative Investment Funds Act290, the Insurance 

287 Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13, 159/13, 18/15 and 110/15

288 Official Gazette, No 109/07, 36/09, 108/12, 90/13, 99/13 and 148/13

289 Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14

290 Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14
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Act291, the Mandatory Pension Funds Act292, the Voluntary Pension Funds Act293, the Act on Pen-
sion Insurance Companies294, the Act on Lifelong Severance Payment or Supplementary Pension 
Purchase295, the Leasing Act296, the Factoring Act297 and the Act on implementation of the Regula-
tion (EU) no. 648/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 4 July 2012 on OTC 
derivatives, central counterparties and trade repositories298.

Hanfa imposes fees and administrative charges on its supervised entities and all other legal and 
natural persons and entities without legal personality addressing Hanfa with requests to take 
measures from its area of competence. Persons obliged to pay fees and charges are also all other 
persons addressing Hanfa with information or requests to take actions within its area of compe-
tence or submitting information to Hanfa on the provision of services in the Republic of Croatia 
through competent supervisory authorities of Member States.

The said fees constitute Hanfa’s income whereas administrative charges are paid into the State 
Budget. Income from fees generated in 2015 under the above-mentioned Ordinance amounted to 
HRK 5.8m.

The following table provides a detailed overview of income realised from services provided within 
Hanfa’s area of competence under special acts, amounting to 11% of total income in 2015.

Table 11.4 Income from services provided by Hanfa under special acts in 2015 (in HRK thousand)

Income generated under the Ordinance on the type and amount of 
fees and administrative charges paid to Hanfa

Amount in HRK 
thousand

Share in total 
income 
(in %)

Income generated under the Insurance Act 3,013 5.7
Income generated under the Capital Market Act 1,101 2.1
Income generated under the Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock 
Companies 298 0.6

Income generated under the Act on Open-Ended Investment Funds 
with Public Offering 496 0.9

Income generated under the Mandatory Pension Funds Act,
Voluntary Pension Funds Act and Act on
Pension Insurance Companies

249 0.5

Income generated under the Alternative Investment Funds Act 148 0.3
Income generated under the Leasing Act 175 0.3
Prihodi ostvareni temeljem Zakona o Hanfi (izdavanje mišljenja i 
preslika) 101 0.2

Income generated under the Factoring Act 160 0.3
Income generated from the Register of Leased Assets 94 0.2
Total 5,834 11.0

Source: Hanfa

291 Official Gazette, No 30/15

292 Official Gazette, No 19/14 and 93/15

293 Official Gazette, No 19/14

294 Official Gazette, No 22/14

295 Official Gazette, No 153/13

296 Official Gazette, No 141/13

297 Official Gazette, No 94/14 and 85/15

298 Official Gazette, No 54/13
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The table shows that in 2015 Hanfa charged the highest amount of fees for services provided 
within its scope of competence under the Insurance Act (5.7% of Hanfa’s total income), mostly 
based on verification of expert knowledge and granting authorisations and approvals for conduct-
ing insurance representation and brokerage business.

11.2.2 Expenditure
Hanfa’s operational expenditure in 2015 amounted to HRK 45.1m, 1% less in relation to total 
expenditure in 2014.

The largest share in expenditure was accounted for by the expenditure for employees (68.7%). 
Expenses for employees in 2015 amounted to HRK 31m and stayed at the 2014 level, despite the 
increased average number of employees at the end of the reporting period, increasing from 145 
in 2014 to 152 in 2015.

Material expenditure made up the next most significant item in Hanfa’s total expenditure, amount-
ing to HRK 12.8m i.e. 28.4% of total expenses. In 2015, Hanfa recorded 4.5% less material ex-
penditure in relation to 2014, amounting to HRK 609 thousand.

The effect of the implementation of development projects in Hanfa, apart from the optimization of 
business processes, is evident in terms of the reduction of certain categories of costs. Thus, for 
example, the introduction of digitalisation resulted in a reduction of costs for photocopy paper and 
toner cartridges by 60%.

In 2015, Hanfa reduced the cost of office space rent, owing to arranging more favourable lease 
conditions. The cost of office space rent decreased by 18% i.e. HRK 570 thousand at the annual 
level.

Costs of membership fees paid to ESMA and EIOPA amounted to HRK 3.8m, which is 8.2% less 
than in 2014, when they amounted to HRK 4.1m. In 2015, the costs of membership fees in those 
institutions decreased by HRK 335.9 thousand, because the institutions reduced their budget, 
which led to decreased Hanfa’s expenditures in relation to the plan and in relation to 2014.

These costs, excluding other expenses related to the participation of Hanfa in the work of Euro-
pean supervisory authorities, made up 29.5% of material expenditure and 8.4% of total expendi-
ture in 2015.

The implementation of development IT projects, connected with the acquisition of long-term as-
sets, caused an increase in depreciation costs by 7.2% compared to 2014. Depreciation costs 
amounted to HRK 1.1m, increasing by HRK 76 thousand relative to 2014.

In 2015, Hanfa recorded surplus income over expenditure in the amount of HRK 7.7m, which was 
paid into the state budget of the Republic of Croatia, in accordance with the provisions of the Act 
on the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency.

11.2.3 Meetings of the Board and of the Council
In 2015, the Council issued 14442 decisions on a total of 85 meetings, 50 of them being regular 
and 35 being emergency meetings.

The Council is Hanfa’s advisory body, established pursuant to Article 11 of the Hanfa Act. The 
Council consists of nine members, three of them being appointed by the Government of the Re-
public of Croatia and five by representatives of associations of supervised entities at the Croatian 
Chamber of Economy. The President of Hanfa’s Board is a member of the Council by virtue of his 
office.

In 2015, the Council held four meetings: on 3 March, 9 June, 15 September 15 and 8 December, 
where the Council, in accordance with its competence under Article 12 of the Hanfa Act, provided 
opinions and expert advice, for the purpose of improving the supervisory practice.
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12 Appendices

Appendix 1: Hanfa’s Board, Council and internal organisation
 
Members of Hanfa’s Board as at 31 December 2015:

Petar-Pierre Matek (President)
Gordana Letica (Deputy President)
Branka Bjedov Kostelac
Silvana Božić
Mario Radaković

Members of Hanfa’s Council as at 31 December 2015:

Boris Galić (President of the Council), representative of the Insurers Association at the Croatian 
Chamber of Commerce
Petar-Pierre Matek, President of the Board, Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency
Nikolina Ptiček, appointed by the Croatian Government
Ivana Ravlić Ivanović, appointed by the Croatian Government
Ivana Matovina, appointed by the Croatian Government
Eugen Paić-Karega, representative of the Association of Leasing Companies at the Croatian 
Chamber of Commerce
Ivan Tadin, representative of the Association for operation and brokerage in financial markets at 
the Croatian Chamber of Commerce
Josip Glavaš, Chairman of the Board, representative of the Association of Investment Funds 
Management Companies at the Croatian Chamber of Commerce
Damir Grbavac, representative of the Association of pension companies and pension insurance 
companies at the Croatian Chamber of Commerce.
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Internal structure:
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Appendix 2: List of ordinances adopted in 2015

Capital Market
1. Ordinance on the educational programme and examination for certified managers of pension 

funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, brokers and investment advisors 
(Official Gazette, No 133/15)

Investment firms
1. Ordinance on investment firms’ recovery plans (Official Gazette, No 26/15)
2. Ordinance on amending the Ordinance on the implementation of the Implementing Regulation 

(EU) no. 680/2014 (Official Gazette, No 52/15)
3. Ordinance on the educational programme and examination for certified managers of pension 

funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, brokers and investment advisors 
(Official Gazette, No 133/15)

4. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on supervisory reports for legal persons authorised to 
provide investment services and perform investment activities (Official Gazette, No 140/15)

Open-Ended Investment Funds with Public Offering
1. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the conditions for offering units in UCITS (Official Ga-

zette, No 26/15)
2. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on organizational requirements for UCITS management 

companies (Official Gazette No 26/15)
3. Ordinance on permitted investments and investment limitations relating to UCITS (Official Ga-

zette, No 26/15)
4. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the structure and contents of financial reports and other 

reports of UCITS management companies (Official Gazette, No 28/15)
5. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on permitted investments and investment limitations rela-

ting to UCITS (Official Gazette, No 37/15)
6. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on marketing and other information for investors in UCITS 

(Official Gazette, No 78/15)
7. Ordinance on determining the net asset value of UCITS and the price of UCITS units (Official 

Gazette, No 101/15)

Alternative investment funds
1. Ordinance on issuing authorisation for operation of AIFMs and small AIFMs and on acquisition 

of a qualifying holding in AIFMs (Official Gazette, No 26/15)
2. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the conditions for offering units in AIFs with a private 

offering (Official Gazette, No 26/15)
3. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the structure and contents of annual and semi-annual 

reports and other reports of AIF management companies (Official Gazette, No 28/15)
4. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on types of alternative investment funds (Official Gazette, 

No 28/15)
5. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the delegation of AIF management functions (Official 

Gazette, No 81/15)
6. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on contents and method of keeping the register of AIFMs 

and AIFs (Official Gazette, No 81/15)
7. Ordinance on determination of the net asset value and unit price of alternative investment 

funds (Official Gazette, No 101/15)
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Mandatory pension funds
1. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on permitted investments and additional investment limi-

tations relating to mandatory pension funds (Official Gazette, No 67/15)
2. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on marketing and other information for members of man-

datory pension funds (Official Gazette, No 128/15)
3. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the treatment of mandatory pension funds’ members by 

the Central Register of Insured Persons and pension companies (Official Gazette, No 135/15)
4. Ordinance on the educational programme and examination for certified managers of pension 

funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, brokers and investment advisors 
(Official Gazette, No 133/15)

Voluntary pension funds
1. Ordinance on the educational programme and examination for certified managers of pension 

funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, brokers and investment advisors 
(Official Gazette, No 133/15)

Pension insurance companies
1. Ordinance on the educational programme and examination for certified managers of pension 

funds, certified managers of pension insurance companies, brokers and investment advisors 
(Official Gazette, No 133/15)

Supplementary pension purchase companies
1. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the chart of accounts of pension insurance companies 

(Official Gazette, No 125/15)

Insurance
1. Ordinance on the content of the application and the documentation submitted along with the 

application for issuing authorisation to carry out statutory changes of the insurance and reinsu-
rance company (Official Gazette, No 1/15)

2. Ordinance on the own risk and solvency assessment (Official Gazette, No 1/15)
3. Ordinance on the content of documents for the approval of volatility adjustment to the relevant 

risk-free interest rate term structure in the calculation of the best estimate (Official Gazette, No 
133/15)

4. Ordinance on the content of documents for the approval of transitional measures for the rele-
vant risk-free interest rate term structure (Official Gazette, No 133/15)

5. Ordinance on the content of documents for the approval of the application of deduction from 
transitional measures to technical provisions (Official Gazette, No 133/15)

Leasing
1. Ordinance on amendments to the Ordinance on the register of leased assets (Official Gazette, 

No 16/15)

Factoring
1. Ordinance on factoring companies capital (Official Gazette, No 12/15)
2. Ordinance on the execution of internal audit of factoring companies (Official Gazette, No 12/15)
3. Ordinance on financial and additional reports and the chart of accounts of factoring companies 

(Official Gazette, No 16/15)
4. Ordinance on the content of factoring agreements (Official Gazette, No 16/15)
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5. Ordinance on the conditions and manner of business operations of factoring companies (Offi-
cial Gazette, No 16/15)

6. Ordinance on the application of the provisions of the Factoring Act and other regulations to 
factoring companies under winding up (Official Gazette, No 52/15)

7. Ordinance on leasing activities carried out in the territory of the Republic of Croatia by leasing 
companies from Member States or third countries (Official Gazette, No 58/15)

8. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on financial and additional reports and the chart of acco-
unts of factoring companies (Official Gazette, No 135/15)

Hanfa
1. Ordinance amending the Ordinance on the calculation, level and charging of fees paid to the 

Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency for the year 2015 (Official Gazette, No 69/15)
2. Ordinance on the calculation, level and charging of fees paid to the Croatian Financial Services 

Supervisory Agency for the year 2016 (Official Gazette, No 136/15)
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Appendix 3: Hanfa’s financial reports

Table 3.1.: Hanfa’s balance sheet as at 31 December 2015 (in HRK)

Account 
from the 
Chart of 
Accounts

Item
Balance  
as at 1 

January

Balance  
as at 31 

December

Index 
(4/3)

1 2 3 4 5

Assets
 Assets 32,402,129 33,359,374 103.0
0 Non-financial assets 5,255,387 5,603,159 106.6
01 Non-produced fixed assets 2,922,029 193,128 6.6
011 Tangible assets – natural resources 0 0 -
012 Intangible assets 3,069,631 1,653,812 53.9
0123 Licences 2,851,874 1,438,504 50.4
0124 Other rights 159,691 157,241 98.5
0128 Other intangible assets 58,066 58,067 100.0
019 Value adjustment for non-produced fixed assets 147,602 1,460,684 989.6
02 Produced fixed assets 2,333,358 4,817,633 206.5
021 Buildings 3,564,810 3,564,810 100.0
0212 Commercial buildings 3,450,670 3,450,670 100.0
0213 Other buildings 114,140 114,140 100.0
022 Plant and equipment 6,808,182 6,649,742 97.7
0221 Office equipment and furniture 5,601,067 5,448,307 97.3
0222 Telecommunications equipment 425,156 398,318 93.7
0223 Maintenance and security equipment 669,146 675,308 100.9
0225 Instruments and machines 0 23,137 -
0227 Machines and equipment for other purposes 112,813 104,672 92.8
023 Means of transportation 1,028,264 1,043,102 101.4
0231 Means of transportation in road traffick 1,028,264 1,043,102 101.4
024 Books, artwork and other exhibition valuables 167,044 167,044 100.0
0242 Work of arts (in galleries, museums etc.) 167,044 167,044 100.0
026 Intangible produced assets 602,508 717,780 119.1
0261 Software investments 602,508 717,780 119.1
029 Value adjustment for produced fixed assets 9,837,450 7,324,845 74.5
03 Precious metals and other valuables 0 0 -
031 Precious metals and other valuables 0 0 -
04 Small inventory 0 0 -
042 Small inventory in use 122,883 289,259 235.4
049 Value adjustment for small inventory 122,883 289,259 235.4
05 Non-financial assets under construction 0 574,605 -
052 Plant and equipment under construction 0 574,605 -
06 Produced current assets 0 17,793 -
061 Inventories for the pursuit of activities 0 17,793 -
0612 Inventories of materials for regular needs 0 17,793 -
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Account 
from the 
Chart of 
Accounts

Item
Balance  
as at 1 

January

Balance  
as at 31 

December

Index 
(4/3)

1 2 3 4 5

1 Financial assets 27,146,742 27,756,215 102.2
11 Cash at bank and in hand 6,642,797 6,285,298 94.6
111 Cash at bank 6,636,044 6,279,520 94.6
1111 Cash in the account with domestic commercial banks 6,636,044 6,279,520 94.6
113 Cash in hand 6,753 5,778 85.6

12

Deposits, guarantee deposits and receivables  
from employees, for prepayments made 
regarding taxes and others 
(AOP 084+087+088+089+095)

20,084,522 21,082,053 105.0

121 Deposits with banks and other financial institutions 20,000,000 21,000,000 105.0

1211 Deposits with domestic banks and other financial 
institutions 20,000,000 21,000,000 105.0

123 Receivables from employees 345 2,773 803.8

124 Receivables for prepayments made regarding taxes 
and contributions 5,075 1,195 23.5

1241 Receivables for prepayments made regarding taxes 5,075 1,195 23.5
129 Other receivables 79,102 78,085 98.7
1291 Receivables for remuneration refunded 23,922 6,956 29.1
1293 Receivables for advance payments 12,857 13,806 107.4
1294 Other receivables 42,323 57,323 135.4
13 Loans 0 0 -
14 Securities 0 0 -
15 Shares and participations in equity 0 0 -
16 Income receivables 0 0 -
19 Prepayments and accrued income 419,423 388,864 92.7
191 Prepayments 221,667 268,825 121.3
192 Accrued income 197,756 120,039 60.7
Liabilities and own sources
 Liabilities and own sources 32,402,129 33,359,374 103.0
2 Liabilities 4,548,514 5,679,059 124.9
24 Liabilities for expenses 4,176,832 5,291,308 126.7
241 Liabilities for employees 3,573,220 3,666,545 102.6
2411 Liabilities for salaries – net 1,206,317 1,223,695 101.4
2412 Liabilities for salary compensation – net 111,865 135,676 121.3
2414 Liabilities for tax and surtax regarding salaries 287,388 303,279 105.5
2415 Liabilities for contributions from salaries 399,382 414,715 103.8
2416 Liabilities for contributions on salaries 345,124 342,490 99.2
2417 Other liabilities for employees 1,223,144 1,246,690 101.9
242 Liabilities for material expenses 557,680 1,551,893 278.3
2421 Remuneration of employees’ costs 54,447 54,672 100.4
2424 Remuneration to other non-employed persons 0 2,224 -
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Account 
from the 
Chart of 
Accounts

Item
Balance  
as at 1 

January

Balance  
as at 31 

December

Index 
(4/3)

1 2 3 4 5

2425 Liabilities towards domestic suppliers 501,194 1,488,518 297.0
2426 Liabilities towards foreign suppliers 0 6,479 -
2429 Other liabilities for financing operating expenses 2,039 0 0.0
249 Other liabilities 45,932 72,870 158.6

2493 Liabilities for prepayments, deposits, caution money 
received and other liabilities 45,932 72,870 158.6

25 Liabilities for securities 0 0 -
29 Accrued expenses and deferred income 371,682 387,751 104.3
291 Accrued expenses 61,684 227,552 368.9
292 Deferred income 309,998 160,199 51.7
2921 Accrued income 267,675 88,758 33.2
2922 Deferred income 42,323 71,441 168.8
5 Own sources 27,853,615 27,680,315 99.4
51 Own sources 2,566,520 2,512,880 97.9
511 Own sources 2,566,520 2,512,880 97.9
5221 Surplus income 25,287,095 25,167,435 99.5
5222 Deficit of income 0 0 -
Off-balance sheet items
61 Off-balance sheet items – assets 0 0 -
62 Off-balance sheet items – liabilities 0 0 -

Source: Hanfa

Table 3.2.: Statement of Hanfa’s income and expenditure for the period from 1 January to 31 
December 2015 (in HRK)

Account  
from the  
Chart of  
Accounts

Item Realised  
in 2014

Realised  
in the 

reporting 
period

Index 
(4/3)

1 2 3 4 5

Income
3 Income 53,447,166 52,851,341 98.9
31 Income from sale of goods and provision of services 0 0 -

32 Income from membership fees and membership 
contributions 0 0 -

33 Income under special regulations 52,722,288 52,166,110 98.9
3312 Income under special regulations from other sources 52,722,288 52,166,110 98.9
34 Income from assets 558,237 194,478 34.8
341 Income from financial assets 558,237 194,478 34.8
3413 Interest on time deposits and demand deposits 557,116 188,190 33.8
3415 Income from positive exchange rate differences 1,121 6,288 560.9
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Account  
from the  
Chart of  
Accounts

Item Realised  
in 2014

Realised  
in the 

reporting 
period

Index 
(4/3)

1 2 3 4 5

35 Income from donations 0 0 -
36 Other income 166,641 490,753 294.5
361 Income from damages and refunds 114,114 404,701 354.6
3611 Income from damages 0 33 -
3612 Income from refunds 114,114 404,668 354.6
362 Income from the sale of long-term assets 18,000 18,000 100.0
363 Other income 34,527 68,052 197.1
3633 Other non-mentioned income 34,527 68,052 197.1
Expenses
4 Expenses 45,556,754 45,080,588 99.0
41 Expenses for employees 31,015,718 30,956,855 99.8
411 Salaries 24,430,635 24,459,592 100.1
4111 Salaries for regular work 24,315,159 24,344,450 100.1
4112 Salaries in kind 115,476 115,142 99.7
412 Other expenses for employees 2,262,053 2,182,726 96.5
413 Contributions on salaries 4,323,030 4,314,537 99.8
4131 Contributions for health insurance 3,864,023 3,888,469 100.6
4132 Employment contributions 408,006 426,068 104.4
42 Material expenses 13,408,747 12,799,375 95.5
421 Remuneration of employees’ costs 2,108,046 1,748,555 82.9
4211 Business trips 852,229 573,351 67.3

4212 Remuneration of transport costs, field work and 
separate lives 675,515 684,001 101.3

4213 Employees’ professional training 580,302 491,203 84.6

422 Reimbursement of costs to members in representative 
and executive bodies, committees, and similar 0 0 -

424 Compensations for external associates 0 12,483 -
4243 Compensations for other costs 0 12,483 -
425 Expenses for services 6,101,873 6,280,887 102.9
4251 Telephone, postal and transport services 270,843 225,359 83.2
4252 Maintenance services 116,776 565,598 484.3
4253 Promotional and information services 45,316 300,062 662.2
4254 Public utility services 646,310 549,358 85.0
4255 Leases and rents 3,326,663 2,638,085 79.3
4256 Health care and veterinary services 71,270 69,090 96.9
4257 Intellectual and personal services 603,527 513,259 85.0
4258 IT services 247,000 558,103 226.0
4259 Other services 774,168 861,973 111.3
426 Expenses for material and energy 790,366 710,668 89.9
4261 Stationery and other material expenses 332,991 287,404 86.3
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Account  
from the  
Chart of  
Accounts

Item Realised  
in 2014

Realised  
in the 

reporting 
period

Index 
(4/3)

1 2 3 4 5

4263 Energy 419,513 402,858 96.0

4264 Small inventory and car tires 37,862 20,406 53.9

429 Other material expenses 4,408,462 4,046,782 91.8

4291 Insurance premiums 52,592 48,042 91.3

4292 Representation 101,671 77,392 76.1

4293 Membership fees 4,253,934 3,921,113 92.2

4295 Other material expenses 265 235 88.7

43 Depreciation expenses 1,061,605 1,137,615 107.2

44 Financial expenses 55,134 27,608 50.1

443 Other financial expenses 55,134 27,608 50.1

4431 Banking and payment system services 24,505 19,348 79.0

4432 Negative exchange rate differences and currency 
clause 29,992 8,257 27.5

4434 Other financial expenses 637 0 0.0

45 Donations 0 0 -

46 Other expenses 15,550 159,135 1,023.4

462 Other expenses 15,550 159,135 1,023.4

4621
Not written-off value and other expenditure for 
confiscated and  
disposed off long-term assets 

0 11,607 -

4622 Written-off claims 0 0 -

4623 Expenses for other tax levies 2,450 2,336 95.3

4624 Other expenses 13,100 145,192 1,108.3

47 Expenses for funding of non-profit organizations 0 0 -

 TOTAL EXPENDITURE 45,556,754 45,080,588 99.0

 EXCESS OF INCOME 7,890,412 7,770,753 98.5

5221 Excess of income – transferred 17,396,682 17,396,682 100.0

 Excess of income available in the next period 25,287,094 25,167,435 99.5

Additional Data
11 Cash balance at the beginning of the year 5,707,642 6,642,797 116.4

11 - debt Total inflows of cash at bank and in hand 62,967,565 101,613,276 161.4

11 -  
receivable Total outflows from cash at bank and in hand 62,032,410 101,970,775 164.4

11 Cash balance at the end of the year 6,642,797 6,285,298 94.6

 Income from the EU funds   -

 Average number of employees at the end of the 
reporting period (whole number) 145 152 104.8

 Number of volunteers’ hours of work (whole number) 132 134 101.5

 Number of volunteers   -

 Number of volunteered hours   -
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VALUE OF REALISED INVESTMENTS IN LONG-TERM ASSETS

Realised value

Index 
(4/3)

in the 
same 

period last 
year

in the 
reporting 

period

051 Buildings in preparations 0 0 -
052 Plant and equipment in preparation 499,263 1,158,617 232.1
053 Vehicle in preparation 157,158 152,246 96.9
054 Growing crops and live stock in preparation 0 0 -
055 Other non-material produced assets in preparation 509,659 120,375 23.6
056 Other non-financial assets in preparation 37,862 20,406 53.9

Item As at 1 
January

At the end 
of the 

reporting 
period

Index 
(4/3)

 Inventory status 0 17,793 -

Source: Hanfa
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Appendix 4: Statistical Overview

4.1 Pension funds

Table A1: Statement of financial position of pension companies (in HRK thousand)

Item 31 Dec 
2014

Share  
(in %)

31 Dec 
2015

Share  
(in %)

 I. Financial assets 583,944 86.11 640,190 86.79
 II. Receivables 34,692 5.12 39,486 5.35
 III. Prepayments and accrued income 1,338 0.20 1,730 0.23
 IV. Deferred tax assets 4,962 0.73 5,503 0.75
 VI. Property, plant and equipment 6,729 0.99 6,674 0.90
 VI. Investment in real estate 0 0.00 0 0.00
 VII. Intangible assets 10,834 1.60 9,749 1.32
 VIII. Other assets 35,637 5.26 34,315 4.65
 Total assets 678,136 100.00 737,646 100.00
 Capital and reserves 622,287 91.76 657,955 89.20
 I. Subscribed capital 401,800 59.25 401,800 54.47
 II. Capital reserves 4,490 0.66 4,490 0.61
 III. Reserves 8,300 1.22 9,972 1.35
 IV. Revaluation reserves 3,346 0.49 2,197 0.30
 V. Retained earnings or accumulated loss 39,692 5.85 40,272 5.46
 VI. Profit or loss of the current year 164,659 24.28 199,224 27.01
Liabilities 22,990 3.39 45,264 6.14
Reserves 7,361 1.09 7,673 1.04
Accruals and deferred income 24,718 3.65 26,132 3.54
Deferred tax liabilities 780 0.12 622 0.08
Total liabilities 678,136 100.00 737,646 100.00

Source: Hanfa

Table A2: Statement of comprehensive income of pension companies (in HRK thousand)

Item 6. 7. 2014 7. 7. 2015

Income from fund management 360,599 433,244
 Fee from paid contributions 42,817 49,882
 Fee from total assets of the pension fund 317,765 383,317
 Exit fee 17 45
 Bonus payment 0 0
Expenses on fund management 84,931 108,533
 Transaction costs 100 210
 Marketing costs 5,081 5,853
 Sales agent costs 10,507 30,181
 Other pension fund management costs 69,243 72,290
Profit from fund management 275,668 324,710
Operating expenses 86,960 97,113
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Item 6. 7. 2014 7. 7. 2015

Material costs 1,248 1,517
 Staff costs 40,381 48,262
 Depreciation and adjustment of value of other assets 5,261 5,833
 Provisions 0 0
 Other operating expenses 40,071 41,502
Profit from regular business activities 188,708 227,598
Net financial result 15,688 17,514
Other income and expenses 1,866 4,276
Pre-tax profit 206,262 249,387
Profit tax 41,603 50,163
Profit 164,659 199,224
Other comprehensive income 2,128 -1,149
Total comprehensive income 166,787 198,075

Source: Hanfa

Table A3: Statement of financial position of the pension insurance company as at 31 December 
2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK)

Item label Item 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015 Change 
(in %)

Assets     
A Intangible assets 420,185 435,380 3.6
B Tangible assets 118,966 127,739 7.4
C Investments 398,716,816 426,700,679 7.0
D Deferred and current tax assets  53,272 -
E Receivables 691,179 13,868 -98.0
F Other assets 12,700,348 10,966,332 -13.7
G Prepayments and accrued income 35,688 42,361 18.7
H Total assets 412,683,182 438,339,630 6.2

Liabilities    0.0
A Capital and reserves 37,464,240 43,868,071 17.1
B Subordinate liabilities   -
C Minority interest   -
D Technical provisions 353,200,432 371,009,414 5.0
E Reservations  7,279,011 -
F Financial liabilities   -
G Deferred and current tax liabilities 195,401 952,338 387.4
H Other liabilities 524,336 334,967 -36.1
I Accruals and deferred income 21,298,773 14,895,829 -30.1
J Total liabilities 412,683,182 438,339,630 6.2

Source: Hanfa
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Table A4: Statement of comprehensive income of the pension insurance company for 2014 and 
2015 (in HRK)

Item 
label Item 2014 2015 Change 

(in %)

I Income from payments of pension companies, lump 
sum payments and payments of other persons 162,739,819 147,393,416 -9.4

II Income from investments 46,231,587 107,778,793 133.1
III Income from fees and commissions   -
IV Other income 19,490 138,542 610.9
V Expenses arising from pension contracts -189,848,565 -152,738,259 -19.5
VI Operating expenses -3,957,364 -6,295,183 59.1
VII Investment expenses -11,460,740 -87,878,541 666.8
VIII Other expenses  -457,556 -
IX Pre-tax profit or loss of the accounting period 3,724,226 7,941,212 113.2
X Profit tax -743,180 -1,583,836 113.1
XI Profit or loss of the accounting period 2,981,046 6,357,376 113.3

Source: Hanfa

4.2 Investment funds

Table B1: Statement of financial position of investment fund management companies (in HRK 
thousand)299

Item 31 Dec 
2014

Share 
(in %)

31 Dec 
2015

Share 
(in %)

Property, plant and equipment 1,984 0.64 1,962 0.65
Investment in real estate 0 0.00 0 0.00
Intangible assets 4,744 1.52 3,048 1.01
Financial assets 227,398 72.87 225,099 74.68
Receivables 75,130 24.08 67,285 22.32
Prepayments and accrued income 630 0.20 1,933 0.64
Deferred tax assets 736 0.24 406 0.13
Other assets 1,424 0.46 1,680 0.56
Total assets 312,045 100.00 301,413 100.00
Capital and reserves 222,329 71.25 239,500 79.46
Liabilities 77,524 24.84 51,006 16.92
Provisions 2,096 0.67 2,001 0.66
Accruals and deferred income 8,109 2.60 8,270 2.74
Deferred tax liabilities 1,988 0.64 637 0.21
Total liabilities 312,045 100.00 301,413 100.00

Source: Hanfa

299  For corrected data, see page 190.
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Table B2: Statement of comprehensive income of investment fund management companies  
(in HRK thousand)300

Item 31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2015

 I. Income from investment fund management fees 205,331 225,372
 II. Investment fund management expenses 67,099 76,838
  Net result from investment fund management fees 138,233 148,534
 III. Net income from portfolio management 7,760 10,399
 IV. Income from provision of investment advice 181 125
 V. Financial income and expenses 6,628 11,708
 VI. General and administrative operational expenses 96,597 103,361
 VII. Depreciation and value adjustment of other assets 3,693 3,812
 VIII. Provisions 866 98
 IX. Other income and operational expenses 4,986 3,456
 X. Pre-tax profit or loss 56,632 66,952
 XI. Profit tax 11,727 13,869
 XII. Profit or loss 44,905 53,083
 XIII. Other comprehensive income 8,271 -5,268
 XIV.  Total comprehensive income 53,177 47,814

Source: Hanfa

4.3 Insurance

Table C1: Abbreviated statement of financial position (balance sheet) of insurance companies 
and reinsurance companies (in HRK thousand)

31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Life Non-life Total Life Non-life Total

Receivables for 
subscribed capital unpaid 0 0 0 0 0 0

Intangible assets 13,457 77,042 90,499 26,231 74,888 101,119
Tangible assets 106,612 1,700,658 1,807,269 159,701 1,569,927 1,729,628
Investments 17,788,960 11,813,036 29,601,996 18,630,517 12,048,151 30,678,668
Investments for the 
account of life insurance 
policyholders who bear 
the investment risk

894,622 0 894,622 930,158 0 930,158

Reinsurer’s share of 
technical provisions 390,387 1,207,395 1,597,782 398,926 1,156,649 1,555,575

Deferred and current tax 
assets 22,085 257,129 279,214 22,331 215,844 238,176

Receivables 165,956 1,990,582 2,156,538 224,870 2,068,062 2,292,932
Other assets 125,366 310,312 435,678 202,136 227,902 430,038
Prepayments and 
accrued income 301,738 283,716 585,454 303,382 286,236 589,618

TOTAL ASSETS 19,809,183 17,639,869 37,449,052 20,898,252 17,647,659 38,545,911

300  For corrected data, see page 190.
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31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Life Non-life Total Life Non-life Total

Capital and reserves 2,622,235 5,462,569 8,084,804 2,630,874 5,733,267 8,364,141

Subordinated liabilities 6,129 37,413 43,542 6,108 37,304 43,412

Technical provisions 15,461,150 9,814,872 25,276,022 16,468,326 9,604,935 26,073,262

Special provisions for  
life insurance policies 
where the investment 
risk is borne by the 
policyholder,  
gross amount

892,718 892,718 928,563 928,563

Other provisions 28,538 253,654 282,191 17,441 122,340 139,782

Deferred and current tax 
liabilities 145,634 251,582 397,216 146,633 235,792 382,425

Deposits held under 
reinsurance business 
ceded 

375,450 82,326 457,776 383,747 91,869 475,616

Financial liabilities 1,586 187,462 189,048 1,395 122,584 123,979

Other liabilities 212,268 1,077,176 1,289,444 244,835 1,147,207 1,392,042

Accruals and deferred 
income 63,475 472,816 536,291 70,329 552,360 622,689

TOTAL LIABILITIES 19,809,183 17,639,869 37,449,052 20,898,252 17,647,659 38,545,911

Source: Hanfa

Table C2: Abbreviated statement of comprehensive income (profit and loss account) of insurance 
companies and reinsurance companies (in HRK thousand)

1 Jan 2014 – 31 Dec 2014 1 Jan 2015 – 31 Dec 2015

Life Non-life Total Life Non-life Total

 I. Earned premiums 2,446,770 5,128,499 7,575,270 2,845,988 4,851,771 7,697,759

 II. Income from 
investments 967,789 586,372 1,554,162 1,034,961 599,382 1,634,342

 III. Income from fees 
and commissions 18,629 189,191 207,820 19,395 187,453 206,849

 IV. Other 
insurancetechnical 
income, net 
amount from 
reinsurance

5,180 105,194 110,374 3,615 43,543 47,158

 V. Other income 7,652 61,690 69,343 15,365 84,908 100,273

 VI. Costs for insured 
events, net amount -1,407,324 -2,558,858 -3,966,183 -1,611,792 -2,461,466 -4,073,258

 VII. Changes in 
mathematical 
provisions and 
other technical 
provisions, net 
amount from 
reinsurance

-932,768 -37,565 -970,332 -995,479 28,283 -967,196
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1 Jan 2014 – 31 Dec 2014 1 Jan 2015 – 31 Dec 2015

Life Non-life Total Life Non-life Total

 VIII. Changes in  
special provisions 
for insurance 
policies where  
the investment  
risk is borne by  
the policyholder,  
net amount from 
reinsurance (+/-)

-43,094 0 -43,094 -59,021 0 -59,021

 IX. Costs for returns  
of premiums 
(bonuses and 
rebates), net 
amount from 
reinsurance

0 -2,774 -2,774 0 -309 -309

 X. Operating 
expenses,  
net amount

-781,793 -2,836,332 -3,618,125 -776,149 -2,520,598 -3,296,746

 XI. Investment 
expenses -91,431 -519,286 -610,717 -199,228 -210,496 -409,724

 XII. Other technical 
expenses, net 
amount from 
reinsurance

-8,023 -189,327 -197,350 -6,689 -154,045 -160,734

 XIII. Other expenses, 
including value 
adjustments

-6,565 -130,448 -137,013 -13,518 -31,351 -44,869

 XIV. Pre-tax profit  
or loss of the 
accounting period 
(+/-)

175,024 -203,644 -28,620 257,449 417,075 674,524

 XV. Profit or loss tax -32,811 13,181 -19,630 -52,301 -101,917 -154,218

 XVI. After-tax profit  
or loss of the 
accounting period 
(+/-)

142,213 -190,462 -48,249 205,148 315,158 520,306

 XVII. TOTAL INCOME 3,444,169 6,178,417 9,622,586 3,918,695 5,742,030 9,660,726

 XVIII. TOTAL 
EXPENSES -3,301,956 -6,368,879 -9,670,835 -3,713,547 -5,426,872 -9,140,419

 XIX. Other 
comprehensive 
income

369,676 153,443 523,119 -87,500 -35,016 -122,516

 XX. Total 
comprehensive 
income

511,889 -37,020 474,870 117,648 280,142 397,790

 XXI. Reclassification 
adjustments 0 0 0 0 0 0

Source: Hanfa
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4.4 Leasing

Table D1: Total assets of leasi ng companies (in HRK thousand)

Item / date 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Fixed assets 13,029,071 13,125,494
Intangible assets 12,622 10,604
Tangible assets 5,236,082 5,181,885
Tangible assets in preparation (investments in progress) 4,043 12,516
Tangible assets leased out under an operating lease 5,032,341 4,865,000
Property 829,269 750,192
Passenger cars 2,971,455 2,959,085
Commercial vehicles 472,191 520,278
Vessels 370,925 312,170
Aircraft 6,415 6,158
Plant, machinery, transport machines and equipment 379,873 315,500
Other 2,212 1,618
Other tangible assets 77,737 64,871
Assets loaned and rented 121,961 239,497
Long-term assets 105,734 276,374
Investments in branches, associates and joint ventures 260 156,623
Investment in long-term securities 97,102 85,522
Long term loans 1,886 30,253
Long term deposits 4,650 3,024
Other long-term financial assets 1,837 952
Long-term receivables 7,520,428 7,522,593
Receivables under finance lease 7,440,899 7,311,599
Other long-term receivables 79,529 210,994
Deferred tax assets 154,204 134,037
Short-term assets 4,767,136 4,422,434
Inventory 816,369 521,579
Short-term receivables 3,259,014 3,267,778
Receivables under operating lease 176,992 174,127
Receivables under finance lease 2,918,598 2,890,015
State and other institutions receivables 58,967 47,022
Other short-term receivables 104,457 156,614
Short-term financial assets 455,326 318,920
Investments in branches, associates and joint ventures 0 0
Investments in securities 28 28
Loans granted 263,356 114,232
Deposits given 188,734 197,157
Other short-term financial assets 3,208 7,503
Cash at bank and in hand 236,428 314,158
Prepayments and accrued income 67,294 78,323
Total assets 17,863,501 17,626,251
Off-balance sheet items 10,503,972 10,005,047

Source: Hanfa
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Table D2: Total liabilities of leasing companies (in HRK thousand)

Item / date 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

CAPITAL AND RESERVES 351,991 1,815,507
Initial capital 1,191,468 1,058,904
of which owned by non-residents 1,066,788 898,907
Other reserves 295,820 242,417
Capital reserves 2,787,772 5,043,011
Retained profit/loss brought forward -2,593,950 -3,786,727
Profit/loss for the year -1,329,119 -742,099
PROVISIONS 148,369 132,858
LONG-TERM LIABILITIES 11,633,804 10,143,793
Foreign banks and financial institutions long-term credits and loans 9,560,930 7,958,209
Domestic banks and financial institutions long-term credits and loans 1,314,480 1,104,979
Liabilities for advances in respect of lease 9,410 8,510
Liabilities for deposits and guarantees in respect of lease 373,717 318,486
Liabilities for issued securities 0 0
Other long-term liabilities 369,206 743,540
Deferred tax liability 6,061 10,069
SHORT-TERM LIABILITIES 5,435,101 5,226,531
Foreign banks and financial institutions credits and loans 4,339,479 4,088,287
Domestic banks and financial institutions credits and loans 629,449 786,261
Liabilities for short-term securities 2,518 2,311
Liabilities for advances in respect of lease 59,449 38,323
Liabilities for deposits and guarantees in respect of lease 127,750 115,546
Other short-term liabilities 276,456 195,804
ACCRUALS AND DEFERRED INCOME 294,237 307,562
TOTAL LIABILITIES 17,863,501 17,626,251
Off-balance sheet items 10,503,972 10,005,047
CAPITAL AND RESERVES 334,506 373,982
Attributable to owners of the parent 334,506 373,982
Attributable to non-controlling interests 0 0

Source: Hanfa

Table D3: Statement of comprehensive income of leasing companies (in HRK thousand)

Item / period 1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2015

Interest income 672,351 573,185
Interest income – finance lease 583,295 534,591
Interest income – loans granted 42,189 9,519
Other interest income 46,867 29,075
Interest expenses 383,280 319,462
Interest expenses on credits from domestic banks and financial 
institutions 66,304 79,468

Interest expenses on credits from foreign banks and financial institutions 300,332 225,822
Other interest expenses 16,644 14,171
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Item / period 1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan – 
31 Dec 2015

Profit/loss on interest 289,071 253,723
Profit from commissions and fees 40,177 48,917
Expenses on commissions and fees 28,230 22,604
Profit/loss on commissions and fees 11,946 26,312
Other operating income 1,857,427 1,844,875
Income from operating lease 1,552,672 1,446,667
Profit from sale of assets – operating lease 52,522 29,057
Profit from sale of assets – finance lease 15,611 16,017
Profit from reimbursable lease expenses 20,296 21,324
Profit from exchange rate differences 26,076 32,805
Other income 190,250 299,005
Other operating expenses 2,316,092 1,848,226
Loss on sale of assets – operating lease 22,667 24,865
Loss on sale of assets – finance lease 6,455 7,448
Loss on reimbursable lease expenses 3,116 5,396
Loss on exchange rate differences 15,230 25,915
Costs for depreciation of assets under an operating lease 1,176,151 1,109,342
Costs for depreciation of other assets 17,250 22,050
Staff costs 215,541 210,260
Overheads and administrative operating costs 235,733 215,854
Other expenses 623,948 227,096
Profit/loss on other income and expenses -458,665 -3,351
Profit/loss before expenses on value adjustment for impairment losses -157,648 276,684
Costs for value adjustment for impairment losses 1,119,664 943,129
Profit/loss before profit tax -1,277,312 -666,445
Profit tax 51,807 75,654
Profit/loss after profit tax -1,329,119 -742,099
Attributable to owners of the parent 47,453 43,704
Attributable to owners of the parent 0 0
Other comprehensive income -26,519 -16,757
Change in revaluation reserves (property, plant, equipment and intangible 
assets) 0 0

Unrealised gains/losses on financial assets available for sale -33,138 -21,889
Gains/losses on hedging instruments in a cash flow hedge -10 534
Actuarial gains/losses on defined benefit pension plans -1 326
Gains/losses arising from translation of financial statements relating to 
foreign operations 0 0

Profit tax on other comprehensive income -6,630 -4,271
Total comprehensive income -1,355,638 -758,856
Attributable to owners of the parent 47,453 43,704
Attributable to non-controlling interests 0 0
Reclassification adjustments 0 0

Source: Hanfa
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Table D4: Structure of the portfolio of active lease contracts by type and by leased asset/loan
 As at 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

 Item
Number  
of active 
contracts

Value of active contracts 
(outstanding contract  

value/outstanding 
receivables)1  

(in HRK thousand)

Number  
of active 
contracts

Value of active contracts 
(outstanding contract 

value/outstanding 
receivables)1  

(in HRK thousand)

O
pe

ra
tin

g 
le

as
e

Total 50,736 3,757,482 50,998 3,356,963
Property 74 903,857 66 622,515
Passenger cars 42,602 1,923,848 42,238 1,870,721
Commercial vehicles 5,452 353,736 6,342 396,404
Vessels 465 217,375 420 201,266
Aircraft 1 482 1 0
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 1,744 356,319 1,615 264,827

Other 398 1,865 316 1,230

Fi
na

nc
e 

le
as

e

Total 58,126 10,419,586 60,112 10,308,096
Property 955 3,139,558 704 2,700,604
Passenger cars 33,482 2,010,267 34,300 2,199,904
Commercial vehicles 14,430 2,385,949 15,912 2,669,210
Vessels 710 294,658 680 249,141
Aircraft 1 0 2 804
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 7,642 2,520,210 7,453 2,378,596

Other 906 68,944 1,061 109,836

Lo
an

s

Total 1,789 121,359 1,210 75,793
Property 297 108,714 246 73,231
Passenger cars 472 2 260 2
Commercial vehicles 523 0 345 22
Vessels 50 9,249 33 622
Aircraft 3 0 0 0
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 441 3,394 326 1,917

Other 3 0 0 0

U
ku

pn
o

Total 110,651 14,298,426 112,320 13,740,852
Property 1,326 4,152,129 1,016 3,396,350
Passenger cars 76,556 3,934,117 76,798 4,070,627
Commercial vehicles 20,405 2,739,685 22,599 3,065,636
Vessels 1,225 521,282 1,133 451,029
Aircraft 5 482 3 804
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 9,827 2,879,924 9,394 2,645,340

Other 1,307 70,809 1,377 111,067

1) Outstanding contract value of the operating lease portfolio structure refers to the amount of outstanding leases (VAT excluded)  
 under operating lease contracts. Outstanding receivables refer to the outstanding amount of financing (outstanding principal)  
 under finance lease contracts and loans in gross amount.

Source: Hanfa
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Table D5: Structure of newly concluded lease contracts by type and by leased asset

Period from 1 Jan to 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Item

Number of 
newly 

concluded 
contracts

Value of newly 
concluded contracts 
(contract/financed 

value)1 (in HRK 
thousand)

Number of 
newly 

concluded 
contracts

Value of newly 
concluded contracts 
(contract/financed 

value)1 (in HRK 
thousand)

O
pe

ra
tin

g 
le

as
e

Total 17,308 1,868,046 17,798 1,504,247
Property 9 144,137 13 12,904
Passenger cars 15,532 1,332,952 15,470 1,087,884
Commercial vehicles 1,246 200,608 2,018 249,094
Vessels 87 106,579 63 91,965
Aircraft 0 0 0 0
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 197 81,656 208 62,160

Other 237 2,115 26 241

Fi
na

nc
e 

le
as

e

Total 17,501 3,375,383 18,565 3,625,340
Property 58 63,998 14 59,194
Passenger cars 11,346 1,312,682 11,282 1,407,914
Commercial vehicles 4,081 1,193,501 5,232 1,389,766
Vessels 176 97,026 189 119,501
Aircraft 0 0 1 854
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 1,646 683,883 1,585 611,559

Other 194 24,293 262 36,552

To
ta

l

Total 34,809 5,243,429 36,363 5,129,588
Property 67 208,135 27 72,098
Passenger cars 26,878 2,645,634 26,752 2,495,798
Commercial vehicles 5,327 1,394,110 7,250 1,638,860
Vessels 263 203,605 252 211,465
Aircraft 0 0 1 854
Plant, machinery, transport 
machines and equipment 1,843 765,539 1,793 673,720

Other 431 26,408 288 36,793

1) Contract value of the operating lease portfolio structure refers to total contract value equalling the sum of leases (VAT excluded)  
 under newly concluded operating lease contracts. Financed value of the finance lease portfolio structure refers to the amount  
 used for financing lessees (principal) under newly concluded finance lease contracts concluded in the reporting period.

Source: Hanfa
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4.5 Factoring

Table E1: Aggregate balance sheet of factoring companies (in HRK thousand)

Item 31 Dec 2014 31 Dec 2015

Assets   
Receivables for subscribed capital unpaid 0 0
Fixed assets 142,768 123,058
Current assets 7,675,183 6,452,212
Accounts receivable 1,503,175 1,752,740
 Domestic factoring 1,318,766 1,544,585
 Export factoring 56,300 33,554
 Import factoring 128,109 174,601
Discounting of bills of exchange 4,809,197 3,867,882
Loans granted 256,565 130,426
Deposits given 457,543 84,627
Cash at bank and in hand 516,016 484,298
Other current assets 132,686 132,239
Prepayments and accrued income i nedospjela naplata prihoda 9,911 11,950
Total assets 7,827,862 6,587,220
Liabilities   
Capital and reserves 566,436 730,100
Long-term liabilities 754,087 307,306
Loans from domestic banks and financial institutions 7,780 21,229
Loans from foreign banks and financial institutions 689,532 183,241
Other long-term liabilities 56,775 102,836
Short-term liabilities 6,493,302 5,538,974
Loans from domestic banks and financial institutions 1,555,775 772,986
Loans from foreign banks and financial institutions 4,484,939 4,249,217
Other short-term liabilities 452,588 516,771
Accruals and deferred income 14,036 10,840
Total liabilities 7,827,862 6,587,220

Source: Hanfa

Table E2: Aggregate profit and loss account of factoring companies (in HRK thousand)

Item 1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2015

Interest income 494,870 408,975
Interest income – factoring 90,794 91,480
 Domestic factoring 81,735 80,571
 Export factoring 3,673 2,120
 Import factoring 5,386 8,788
Interest income – discounting of bills of exchange 362,179 294,573
Interest income – loans granted 20,607 9,639
Interest income – deposits given 13,060 6,776
Other interest expenses 8,230 6,507
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Item 1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2015

Interest expenses 250,074 187,067
Interest expenses – domestic banks and financial institutions 109,324 91,160
Interest expenses – foreign banks and financial institutions 121,768 81,975
Ostali rashodi od kamata 18,982 13,932
Interest profit/loss 244,797 221,909
Income from fees and commissions 88,273 69,943
Expenses on fees and commissions 33,812 25,037
Profit/loss on fees and commissions 54,461 44,906
Other operating income 206,124 362,194
Other operating expenses 235,722 362,979
Service costs 25,499 20,234
Staff costs 31,880 36,967
Costs for value adjustment for impairment losses 35,541 117,289
Other operating costs 142,802 188,488
Profit/loss on other income and expenses -29,598 -784
Profit/loss before profit tax 269,660 266,030
Profit tax 54,529 53,568
Profit/loss after profit tax 215,131 212,462

Source: Hanfa

Table E3: Transaction volume of factoring companies (in HRK thousand)

Item 1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2014

1 Jan –  
31 Dec 2015

Factoring 3,685,483 3,768,098
Domestic factoring 3,238,647 3,153,036
Export factoring 170,577 182,332
Import factoring 276,259 432,730
Discounting of bills of exchange 15,159,001 13,967,577
Loans granted 306,122 68,848
Total 19,150,607 17,804,523

Source: Hanfa
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15 Abbreviations and symbols

AIF Alternative investment fund

CCP Central counterparty

CEDOH Insurance Education Centre 

CEESEG CEE Stock Exchange Group

CEIOPS Committee of European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Supervisors

Commission 
Delegated 
Regulation (EU) 
No 918/2012

Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No 918/2012 of 5 July 2012 
supplementing Regulation (EU) No 236/2012 of the European Parliament and of 
the Council on short selling and certain aspects of credit default swaps with regard 
to definitions, the calculation of net short positions, covered sovereign credit 
default swaps, notification thresholds, liquidity thresholds for suspending 
restrictions, significant falls in the value of financial instruments and adverse 
events (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 274/1

Delegated 
Regulation 
supplementing the 
Solvency II 
Directive

Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2015/35 of 10 October 2014 
supplementing Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Parliament and of the 
Council on the taking-up and pursuit of the business of Insurance and 
Reinsurance (Solvency II) (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 12/1

AIFMD Directive  Directive 2011/61/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 
2011 on Alternative Investment Fund Managers and amending Directives 2003/41/
EC and 2009/65/EC and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009 and (EU) No 1095/2010, 
OJ L 174

BRRD Directive Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 
2014 establishing a framework for the recovery and resolution of credit institutions 
and investment firms and amending Council Directive 82/891/EEC, and Directives 
2001/24/EC, 2002/47/EC, 2004/25/EC, 2005/56/EC, 2007/36/EC, 2011/35/EU, 
2012/30/EU and 2013/36/EU, and Regulations (EU) No 1093/2010 and (EU) No 
648/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council (Text with EEA 
relevance), OJ L 173/190

CRD IV Directive Directive 2013/36/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 
2013 on access to the activity of credit institutions and the prudential supervision 
of credit institutions and investment firms, amending Directive 2002/87/EC and 
repealing Directives 2006/48/EC and 2006/49/EC, OJ L 176 and Regulation (EU) 
No 575/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on 
prudential requirements for credit institutions and investment firms and amending 
Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, OJ L 176

CSMAD Directive Directive 2014/57/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 
2014 on criminal sanctions for market abuse (market abuse directive), OJ L 
173/179

MiFID Directive Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 
2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending Directive 2002/92/EC and 
Directive 2011/61/EU, OJ L 173/349

MiFID II Directive Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 
2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending Directive 2002/92/EC and 
Directive 2011/61/EU (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/349

Directive on 
insurance 
distribution

Directive (EU) 2016/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council of  
20 January 2016 on insurance distribution (recast) (Text with EEA relevance),  
OJ L 26/19 
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Prospectus 
Directive

Directive 2014/51/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 
2014 amending Directives 2003/71/EC and 2009/138/EC and Regulations (EC) 
No 1060/2009, (EU) No 1094/2010 and (EU) No 1095/2010 in respect of the 
powers of the European Supervisory Authority (European Insurance and 
Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European Supervisory Authority 
(European Securities and Markets Authority), OJ L 153/1

Omnibus II 
Directive

Directive 2014/51/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 April 
2014 amending Directives 2003/71/EC and 2009/138/EC and Regulations (EC) 
No 1060/2009, (EU) No 1094/2010 and (EU) No 1095/2010 in respect of the 
powers of the European Supervisory Authority (European Insurance and 
Occupational Pensions Authority) and the European Supervisory Authority 
(European Securities and Markets Authority), OJ L 153/1

Transparency 
Directive

Directive 2013/50/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 
2013 amending Directive 2004/109/EC of the European Parliament and of the 
Council on the harmonisation of transparency requirements in relation to 
information about issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated 
market (Transparency Directive), Directive 2003/71/EC of the European 
Parliament and of the Council on the prospectus to be published when securities 
are offered to the public or admitted to trading (Prospectus Directive) and 
Commission Directive 2007/14/EC laying down detailed rules for the 
implementation of certain provisions of Directive 2004/109/EC (Directive on 
implementation of certain provisions of Transparency Directive), OJ L 294/13

Solvency II 
Directive

Directive 2009/138/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 
November 2009 on the taking-up and pursuit of the business of Insurance and 
Reinsurance, OJ L 335/1

UCITS IV Directive Directive 2009/65/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 July 
2009 on the coordination of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating 
to undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities (UCITS), OJ L 
176

UCITS V Directive Directive 2014/91/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 July 
2014 amending Directive 2009/65/EC on the coordination of laws, regulations and 
administrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in 
transferable securities (UCITS) as regards depositary functions, remuneration 
policies and sanctions, OJ L 257/186 

Directive  
2010/44/EU

Commission Directive 2010/42/EU of 1 July 2010 implementing Directive 2009/65/
EC of the European Parliament and of the Council as regards certain provisions 
concerning fund mergers, master-feeder structures and notification procedure 
(Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 176/28

UCITS 
management 
company

Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities management 
company

DWH Data Warehouse 

EBA European Banking Authority

ECTS European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System

EGESC Expert Group of the European Securities Committee

EIOPA European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority

ESAs European Supervisory Authorities

ESFS European System of Financial Supervision

ESMA European Securities and Markets Authority

ESRB European Systemic Risk Board

Factoring 
companies

Factoring companies and companies known to Hanfa to be providing factoring 
services
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FLAOR Forward looking assessment of own risks

HAD Croatian Actuarial Association

Hanfa Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency

HNB Croatian National Bank

The Bureau Croatian Insurance Bureau

IORP Institutions for Occupational Retirement Provision

IOSCO International Organisation of Securities Commissions 

LEI Legal Entity Identifier

MIRS Inter-Institutional Working Group on the Prevention of Money Laundering and 
Terrorist Financing

MOD Pension Insurance Company

MONEYVAL Committee of Experts of the Council of Europe on the Evaluation of Anti-Money 
Laundering Measures and the Financing of Terrorism

MTF Multilateral trading facility

New Insurance Act New Insurance Act (Official Gazette, No 30/15)

OECD Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development

ORSA Own Risk and Solvency Assessment

Proposal for a 
Regulation on 
Securitization

Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council laying 
down common rules on securitisation and creating a European framework for 
simple, transparent and standardised securitisation and amending Directives 
2009/65/EC, 2009/138/EC, 2011/61/EU and Regulations (EC) No 1060/2009 and 
(EU) 648/2012, 2015/0226 (COD)

Ordinance on 
investments

Ordinance on types and characteristics of assets covering technical provisions, 
rules on diversification and limitations on investments covering technical 
provisions, their valuation and compliance with the law, rules on the use of 
derivative financial instruments, and the manner of and time limits for reporting

REGOS Central Register of Insured Persons 

ROA Return on assets

ROC Regulatory Oversight Committee

ROE Return on equity

RLA Register of Leased Assets 

SCR Solvency capital requirement

CDCC Central Depository and Clearing Company

CDCC CCP CDCC-Smart Clear

OAM Officially Appointed Mechanism for the central storage of regulated information 

T2S Target 2 Securities System

AIFM Alternative investment funds management company

UCITS Open-ended investment funds with public offering

CRR Regulation Regulation (EU) 575/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 
June 2013 on prudential requirements for credit institutions and investment firms 
and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, OJ L 176/1

CSDR Regulation Regulation (EU) No 909/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 
July 2014 on improving securities settlement in the European Union and on central 
securities depositories and amending Directives 98/26/EC and 2014/65/EU and 
Regulation (EU) No 236/2012, OJ L 257

EMIR Regulation Regulation (EU) No 648/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 4 
July 2012 on OTC derivatives, central counterparties and trade repositories, OJ L 
201/1
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MAR Regulation Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 
April 2014 on market abuse (market abuse regulation) and repealing Directive 
2003/6/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council and Commission 
Directives 2003/124/EC, 2003/125/EC and 2004/72/EC (Text with EEA relevance), 
OJ L 173/1

MiFIR Regulation Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 
May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending Regulation (EU) No 
648/2012 (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 173/84

Credit Rating 
Agencies 
Regulation

Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 
16 September 2009 on credit rating agencies (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 
302/1

ESMA Regulation Regulation (EU) No 1095/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 
24 November 2010 establishing a European Supervisory Authority (European 
Securities and Markets Authority), amending Decision No 716/2009/EC and 
repealing Commission Decision 2009/77/EC, OJ L 331/84

Short Selling 
Regulation 

Regulation (EU) No 236/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 14 
March 2012 on short selling and certain aspects of credit default swaps (Text with 
EEA relevance), OJ L 86/1

EIOPA Regulation Regulation (EU) No 1094/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 
24 November 2010 establishing a European Supervisory Authority (European 
Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority), amending Decision No 
716/2009/EC and repealing Commission Decision 2009/79/EC, OJ L 331/12

Regulation on 
record-keeping 
obligations

Commission Regulation (EC) No 1287/2006 of 10 August 2006 implementing 
Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council as regards 
record-keeping obligations for investment firms, transaction reporting, market 
transparency, admission of financial instruments to trading, and defined terms for 
the purposes of that Directive (Text with EEA relevance), OJ L 241/1

CMU Capital Markets Union

AIFA Alternative Investment Funds Act (Official Gazette, No 16/13 and 143/14)

Hanfa Act Act on the Croatian Financial Services Supervisory Agency (Official Gazette, No 
140/05 and 12/12

Act amending the 
Capital Market Act

Act on Amendments to the Capital Market Act (Official Gazette, No 18/15)

ZDMF Voluntary Pension Funds Act (Official Gazette, No 19/14)

ZMOD Act on Pension Insurance Companies (Official Gazette, No 22/14)

ZOF Factoring Act (Official Gazette, No 94/14 and 85/15)

ZOIFJP Act on open-end investment funds with a public offering (Official Gazette, No 
16/13 and 143/14)

ZOL Leasing Act (Official Gazette, No 141/13)

ZOMF Mandatory Pension Fund Act (Official Gazette, No 19/14 and 93/15)

ZOOP Act on Compulsory Insurance within the Transport Sector (Official Gazette, No 
151/05, 36/09, 75/09, 76/13 and 152/14)

ZOS Insurance Act (Official Gazette, No 151/05, 87/08, 82/09 and 94/14)

ZPDD Act on the Takeover of Joint-Stock Companies (Official Gazette, No 109/07, 36/09, 
108/12, 90/13, 99/13 and 148/13)

ZSPNFT Act on the Prevention of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing (Official 
Gazette, No 87/08 and 25/12)

CMA Capital Market Act (Official Gazette, No 88/08, 146/08, 74/09, 54/13, 159/13, 
18/15 and 110/15)

QRT forms Quantitative Reporting Template forms
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Data correction:

•  On page 7, sentence: “In the same period, the net assets of open-end investment funds in-
creased by 6.8% and at the end of the year amounted to HRK 13.9bn while the net assets of 
alternative investment funds grew by 14.3% and at the end of the year amounted to HRK 3bn.” 
is replaced by the following: “In the same period, the net assets of open-end investment funds 
with a public offering increased by 6.8% and at the end of the year amounted to HRK 13.9bn 
while the net assets of alternative investment funds grew by 10.5% and at the end of the year 
amounted to HRK 2.9bn.”

•  On page 11, sentence: “Total assets under custody did not change significantly and reached 
HRK 62.4bn, reported primarily by credit institutions.” is replaced by the following: “Total assets 
under custody did not change significantly and reached HRK 62.1bn, still reported primarily by 
credit institutions.”

•  On page 12, sentence: “Investment fund management companies realised an after-tax profit in 
the amount of HRK 53.1m, an increase of 18.2% compared to 2014.” is replaced by the follow-
ing: “Investment fund management companies realised an after-tax profit in the amount of HRK 
53.1m, an increase of 13.8% compared to 2014.”

•  On page 12, sentence: “Net assets of AIFs increased by 14.3% compared to 2014 and amounted 
to HRK 3bn.” is replaced by the following: “Net assets of AIFs increased by 10.5% compared to 
2014 and amounted to HRK 2.9bn.”

• On page 15, sentence: “This was largely due to an increase in life insurance assets in the 
amount of HRK 1.1bn or 5.34%.” is replaced by the following: “This was largely due to an in-
crease in life insurance assets in the amount of HRK 1.1bn or 5.5%.”

• On page 52, sentence: “Management companies making a part of a banking group managed 
89.5% of UCITS assets, while three management companies making a part of a banking group 
managed 12.5% of AIF assets at the end of 2015.” is replaced by the following: “Management 
companies making a part of a banking group managed 89.5% of all UCITS assets, while three 
management companies making a part of a banking group managed 9.7% of all AIF assets at 
the end of 2015.”

• On page 53, paragraph “Investment fund management companies realised an after-tax profit in 
the amount of HRK 53.1m, an increase of 18.2% compared to 2014. There was an increase in 
overheads and administrative operating expenses in the amount of HRK 6.8m, with a more 
pronounced increase in net results from fees from investment funds management, compared to 
the previous year. At the end of 2015, the largest share in total assets of investment fund 
management companies was accounted for by financial assets (74.7%), while the largest share 
in total liabilities was made up of capital and reserves (79.5%).” is replaced by the following: “In 
2015, investment fund management companies realised an after-tax profit in the amount of 
HRK 53.1m,an increase of 13.8% compared to 2014. There was a decrease in overheads and 
administrative operating expenses in the amount of HRK 17.3m, with a slight increase in net 
results from fees from investment funds management, compared to the previous year. At the 
end of 2015, the largest share in total assets of investment fund management companies was 
accounted for by financial assets (76.5%), while the largest share in total liabilities was made 
up of capital and reserves (79.5%).”, and the footnote No 92: “The Statement of financial posi-
tion and the Statement of comprehensive income of investment fund management companies 
are provided in the Appendix. These financial statements are not complete for the reporting 
period because some firms report less frequently in line with the statutory provisions.” is re-
placed by the following: “The Statement of financial position and the Statement of comprehen-
sive income of investment fund management companies are provided in the Appendix.”

• On page 56, Table 3.4 Net assets of AIFs as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in 
HRK thousand) is replaced by the following:
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Table 3.4. Net assets of AIFs as at 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2015 (in HRK thousand)

AIF 31 Dec 
2014

Share 
(%)

Dec 31 
2015

Share 
(%)

Apsolute 
change

Change 
(in %)

Private offering 1,125,069 43,0% 2,512,593 86,9% 1,387,524 123.3
 basic 236,761 9,1% 381,020 13,2% 144,259 60.9
 hedge (special types) 8,400 0,3% 57,037 2,0% 48,637 579.0
 venture capital (special types) 97,217 3,7% 70,550 2,4% -26,667 -27.4
 venture capital – economic  
 cooperation (special types) 782,691 29,9% 872,689 30,2% 89,998 11.5

 closed-ended - - 1,131,297 39,1% 1,131,297 -
Public offering 1,490,679 57,0% 378,477 13,1% -1,112,202 -74.6
 open-ended 28,480 1,1% 50,183 1,7% 21,703 76.2
 closed-ended 1,343,368 51,4% 251,859 8,7% -1,091,509 -81.3
 closed-ended real estate 118,831 4,5% 76,435 2,6% -42,396 -35.7
Total 2,615,748 100,0% 2,891,070 100,0% 275,322 10.5

•  On page 56, the following footnote is removed: This data relates to the latest available data on 
net assets of venture capital AIFs with private offering – economic cooperation funds.”

• On page 56, sentence: “Net assets of venture capital AIFs with private offering – economic 
cooperation funds rose by HRK 168.9 compared to 2014, whereas net assets of hedge funds 
(special types) increased by HRK 48.6m.” is replaced by the following: “Net assets of venture 
capital AIFs with private offering – economic cooperation funds rose by HRK 90.0 compared to 
2014, whereas net assets of hedge funds (special types) increased by HRK 48.6m.”

• On page 168, Table B1: Statement of financial position of investment fund management com-
panies (in HRK thousand) is replaced by the following:

Table B1: Statement of financial position of investment fund management companies (in HRK 
thousand)

Item 31 Dec 
2014

Share 
(%)

31 Dec 
2015

Share 
(%)

Property, plant and equipment 2,296 0.27 1,962 0.65
Investment in real estate 0 0.00 0 0.00
Intangible assets 4,977 0.59 3,048 1.01
Financial assets 759,647 89.33 230,468 74.46
Receivables 78,391 9.22 61,916 20.54
Prepayments and accrued income 2,926 0.34 1,933 0.64
Deferred tax assets 736 0.34 1,933 0.64
Other assets 1,436 0.17 1,680 0.56
Total assets 850,409 100.00 301,413 100.00
Capital and reserves 246,719 29.01 239,500 79.46
Liabilities 590,439 69.43 51,006 16.92
Provisions 2,734 0.32 2,001 0.66
Accruals and deferred income 8,529 1.00 8,270 2.74
Deferred tax liabilities 1,988 0.23 637 0.21
Total liabilities 850,409 100.00 301,413 100.00

Source: Hanfa
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• On page 169, Table B2: Statement of comprehensive income of investment fund management 
companies (in HRK thousand) is replaced by the following:

Table B2: Statement of comprehensive income of investment fund management companies (in 
HRK thousand)

Item 31 Dec 
2014

31 Dec 
2015

 I. Income from investment fund management fees 214,092 225,372
 II. Investment fund management expenses 68,125 76,838
  Net result from investment fund management fees 145,967 148,534
 III. Net income from portfolio management 7,760 10,399
 IV. Income from provision of investment advice 181 125
 V. Financial income and expenses 25,720 11,708
 VI. General and administrative operational expenses 120,654 103,361
 VII. Depreciation and value adjustment of other assets 4,058 3,812
 VIII. Provisions 1,904 98
 IX. Other income and operational expenses 9,146 3,456
 X. Pre-tax profit or loss 62,394 66,952
 XI. Profit tax 15,760 13,869
 XII. Profit or loss 46,634 53,083
 XIII. Other comprehensive income 8,271 -5,268
 XIV. Total comprehensive income 53,177 47,814

Source: Hanfa


